NUTRITION AND INFECTIONS

EDITED BY: Xiuyang Li, Jianhua Wu, Wei He and Zuyun Liu PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Nutrition and Frontiers in Immunology



€ 🕫 🗘 کې





Frontiers eBook Copyright Statement

The copyright in the text of individual articles in this eBook is the property of their respective authors or their respective institutions or funders. The copyright in graphics and images within each article may be subject to copyright of other parties. In both cases this is subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

> The compilation of articles constituting this eBook is the property of Frontiers.

Each article within this eBook, and the eBook itself, are published under the most recent version of the Creative Commons CC-BY licence. The version current at the date of publication of this eBook is CC-BY 4.0. If the CC-BY licence is updated, the licence granted by Frontiers is automatically updated to the new version.

When exercising any right under the CC-BY licence, Frontiers must be attributed as the original publisher of the article or eBook, as applicable.

Authors have the responsibility of ensuring that any graphics or other materials which are the property of others may be included in the CC-BY licence, but this should be checked before relying on the CC-BY licence to reproduce those materials. Any copyright notices relating to those materials must be complied with.

Copyright and source acknowledgement notices may not be removed and must be displayed in any copy, derivative work or partial copy which includes the elements in question.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws. The above represents a summary only. For further information please read Frontiers' Conditions for Website Use and Copyright Statement, and the applicable CC-BY licence.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88976-935-3 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88976-935-3

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers Journal Series

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to Quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: frontiersin.org/about/contact

NUTRITION AND INFECTIONS

Topic Editors: Xiuyang Li, Zhejiang University College of Medicine, China Jianhua Wu, University of Leeds, United Kingdom Wei He, Zhejiang University, China Zuyun Liu, Zhejiang University, China

Citation: Li, X., Wu, J., He, W., Liu, Z., eds. (2022). Nutrition and Infections. Lausanne: Frontiers Media SA. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88976-935-3

Table of Contents

- **05** *Editorial: Nutrition and infections* Jianhua Wu and Wei He
- 07 Associations of Human Milk Oligosaccharides With Otitis Media and Lower and Upper Respiratory Tract Infections up to 2 Years: The Ulm SPATZ Health Study

Linda P. Siziba, Marko Mank, Bernd Stahl, Deborah Kurz, John Gonsalves, Bernadet Blijenberg, Dietrich Rothenbacher and Jon Genuneit

- 20 Association Between Vitamin D and Influenza: Meta-Analysis and Systematic Review of Randomized Controlled Trials Zhixin Zhu, Xiaoxia Zhu, Lanfang Gu, Yancen Zhan, Liang Chen and Xiuyang Li
- 31 Vitamins and Helicobacter pylori: An Updated Comprehensive Meta-Analysis and Systematic Review Xianlei Cai, Xueying Li, Yangli Jin, Miaozun Zhang, Yuan Xu, Chao Liang,

Xianlei Cai, Xueying Li, Yangli Jin, Miaozun Zhang, Yuan Xu, Chao Liang, Yihui Weng, Weiming Yu and Xiuyang Li

46 Evaluation of Oropharyngeal Dysphagia in Older Patients for Risk Stratification of Pneumonia

Tai-Han Lin, Chih-Wei Yang and Wei-Kuo Chang

55 Higher Stress Hyperglycemia Ratio Is Associated With a Higher Risk of Stroke-Associated Pneumonia

Jiejie Tao, Zhishan Hu, Feiling Lou, Junxin Wu, Zijing Wu, Shuang Yang, Xiaofang Jiang, Meihao Wang, Qiqi Huang and Wenwei Ren

63 Associations of Serum Albumin With Disability in Activities of Daily Living, Mobility and Objective Physical Functioning Regardless of Vitamin D: Cross-Sectional Findings From the Chinese Longitudinal Healthy Longevity Survey

Xueqin Li, Xingqi Cao, Zhimin Ying, Jingyun Zhang, Xiaoyi Sun, Emiel O. Hoogendijk and Zuyun Liu

- **73** Impact of Dietary Fiber on West Nile Virus Infection Duan Ni, Jian Tan, Paula Niewold, Alanna Gabrielle Spiteri, Gabriela Veronica Pinget, Dragana Stanley, Nicholas Jonathan Cole King and Laurence Macia
- 82 Ingestion, Immunity, and Infection: Nutrition and Viral Respiratory Tract Infections

Coen Govers, Philip C. Calder, Huub F. J. Savelkoul, Ruud Albers and R. J. Joost van Neerven

104 Disparity of Gut Microbiota Composition Among Elite Athletes and Young Adults With Different Physical Activity Independent of Dietary Status: A Matching Study

Yongjin Xu, Fei Zhong, Xiaoqian Zheng, Hsin-Yi Lai, Chunchun Wu and Cong Huang

117 Development and Validation of a Nomogram Based on Geriatric Nutritional Risk Index to Predict Surgical Site Infection Among Gynecologic Oncology Patients

Zhihui Chen, Mingchen Zhong, Ziqin Xu, Qing Ye, Wenwen Xie, Shengchun Gao, Le Chen, Lidan Qiu, Jiaru Jiang, Hongmei Wu, Xiuyang Li and Haihong Wang

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED AND REVIEWED BY Josep Bassaganya-Riera, Landos Biopharma, Inc., United States

*CORRESPONDENCE Jianhua Wu j.h.wu@leeds.ac.uk

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Nutritional Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Nutrition

RECEIVED 12 July 2022 ACCEPTED 20 July 2022 PUBLISHED 02 August 2022

CITATION

Wu J and He W (2022) Editorial: Nutrition and infections. *Front. Nutr.* 9:992095. doi: 10.3389/fnut.2022.992095

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Wu and He. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Editorial: Nutrition and infections

Jianhua Wu^{1,2*} and Wei He^{3,4}

¹Leeds Institute for Data Analytics, University of Leeds, Leeds, United Kingdom, ²School of Dentistry, University of Leeds, Leeds, United Kingdom, ³Chronic Disease Research Institute, The Children's Hospital, National Clinical Research Center for Child Health, School of Public Health, School of Medicine, Zhejiang University, Hangzhou, China, ⁴Department of Nutrition and Food Hygiene, School of Public Health, School of Medicine, Zhejiang University, Hangzhou, China

KEYWORDS

nutrition, infection, immune function, diet, deficiencies

Editorial on the Research Topic Nutrition and infections

Infection is one of the leading causes of death globally. Despite the economic development and the improvement of people's quality of life, the occurrence of infection is still very common. The individual dietary state has a significant impact on both host susceptibility to infectious illnesses and their outcome. According to available evidence, specific and aggregate dietary deficiencies can change a host's immune response and enhance infection susceptibility. Within this context, this Research Topic called for research on the relationship between nutritional factors and specific infection as well as mechanism of action. Nutritional factors are relatively controllable and easier to be implemented for intervention compared with drugs, surgery, and other treatment methods. As represented in this Research Topic, nutritional factors and their impact on various infections were evaluated.

For instance, Siziba et al. investigated the association of human milk oligosaccharides (HMOs) concentration and the risk of otitis media and lower and upper respiratory tract infections in 667 breastfed infants. Despite the potential benefits of neonatal immune enhancement from HMOs, the study suggests that neither prominent neutral individual HMOs (ranging from 2'-FL to LNDFHs) nor acidic human milk sialyllactoses or lactose are significantly associated with a reduced or increased risk of infections in infants up to 2 years of age.

To understand the potential benefit of anti-inflammatory short-chain fatty acids (SCFA) from dietary fiber, Ni et al. conducted mice experiment to investigate impact of dietary fiber on West Nile Virus (WNV) disease and associated survival and immune profile. Despite increased fecal SCFA acetate and changes in gut microbiota composition, dietary fiber did not affect clinical scores, leukocyte infiltration into the brain, or survival. The study concluded that fiber supplementation is not effective in WNV encephalitis.

Furthermore, Xu et al. investigated the discrepancy of gut microbiota among elite athletes and young adults with different physical activities. The matching study of 63 Chinese young adults found a non-linear association between physical activity and microbiota, which may be confounded by the dietary intake. In contrast, a separate study by Li et al. found that serum albumin was associated with disability in activities of daily living, mobility, and objective physical functioning among 2,233 Chinese older adults (\geq 65 years) in the Chinese Longitudinal Healthy Longevity Survey. It indicates that appropriate management of poor nutritional status through lowering serum albumin levels may contribute to maintaining physical functions in older adults.

This Research Topic includes three review articles on nutrients and infections. Govers et al. provided a broad overview on the topic of nutrition and viral respiratory tract infections. This review covered which population subgroups are susceptible to respiratory infections, which immunological mechanism contribute to antiviral immunity, how nutritional components can modulate antiviral immune response and infections. In a separate review, Cai et al. conducted a comprehensive systematic review and meta-analysis to clarify the relationship between common types of vitamins and helicobacter pylori (*H. pylori*). The study found that *H. pylori* infections decrease the serum levels of several types of vitamins, eradication of *H. pylori* could rescue its adverse effects, and antioxidant vitamin supplementation may improve the *H. pylori* eradication rate.

Furthermore, a systematic review and meta-analysis on the association between vitamin D and influenza was conducted by Zhu et al. Of the nine included randomized controlled trials, the summarized results indicates that substitution of vitamin D significantly reduces the risk of influenza infections (relative risk = 0.95, 95% confidence interval: 0.73–0.98). The study confirms the preventive effect of influenza by vitamin D supplement, but also suggests further high-quality studies with better design and larger samples.

On topics in relation to nutrient intake, Lin et al. evaluated the role of oropharyngeal dysphagia in older patients on long-term enteral feeding for risk stratification of pneumonia requiring hospitalization. It is found that the risk of pneumonia requiring hospitalization was significantly lower in patients with percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy than in those with nasogastric tube among the patients with oropharyngeal dysphagia (adjusted hazard ratio 0.26, 95% confidence interval: 0.11–0.63). Tao et al. investigated the association between stress hyperglycaemia and stroke-associated pneumonia (SAP) with a total of 2,039 patients. The study quantified the stress hyperglycaemia through dividing the blood glucose by the glycated hemoglobin to calculate the stress hyperglycaemia ratio (SHR). It is found that SHR was significantly associated with the risk of SAP in patients without diabetes, but not in patients with diabetes. Furthermore, to predict potential surgical site infections (SSI), Chen et al. developed and validated a nomogram based on geriatric nutritional risk index (GNRI) for gynaecologic oncology patients. The use of GNRI cut-off value of 101.7 could stratify patients into distinct SSI risk groups, and the use of GNRI in nomogram model could enhance its potential to predict SSI in gynaecologic oncology patients.

Nutritional factors can support immune function against infections *via* different mechanisms and at different levels as demonstrated in this *Research Topic*. It has been shown that dietary deficiencies and malnutrition could lead to infection and contribute to morbidity and mortality. Thurs, further research should focus on identifying these nutritional factors and developing preventive strategies to target diet and nutrition at population level to improve people's quality of life.

Author contributions

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct, and intellectual contribution to the work and approved it for publication.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.





Associations of Human Milk Oligosaccharides With Otitis Media and Lower and Upper Respiratory Tract Infections up to 2 Years: The Ulm SPATZ Health Study

Linda P. Siziba^{1*}, Marko Mank², Bernd Stahl^{2,3}, Deborah Kurz⁴, John Gonsalves², Bernadet Blijenberg², Dietrich Rothenbacher⁴ and Jon Genuneit^{1,4}

¹ Department of Pediatrics, Pediatric Epidemiology, Medical Faculty, Leipzig University, Leipzig, Germany, ² Danone Nutricia Research, Utrecht, Netherlands, ³ Department of Chemical Biology & Drug Discovery, Utrecht Institute for Pharmaceutical Sciences, Utrecht University, Utrecht, Netherlands, ⁴ Institute of Epidemiology and Medical Biometry, Ulm University, Ulm, Germany

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Zuyun Liu, Zhejiang University, China

Reviewed by:

Tadasu Urashima, Obihiro University of Agriculture and Veterinary Medicine, Japan François J.M.A. Meurens, Agroalimentaire et de l'alimentation de Nantes-Atlantique (Oniris), France

*Correspondence:

Linda P. Siziba Linda.Siziba@medizin.uni-leipzig.de

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Nutritional Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Nutrition

Received: 19 August 2021 Accepted: 28 September 2021 Published: 25 October 2021

Citation:

Siziba LP, Mank M, Stahl B, Kurz D, Gonsalves J, Blijenberg B, Rothenbacher D and Genuneit J (2021) Associations of Human Milk Oligosaccharides With Otitis Media and Lower and Upper Respiratory Tract Infections up to 2 Years: The UIm SPATZ Health Study. Front. Nutr. 8:761129. doi: 10.3389/fnut.2021.761129 **Background:** Human milk oligosaccharides (HMOs) support and concurrently shape the neonatal immune system through various mechanisms. Thereby, they may contribute to lower incidence of infections in infants. However, there is limited evidence on the role of individual HMOs in the risk of otitis media (OM), as well as lower and upper respiratory tract infections (LRTI and URTI, respectively) in children up to 2 years.

Objective: To investigate whether individual HMO concentrations measured at 6 weeks of lactation were associated with risk of OM, LRTI or URTI up to 2 years in breastfed infants. Associations with OM, LRTI and URTI were determined for the most prominent human milk oligosaccharides including 13 neutral, partly isomeric structures (trioses up to hexaoses), two acidic trioses, and lactose.

Design: HMO measurements and physician reported data on infections were available from human milk samples collected at 6 weeks postpartum (n = 667). Associations of HMOs with infections were assessed in crude and adjusted models using modified Poisson regression.

Results: Absolute concentrations (median [min, max], in g/L) of 2'-fucosyllactose (2'-FL) tended (p = 0.04) to be lower, while lacto-N-tetraose (LNT) was higher in the milk for infants with OM in the 1st year of life (p = 0.0046). In the milk of secretor mothers, LNT was significantly higher in the milk for infants with OM (RR [95% CI]: 0.98 [0.15, 2.60]) compared to infants without OM (RR [95% CI]: 0.76 [0.14, 2.90]) at 1 year (p = 0.0019). No statistically significant milk group differences and associations were observed for OM, LRTI, and URTI (p > 0.0031).

Conclusion: Our findings suggest that neither prominent neutral individual HMOs (ranging from 2'-FL to LNDFHs) nor acidic human milk sialyllactoses or lactose are

7

significantly associated with a reduced or increased risk of infections in infants up to 2 years of age. Further research is needed to determine whether specific HMOs could potentially reduce the incidence or alleviate the course of distinct infections in early life.

Keywords: human milk oligosaccharides (HMOs), otitis media (OM), lower respiratory tract infections (LRTI), upper respiratory tract infections (URTI), human milk groups, targeted LC-MS/MS²

INTRODUCTION

Otitis media (OM) is a common infectious disease during infancy, which is also responsible for a huge burden of disease in both emerging and established economies (1). In addition, respiratory infections are one of the leading causes of morbidity in infants and young children (2, 3). Recent reviews (4, 5) highlighted several studies that have demonstrated a protective effect of breastfeeding on OM and respiratory infections in children up to 2 years of age. Hence, human milk is regarded important as an early life exposure for the development of a healthy immune system (6-8). Of note, human milk comprises several multifunctional components which function as chemokines, antimicrobial proteins or peptides, antioxidants, growth factors, anti-inflammatory elements, prebiotics, enzymes, probiotics, and nutrients for the infant (9, 10). However, very little is known about the nature of the relationship or interactions, if any, between these multiple components that are present in human milk, and their impact on the infant (11, 12).

Of interesting significance are human milk oligosaccharides (HMOs), important constituents of human milk that seem to have anti-microbial and anti-viral effects which could potentially contribute to lower incidence of respiratory and other infections in breastfed infants (13–17). Although the structures and quantities of HMOs differ significantly amongst women and both are dependent on maternal secretor and Lewis blood group status (18, 19), their influence on the infant's microbiome and immune maturation is well documented (14, 20–23).

However, the mechanism through which individual HMOs act as an antiviral is based on in vitro and ex vivo studies (24-27). Many viruses, bacterial pathogens or toxins need to adhere to mucosal surfaces to colonise or invade the host and cause disease (22). The biological structure of HMOs is similar to all cell surface glycan receptors and serves as decoy receptors that block the pathogens from binding to epithelial cells (20, 21). Consequently, the decoy receptor bound pathogens are then unable to attach to the cell surfaces and are excreted without causing disease. In addition, HMOs also modulate differentiation and death of intestinal cells which potentially impacts the infant's susceptibility to infections (28). As such, both neutral and acidic HMOs have been shown to exhibit anti-effective properties. For instance, some individual HMO structured have been associated with protection against diarrhoea in infants (29), postnatal HIVtransmission during breastfeeding (30), necrotizing enteritis (NEC) (31, 32) and reducing rotavirus infections (22), amongst others. As a result, HMOs play a key role in shaping the infant gut microbiome, controlling enteric infections, and protecting the newborn infant, plausibly in combination with other bioactive components in human milk, including non-immunoglobulin proteins and milk fat globule membrane.

In spite of the substantial interest in this area of research, the evidence is still scarce. We are only aware of two other studies that investigated associations of HMOs with OM and upper respiratory tract infections (URTI) (33) and acute respiratory infections (34). The outcomes among breastfed children in both studies were assessed at 6 and 24 weeks of age (33), and at 6-7 months of age (34). Still, the sample size for one study (33) was limited (n = 49) and human milk samples were collected only at 2 weeks (33) and 6 months (34) postpartum. We previously showed a significant relationship of time, maternal secretor and milk group status on HMOs across lactation (35). Based on this, the HMO structures present and supplied to the infant through human milk will differ significantly. Maternal secretor and milk group status should therefore be considered when investigating clinical health outcomes in infants. Yet, maternal secretor status was only accounted for in one recent study (34).

Furthermore, Stepans et al. (33) investigated one specific HMO, LNFP II (lacto-*N*-fucopentaose II), while Jorgensen et al. (34) investigated several other bioactive proteins in addition to 51 individual HMOs and structure specific groups of HMOs. In light of this, a broader understanding of the potential effects of HMOs in increasing or reducing susceptibility to infections in breastfed infants is warranted. Thus, to contribute to this area of research, we not only measured lactose and several individual HMOs (\sim 15) using more sensitive and robust techniques (35), but we also took into account maternal secretor status and milk groups. The aim of this study was to investigate the associations of individual HMOs measured at 6 weeks of lactation with OM, and with lower and upper respiratory tract infections (LRTI and URTI, respectively) in the first and second year of life in the context of a large birth cohort study.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study Design and Population

Data were obtained from the Ulm SPATZ Health Study, an ongoing birth cohort study, in which a total of 970 mothers (49% of all eligible families) and their 1,006 newborn infants were recruited shortly after their delivery, during their hospital stay at the University Medical Centre Ulm, southern Germany, between April 2012 and May 2013 (36). Of note, University Medical Centre was the only hospital in Ulm and surrounding areas, thus we have a fairly representative sample of the general population. Inadequate German language skills, outpatient childbirth, maternal age <18 years, postpartum transfer of mother or child to intensive care unit, or stillbirth were all reasons for exclusion from participating in the study. All participants signed written informed consent prior to the study and participation in the study was completely voluntary. Ethical approval for the SPATZ study was attained from the Ethics board of Ulm University (No. 311/11).

Data Collection and Measurements

Demographic, lifestyle and birth-related data including but not limited to child sex, delivery mode, maternal age, level of education, parity, and pre-pregnancy body mass index (BMI calculated as [mass(kg)/height(m)²]) were collected using selfadministered questionnaires, electronic hospital charts, and routine screening examinations. Questionnaires documented social demographic information, living situation and lifestyle factors. Further clinical data related to child's delivery and the mother's pregnancy were obtained from routine paper documentation. Mothers were asked if the child was still getting human milk at the time of sample collection and if the mother had introduced any complementary foods or liquids in addition to human milk. When the mother stated that no further liquid, semi-solid or solid food had been given to the child up to that point, this was classified as exclusive breastfeeding. Subsequently, a more definitive category of exclusive breastfeeding was then derived, based on maternal recall of introduction of other liquids or foods, at each time point. Reported doctor's diagnoses of OM, LRTI (including pneumonia, bronchitis, pertussis, tracheobronchitis, Krupp, bronchiolitis and flu), and URTI (including rhinitis, pharyngitis, tonsillitis and epiglottitis) were assessed at 1 and 2 years of age, for the first and the second year of life, respectively, by standardised, selfadministered questionnaires from the children's primary care paediatricians. Several other health outcomes were also similarly assessed concurrently using these questionnaires. Additional data was collected at 6 weeks, 6 months, and 12 months after delivery by telephone interview or self-administered questionnaires sent by post if participants were not reachable by telephone of had previously stated breastfeeding cessation. Subsequent follow-ups were done yearly, and follow-ups is still on going.

Human milk samples were collected at approximately 6 weeks [Mean (SD), 5.9 (0.7) weeks] post-delivery from willing lactating mothers who were still breastfeeding at the time of sample collection. Lactating mothers were instructed to clean the breast and manually express or pump human milk between 9 am and 12 pm, after breakfast and before lunch, but at least 1 h after the infant's last feed. Where necessary, trained study nurses helped mothers with expression of human milk. Human milk samples were stored in the refrigerator by the mothers until study nurses collected them from their homes on the same day if milk was expressed between 9 am and 12 pm (76.9%), or on the next day if milk was expressed in the evening [after 12 pm, 9%; and before 9 am, 13.8%] and delivered them refrigerated to the study centre. Following which, they were separated into aliquots and frozen within 48 h and kept until further analysis.

Analysis of HMOs

Human milk samples were stored at -80° C until analysis of HMOs in 2019 as previously described (35). Briefly, individual native HMOs were identified and quantified using

 TABLE 1 | Basis on which human milk samples were classified to the different milk groups (types).

Milk type	Condition
	If not Type II, III or IV
	LNFP & LNDFH <lloq< td=""></lloq<>
III	LNFP II & LNDFH I <lloq< td=""></lloq<>
IV	LNFP & II <lloq< td=""></lloq<>

LNFP I, lacto-N-fucopentaose-I; LNFP II, lacto-N-fucopentaose-II; LNDFH I, lacto-Ndifucohexaose I; <LLOQ, below the limit of quantification.

targeted liquid chromatography electrospray ionisation tandem mass spectrometry (LC-ESI-MS²) in negative ion mode. Quantification of absolute HMO concentrations was done for lactose and 16 of the most abundant HMOs comprising: 2'-fucosyllactose (2'-FL); 3-fucosyllactose (3-FL); 3'-sialyllactose (3'-SL); 4'-galactosyllactose (4'-GL); 6'-galactosyllactose (6'-GL); 3,2'-difucosyllactose (DFL); 6'-sialyllactose (6'-SL); lacto-N-tetraose (LNT); lacto-N-neotetraose (LNnT); lacto-Nfucopentaose I (LNFP I); lacto-N-fucopentaose II (LNFP II); lacto-N-fucopentaose III (LNFP III); lacto-N-fucopentaose V (LNFP V); lacto-N-difucohexaose I (LNDFH I); and the sum of lacto-N-difucohexaose II and lacto-N-neodifucohexaose II (LNDFH II + LNnDFH II, standard containing both). Milk group and secretor status in this study were determined as previously described (35), based on the presence or absence of α 1,2- and α 1,4-fucosylated HMOs (Table 1). We essentially used the concentrations of LNFP I, LNFP II, and LNDFH I as proxies for FUT2 and FUT3 activities. Thus, human milk samples which contained both α 1,2- and α 1,4-fucosylated HMOs, like LNDFH I, were attributed to group I. Group II milk comprised human milk samples in which LNFP I and LNDFH I were absent [i.e., below the limit of quantification (<LLOQ)]. Group III milk comprised samples in which LNFP II and LNDFH I were not present (<LLOQ) and group IV comprised samples which did not present LNFP I and LNFP II (<LLOQ). Human milk samples attributed to group I and II were then grouped as secretors, while group II and IV milk were grouped as non-secretors. For the purpose of this study, HMO concentrations measured at 6 weeks were used to determine associations with OM, LRTI and URTI in the first and second years of the infant's life, respectively. Human milk samples with a complete set of HMO data and outcomes on infections (either one, in the first or second year) were available from up to 667 mothers.

Statistical Analysis

Data for 4'-GL were excluded because >90% of values were found to be below the lower limit of quantification (<LLOQ). For the remaining HMOs, all values <LLOQ were replaced by LLOQ / $\sqrt{(2)}$ and the values higher than the upper limit of quantification (>ULOQ) were extrapolated for 3-FL, 3'-SL, DFL, 6'-GL, 6'-SL, LNT, LNFP I, LNFP II, LNDFH I, LNDFH II + LNnDFH II (35). Absolute HMO concentrations (g/L) measured at 6 weeks of lactation stratified by OM, LRTI or UTRI in the first or second year of life are presented as mean (SD) and Ν

A

R

Р

Ν

M

Ir

G

D

E

0

		6 weeks samples $(n = 667)$	
Nother		n (%)	URTI in the first y
	Age (years)	33.05 (4.58) ^a	
Age category (years)	3- ()		
J	<30	30 (4.5)	URTI in the seco
	30–35	467 (70.1)	
	>35	169 (25.4)	
3MI category 6 weeks			^a Mean (SD). SD, S
0,	Underweight (BMI < 18.5 kg/m ²)	6 (1.0)	infections; URTI, L
	Normal (18.5 \leq BMI $<$ 25 kg/m ²)	345 (57.9)	
	Overweight ($25 \le BMI < 30$	179 (30.0)	
	kg/m ²)		median [min
	Obese (BMI \geq 30.00 kg/m ²)	66 (11.1)	rank test was
Parity (<i>n</i> births of foetus	$s \ge 24$ weeks)		concentration
	0 births	343 (51.5)	LRTI or URT
	\geq 1 birth	323 (48.5)	used to deter
/lilk group			lactose with
	I	493 (73.9)	life, respectiv
	II	119 (17.8)	(RR) and the
	II	47 (7.0)	by exponenti
	IV	8 (1.2)	link function
Naternal allergy			continuous i
	Yes	203 (30.6)	infant sex, m
	No	461 (69.4)	lactation, del
nfant			These covaria
	Female	316 (47.4)	on their influ
	Male	351 (52.6)	was done to
Gestation category			receiving sec
	\leq 36 weeks	183 (27.4)	milk attribut
	Between 36 and 41 weeks	382 (57.3)	threshold of
	\geq 41 weeks	102 (15.3)	statistical sig
Delivery mode			All statistical Foundation f
	Vaginal spontaneous	459 (68.9)	Foundation
	Elective caesarean	66 (9.9)	
	Emergency caesarean	80 (12.0)	RESULTS
	Vaginal assisted	61 (9.2)	
Exclusive breastfeeding	at 6 weeks		A total of 667
	Yes	503 (75.4)	women had I
	No	164 (24.6)	in the first or
Dtitis media in the first y	vear of life		infants were
	Yes	440 (89.8)	than 70% of
	No	50 (10.2)	OM in the fir

TABLE 2 | Characteristics of lactating mothers and infants who had a complete set of data on human milk oligosaccharides and atopic dermatitis available in the Ulm SPATZ Health Study.

TABLE 2	Continued

	6 weeks samples (n = 667)
No	298 (55.4)
URTI in the first year of life	
Yes	327 (66.2)
No	167 (33.8)
URTI in the second year of life	
Yes	433 (80.9)
No	102 (19.1)

Standard deviation: BMI, Body mass index: I RTI, I ower respiratory tract Upper respiratory tract infections.

in, max]. An unpaired two samples Wilcoxon sum as used to evaluate differences of HMO and lactose ons in the milk for children with or without OM, TI. Modified Poisson regression analyses (37) were ermine associations between individual HMOs and OM, LRTI or URTI in the first or second year of ively in crude and in adjusted models. Risk ratios eir 95% confidence intervals (95% CI) were obtained tiation of the observed coefficients, as a logarithmic on was used to model the HMO concentrations as independent variables. Models were adjusted for naternal allergy, exclusive breastfeeding at 6 weeks of elivery mode, parity, secretor status and milk group. iates were selected to be included in the models based luence on HMOs (35, 38-40). A stratified analysis to investigate these associations amongst infants ecretor or non-secretor milk and those receiving ted to milk group I or II. A Bonferroni-adjusted f $\alpha = 0.05/16 = 0.0031$ was used as a level of gnificance following correction for multiple testing. al analyses were performed with R (version 3.5.1; R for Statistical Computing).

S

7 (68.8% of women participating in SPATZ) lactating HMO and infant data on either OM, LRTI or URTI r second year of life (Table 2). The majority (75%) of receiving human milk exclusively at 6 weeks. More f the infants had a report of at least one episode of irst or second year of life. Almost a third (30%) had a positive report of LRTI in the first or second year of life. Similarly, more than half (60%) reported URTI in the first or second year of life.

Although there were some differences in absolute HMO concentrations (g/L) in the milk for infants with OM in the first or second year of life, these differences were not statistically significant (Bonferroni correction α threshold = 0.0031). However, at the conventional level of significance (p < 0.05), 2'-FL was (Wilcoxon sum-rank test, p = 0.04) lower while LNT was considerably higher in the human milk for infants with

Otitis media in the second year of life

LRTI in the first year of life

LRTI in the second year of life

Yes

No

Yes

No

Yes

363 (72.0)

141 (28.0)

146 (29.6)

348 (70.4)

240 (44.6)

(Continued)

OM at 1 year (p = 0.0046, **Table 3**). However, after Bonferroni correction, the differences in absolute HMO concentrations (g/L) in the human milk for infants who developed OM in the first or second year of life, were not statistically significant (Bonferroni correction α threshold = 0.0031).

A similar pattern of seemingly lower 2'-FL (Median [min, max)], although not statistically significant following correction for multiple testing, was evident in the secretor milk of infants with OM (2.40 [0.36, 6.30] g/L) compared to those without OM (2.70 [0.13, 6.60] g/L) in the first year of life (p = 0.009, **Supplementary Table 1**). Amongst infants receiving secretor milk, absolute concentrations of LNT were significantly higher in the milk for infants with OM (0.98 [0.15, 2.60] (g/L), p = 0.0019) compared to infants without OM (0.76 [0.14, 2.90] g/L) in the first year of life (**Supplementary Table 1**). This statistically significant difference in LNT concentrations was not evident for OM in the second year of life (**Supplementary Table 2**).

At the conventional level of significance (p < 0.05), absolute concentrations of LNT were higher in group I milk of infants with OM (0.98 [0.15, 2.60] g/L) compared to their counterparts $(0.77 \ [0.14, 2.90] \text{ g/L}, p = 0.0067, \text{ Supplementary Table 3})$ but not in the second year of life (p = 0.28, **Supplementary Table 4**). There were no statistically significant differences (i.e., at the conventional and Bonferroni corrected levels of significance) of individual HMOs in the milk for infants with or without LRTI (Supplementary Tables 5–9). Likewise, absolute concentrations of LNFP I (0.36 [0.04, 3.00] g/L) and total HMOs (6.10 [2.41, 11.6] g/L) were lower (p < 0.05) in the milk of infants with URTI in the first year compared to their counterparts (0.48 [0.04, 2.70], and 6.60 [3.39, 9.80] g/L, respectively, Supplementary Table 10) in the second year of life. This pattern was not present in secretor milk of infants with URTI in the first year (Supplementary Table 11) but in the second year of life (Supplementary Table 12). This was also the case when human milk samples were stratified by milk group (Supplementary Tables 13, 14).

Following Bonferroni correction ($\alpha = 0.0031$), there were no statistically significant associations of individual HMOs with the risk of OM in the first or second year of life (**Table 4**). However, there were some associations that were statistically significant at the conventional level (using $\alpha = 0.05$). For example, higher LNT and higher LNFP V were both associated with an increased risk of OM in the first year [RR (95% CI): 1.17 (1.02, 1.34) and RR (95% CI): 1.16 (1.01, 1.35), respectively]. Higher LNT [RR (95% CI)] in secretor milk was significantly (p < 0.0031) associated with a higher risk [RR (95% CI): 1.27 (1.09, 1.49), p = 0.0025] of OM in the first year of life in crude models (not shown). This association was not statistically significant following adjustment for infant sex, maternal allergy, delivery mode, exclusive breastfeeding, parity and milk group [RR (95% CI): 1.25 (1.06, 1.47), p = 0.01; **Table 5**].

Following Bonferroni correction, there were no further statistically significant associations between individual HMOs and the risk of OM, LRTI and URTI in the first or second year of life. Although, some associations were significant at conventional level (p < 0.05). For instance, higher 6'-GL in non-secretor milk was associated with a higher risk [RR (95% CI)] of OM in the

first [1.95 (1.02, 3.73)] and second [1.61 (1.04, 2.50)] year of life (**Table 6**). Similarly, higher LNT in group I milk was associated with a higher risk [1.23 (1.04, 1.46)] of OM in the first year of life (**Table 7**). Higher 6'-GL in group II milk was also associated with a higher risk of OM in the first [1.96 (1.02, 3.74)] and second [1.60 (1.01, 2.55)] year of life (**Table 8**).

There were no other statistically significant or exploratory associations at conventional level of significance of individual HMOs with LRTI (Supplementary Table 15), with the exception of 3'-SL in non-secretor milk (Supplementary Table 16) and group II milk (Supplementary Table 17) which were associated with a high risk of LRTI in the second year of life, at conventional level of statistical significance (p < 0.05). Overall, there were no statistically significant associations between individual HMOs and URTI in the first or second year of life (Supplementary Table 18). However, LNFPI in secretor and group I milk was associated with a decreased risk of URTI in the first and second year of life, at conventional level of significance (*p* < 0.05, **Supplementary Tables 19, 20**). Higher 6'-GL in non-secretor and group I milk was also associated with an increased risk of URTI in the first year of life (p < 0.05, Supplementary Tables 19, 20). Of note, these associations were not statistically significant following Bonferroni correction (α threshold = 0.0031).

DISCUSSION

The present study including 667 breastfed children investigated associations between individual HMOs measured at 6 weeks of lactation with OM, LRTI and URTI in the first or second year of life, using data from the Ulm SPATZ Health Study. Although not statistically significant, due to the large number of associations we explored, we report a tendency of lower absolute concentrations of 2'-FL and considerably higher LNT in human milk for infants with OM in the first year of life, irrespective of maternal secretor status or milk group. This difference was statistically significant and tended towards significance amongst infants who were receiving secretor milk and milk attributed to group I, respectively. However, this and all other associations were not statistically significant following adjustment for infant sex, maternal allergy, delivery mode, exclusive breastfeeding, parity, milk group and correction for multiple testing.

The absolute concentrations of 2'-FL tended to be lower while the absolute concentrations of LNT were higher in the milk of infants with OM in the second year of life. However, there were no statistically significant associations of 2'-FL with risk of OM, LRTI or URTI in the first or second year of life, in both crude and adjusted models. Similarly, protection against diarrhoea caused by *Campylobacter jejuni* was significantly associated with 2'-FL in human milk (29). That said, while the absence of functional FUT2 activity has been associated with better resistance to some pathogens such as Norovirus genotypes and Helicobacter pylori, this reportedly comes at a cost of an increased risk of infection by other pathogens affecting the respiratory, urinary or gastrointestinal systems (40). On one hand, a profile of higher TABLE 3 | Absolute human milk oligosaccharide concentrations (g/L) measured at 6 weeks and otitis media in infants in the first or second year of life in the UIm SPATZ Health Study.

	OM	in the first year of life		OM in th	e second year of life	
	OM Yes (<i>n</i> = 50)	OM No (<i>n</i> = 440)	p	OM Yes (n = 141)	OM No (n = 363)	p
Lactose						
Mean (SD)	66.8 (4.31)	66.6 (3.69)		66.4 (4.04)	66.7 (3.68)	
Median [min, max]	67.0 [58.0, 74.0]	67.0 [52.0, 77.0]	0.64	67.0 [56.0, 77.0]	67.0 [52.0, 74.0]	0.42
2'-FL						
Mean (SD)	1.93 (1.32)	2.31 (1.41)		2.26 (1.34)	2.29 (1.43)	
Median [min, max]	2.00 [0.13, 6.30]	2.50 [0.13, 6.60]	0.04	2.50 [0.13, 6.30]	2.50 [0.13, 6.60]	0.95
3-FL						
Mean (SD)	0.71 (0.55)	0.67 (0.54)		0.61 (0.51)	0.68 (0.55)	
Median [min, max]	0.55 [0.11, 2.10]	0.49 [0.03, 2.90]	0.65	0.42 [0.03, 2.90]	0.51 [0.03, 2.60]	0.12
3'-SL						
Mean (SD)	0.16 (0.05)	0.15 (0.04)		0.15 (0.05)	0.15 (0.04)	
Median [min, max]	0.15 [0.08, 0.27]	0.15 [0.05, 0.32]	0.64	0.15 [0.05, 0.30]	0.15 [0.07, 0.32]	0.79
6'-GL						
Mean (SD)	0.02 (0.02)	0.02 (0.01)		0.02 (0.01)	0.02 (0.01)	
Median [min, max]	0.02 [0.01, 0.15]	0.02 [0.004, 0.09]	0.67	0.02 [0.01, 0.15]	0.02 [0.004, 0.09]	0.51
DFL						
Mean (SD)	0.16 (0.15)	0.18 (0.17)		0.17 (0.14)	0.18 (0.18)	
Median [min, max]	0.15 [0.01, 0.72]	0.18 [0.01, 1.80]	0.11	0.15 [0.01, 0.72]	0.18 [0.01, 1.80]	0.56
6'-SL	. , ,					
Mean (SD)	0.25 (0.09)	0.26 (0.11)		0.25 (0.10)	0.26 (0.11)	
Median [min, max]	0.24 [0.07, 0.54]	0.24 [0.06, 0.73]	0.84	0.23 [0.07, 0.54]	0.24 [0.06, 0.73]	0.33
LNT	. , ,					
Mean (SD)	1.09 (0.50)	0.92 (0.49)		0.98 (0.53)	0.92 (0.48)	
Median [min, max]	0.99 [0.15, 2.60]	0.84 [0.14, 3.10]	0.0046	0.86 [0.15, 3.10]	0.84 [0.14, 2.90]	0.31
LNnT		• • •				
Mean (SD)	0.08 (0.05)	0.08 (0.06)		0.09 (0.06)	0.08 (0.06)	
Median [min, max]	0.07 [0.01, 0.26]	0.07 [0.01, 0.34]	0.50	0.07 [0.01, 0.34]	0.07 [0.01, 0.33]	0.66
LNFP I						
Mean (SD)	0.50 (0.48)	0.48 (0.50)		0.53 (0.48)	0.48 (0.46)	
Median [min, max]	0.35 [0.04, 2.20]	0.38 [0.04, 3.00]	0.97	0.42 [0.04, 2.70]	0.36 [0.04, 3.00]	0.33
LNFP V						
Mean (SD)	0.04 (0.04)	0.04 (0.04)		0.04 (0.04)	0.04 (0.04)	
Median [min, max]	0.03 [0.01, 0.17]	0.02 [0.01, 0.24]	0.08	0.02 [0.01, 0.17]	0.02 [0.01, 0.24]	0.54
LNFP III		• • •				
Mean (SD)	0.190 (0.07)	0.18 (0.07)		0.18 (0.07)	0.18 (0.07)	
Median [min, max]	0.19 [0.06, 0.43]	0.18 [0.04, 0.48]	0.31	0.17 [0.05, 0.43]	0.18 [0.04, 0.48]	0.45
LNFP II		• • •				
Mean (SD)	0.41 (0.42)	0.34 (0.40)		0.32 (0.37)	0.35 (0.41)	
Median [min, max]	0.22 [0.04, 1.60]	0.17 [0.04, 2.50]	0.23	0.15 [0.04, 1.60]	0.18 [0.04, 2.50]	0.25
LNDFHI	. , ,					
Mean (SD)	0.50 (0.37)	0.53 (0.39)		0.53 (0.38)	0.52 (0.39)	
Median [min, max]	0.55 [0.02, 1.50]	0.58 [0.02, 1.90]	0.58	0.55 [0.02, 1.70]	0.58 [0.02, 1.90]	0.88
LNDFH II + LNnDFH II		- / /				
Mean (SD)	0.08 (0.12)	0.06 (0.11)		0.06 (0.10)	0.07 (0.11)	
Median [min, max]	0.02 [0.01, 0.46]	0.02 [0.01, 0.73]	0.35	0.01 [0.01, 0.46]	0.02 [0.01, 0.73]	0.28
Sum of HMOs	/					
Mean (SD)	6.12 (1.29)	6.23 (1.29)		6.19 (1.33)	6.24 (1.29)	
Median [min, max]	6.18 [3.70, 9.69]	6.16 [2.41, 11.6]	0.53	6.18 [2.41, 9.80]	6.17 [2.76, 11.6]	0.79

p values derived from Wilcoxon sum-rank test comparing HMO concentrations between infants with and without otitis media at 1 or 2 years. Bonferroni-adjusted level of statistical significance is $\alpha = 0.05/16 = 0.0031$.

OM, Otitis media; RR, Risk Ratio; CI, Confidence intervals; HMO, human milk oligosaccharides.

2'-FL, 2'-fucosyllactose; 3-FL, 3-fucosyllactose; 3'-SL, 3'-sialyllactose; 6'-GL, 6'-galactosyllactose; DFL, 3,2'-difucosyllactose; 6'-SL, 6'-sialyllactose; LNT, lacto-N-tetraose; LNT, lacto-N-fucopentaose-II; LNFP I, lacto-N-fucopentaose-II; LNFP II, lacto-N-fucopentaose-II; LNDFH I, lacto-N-difucohexaose I; LNDFH II, lacto-N-difucohexaose II; LNDFH II, lacto-N-neodifucohexaose II.

TABLE 4 | Adjusted associations between human milk oligosaccharides measured at 6 weeks of lactation with otitis media in the first or second year of life in the Ulm SPATZ Health Study.

		OM in the first year of life			OM in the second year of li	ife
	RR	95% CI	р	RR	95% CI	p
Lactose	1.00	(0.98, 1.02)	0.96	1.00	(0.99, 1.01)	0.67
2'-FL	0.87	(0.76, 1.01)	0.06	0.97	(0.91, 1.05)	0.49
3-FL	1.03	(0.90, 1.19)	0.64	0.91	(0.82, 1.02)	0.11
3'-SL	1.02	(0.93, 1.11)	0.71	1.01	(0.96, 1.07)	0.71
6'-GL	1.19	(0.92, 1.54)	0.18	1.09	(0.96, 1.25)	0.19
DFL	0.88	(0.70, 1.10)	0.25	0.93	(0.81, 1.07)	0.30
6'-SL	0.99	(0.89, 1.10)	0.89	0.95	(0.88, 1.03)	0.23
LNT	1.17	(1.02, 1.34)	0.03	1.07	(0.98, 1.18)	0.14
LNnT	0.92	(0.77, 1.09)	0.33	1.01	(0.89, 1.14)	0.90
LNFP I	1.07	(0.84, 1.37)	0.60	1.09	(0.93, 1.27)	0.30
LNFP V	1.16	(1.01, 1.35)	0.04	1.03	(0.91, 1.16)	0.66
LNFP III	1.05	(0.95, 1.16)	0.31	0.98	(0.90, 1.06)	0.55
LNFP II	1.14	(0.96, 1.36)	0.12	0.95	(0.82, 1.09)	0.47
LNDFH I	0.96	(0.82, 1.12)	0.58	1.00	(0.90, 1.11)	0.99
LNDFH II + LNnDFH II	1.17	(0.91, 1.50)	0.21	0.90	(0.74, 1.11)	0.35
Total HMOs	0.99	(0.95, 1.05)	0.79	0.99	(0.95, 1.03)	0.62

Associations determined by modified Poisson regression. Models adjusted for infant sex, maternal allergy, delivery mode, exclusive breastfeeding, parity, secretor status and milk group. Bonferroni-adjusted level of statistical significance is $\alpha = 0.05/16 = 0.0031$.

OM, Otitis media; RR, Risk Ratio; CI, Confidence intervals; HMO, human milk oligosaccharides.

2'-FL, 2'-fucosyllactose; 3-FL, 3-fucosyllactose; 3'-SL, 3'-sialyllactose; 6'-GL, 6'-galactosyllactose; DFL, 3,2'-difucosyllactose; 6'-SL; 6'-sialyllactose; LNT, lacto-N-tetraose; LNT, lacto-N-tetraose; LNFP II, lacto-N-fucopentaose-II; LNFP II, lacto-N-fucopentaose-II; LNDFH I, lacto-N-difucohexaose I; LNDFH II, lacto-N-difucohexaose II; LNDFH II, lacto-N-neodifucohexaose II.

TABLE 5 | Adjusted associations between human milk oligosaccharides in secretor milk measured at 6 weeks of lactation with otitis media in the first or second year of life in the Ulm SPATZ Health Study.

		OM in the first year of life			OM in the second year of l	ife
	RR	95% CI	р	RR	95% CI	р
Lactose	1.00	(0.98, 1.02)	0.77	1.00	(0.98, 1.01)	0.45
2'-FL	0.89	(0.77, 1.03)	0.12	0.98	(0.92, 1.05)	0.62
3-FL	0.98	(0.81, 1.19)	0.88	0.94	(0.83, 1.06)	0.30
3'-SL	1.02	(0.93, 1.12)	0.66	1.01	(0.95, 1.07)	0.76
6'-GL	0.98	(0.83, 1.17)	0.86	0.98	(0.88, 1.08)	0.67
DFL	0.85	(0.67, 1.06)	0.15	0.92	(0.80, 1.05)	0.21
6'-SL	1.00	(0.89, 1.13)	0.99	0.96	(0.88, 1.04)	0.33
LNT	1.25	(1.06, 1.47)	0.01	1.07	(0.96, 1.19)	0.23
LNnT	0.90	(0.74, 1.08)	0.26	0.99	(0.87, 1.12)	0.82
LNFP I	1.12	(0.88, 1.42)	0.35	1.11	(0.96, 1.29)	0.16
LNFP V	1.17	(0.94, 1.47)	0.16	1.02	(0.89, 1.17)	0.80
LNFP III	1.00	(0.88, 1.13)	0.95	0.94	(0.86, 1.03)	0.19
LNFP II	1.11	(0.83, 1.49)	0.47	0.99	(0.83, 1.18)	0.87
LNDFH I	0.91	(0.80, 1.05)	0.19	0.98	(0.90, 1.07)	0.66
LNDFH II + LNnDFH II	1.14	(0.84, 1.55)	0.39	0.98	(0.81, 1.19)	0.88
Total HMOs	0.98	(0.92, 1.06)	0.66	1.00	(0.96, 1.04)	0.90

Associations determined by modified Poisson regression. Models adjusted for infant sex, maternal allergy, delivery mode, exclusive breastfeeding, parity and milk group. Bonferroniadjusted level of statistical significance is $\alpha = 0.05/16 = 0.0031$.

OM, Otitis media; RR, Risk Ratio; Cl, Confidence intervals; HMO, human milk oligosaccharides.

2'-FL, 2'-fucosyllactose; 3-FL, 3-fucosyllactose; 3'-SL, 3'-sialyllactose; 6'-GL, 6'-galactosyllactose; DFL, 3,2'-difucosyllactose; 6'-SL, 6'-sialyllactose; LNT, lacto-N-tetraose; LNT, lacto-N-tetraose; LNFP II, lacto-N-fucopentaose-II; LNFP II, lacto-N-fucopentaose-II; LNDFH I, lacto-N-difucohexaose I; LNDFH II, lacto-N-difucohexaose II; LNDFH II, lacto-N-neodifucohexaose II.

TABLE 6 | Adjusted associations between human milk oligosaccharides in non-secretor milk measured at 6 weeks of lactation with otitis media in the first or second year of life in the UIm SPATZ Health Study.

		OM in the first year of life	OM in the second year of life				
	RR	95% CI	р	RR	95% CI	р	
Lactose	1.00	(0.96, 1.04)	0.88	1.01	(0.98, 1.03)	0.56	
3-FL	0.98	(0.82, 1.18)	0.83	0.94	(0.81, 1.09)	0.42	
3'-SL	0.99	(0.81, 1.20)	0.92	1.02	(0.89, 1.18)	0.78	
6'-GL	1.95	(1.02, 3.73)	0.04	1.61	(1.04, 2.50)	0.03	
6'-SL	0.97	(0.78, 1.20)	0.75	0.93	(0.80, 1.10)	0.40	
LNT	0.98	(0.78, 1.24)	0.87	1.05	(0.87, 1.28)	0.62	
LNnT	1.09	(0.78, 1.53)	0.62	1.27	(0.89, 1.81)	0.19	
LNFP V	1.09	(0.91, 1.31)	0.33	1.07	(0.89, 1.29)	0.48	
LNFP III	1.20	(0.99, 1.45)	0.07	1.10	(0.95, 1.26)	0.19	
LNFP II	1.05	(0.87, 1.27)	0.60	1.00	(0.85, 1.18)	0.97	
LNDFH II + LNnDFH II	1.09	(0.82, 1.46)	0.55	0.97	(0.77, 1.23)	0.81	
Total HMOs	1.02	(0.91, 1.13)	0.78	1.00	(0.92, 1.09)	1.00	

Associations determined by modified Poisson regression. Models adjusted for infant sex, maternal allergy, delivery mode, exclusive breastfeeding, parity and milk group. Bonferroniadjusted level of statistical significance is $\alpha = 0.05/16 = 0.0031$.

OM, Otitis media; RR, Risk Ratio; Cl, Confidence intervals; HMO, human milk oligosaccharides.

3-FL, 3-fucosyllactose; 3'-SL, 3'-sialyllactose; 6'-GL, 6'-galactosyllactose; 6'-SL; 6'-sialyllactose; LNT, lacto-N-tetraose; LNT, lacto-N-neotetraose; LNFP V, lacto-N-fucopentaose-V; LNFP III, lacto-N-fucopentaose-II; LNDFH II, lacto-N-fucopentaose-II; LNDFH I

TABLE 7 | Adjusted associations between human milk oligosaccharides in group I milk measured at 6 weeks of lactation with otitis media in the first or second year of life in the Ulm SPATZ Health Study.

		OM in the first year of life			OM in the second year of li	ife				
	RR 95% Cl p		95% Cl p RR			RR 95% Cl p RR			р	
Lactose	1.00	(0.98, 1.02)	0.69	1.00	(0.98, 1.01)	0.48				
2'-FL	0.91	(0.78, 1.05)	0.20	0.99	(0.92, 1.06)	0.76				
3-FL	0.98	(0.80, 1.19)	0.83	0.94	(0.83, 1.06)	0.30				
3'-SL	1.02	(0.92, 1.13)	0.68	1.00	(0.95, 1.06)	0.92				
6'-GL	0.96	(0.80, 1.15)	0.66	0.98	(0.88, 1.09)	0.65				
DFL	0.83	(0.66, 1.05)	0.13	0.91	(0.79, 1.05)	0.21				
6'-SL	1.01	(0.89, 1.14)	0.92	0.97	(0.89, 1.06)	0.52				
LNT	1.23	(1.04, 1.46)	0.02	1.06	(0.95, 1.19)	0.28				
LNnT	0.90	(0.74, 1.10)	0.30	0.99	(0.87, 1.13)	0.86				
LNFP I	1.11	(0.87, 1.41)	0.39	1.14	(0.97, 1.32)	0.11				
LNFP V	1.17	(0.93, 1.48)	0.18	1.02	(0.88, 1.18)	0.78				
LNFP III	0.95	(0.85, 1.07)	0.43	0.94	(0.85, 1.03)	0.16				
LNFP II	1.11	(0.83, 1.49)	0.48	0.99	(0.82, 1.18)	0.88				
LNDFH I	0.91	(0.80, 1.05)	0.19	0.98	(0.90, 1.07)	0.65				
LNDFH II + LNnDFH II	1.14	(0.84, 1.56)	0.40	0.99	(0.81, 1.20)	0.89				
Total HMOs	0.99	(0.92, 1.05)	0.67	1.00	(0.96, 1.04)	0.95				

Associations determined by modified Poisson regression. Models adjusted for infant sex, maternal allergy, delivery mode, exclusive breastfeeding and parity. Bonferroni-adjusted level of statistical significance is $\alpha = 0.05/16 = 0.0031$.

OM, Otitis media; RR, Risk Ratio; CI, Confidence intervals; HMO, human milk oligosaccharides.

2'-FL, 2'-fucosyllactose; 3-FL, 3-fucosyllactose; 3'-SL, 3'-sialyllactose; 6'-GL, 6'-galactosyllactose; DFL, 3,2'-difucosyllactose; 6'-SL, 6'-sialyllactose; LNT, lacto-N-tetraose; LNT, lacto-N-tetraose; LNFP I, lacto-N-fucopentaose-I; LNFP I, lacto-N-fucopentaose-I; LNFP II, lacto-N-fucopentaose-II; LNDFH I, lacto-N-difucohexaose I; LNDFH I, lacto-N-difucohexaose II; LNDFH I, lacto-N-neodifucohexaose II.

LNnT and 3'-SL in the milk of HIV-infected women compared to uninfected controls has previously been reported (30, 41). On the other hand, concentrations of LNT were significantly higher in the milk of HIV-infected mothers whose HIV-exposed uninfected children survived during breastfeeding, compared to HIV-infected mothers whose HIV-exposed children died (41). Nonetheless, we attribute the inverse pattern of 2'-FL and LNT concentrations to the fact that concentrations of LNT and LNnT TABLE 8 | Adjusted associations between human milk oligosaccharides in group II milk measured at 6 weeks of lactation with otitis media in the first or second year of life in the UIm SPATZ Health Study.

		OM in the first year of li	ife		OM in the second year of	life
	RR	Lower RR	P value	RR	Lower RR	P value
Lactose	1.00	(0.96, 1.04)	0.90	1.00	(0.98, 1.03)	0.80
3-FL	0.98	(0.82, 1.18)	0.83	0.95	(0.82, 1.10)	0.46
3'-SL	0.99	(0.81, 1.21)	0.89	1.02	(0.88, 1.19)	0.74
6'-GL	1.96	(1.02, 3.74)	0.04	1.60	(1.01, 2.55)	0.05
6'-SL	0.97	(0.78, 1.20)	0.77	0.91	(0.78, 1.08)	0.27
LNT	0.98	(0.77, 1.24)	0.86	1.07	(0.87, 1.32)	0.50
LNnT	1.10	(0.78, 1.54)	0.60	1.24	(0.85, 1.82)	0.27
LNFP V	1.09	(0.91, 1.31)	0.35	1.12	(0.95, 1.33)	0.19
LNFP III	1.19	(0.99, 1.43)	0.06	1.13	(0.98, 1.31)	0.09
LNFP II	1.05	(0.87, 1.27)	0.60	1.00	(0.85, 1.18)	0.96
LNDFH II + LNnDFH II	1.09	(0.82, 1.46)	0.55	0.97	(0.77, 1.23)	0.82
Total HMOs	1.01	(0.91, 1.13)	0.79	1.01	(0.92, 1.10)	0.87

Associations determined by modified Poisson regression. Models adjusted for infant sex, maternal allergy, delivery mode, exclusive breastfeeding and parity. Bonferroni-adjusted level of statistical significance is $\alpha = 0.05/16 = 0.0031$.

OM, Otitis media; RR, Risk Ratio; CI, Confidence intervals; HMO, human milk oligosaccharides.

3-FL, 3-fucosyllactose; 3'-SL, 3'-sialyllactose; 6'-GL, 6'-galactosyllactose; 6'-SL, 6'-sialyllactose; LNT, lacto-N-tetraose; LNT, lacto-N-neotetraose; LNFP V, lacto-N-fucopentaose-V; LNFP III, lacto-N-fucopentaose-II; LNDFH II, lacto-N-fucopentaose-II; LNDFH I

in human milk are core-regulated by the FUT2-dependent 2'-FL (40). In addition, although we did not find statistically significant associations, the anti-inflammatory and immunomodulatory effect of 2'-FL is well known (42–44).

Furthermore, in crude models, LNT in secretor milk was associated with a higher risk of OM in the first year of life. This association was not statistically significant following adjustment for infant sex, maternal allergy, delivery mode, exclusive breastfeeding, parity, milk group and Bonferroni correction. Likewise, another study (28) reported significantly higher levels of 2'-FL and LNT in the milk of secretor mothers whose children had symptomatic rotavirus infection. While LNFP I was higher in the milk of those who were positive for rotavirus infection compared to the rotavirus negative group of infants. Furthermore, in that same study (28), levels of 6'-SL and LNT were higher in non-secretor milk of symptomatic rotavirus group of infants, while LNFP II was significantly higher in the milk of asymptomatic rotavirus-positive group. Despite this, LNT is reportedly one of the most abundant core HMO structures present in human milk (ranging between 0.5 and 1.5 g/L in mature human milk) (19, 45). Yet, an in vitro study reported that LNT inhibited the growth of Streptococcus agalactiae (group B Streptococcus, GBS), a leading cause of invasive bacterial infections in newborns (46). Also, LNT has been reported to block Entamoeba histolytica, a major protozoan parasite in developing countries (47), from binding to epithelial cell surfaces (48). Although LNT has not yet been proposed to serve any direct antimicrobial function in infants, secretor status is useful as a stratification variable (14, 49). Thus, our results also confirm the importance of stratifying by or adjusting for maternal milk group when evaluating HMO associations with infant health outcomes.

We are only aware of two other studies that investigated similar associations with OM and respiratory problems (comprising URTI (runny nose or cold), cough, or pneumonia) (33) and acute respiratory infections (34). On one hand, Stepans et al. (33) reported associations between higher levels of LNFP II in colostrum and reduced risk of respiratory problems by 6 and 12 weeks, and non-statistically significant associations with OM. That study investigated human milk sampled at two weeks postpartum whereas we sampled human milk at 6 weeks postpartum. However, the study children (33) may have been breastfed for a longer time throughout the first year of life; while for our study the median durations of exclusive and any breastfeeding were 197 days (~28 weeks) and 122 days (~17 weeks), respectively (36). Still, it is possible that children in our study were breastfed for longer in the first year of life thus having a different baseline risk for infections compared to the other previous study. It should also be noted that only five infants were reported to have OM by 24 weeks, and the potential confounding of secretor status or milk group was not accounted for in that study (33).

On the other hand, Jorgensen et al. (34) showed a positive association between LNFP II in secretor milk with the incidence of acute respiratory infections in Malawian infants at age 6–7 months. However, this association was not statistically significant following correction for multiple testing using the Benjamin–Hochberg approach. Although they accounted for maternal secretor status, milk group status is also important to consider. Moreover, the secretor status of the infant, although difficult to measure, is also suggested to modify the association between HMOs and clinical health outcomes (14). Furthermore, the researchers in that study also assessed several other bioactive components in comparison

to our study. We are only aware of one other study (50) which also investigated the relationship between HMOs and other human milk immune components, simultaneously. Firstly, while both studies (34, 50) report plausible low and moderate correlations between relative abundances of HMOs, both these studies, as well as ours, do not cover 100% of the abundance of HMOs. Of note, the relative proportions or abundance of HMOs will always differ depending on the number of individual HMOs measured and quantified despite the standardised laboratory methods human milk sample collection.

Secondly, we acknowledge that several other components, which include immunological, hormonal, enzymatic, trophic, and bioactive components in human milk offer passive protection to the growing infant (51, 52). Human milk is particularly rich in maternal cells which potentially produce cytokines and have a modulatory influence on the immunological system of new borns. Among these cellular components are macrophages and leucocytes and other immunologic molecules which are present in large amounts during early lactation, particularly in colostrum compared to mature milk (53). Most of these components in human milk can interact with each other synergistically or with other additional factors related to the mucosal or systematic immune response of the infant (9). Thus, it is plausible that other bioactive compounds as well as the multiple HMOs that were not assessed in the current study have synergistic effects to decrease or increase the risk of infection. More research is needed to determine the exact nature of the correlations that exist between HMOs and other components and their potential impact on human milk composition or volume. Granted that HMOs vary greatly within and between groups of mothers, based on secretor status or milk group, as well as time of lactation, it is plausible that any associations observed in this current study, although not statistically significant, are applicable to a specific group of infants who receive human milk for a shorter duration of lactation.

Moreover, the overall beneficial effect of HMOs in reducing other infections is widely documented (14, 20-23, 54). For instance, an observational, prospective study reported reduced diarrhoea incidence caused by Campylobacter jejuni and calicivirus in infants who received human milk containing higher levels of 2'-FL and LNDFHI, respectively (29, 55). Similarly, another study (56) reported beneficial effects of fucosyl-HMOs in reducing morbidity in Gambian infants at 4 months of age. Two observational studies on African motherinfant pairs reported reduced risk of HIV transmission (30) and decrease in mortality of HIV-exposed infants (41) receiving human milk. Specific HMO structures present in secretor milk have also been associated with direct protection against specific infections like NEC in infants (57, 58). Nonetheless, although some individual HMOs are reported to be higher in the milk of infants with some infection compared to those without infection, whether or not these are true risk factors for infection remains unknown and requires further investigation. Even so, these high concentrations may be enhanced by the effect of vaccinations against infections. For instance, 2'-FL is suggested to potentially improve the effect of vaccination against influenza virus infection (27). The clinical consequence of specific HMOs, therefore, remains to be elucidated further.

A limitation of this study is its observational nature, which makes it difficult to draw conclusions without appropriate methods for assessing causal inference when using observational data. Also, the data presented here, are naturally subject to potentially unmeasured confounding factors, which include but are not limited to secretor status of the infant. Additionally, while the novel quantification method allowed us to measure absolute HMO concentrations up to hexaose structures, it is plausible that further important oligosaccharides that have not been identified in the current study as well as in previous studies may have other important biological effects. Still, we provide a much larger sample size from a large birth cohort in comparison to the other two studies (33, 34) evaluating similar associations.

In conclusion, our results do not confirm that individual HMOs are associated with either an increased or a reduced risk of OM, LRTI and URTI in infants during early life. However, we did pick up some associations which would be statistically significant at the conventional level and may thus be subject for further, exploratory or confirmatory studies. Taken together, the evidence base is still very limited, and has several issues. More studies are needed to determine the interactions and interdependencies that exist within a broader scope of human milk components. Further studies are needed to determine whether HMOs reduce the incidence or alleviate the course of specific infections in breastfed infants. However, human studies to investigate the exact metabolic pathways and implications of single HMOs in infants are limited due to a lack of HMO availability at times, and obvious ethical issues. Hence, the need to consider or select suitable surrogate animal models in which passive maternal immune transfer is avoided. These models and research studies will allow researchers to clarify the direct effect of HMOs, in more controlled experiments and their role in infections and other health outcomes.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets presented in this article are not readily available due to participant consent and data protection, we may not be able to share the raw data. However, the authors are open to sharing aggregate data (for instance, absolute concentrations that have been included as **Supplementary Material**). Requests to access the datasets should be directed to Jon.Genuneit@medizin.unileipzig.de.

ETHICS STATEMENT

This study was approved by Ethics Board of Ulm The patients/participants University. provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

LPS and JGe conceived the study question and interpreted the data and wrote the manuscript. LPS conducted the statistical analyses. MM, JGo, and BB designed the LC-MS² method for HMOs analysis. JGo and BB validated the method for HMO analysis and analysed the HMOs in the lab. JGe and DR conceived and designed the Ulm SPATZ Health Study. JGe, DR, MM, and BS conceptualised the AMICA project for advanced compositional human milk analysis of SPATZ human milk samples. JGe and MM manage the AMICA project. All authors critically reviewed the manuscript and approved its final version.

FUNDING

The Ulm SPATZ Health Study was funded through an unrestricted grant by the Medical Faculty of Ulm University. The current research study was funded by Danone Nutricia Research, Utrecht, The Netherlands. The funders (authors from Danone

REFERENCES

- Bowatte G, Tham R, Allen KJ, Tan DJ, Lau MXZ, Dai X, Lodge CJ. Breastfeeding and childhood acute otitis media: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Acta Paediatr.* (2015) 104:85–95. doi: 10.1111/apa.13151
- GBD 2016 Causes of Death Collaborators. Global, regional, and national agesex specific mortality for 264 causes of death, 1980–2016: a systematic analysis for the global burden of disease study 2016. *Lancet.* (2017) 390:1151–210.
- Wang X, Li Y, Deloria-Knoll M, Madhi SA, Cohen C, Ali A, et al. Global burden of acute lower respiratory infection associated with human metapneumovirus in children under 5 years in 2018: a systematic review and modelling study. *Lancet Glob Health*. (2021) 9:e33-43. doi: 10.1016/S2214-109X(20)30393-4
- Victora CG, Bahl R, Barros AJD, França GVA, Horton S, Krasevec J, et al. Breastfeeding in the 21st century: epidemiology, mechanisms, and lifelong effect. *Lancet*. (2016) 387:475–90. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(15)01024-7
- Kørvel-Hanquist A, Djurhuus BD, Homøe P. The effect of breastfeeding on childhood otitis media. *Curr Allergy Asthma Rep.* (2017) 17:1– 8. doi: 10.1007/s11882-017-0712-3
- Ballard O, Morrow AL. Human milk composition: nutrients and bioactive factors. *Pediatr Clin North Am.* (2013) 60:49– 74. doi: 10.1016/j.pcl.2012.10.002
- Munblit D, Verhasselt V, Warner JO. Editorial: human milk composition and health outcomes in children. *Front Pediatr.* (2019) 7:319. doi: 10.3389/fped.2019.00319
- Boix-Amor A, Garssen J, Hanna H, Khaleva E, Peroni DG, Geddes DT, et al. Reviewing the evidence on breast milk composition and immunological outcomes. *Nutr Rev.* (2019) 77:16. doi: 10.1093/nutrit/nuz019
- Chirico G, Marzollo R, Cortinovis S, Fonte C, Gasparoni A. Antiinfective properties of human milk. J Nutr. (2008) 138:1801S-6S. doi: 10.1093/jn/138.9.1801S
- Mandal SM, Bharti R, Porto WF, Gauri SS, Mandal M, Franco OL, et al. Identification of multifunctional peptides from human milk. *Peptides*. (2014) 56:84–93. doi: 10.1016/j.peptides.2014.03.017
- Cacho NT, Lawrence RM. Innate immunity and breast milk. Front Immunol. (2017) 8:584. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.00584
- Christian P, Smith ER, Lee SE, Vargas AJ, Bremer AA, Raiten DJ. The need to study human milk as a biological system. *Am J Clin Nutr.* (2021) 113:1063–72. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/nqab075
- Bode L. Human milk oligosaccharides: every baby needs a sugar mama. Glycobiology. (2012) 22:1147–62. doi: 10.1093/glycob/cws074

Nutricia Research) had no role in the design, analysis or writing of this article.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank the midwives, nurses, and obstetricians of the Department of Gynaecology and Obstetrics, University Medical Centre Ulm and the caring paediatricians and mothers and their families for their study support and participation. The authors would also like to thank Mrs. Gerlinde Trischler for providing excellent technical assistance. The authors also acknowledge support from the German Research Foundation (DFG) and Universität Leipzig within the program of Open Access Publishing.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fnut.2021. 761129/full#supplementary-material

- Doherty AM, Lodge CJ, Dharmage SC Dai X, Bode L, Lowe AJ. Human milk oligosaccharides and associations with immune-mediated disease and infection in childhood: a systematic review. *Front Pediatr.* (2018) 6:91. doi: 10.3389/fped.2018.00091
- Donovan SM. Human Milk Oligosaccharides: Potent weapons in the battle against rotavirus infection. J Nutr. (2017) 147:1605–6.
- Newburg DS. Human milk oligosaccharides and glycoconjugates protect the newborn against infection. *Pediatr Res.* (1999) 45:742–742. doi: 10.1203/00006450-199905010-00027
- Ruiz-Palacios GM, Cervantes LE, Ramos P, Chavez-Munguia B, Newburg DS. Campylobacter jejuni binds intestinal H(O) antigen (Fucα1, 2Galβ1, 4GlcNAc), and fucosyloligosaccharides of human milk inhibit its binding and infection. J Biol Chem. (2003) 278:14112–20. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M207744200
- Thurl S, Munzert M, Henker J, Boehm G, Müller-Werner B, Jelinek J, et al. Variation of human milk oligosaccharides in relation to milk groups and lactational periods. *Br J Nutr.* (2010) 104:1261–71. doi: 10.1017/S0007114510002072
- Mank M, Welsch P, Heck AJR, Stahl B. Label-free targeted LC-ESI-MS2 analysis of human milk oligosaccharides (HMOS) and related human milk groups with enhanced structural selectivity. *Anal Bioanal Chem.* (2019) 411:231–50. doi: 10.1007/s00216-018-1434-7
- Ayechu-Muruzabal V, van Stigt AH, Mank M, Willemsen LEM, Stahl B, Garssen J, et al. Diversity of human milk oligosaccharides and effects on early life immune development. *Front Pediatr.* (2018) 6:239. doi: 10.3389/fped.2018.00239
- Triantis V, Bode L, van Neerven RJJ. Immunological effects of human milk oligosaccharides. *Front Pediatr.* (2018) 6:90. doi: 10.3389/fped.2018.00190
- Moore RE, Xu LL, Townsend SD. Prospecting human milk oligosaccharides as a defense against viral infections. ACS Infect Dis. (2021) 7:254– 63. doi: 10.1021/acsinfecdis.0c00807
- Walsh C, Lane JA, van Sinderen D, Hickey RM. Human milk oligosaccharides: Shaping the infant gut microbiota and supporting health. *J Funct Foods*. (2020) 72:104074. doi: 10.1016/j.jff.2020.104074
- Yu Y, Mishra S, Song X, Lasanajak Y, Bradley KC, Tappert MM, et al. Functional glycomic analysis of human milk glycans reveals the presence of virus receptors and embryonic stem cell biomarkers. *J Biol Chem.* (2012) 287:44784–99. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M112.425819
- Duska-McEwen G, Senft AP, Ruetschilling TL, Barrett EG, Buck RH. Human milk oligosaccharides enhance innate immunity to respiratory syncytial virus and influenza *in vitro*. *Food Nutr Sci.* (2014) 5:1387– 98: doi: 10.4236/fns.2014.514151

- Kwon S-J, Na DH, Kwak JH, Douaisi M, Zhang F, Park EJ, et al. Nanostructured glycan architecture is important in the inhibition of influenza A virus infection. *Nat Nanotechnol.* (2017) 12:48–54. doi: 10.1038/nnano.2016.181
- Xiao L, Leusink-Muis T, Kettelarij N, van Ark I, Blijenberg B, Hesen NA, et al. Human milk oligosaccharide 2'-fucosyllactose improves innate and adaptive immunity in an influenza-specific murine vaccination model. *Front Immunol.* (2018) 9:452. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.00452
- Ramani S, Stewart CJ, Laucirica DR, Ajami NJ, Robertson B, Autran CA, et al. Human milk oligosaccharides, milk microbiome and infant gut microbiome modulate neonatal rotavirus infection. *Nat Commun.* (2018) 9:5010. doi: 10.1038/s41467-018-07476-4
- Morrow AL, Ruiz-Palacios GM, Altaye M, Jiang X, Lourdes Guerrero M, Meinzen-Derr JK, et al. Human milk oligosaccharides are associated with protection against diarrhea in breast-fed infants. J Pediatr. (2004) 145:297– 303. doi: 10.1016/j.jpeds.2004.04.054
- Bode L, Kuhn L, Kim H-Y, Hsiao L, Nissan C, Sinkala M, et al. Human milk oligosaccharide concentration and risk of postnatal transmission of HIV through breastfeeding. *Am J Clin Nutr.* (2012) 96:831–9. doi: 10.3945/ajcn.112.039503
- Bode L. Human milk oligosaccharides in the prevention of necrotizing enterocolitis: a journey from in vitro and in vivo models to mother-infant cohort studies. *Front Pediatr.* (2018) 6:385. doi: 10.3389/fped.2018.00385
- Autran CA, Kellman BP, Kim JH, Asztalos E, Blood AB, Spence ECH, et al. Human milk oligosaccharide composition predicts risk of necrotising enterocolitis in preterm infants. *Gut.* (2018) 67:1064– 70. doi: 10.1136/gutjnl-2016-312819
- 33. Stepans MBF, Wilhelm SL, Hertzog M, Rodehorst TKC, Blaney S, Clemens B, et al. Early consumption of human milk oligosaccharides is inversely related to subsequent risk of respiratory and enteric disease in infants. *Breastfeed Med.* (2006)1:207–15. doi: 10.1089/bfm.2006.1.207
- 34. Jorgensen JM, Young R, Ashorn P, Ashorn U, Chaima D, Davis JCC, Goonatilleke E, Kumwenda C, Lebrilla CB, Maleta K, et al. Associations of human milk oligosaccharides and bioactive proteins with infant morbidity and inflammation in Malawian mother-infant dyads. *Curr Dev Nutr.* (2021) 5:nzab072. doi: 10.1093/cdn/nzab072
- 35. Siziba LP, Mank M, Stahl B, Gonsalves J, Blijenberg B, Rothenbacher D, et al. Human milk oligosaccharide profiles over 12 months of lactation: the ulm spatz health study. *Nutrients.* (2021) 13:1973. doi: 10.3390/nu130 61973
- Logan C, Zittel T, Striebel S, Reister F, Brenner H, Rothenbacher D, et al. Changing societal and lifestyle factors and breastfeeding patterns over time. *Pediatrics*. (2016) 137:e20154473–e20154473. doi: 10.1542/peds.20 15-4473
- Zou G, Donner A. Extension of the modified Poisson regression model to prospective studies with correlated binary data. *Stat Methods Med Res.* (2013) 22:661–70. doi: 10.1177/09622802114 27759
- Azad MB, Robertson B, Atakora F, Becker AB, Subbarao P, Moraes TJ, et al. Human milk oligosaccharide concentrations are associated with multiple fixed and modifiable maternal characteristics, environmental factors, and feeding practices. J Nutr. (2018) 148:1733–42. doi: 10.1093/jn/ nxy175
- 39. Samuel TM, Binia A, Castro CA de, Thakkar SK, Billeaud C, Agosti M, et al. Impact of maternal characteristics on human milk oligosaccharide composition over the first 4 months of lactation in a cohort of healthy European mothers. *Sci Rep.* (2019) 9:1–10. doi: 10.1038/s41598-019-48337-4
- Sprenger N, Lee LY, De Castro CA, Steenhout P, Thakkar SK. Longitudinal change of selected human milk oligosaccharides and association to infants' growth, an observatory, single center, longitudinal cohort study. *PLoS ONE.* (2017) 12:e0171814. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.01 71814
- Kuhn L, Kim H-Y, Hsiao L, Nissan C, Kankasa C, Mwiya M, et al. Oligosaccharide composition of breast milk influences survival of uninfected children born to HIV-Infected mothers in Lusaka, Zambia. J Nutr. (2015) 145:66–72. doi: 10.3945/jn.114. 199794

- He Y, Lawlor NT, Newburg DS. Human milk components modulate toll-like receptor-mediated inflammation. *Adv Nutr.* (2016) 7:102–11. doi: 10.3945/an.115. 010090
- He Y, Liu S, Kling DE, Leone S, Lawlor NT, Huang Y, et al. The human milk oligosaccharide 2'-fucosyllactose modulates CD14 expression in human enterocytes, thereby attenuating LPS-induced inflammation. *Gut.* (2016) 65:33–46. doi: 10.1136/gutjnl-2014-307544
- 44. Thurl DS, Ko JS, Leone S, Nanthakumar NN. Human milk oligosaccharides and synthetic galactosyloligosaccharides contain 3'-, 4-, and 6'-galactosyllactose and attenuate inflammation in human T84, NCM-460, and H4 cells and intestinal tissue ex vivo. J Nutr. (2016) 146:358–67. doi: 10.3945/jn.115.220749
- Thurl S, Munzert M, Boehm G, Matthews C, Stahl B. Systematic review of the concentrations of oligosaccharides in human milk. *Nutr Rev.* (2017) 75:920–33. doi: 10.1093/nutrit/nux044
- 46. Lin AE, Autran CA, Szyszka A, Escajadillo T, Huang M, Godula K, et al. Human milk oligosaccharides inhibit growth of group B Streptococcus. J Biol Chem. (2017) 292:11243–9. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M117. 789974
- Carrero JC, Reyes-López M, Serrano-Luna J, Shibayama M, Unzueta J, León-Sicairos N, et al. Intestinal amoebiasis: 160 years of its first detection and still remains as a health problem in developing countries. *Int J Medl Microbiol.* (2020) 310:151358. doi: 10.1016/j.ijmm.2019. 151358
- Jantscher-Krenn E, Lauwaet T, Bliss LA, Reed SL, Gillin FD, Bode L. Human milk oligosaccharides reduce Entamoeba histolytica attachment and cytotoxicity in vitro. Br J Nutr. (2012) 108:1839–46. doi: 10.1017/S0007114511007392
- Andreas NJ, Al-Khalidi A, Jaiteh M, Clarke E, Hyde MJ, Modi N, et al. Role of human milk oligosaccharides in Group B Streptococcus colonisation. *Clin Transl Immunology.* (2016) 5:e99. doi: 10.1038/cti.2016.43
- 50. Michel L, Shevlyakova M, Ní Cléirigh E, Eckhardt E, Holvoet S, Nutten S, et al. Novel approach to visualize the inter-dependencies between maternal sensitization, breast milk immune components and human milk oligosaccharides in the LIFE Child cohort. *PLoS ONE.* (2020) 15:e0230472. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0230472
- Andreas NJ, Kampmann B, Mehring Le-Doare K. Human breast milk: A review on its composition and bioactivity. *Early Hum Dev.* (2015) 91:629– 35. doi: 10.1016/j.earlhumdev.2015.08.013
- 52. Gregory KE, Samuel BS, Houghteling P, Shan G, Ausubel FM, Sadreyev RI, et al. Influence of maternal breast milk ingestion on acquisition of the intestinal microbiome in preterm infants. *Microbiome*. (2016) 4:68. doi: 10.1186/s40168-016-0214-x
- Castellote C, Casillas R, Ramírez-Santana C, Pérez-Cano FJ, Castell M, Moretones MG, et al. Premature delivery influences the immunological composition of colostrum and transitional and mature human milk. *J Nutr.* (2011) 141:1181–7. doi: 10.3945/jn.110.133652
- Donovan SM, Comstock SS. Human milk oligosaccharides influence neonatal mucosal and systemic immunity. *Ann Nutr Metab.* (2016) 69:42– 51. doi: 10.1159/000452818
- 55. Morrow AL, Ruiz-Palacios GM, Altaye M, Jiang X, Guerrero ML, Meinzen-Derr JK, et al. Human milk oligosaccharide blood group epitopes and innate immune protection against campylobacter and calicivirus diarrhea in breastfed infants. Adv Exp Med Biol. (2004) 554:443– 6. doi: 10.1007/978-1-4757-4242-8_61
- 56. Davis JCC, Lewis ZT, Krishnan S, Bernstein RM, Moore SE, Prentice AM, et al. Growth and morbidity of gambian infants are influenced by maternal milk oligosaccharides and infant gut microbiota. *Sci Rep.* (2017) 7:40466. doi: 10.1038/srep40466
- 57. Morrow AL, Meinzen-Derr J, Huang P, Schibler KR, Cahill T, Keddache M, et al. Fucosyltransferase 2 non-secretor and low secretor status predicts severe outcomes in premature infants. *J Pediatr.* (2011) 158:745–51. doi: 10.1016/j.jpeds.2010.10.043
- Rudloff S, Kuntz S, Ostenfeldt Rasmussen S, Roggenbuck M, Sprenger N, Kunz C, et al. Metabolism of milk oligosaccharides in preterm pigs sensitive to necrotizing enterocolitis. *Front Nutr.* (2019) 6:23. doi: 10.3389/fnut.2019.00023

Conflict of Interest: JGe is the project manager of unrestricted grants from Danone Nutricia Research to Ulm University and Leipzig University for research on other aspects of human milk composition in the Ulm birth cohort studies. MM, BS, JGo, and BB are employees of Danone Nutricia Research. However, the principal investigators JGe and DR along with LPS made final decisions on the interpretation and dissemination of results.

The remaining author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Siziba, Mank, Stahl, Kurz, Gonsalves, Blijenberg, Rothenbacher and Genuneit. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Association Between Vitamin D and Influenza: Meta-Analysis and Systematic Review of Randomized Controlled Trials

Zhixin Zhu, Xiaoxia Zhu, Lanfang Gu, Yancen Zhan, Liang Chen and Xiuyang Li*

Department of Epidemiology and Biostatistics, Center for Clinical Big Data and Statistics, Second Affiliated Hospital, College of Medicine, Zhejiang University, Hangzhou, China

Background: Vitamin D supplementation improves the immune function of human body and can be a convenient way to prevent influenza. However, evidence on the protective effect of vitamin D supplementation on influenza from Randomized Controlled Trials (RCTs) is inconclusive.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Sakineh Shab-Bidar, Department of Community Nutrition, Tehran University of Medical Sciences, Iran

Reviewed by:

Fahime Martami, Department of Clinical Nutrition and Dietetics, Tehran University of Medical Sciences, Iran Kurosh Djafarian, Department of Clinical Nutrition, Tehran University of Medical Sciences, Iran

> *Correspondence: Xiuyang Li lixiuyang@zju.edu.cn

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Nutritional Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Nutrition

Received: 21 October 2021 Accepted: 09 December 2021 Published: 07 January 2022

Citation:

Zhu Z, Zhu X, Gu L, Zhan Y, Chen L and Li X (2022) Association Between Vitamin D and Influenza: Meta-Analysis and Systematic Review of Randomized Controlled Trials. Front. Nutr. 8:799709. doi: 10.3389/fnut.2021.799709 **Methods:** RCTs regarding the association between vitamin D supplementation and influenza were identified by searching PubMed, Cochrane library, Embase and Chinese Biomedical Database (CBM) from inception until present (last updated on 10 November 2021). Studies that reported dosages and durations of vitamin D supplementation and number of influenza infections could be included. Heterogeneity was assessed using Cochran's Q test and I^2 statistics, the meta-analysis was conducted by using a random-effects model, the pooled effects were expressed with risk ratio (RR) with 95% confidence interval (95% CI).

Results: 10 trials including 4859 individuals were ultimately eligible after scanning. There was no evidence of a significant heterogeneity among studies ($l^2 = 27\%$, P = 0.150). Meta-regression analysis finding indicated that country, latitude, average age, economic level, follow-up period and average daily vitamin D intake did not cause the statistical heterogeneity. The study finding indicates that substitution with vitamin D significantly reduces the risk of influenza infections (RR = 0.78, 95% CI:0.64–0.95). No evidence of publication bias was observed. Omission of any single trial had little impact on the pooled risk estimates.

Conclusions: The meta-analysis produced a corroboration that vitamin D supplement has a preventive effect on influenza. Strategies for preventing influenza can be optimized by vitamin D supplementation.

Keywords: vitamin D supplementation, influenza, influenza-like illness, respiratory tract infection, meta-analysis

INTRODUCTION

Influenza (referred to as flu) is an acute upper respiratory tract infection caused by influenza viruses. According to WHO, seasonal influenza epidemics cause an estimated 3 to 5 million severe cases and 290,000 to 650,000 deaths globally each year, indicating the substantial burden in public health worldwide with the impact of influenza (1). Although influenza vaccines are available, their efficacy is declined in mismatched seasons (2).

20

There are several studies concerning the effect of vitamin D supplementation on the prevention of influenza infection have been reported, but their results were inconsistent. Zhou et al. preformed an RCT in infants and found a significant difference between low-dose and high-dose vitamin D groups in the occurrence of influenza an infection (RR = 0.56, 95%CI: 0.42-0.77) (3). Aglipay et al. also reported a significant difference (RR = 0.50, 95% CI: 0.28–0.89) (4). Additionally, Urashima et al. conducted a RCT in 2010, and the result showed that vitamin D3 supplementation during the winter reduced the incidence of influenza A (RR = 0.58, 95% CI: 0.34–0.99) (5). In 2014, Urashima et al. preformed another RCT and reported that during the first month of follow-up, vitamin D3 supplementation was a protective factor against influenza (RR = 1.11, 95% CI: 0.57-2.18), but based on the observation results at two-month follow-up, vitamin D supplementation does not play a role in preventing influenza (RR = 0.17, 95% CI:0.04– 0.77) (6), which indicated that only short-term use of vitamin D3 dietary supplementation can temporarily decrease the incidence of influenza A during an influenza pandemic. However, Arihiro et al. have observed an insignificant difference in influenza incidence between the vitamin D and placebo group (RR = 1.25, 95%CI: 0.45-3.49) (7). Loeb et al. also reported ineffectiveness of vitamin D supplementation in preventing influenza (8). Studies found that vitamin D deficiencies in blood was associated with the increased incidence of respiratory tract infections and influenza (9-13). However, some opposite results were reported (14, 15).

In order to determine the overall effect of vitamin D supplementation on the risk of influenza and to identify factors that might influence the effects of this intervention on the risk of influenza, a meta-analysis and system review of RCTs was conducted in the study.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Search Strategy

This systematic review and meta-analysis were conducted according to the Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions and the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analysis guidelines for meta-analysis (16, 17). Randomized Controlled Trials (RCTs) and clinical trials published before 10 November 2021 were collected from the electronic databases such as PubMed, Cochrane Library, Embase and CBM. Additionally, the OpenGrey database (http://www.opengrey.eu/) was also searched for any potential studies, and the International Clinical Trials Registry Platform (http://apps.who.int/trialsearch/) was scanned for ongoing trials. The references of retrieved studies and reviews were manually crosschecked.

Research terms "vitamin D or ergocalciferols or cholecalciferol" AND "influenza or pneumonia or common cold or respiratory tract infection or influenza-like illness or ILI" were used. The details of research strategy were provided in **Supplementary Table S1**. Each identified report was carefully scanned by two of the authors.

Selection Criteria

The inclusion criteria were as follows: (1) RCTs exploring the effect of vitamin D supplementation on the prevention of influenza; (2) studies reporting the dosages, modes and duration of vitamin D supplementation; (4) studies reporting the definitions of influenza patients or ILI (influenza-like illness) and the methods used to diagnose them. (5) English or Chinese articles. Reports as follow were excluded: (1) case reports, reviews, letters or comments; (2) animal or cell trials; (3) not involved in the association between vitamin D and influenza patients or ILI.

Data Collection and Quality Assessment

Two reviewers used Endnote9x software to screen literature. Data information were extracted through a standardized data extraction form. If there was any disagreement among two reviewers, the report would be sent to a third researcher and fully discussed. The Cochrane Collaboration's tool for assessing risk bias were used to assess the experimental study's quality, based on six quality criteria: sequence generation, allocation concealment, blinding; missing outcome data, selective reporting and other biases (18). Review Manager (version 5.4.1) was used here. The overall confidence in the estimate was assessed with GRADE profiler software according to the criteria published by the GRADE working group (19). The extracted information from included reports consisted of first author's name, publication year, participants, sample size, location, average age, dose design, follow-up period, season and primary outcomes.

Primary Outcomes

The primary outcome measures of the present study were the prevention of influenza infections in human including laboratory-confirmed influenza infections and ILI (body temperature greater than or equal to 38°C, accompanied by either cough or pharyngeal pain, while other laboratory diagnostic evidence is lacking).

Statistical Analysis

Study results were quantitatively combined for each outcome. For dichotomous outcomes, pooled estimates expressed as relative risks (RR) with the corresponding 95% confidence intervals (95%CIs) were calculated. Q test and I²-statistic with its 95%CI were used to assess the heterogeneity among the effect results (20, 21), and the pooled RR was computed using a random-effects model because of the different characteristics of included studies such as diverse populations and different background diseases of subjects. If *P*-value of the *Q* test is greater than 0.05 and $I^2 \leq$ 50%, we can consider that there was no statistically heterogeneity. Forest plots were produced to show each trial's result and estimate the pooled effect sizes. Publication bias was tested by funnel plots, using Harbord tests (22). Sensitivity analysis was used to measure the impact of each individual trial on the combined effects and the robustness of results.

Statistical analysis was performed with Review Manager (version 5.4.1) and STATA 14.0 software. Meta-regression analysis was conducted to verify whether some covariates such as country, latitude (<30, 30-50 or $>50^{\circ}$), average age (18<, 18-50



TABLE 1 | Characteristics of clinical trials included in the meta-analysis.

1st author	Year	Location	Latitude	Economic level		Part	icipants	Dosing	regime	Follow	v-up period
					Males/ Females	Average age (range)	Health status	Vitamin D group	Control	Duration	Season
Aglipay et al. (4)	2017	Toronto, Canada	43°N	Developed	404/296	2.7 (1–5) years	Healthy children	2000 IU/Day	400IU/Day	8 months	Winter
Arihiro et al. (7)	2019	Tokyo, Japan	35°N	Developed	136/87	44 (18–50) years	Adults with ulcerative colitis or Crohn's disease	500 IU/Day	Placebo	6 months	Winter
Loeb et al. (8)	2019	Ha Nam Province, Vietnam	21°N	Developing	621/679	8.5 (3–17) years	Healthy children and teenagers	2000 IU/Day	Placebo	12 months	All seasons
Urashima et al. (5)	2010	Tokyo, Japan	35°N	Developed	242/188	10.2 (6–15) years	Healthy children and teenagers	1200 IU/Day	Placebo	4 months	Winter
Urashima et al. (6)	2014	Tokyo, Japan	35°N	Developed	162/83	(15–18) years	Healthy teenagers	2000 IU/Day	Placebo	1 month	Winter
Zhou et al. (3)	2018	Yongkang, China	29°N	Developing	173/159	8 (3–12) months	Healthy infants	1200 IU/Day	400IU/Day	8 months	Winter
Godan et al. (25)	2021	Zagreb, Croatia	46°N	Developing	26/71	78.5 (61–96) years	Elderly patients with different kinds of chronic disease	800 IU/Day	Blank control	3 months	Winter
Rees et al. (28)	2013	Houston, Atlanta et.al	30–36°N	Developed	438/321	57.8 (45–75) years	Adults with a history of colorectal adenoma	1000 IU/Day	Placebo	5 months	Winter
Murdoch et al. (26)	2012	Christchurch, New Zealand	43°S	developed	81/241	47 years	Healthy adults	200,000 IU/monthly for 2 months; 100,000 IU/monthly	Placebo	18 months	All seasons
Jorde et al. (27)	2012				327/242	63 (32–84) years					
Jorde(1)		Troms, Norway	69°N	Developed		63 (34–82) years	1.Subjects with reduced glucose tolerance 2.Healthy adults	20000–40000 IU/week	Placebo	3 months	Winter
Jorde(2)		Vienna, Austria	48°N	Developed		61 (32–72) years	Kidney transplant recipient	6800 IU/Day	Placebo	3 months	Winter
Jorde(3)		Seattle, USA	47°N	Developed		60 (46–76) years	Subjects with Type 2 diabetes	2000 IU/Day	Placebo	3 months	Winter
Jorde(4)		Dundee, Scotland	47°N	Developed		71 (50–84) years	1.Isolated systolic hypertension 2 Adults with a past history of myocardial infarction 3.Adults with resistant hypertension	IU/quarterly	Placebo	3 months	Winter
Jorde(5)		Aarhus, Denmark	56°N	Developed		65 (33–77) years	Healthy adults	2800 IU/Day	Placebo	3 months	Winter
Jorde(6)		Leuven, Belgium	51°N	Developed		72 (56–82) years	Patients with moderate to very severe COPD	100,000 IU/monthly	Placebo	3 months	Winter

Zhu et al.

	Random sequence generation (selection bias)	Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Blinding of participants and personnel (performance bias)	Blinding of outcome assessment (detection bias)	Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias)	Selective reporting (reporting bias)	Other bias	
Aglipay 2017	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	
Arihiro 2019	•	•	?	+	+	+	•	
Godan 2021	•	?		•	•	•	•	
Jorde 2012	?	•	•	+	•	•	•	
Loeb 2019	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	
Murdoch 2012	•	•	•	+	•	•	•	
Rees 2013	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	
Urashima 2010	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	
Urashima 2014	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	
Zhou 2018	?	•	•	•	•	•	•	
FIGURE 2 Risk of bias summary: review authors' judgements	about ea	ch risk of	bias item	for each i	ncluded s	tudy.		



TABLE 2 | Characteristics of univariate meta-regression analysis

Covariates	Coefficient	SE	t value	P value
Country	0.988	0.109	-0.110	0.917
Latitude	1.005	0.783	0.010	0.995
Economic level	0.959	0.785	-0.050	0.960
Age	1.190	0.412	0.500	0.631
Follow-up period	1.137	0.370	0.390	0.706
Average daily vitamin D intake	1.032	0.383	0.080	0.935
Knapp–Hartung modification				0.997

or >50 years), economic level (developed or developing), average daily vitamin D intake (<2000 or \geq 2000 IU/day) and follow-up period (<4, 4–8 or \geq 8 months) would influence the association between vitamin D intake and influenza, and we could confirm the influence factor with a positive coefficient ($P \leq 0.05$). We also performed two subgroup analyses (adult vs. children and winter vs. all seasons) to explore in depth the respective influence of developmental stage and season on the effect. Some of the age data were mathematically processed (23, 24).

RESULTS

Search Results and Trial Characteristics

The literature screening process is presented in **Figure 1**; 7216 reports were identified after the databases were searched, and 28 reports were retained after reviewing the title and summary according to the exclusion criteria. Then 18 reports were excluded after full text review. A total of 10 RCTs were satisfied the criteria for inclusion and entered the meta-analysis (3-8, 25-28).

Details of the study characteristics were shown in Table 1. The included studies were mainly conducted in Asian, North America or Europe countries, and were all published after the influenza epidemic in 2009. All used oral cholecalciferol of these studies, six used laboratory examinations like Polymerase Chain Reaction and two used a questionnaire to diagnosis influenza, and one contained both methods. Most of the participants were healthy adults, and the number of them was almost the same for men and women (4026:4003). The risk of bias was assessed using a risk-of-bias graph (Figure 2). Most of the RCT exhibited good allocation concealment, reporting of blinding methods, and complete outcome data; however, one study had a high risk in blinding of participants (25), and the other had a high risk of other biases due to its procedure and diagnosis method (27). Due to the inconsistency of studies in the primary outcomes, we therefore downgraded the overall quality of evidence (Supplementary Table S2).

Effects of Vitamin D Supplementation on the Primary Outcomes

The results of one article (27) were divided into six parts by region. The results of the overall meta-analysis were presented in **Figure 3**. The summarized results of the included studies indicated that substitution with vitamin D significantly reduces the risk of influenza infections (RR = 0.78, 95% CI: 0.64–0.95). There was no evidence of a significant heterogeneity among studies ($I^2 = 27\%$, P = 0.170). The 95% CI for I^2 was 0–61%.

Meta-regression analysis was conducted to verify the possible influential factors, and the result showed in **Table 2** manifested that country, latitude (<30, 30–50 or >50°), average age (18<, 18–50 or >50 years), economic level (developed or developing), average daily vitamin D intake (<2000 or \geq 2000 IU/day) and follow-up period (<4, 4–8 or \geq 8 months) were not influential



factors. Therefore, all 14 estimates were incorporated into the meta-analysis.

There was no significant difference in effect between children group and adults' group as was showed in **Supplementary Figure S1** (P = 0.470). For season, the pooled *RR* of all seasons' group was 1.16 (95%CI: 0.79–1.70, $I^2 = 0\%$), while the pooled *RR* of winter group was 0.73 (95%CI: 0.60–0.88, $I^2 = 17\%$). Difference in heterogeneity between the two subgroups was statistically significant (P = 0.040), and vitamin D supplementation in winter might have a better effect of preventing influenza than in all seasons (**Supplementary Figure S2**).

Publication Bias and Sensitivity Analyses

The funnel plot, as shown in **Figure 4**, suggested we could rule out the publication bias (Harbord tests t = -0.08, P = 0.937). The meta-analysis result was robust according to the sensitivity analysis as shown in **Figure 5** and **Table 3**. Each trial had a modest influence on the overall results, and after exclusion of single studies the estimated *RR* remained within the range 0.73(95%CI: 0.59–0.90) to 0.84(95%CI: 0.69–1.04).

DISCUSSION

Several mechanisms explain the possible preventive effects of vitamin D supplementation on influenza. A recent review grouped those mechanisms into three categories: physical barrier,

cellular natural immunity, and adaptive immunity (29). Cells involved in innate and adaptive immunity contain the 1-alphahydroxylase in their mitochondria. This series of cells including macrophages, neutrophils, dendritic cells, natural killer cells, B cells, CD4 and CD8 cells also contain surface Vitamin D Receptors (30). Calcitriol regulates local immune function by binding to Vitamin D Receptors through endocrine, paracrine, and autocrine mechanisms that influence gene transcription. Calcitriol also has a broader role in regulating secondary expression of some genes responsible for transcription of proinflammatory cytokines (31).

This meta-analysis of 10 RCTs indicates a protective effect of vitamin D supplementation against influenza infections with a combined risk ratio of 0.78 (95% CI: 0.64–0.95; P = 0.010). It is difficult to compare this study with the previous analysis because no one has done the same analysis before. Some previous meta-analyses studied the effect of vitamin D supplementation against respiratory tract infections and got inconsistent results (32–36), two of which with no restriction imposed on the origin of participants are consistent with our conclusion (32, 36), but none of them analyzed influenza as a subgroup.

Many factors such as region, age, economic level, follow-up period and average daily vitamin D intake may affect the serum vitamin D level of subjects or the mode of action of vitamin D supplementation, and then influence the outcome. Thus, we took these factors into meta-regression analysis but showed no marked impact on the conclusions.



TABLE 3 | Sensitivity analysis results.

Study omitted	Estimate	95%CI
Aglipay et al. (4)	0.806	0.643-1.012
Arihiro et al. (7)	0.760	0.605–0.953
Godan et al. (25)	0.786	0.624-0.990
Jorde et al. (27)	0.757	0.593-0.966
Loeb et al. (8)	0.728	0.588-0.902
Murdoch et al. (6)	0.772	0.614–0.970
Rees et al. (28)	0.766	0.598-0.992
Urashima et al. (5)	0.740	0.578-0.947
Urashima et al. (6)	0.810	0.652-1.007
Zhou et al. (3)	0.842	0.685–1.035

Regions have an impact on vitamin D status and influenza infections. Different people in countries with different levels of economic development are various in vitamin D intake. Influenza mainly occurs in winter, so we mainly extracted outcome data from winter episodes (28). Winter influenza peak was due in part to the conjunction with the season when solar UVB doses, and thus 25(OH)D concentrations, are lowest in most midand high-latitude countries (37). Therefore, it seems reasonable that vitamin D supplementation is more effective in preventing influenza during the winter. However, Rees et al. reported null effects both in winter and all seasons (28). Most of the other included studies were conducted in winter, and only two reported the effectiveness (3, 4). The amount of ultraviolet radiation b (UVB) decreases along latitude in winter, and the UVB-related vitamin D production decreases dramatically in the areas at latitudes above 40° (38). But here, latitudes seem to have no influence on the effect of vitamin D.

Infants may lack sun exposure because they are more likely to stay at home, which causes reduced cutaneous synthesis of vitamin D3. Serum 25(OH)D concentrations tend to decline with age because aging is associated with decreased levels of 7-dehydrocholesterol, the precursor of vitamin D3 in the skin (39, 40). And both the old and infants have weak immunity and are more susceptible to influenza virus. We suspect that the preventive effect of vitamin D on influenza is more obvious in infants and the elderly. 2 studies reported the vitamin D was effective in preventing influenza in infants, which was in line with prat of our conjectures (3, 4). However, the results of meta regression and subgroup analysis (children vs. adults) showed that there were not any significant differences in effects between different age groups. In teenagers and the elderly, 5 studies included here demonstrated a null effect (5, 6, 8, 27, 28). This may be because the subjects in these studies had higher baseline serum vitamin D levels, which compromised the effect of vitamin D supplement. Arihiro et al. reported 58.7 nmol/l (7); Loeb et al. reported 65nmol/l (8); Rees et al. reported 73.4 nmol/l (28), and Murdoch et al. reported 72.3 nmol/l (26). In a cohort study, participants with predicted baseline serum 25(OH)D \geq 50 nmol/L had lower risk in influenza infection compared with 25(OH)D \leq 50 nmol/L group after analyzing the combined outcome of PCR-confirmed influenza virus infection and ILI (*RR* = 0.63, 95% CI:0.52–0.76) (41). Given the higher serum vitamin D levels in our included observation subjects, as well as the lower incidence in the high vitamin D level population, differences in effects between the intervention and control groups are difficult to detect.

Vitamin D metabolites have different effects on the immune response of various respiratory viruses and regulate the secretion of cytokines (42). The cytokine secretion pattern are different between influenza A and influenza B (43). So preventive effects of vitamin D on influenza A and influenza B may also be different. Urashima et al. reported that vitamin D reduced the incidence of influenza A (RR = 0.58, 95% CI:0.34–0.99), but not of influenza B (RR= 1.39, 95% CI:0.90-2.15) (5). We estimated RR value for influenza A (RR= 0.36, 95% CI: 0.15-0.85) and influenza B (RR = 0.83, 95% CI: 0.04–18.00) respectively based on Aglipay's research outcomes by using Woolf's method, and the conclusion was consistent with Urashima's (4). But in Loeb's study, vitamin D supplement had no effect on both influenza A and B (8). This difference may be due to the experimental design and some biases, we still assume that vitamin D supplement is likely to have better effects on preventing influenza A than B.

This meta-analysis produced a corroboration that vitamin D supplement has a preventive effect on influenza, and vitamin D supplementation in winter seems to have better effect of preventing influenza than in all seasons according to subgroup analysis (winter vs. all seasons). Compared with drugs and influenza vaccines, vitamin D supplementation as a way to prevent influenza is more convenient and more acceptable due to its safety and many other benefits in maintaining bone health. Vitamin D did not have an impact on immunological effects of influenza vaccines (44, 45). So, it is recommended that people of all age can supplement vitamin D to prevent influenza and get vaccinated if necessary, during wintertime. Because of the small number of included reports and incomplete reporting of serum vitamin D levels, we did not further analyze the appropriate doses of vitamin D supplementation in different age groups. However, vitamin D supplementation may have different effects on people of various age levels, which is closely related to the physiological condition of the patients themselves. So, researchers should develop different vitamin D supplementation programs for them. Our findings can help optimize the influenza prevention strategies and provide a theoretical basis for the development of nutrition guidelines.

Our study has several strengths. First, all the enrolled studies were RCTs, which eliminates the possibility of reverse causation and minimizes selection and recall biases, while the non-RCT design has more of the above biases and confounding factors. Second, we have conducted relative comprehensive analyses, including meta-regression analysis, influence analysis and publication bias detection, to explore potential sources of heterogeneity and bias. Furthermore, no restriction was imposed on the origin of participants, which may generalize the results.

The limitation of this meta-analysis cannot be ignored: First, four articles did not report baseline serum vitamin D levels, and therefore, we could not analyze whether the baseline serum concentrations of 25(OH)D modified the effects of vitamin D supplementation. Second, two study with a relative high risk of bias was included in the analysis. Fortunately, the exclusion of these studies had only modest influence on the outcome based on the results of sensitivity analysis. Finally, the age range of the subjects in this study is very wide (3 months to 82 years). Due to the small number of studies, the three categories used in this study alone may not show a possible difference among subgroups.

CONCLUSIONS

Aggregated evidence from 10 RCTs indicates that vitamin D supplementation could be an effective for preventing influenza. This meta-analysis was conducted based on RCTs, so the strength of evidence argument is very strong. Our findings can provide a theoretical basis for the development of nutrition guidelines.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/**Supplementary Material**, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author/s.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

XL and ZZ conceived and designed the meta-analysis. ZZ, XZ, LG, and YZ searched the literature. ZZ and XZ extracted the data. ZZ and LC analyzed the data. ZZ contributed analysis tools and wrote the paper. XL revised the manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This work was supported by the Soft Science Key Project of the Science and Technology Department of Zhejiang Province (2019C25009 and 2022C25040), the Key Project of Social Science Planning in Hangzhou City (hzjz20180110), and the Soft Science Key Project of Hangzhou Municipal Science Committee (20160834M03).

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fnut.2021. 799709/full#supplementary-material

Supplementary Figure S1 | Forest plot of subgroup analysis (adults vs. children).

Supplementary Figure S2 | Forest plot of subgroup analysis (winter vs. all seasons).

Supplementary Table S1 | Search strategy and search terms.

Supplementary Table S2 | GRADE level of evidence and summary of findings of vitamin D for the prevention of influenza.

REFERENCES

- WHO. Global influenza virological surveillance. Available online at: https://www.who.int/data/gho/data/themes/global-influenza-virologicalsurveillance (accessed September 4, 2021)
- Osterholm MT, Kelley NS, Sommer A, Belongia EA. Efficacy and effectiveness of influenza vaccines: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Lancet Infect Dis.* (2012) 12:36–44. doi: 10.1016/S1473-3099(11)70295-X
- Zhou J, Du J, Huang L, Wang Y, Shi Y, Lin H. Preventive effects of vitamin D on seasonal influenza a in infants: a multicenter, randomized, open, controlled clinical trial. *Pediatr Infect Dis J.* (2018) 37:749–54. doi: 10.1097/INF.000000000001890
- Aglipay M, Birken CS, Parkin PC, Loeb MB, Thorpe K, Chen Y, et al. Effect of high-dose vs standard-dose wintertime Vitamin D supplementation on viral upper respiratory tract infections in young healthy children. *JAMA*. (2017) 318:245–54. doi: 10.1001/jama.2017.8708
- Urashima M, Segawa T, Okazaki M, Kurihara M, Wada Y, Ida H. Randomized trial of vitamin D supplementation to prevent seasonal influenza A in schoolchildren. *Am J Clin Nutr.* (2010) 91:1255–60. doi: 10.3945/ajcn.2009.29094
- Urashima M, Mezawa H, Noya M, Camargo CA. Effects of vitamin D supplements on influenza A illness during the 2009 H1N1 pandemic: a randomized controlled trial. *Food Function*. (2014) 5:2365-70. doi: 10.1039/C4FO00371C
- Arihiro S, Nakashima A, Matsuoka M, Suto S, Uchiyama K, Kato T, et al. Randomized trial of vitamin D supplementation to prevent seasonal influenza and upper respiratory infection in patients with inflammatory bowel disease. *Inflamm Bowel Dis.* (2019) 25:1088–95. doi: 10.1093/ibd/izy346
- Loeb M, Dang AD, Thiem VD, Thanabalan V, Wang B, Nguyen NB, et al. Effect of Vitamin D supplementation to reduce respiratory infections in children and adolescents in Vietnam: a randomized controlled trial. *Influenza Other Respi Viruses.* (2019) 13:176–83. doi: 10.1111/irv.12615
- Ginde AA, Mansbach JM, Camargo CA. Association between Serum 25hydroxyvitamin D level and upper respiratory tract infection in the Third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey. *Arch Intern Med.* (2009) 169:384–90. doi: 10.1001/archinternmed.2008.560
- Karatekin G, Kaya A, Salihoglu Ö, Balci H, Nuhoglu A. Association of subclinical vitamin D deficiency in newborns with acute lower respiratory infection and their mothers. *Eur J Clin Nutr.* (2009) 63:473–7. doi: 10.1038/sj.ejcn.1602960
- Laaksi I, Ruohola JP, Tuohimaa P, Auvinen A, Haataja R, Pihlajamäki H, et al. An association of serum vitamin D concentrations < 40 nmol/L with acute respiratory tract infection in young Finnish men. *Am J Clin Nutr.* (2007) 86:714–7. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/86.3.714
- Roth D, Shah R, Black R, Baqui A. Vitamin D status and acute lower respiratory infection in early childhood in Sylhet, Bangladesh. *Acta Paediatr Int J Paediatr.* (2010) 99:389–93. doi: 10.1111/j.1651-2227.2009.01594.x
- Wayse V, Yousafzai A, Mogale K, Filteau S. Association of subclinical vitamin D deficiency with severe acute lower respiratory infection in Indian children under 5 y. *Eur J Clin Nutr.* (2004) 58:563–7. doi: 10.1038/sj.ejcn.1601845
- McNally JD, Leis K, Matheson LA, Karuananyake C, Sankaran K, Rosenberg AM. Vitamin D deficiency in young children with severe acute lower respiratory infection. *Pediatr Pulmonol.* (2009) 44:981–8. doi: 10.1002/ppul.21089
- Roth DE, Jones AB, Prosser C, Robinson JL, Vohra S. Vitamin D status is not associated with the risk of hospitalization for acute bronchiolitis in early childhood. *Eur J Clin Nutr*. (2009) 63:297–9. doi: 10.1038/sj.ejcn.1602946
- Jpt H AD, Jac S. Cochrane Handbook for systematic reviews of interventions version 5.1.0 (updated March 2011). Wiley-Blackwell. (2011).
- Moher D, Liberati A, Tetzlaff J, Altman DG, Group P. Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses: the PRISMA statement. *J Clin Epidemiol.* (2009) 62:1006–12. doi: 10.1016/j.jclinepi.2009.06.005
- Higgins JP, Green S. Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions. Cochrane Book Series (2008). p. 1–649. doi: 10.1002/9780470712184
- Atkins D, Best D, Briss PA, Eccles M, Falck-Ytter Y, Flottorp S, et al. Grading quality of evidence and strength of recommendations. *The BMJ*. (2004) 328:1490. doi: 10.1136/bmj.328.7454.1490

- Higgins JP, Thompson SG. Quantifying heterogeneity in a meta-analysis. Stat Med. (2002) 21:1539–58. doi: 10.1002/sim.1186
- Ioannidis JP, Patsopoulos NA, Evangelou E. Uncertainty in heterogeneity estimates in meta-analyses. *BMJ (Clinical research ed).* (2007) 335:914–6. doi: 10.1136/bmj.39343.408449.80
- Harbord RM, Egger M, Sterne JAC, A. modified test for small-study effects in meta-analyses of controlled trials with binary endpoints. *Stat Med.* (2006) 25:3443–57. doi: 10.1002/sim.2380
- Luo D, Wan X, Liu J, Tong T. Optimally estimating the sample mean from the sample size, median, mid-range, and/or mid-quartile range. *Stat Methods Med Res.* (2018) 27:1785–805. doi: 10.1177/0962280216669183
- 24. Altman DG MD, Bryant TN, Gardner MJ. Statistics with Confidence Second Edition. (2000).
- Godan Hauptman A, Lukić-Grlić A, Vraneš J, Milošević M, Gagro A. The effect of standard-dose wintertime vitamin D supplementation on influenza infection in immunized nursing home elderly residents. *Croat Med J.* (2021) 62:495–503. doi: 10.3325/cmj.2021.62.495
- Murdoch DR, Slow S, Chambers ST, Jennings LC, Stewart AW, Priest PC, et al. Effect of vitamin D 3 supplementation on upper respiratory tract infections in healthy adults: The VIDARIS randomized controlled trial. *JAMA*. (2012) 308:1333–9. doi: 10.1001/jama.2012.12505
- 27. Jorde R, Witham M, Janssens W, Rolighed L, Borchhardt K, de Boer IH, et al. Vitamin D supplementation did not prevent influenza-like illness as diagnosed retrospectively by questionnaires in subjects participating in randomized clinical trials. *Scandinav J Infect Dis.* (2012) 44(2):126-32. doi: 10.3109/00365548.2011.621446
- Rees JR, Hendricks K, Barry EL, Peacock JL, Mott LA, Sandler RS, et al. Vitamin D3 supplementation and upper respiratory tract infections in a randomized, controlled trial. *Clin Infect Dis.* (2013) 57:1384–92. doi: 10.1093/cid/cit549
- 29. Rondanelli M, Miccono A, Lamburghini S, Avanzato I, Riva A, Allegrini P, et al. Self-care for common colds: the pivotal role of vitamin D, vitamin C, zinc, and echinacea in three main immune interactive clusters (physical barriers, innate and adaptive immunity) involved during an episode of common colds practical advice on dosages and on the time to take these nutrients/botanicals in order to prevent or treat common colds. *Evid-Based Complement Altern Med.* (2018) 2018:1–36. doi: 10.1155/2018/5813095
- Szymczak I, Pawliczak R. The Active Metabolite of Vitamin D3 as a Potential Immunomodulator. Scand J Immunol. (2016) 83:83–91. doi: 10.1111/sji.12403
- Hewison M. Vitamin D and immune function: an overview. Proc Nutr Soc. (2012) 71:50–61. doi: 10.1017/S0029665111001650
- Charan J, Goyal JP, Saxena D, Yadav P. Vitamin D for prevention of respiratory tract infections: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Pharmacol Pharmacother*. (2012) 3:300–3. doi: 10.4103/0976-500X. 103685
- Mao S, Huang S. Vitamin D supplementation and risk of respiratory tract infections: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Scand J Infect Dis.* (2013) 45:696–702. doi: 10.3109/00365548.2013.803293
- 34. Vuichard Gysin D, Dao D, Gysin CM, Lytvyn L, Loeb M. Effect of vitamin D3 supplementation on respiratory tract infections in healthy individuals: a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *PLoS* ONE. (2016) 11:e0162996. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0162996
- 35. Xiao L, Xing C, Yang Z, Xu S, Wang M, Du H, et al. Vitamin D supplementation for the prevention of childhood acute respiratory infections: a systematic review of randomised controlled trials. *Br J Nutr.* (2015) 114:1026–34. doi: 10.1017/S000711451500207X
- Bergman P, Lindh ÅU, Björkhem-Bergman L, Lindh JD. Vitamin D and respiratory tract infections: a systematic review and metaanalysis of randomized controlled trials. *PLoS ONE*. (2013) 8:e65835. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0065835
- Cannell JJ, Vieth R, Umhau JC, Holick MF, Grant WB, Madronich S, et al. Epidemic influenza and vitamin D. *Epidemiol Infect.* (2006) 134:1129–40. doi: 10.1017/S0950268806007175
- Kimlin MG, Olds WJ, Moore MR. Location and Vitamin D synthesis: Is the hypothesis validated by geophysical data? *J Photochem Photobiol B Biol.* (2007) 86:234–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jphotobiol.2006.10.004
- Holick M, Matsuoka L, Wortsman jage, vitamin D, and solar. ultraviolet. Lancet. (1989) 334:1104–5. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(89)91124-0

- Vásárhelyi B, Sátori A, Olajos F, Szabó A, Beko G. Low vitamin D levels among patients at Semmelweis University: retrospective analysis during a one-year period. Orvosi Hetil. (2011) 152:1272–7. doi: 10.1556/OH.2011. 29187
- Xu C, Fang VJ, Perera RA, Kam AM, Ng S, Chan YH, et al. Serum 25-Hydroxyvitamin D was not associated with influenza virus infection in children and adults in Hong Kong, 2009-2010. J Nutr. (2016) 146:2506–12. doi: 10.3945/jn.116.234856
- Greiller CL, Martineau AR. Modulation of the immune response to respiratory viruses by vitamin D. *Nutrients*. (2015) 7:4240–70. doi: 10.3390/nu7064240
- Sato M, Hosoya M, Wright PF. Differences in serum cytokine levels between influenza virus A and B infections in children. *Cytokine*. (2009) 47:65–8. doi: 10.1016/j.cyto.2009.05.003
- 44. Goncalves-Mendes N, Talvas J, Dualé C, Guttmann A, Corbin V, Marceau G, et al. Impact of vitamin D supplementation on influenza vaccine response and immune functions in deficient elderly persons: a randomized placebo-controlled trial. *Front Immunol.* (2019) 10:65. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019. 00065
- 45. Lee MD, Lin CH, Lei WT, Chang HY, Lee HC, Yeung CY, et al. Does vitamin D deficiency affect the immunogenic responses to influenza

vaccination? A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Nutrients*. (2018) 10:409. doi: 10.3390/nu10040409

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Zhu, Zhu, Gu, Zhan, Chen and Li. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Vitamins and *Helicobacter pylori*: An Updated Comprehensive Meta-Analysis and Systematic Review

Xianlei Cai^{1†}, Xueying Li^{2†}, Yangli Jin³, Miaozun Zhang¹, Yuan Xu¹, Chao Liang¹, Yihui Weng¹, Weiming Yu^{1*} and Xiuyang Li^{4*}

¹ Department of Gastrointestinal Surgery, The Lihuili Affiliated Hospital, Ningbo University, Ningbo, China, ² Department of Gastroenterology, Ningbo First Hospital, Ningbo, China, ³ Department of Ultrasound, Ningbo Yinzhou No.2 Hospital, Ningbo, China, ⁴ Department of Epidemiology & Biostatistics, Center for Clinical Big Data and Statistics, Second Affiliated Hospital, College of Medicine, Zhejiang University, Hangzhou, China

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Julio Villena, CONICET Centro de Referencia para Lactobacilos (CERELA), Argentina

Reviewed by:

Valeria García-Castillo, University of Antofagasta, Chile Asher Shafrir, Hadassah Medical Center, Israel

*Correspondence:

Xiuyang Li lixiuyang@zju.edu.cn Weiming Yu yuweiming7601@163.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Nutritional Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Nutrition

Received: 22 September 2021 Accepted: 23 December 2021 Published: 18 January 2022

Citation:

Cai X, Li X, Jin Y, Zhang M, Xu Y, Liang C, Weng Y, Yu W and Li X (2022) Vitamins and Helicobacter pylori: An Updated Comprehensive Meta-Analysis and Systematic Review. Front. Nutr. 8:781333. doi: 10.3389/fnut.2021.781333 **Background:** Over recent decades, epidemiological studies have shown relationships between vitamins and *Helicobacter pylori* (*H. pylori*) infection and eradication, but the results are controversial.

Methods: A comprehensive meta-analysis and systematic review were conducted to clarify the relationships between common types of vitamins and *H. pylori*. We applied meta-regression, subgroup analysis and sensitivity analysis to obtain available evidence. Articles published from January 1991 to June 2021 in PubMed, EMBASE, and the Cochrane Library were searched.

Results: In total, we identified 48 studies. The results indicate that *H. pylori* -positive patients had lower serum vitamin B_{12} [standardized mean difference (SMD) = -0.30; 95% confidence interval (CI): -0.53 - -0.08], folate (SMD = -0.69; 95% CI: -1.34 - -0.04), vitamin C (SMD = -0.37; 95%CI: -0.57 - -0.18) and vitamin D (SMD = -0.34; 95% CI: -0.49 - -0.18) levels than *H. pylori* -negative patients. Patients in which *H. pylori* had been successfully eradicated had higher serum vitamin D levels (SMD = 1.37; 95% CI: 0.37 - 2.38) than in patients in which eradication had been unsuccessful. The serum vitamin B_{12} levels of *H. pylori*-positive patients improved after successful *H. pylori* eradication therapy (SMD = 1.85; 95% CI: 0.81 - 2.90), and antioxidant vitamin supplementation to an *H. pylori* eradication regimen improved the eradication rate (risk ratio = 1.22; 95% CI: 1.02 - 1.44 for per-protocol analysis; risk ratio = 1.25; 95% CI: 1.06 - 1.47 for intention-to-treat analysis).

Conclusions: *H. pylori* infections decrease the serum levels of several types of vitamins, eradication of *H. pylori* could rescue its adverse effects, and antioxidant vitamin supplementation may improve the *H. pylori* eradication rate.

Systematic Review Registration: identifier: CRD42021268127.

Keywords: vitamins, helicobacter pylori, meta-analysis, systematic review, relationship

INTRODUCTION

Helicobacter pylori (*H. pylori*) is a gastric gram-negative, spiralshaped microaerophilic pathogen (1). About half of the global population is infected with *H. pylori*, and the infection rate in developing countries is higher than in developed countries (2, 3). *H. pylori* is the main risk for chronic gastritis, gastric ulcer, gastric cancer and mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue–associated lymphoma (4–6). It can damage the gastric mucosa and affect the absorption of trace elements, especially vitamins (7). Vitamin deficiency can upset the internal balance of the human body and cause a variety of diseases outside of the digestive system (8–10).

Vitamins are members of a huge family. At present, there are dozens of known vitamins that may be divided into fatsoluble and water-soluble categories. The relationships between *H. pylori* infection and various vitamins have attracted attention worldwide. Some studies found that *H. pylori* infections reduce serum vitamin levels (11, 12); several studies have revealed that after *H. pylori* eradication, the serum vitamin levels increase (13, 14). Some randomized controlled trials (RCTs) found that vitamin supplementation combined with standard anti-*H. pylori* therapy increase the *H. pylori* eradication rate (15, 16). However, the results have been inconsistent.

Meta-analyses on the relationships between vitamins and H. pylori have been published (17-19). These studies involved one vitamin or a certain aspect of the relationships between vitamins and H. pylori, or the number of included studies was limited. Yang et al. (17) found vitamin D could improve the success rate of *H. pylori* eradication. However, they only identified three relevant studies to support this conclusion. Afsar et al. (18) reported a relationship between H. pylori infection and micronutrient (vitamin B₁₂ and folate) levels in pregnant women. Nevertheless, the effects of *H. pylori* on the population excluding pregnant women were not evaluated. Li et al. (19) assessed the effects of antioxidant vitamins supplementation on the rate of H. pylori eradication. However, only three supporting studies were referenced in that work. In recent years, many excellent articles have been published. To update the results and obtain more credible conclusions, we conducted this systematic review and meta-analysis to evaluate the relationships more comprehensively, thereby providing a theoretical basis for clinical practice and public health policy-making.

METHODS

Data Sources and Search Strategy

This meta-analysis was registered on PROSPERP (No. CRD42021268127) (20) and compliant with the main PRISMA statement (21). A comprehensive and systematic search was carried out for relevant studies describing relationships between vitamins and *H. pylori* in biologic and medical databases (Medline, Web of Science, Embase, Chinese Biomedical Database and Cambridge Scientific Abstracts databases). We developed a search strategy using following keywords: "vitamins," "vitamin A," "vitamin B," "vitamin C," "vitamin D," "vitamin E," " β -Carotene," "retinol," "cobalamin" "folate," "folic acid," "tocopherol," "antioxidants," "micronutritent," and "*Helicobacter*

pylori" (as shown in **Supplementary Table 1**). Duplicate works were collapsed into a single entry. Additionally, we scanned the reference lists of all the relevant published studies and reviews. The two blinded reviewers (Xianlei Cai and Xueying Li) selected the studies and specified the exclusion criteria.

Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria

The inclusion criteria were as follows: (1) Observational or experimental research; (2) Comparisons of serum vitamin levels between *H. pylori* - positive and *H. pylori* - negative patients; (3) Comparisons of serum vitamin levels between successful and failed *H. pylori* eradication patients; (4) Comparisons of serum vitamin levels before and after successful *H. pylori* eradication therapy; (5) Comparisons of *H. pylori* eradication groups and controlled groups for *H. pylori* – positive patients; and (6) Original studies in English or Chinese indexed up to June 2021.

The exclusion criteria were as follows: (1) Original studies did not involve the relationships between vitamins and *H. pylori*; (3) Studies did not provide sufficient data for a metaanalysis; (4) reviews, comments, letters, and animal studies; and (5) low-quality studies [Newcastle-Ottawa scale and Cochrane collaboration's tool were used to assess the quality and bias risk for cross-sectional, cohort and random-controlled studies as described in a previous study (22)].

Data Extraction

All the data were extracted by three researchers independently (Xianlei Cai, Xueying Li and Yangli Jin) using standardized form. The characteristics of the identified relevant works were records as follows: name of first author, year of publication, country, study design (cross-sectional, case series, cohort and RCTs), age, number of subjects, gender, type of vitamins (vitamins A, B, C, D and E) and presentation of effect magnitude [mean \pm standard deviation (SD), mean \pm standard error of mean (SEM), median (interquartile range), median (range), odds risk (OR), risk ratio (RR), or hazard ratio (HR) with 95% confidence interval (CI)].

Statistical Analyses

Mean serum vitamin levels and the SDs were used in pooling analyses. If the original studies provided other estimates [mean \pm SEM, median (interquartile range) or median (range)], we converted the data using a common method described by Hozo et al. (23). Because of the inconsistent units used in different studies, the pooled results were expressed in terms of standardized mean difference (SMD) with 95% CI. If the RCTs and cohort studies only provided 2 \times 2 table data, we calculated the responding RRs. Additionally, RRs and 95% CIs were used to show the differences in the *H. pylori* eradication rates between vitamin supplementation and control groups.

A meta-regression was performed to examine the sources of heterogeneity from disparate types of vitamin supplementation (vitamin C or vitamin C plus vitamin E), and we identified influence factors having positive coefficients ($p \le 0.05$). Q-test and I^2 were used to assess heterogeneity. If the results



showed notable heterogeneity ($p \le 0.05$ and $I^2 > 50\%$), then pooled estimates were calculated using random-effects models (DerSimonian and Laird method) (24). Otherwise, fixed-effects models were used (Mantel-Haenszel method) (25). Subgroup analyses were performed to evaluate relationships between diverse types of vitamins and *H. pylori*. Forest and funnel plots were drawn and publication bias was tested by a weighted Egger and Begg's tests (26, 27). Sensitivity analyses were performed by omitting one estimate at a time to assess the relative influence of each work on pooled results. If the included estimates were less than four, then we did not carry out the meta-analysis and conducted systematic review instead. All the analyses were performed using STATA version 12.0 (StataCorp LP).

RESULTS

Study Characteristics

The flow-through of the study selection process is described using a modified PRISMA diagram (Figure 1). In total, fortyeight high quality studies (39 observational studies and 9 RCTs)

with 73 independent estimates of relationships between vitamins and H. pylori in four fields were included in this meta-analysis and systematic review. In total, 31 studies compared serum vitamin levels between H. pylori - positive and - negative patients; 5 studies compared serum vitamin levels between successful and failed H. pylori eradication patients; 6 studies compared patient serum vitamin levels before and after successful H. pylori eradication therapy; and 10 studies focused on the effects of vitamin supplementation on the H. pylori eradication rate. Of these, three studies (28-30) considered more than one effect of H. pylori on vitamins. There were 173,013 participants from Turkey (12 studies), the United Kingdom (6 studies), China (4 studies), Italy (4 studies), Brazil (2 studies), Iran (2 studies), Israel (2 studies), Japan (2 studies), the USA (2 studies), and one each from Argentina, Australia, Egypt, Germany, Greece, India, Lebanon, Netherlands, Pakistan, Palestine, Poland, Saudi Arabia and Switzerland. Overall, Tables 1-4 present the summaries of all the studies included in the meta-analysis. The original estimates reported in the articles are summarized in Supplementary Tables 2-5.

TABLE 1 | Basic characteristics of studies comparing serum vitamin levels between H. pylori + groups and H. pylori - negative groups.

Study	Year	Area	Design	Age of HP + groups	No. of HP + groups (male/female)	Age of HP - groups	No. of HP - groups (male/female)	Quality
Vitamin A								
Phull et al. (31)	1998	UK	Cross-sectional	Mean 46.0 y	25 (18/7)	Mean 54 y	18 (7/11)	7*
Zhang et al. (32)	2000	UK	Cross-sectional	19–89 y	41 (N/A)	19-89 y	27 (N/A)	7*
Toyonaga et al. (33)	2000	Japan	Cross-sectional	Mean 47.0 y	37 (13/24)	Mean 44.7 y	40 (14/26)	8*
Vitamin B ₁₂								
Tamura et al. (34)	2002	Japan	Cross-sectional	Mean 64 y	57 (44/13)	Mean 63 y	36 (25/11)	8*
Cenerelli et al. (35)	2002	Italy	Cross-sectional	Mean 54.7 y	31 (19/12)	Mean 50.9 y	42 (23/19)	8*
Shuval-Sudai et al. (36)	2003	Israel	Cross-sectional	Mean 52.8 y	96 (N/A)	Mean 49.2 y	37 (N/A)	7*
Trimarchi et al. (37)	2004	Argentina	Cross-sectional	Mean 56.8 y	8 (3/5)	Mean 62.4 y	21 (9/12)	7*
Oijen et al. (38)	2004	Netherlands	Cross-sectional	N/A	29 (N/A)	N/A	60 (N/A)	7*
Sarari et al. (11)	2008	Palestine	Cross-sectional	Mean 43.4 y	43 (24/19)	N/A	17 (N/A)	7*
Stettin et al. (39)	2008	Germany	Cross-sectional	Mean 50.8 y	69 (27/42)	Mean 47.3 y	21 (8/13)	8*
Kakehasi et al. (40)	2009	Brazil	Cross-sectional	Mean 63.7 y	34 (0/37)	Mean 62.5 y	27 (0/27)	8*
Gerig et al. (41)	2013	Switzerland	Cross-sectional	Mean 42.3 y	85 (21/64)	Mean 40.9 y	319 (85/234)	8*
Ulasoglu et al. (42)	2019	Turkey	Cross-sectional	Mean 44.8 y	213 (N/A)	Mean 44.8 y	76 (N/A)	7*
Surmeli et al. (43)	2019	Turkey	Cross-sectional	Mean 74.7 y	43 (11/32)	Mean 78.2 y	211 (91/120)	9*
Soyocak et al. (44)	2021	Turkey	Cross-sectional	Mean 46.4 y	31 (12/19)	Mean 45.2 y	19 (8/11)	8*
Folate								
Tamura et al. (34)	2002	Japan	Cross-sectional	Mean 64 y	57 (44/13)	Mean 63 y	36 (25/11)	8*
Cenerelli et al. (35)	2002	Italy	Cross-sectional	Mean 54.7 y	31 (19/12)	Mean 50.9 y	42 (23/19)	8*
Shuval-Sudai et al. (36)	2003	Israel	Cross-sectional	Mean 52.8 y	96 (N/A)	Mean 49.2 y	37 (N/A)	7*
Stettin et al. (39)	2008	Germany	Cross-sectional	Mean 50.8 y	69 (27/42)	Mean 47.3 y	21 (8/13)	8*
Gerig et al. (41)	2013	Switzerland	Cross-sectional	Mean 42.3 y	85 (21/64)	Mean 40.9 y	319 (85/234)	8*
Ulasoglu et al. (42)	2019	Turkey	Cross-sectional	Mean 44.8 y	213 (N/A)	Mean 44.8 y	76 (N/A)	7*
Surmeli et al. (43)	2019	Turkey	Cross-sectional	Mean 74.7 y	43 (11/32)	Mean 78.2 y	211 (91/120)	9*
Soyocak et al. (44)	2021	Turkey	Cross-sectional	Mean 46.4 y	31 (12/19)	Mean 45.2 y	19 (8/11)	8*
Vitamin C								
Banerjee et al. (28)	1994	UK	Cross-sectional	N/A	19 (N/A)	N/A	10 (N/A)	7*
Rokka et al. (45)	1995	USA	Cross-sectional	Mean 43.5 y	58 (30/28)	Mean 45.5 y	30 (16/14)	8*
Webb et al. (46)	1997	Australia	Cross-sectional	N/A	666 (N/A)	N/A	737 (N/A)	7*
Phull et al. (31)	1998	UK	Cross-sectional	Mean 46 y	25 (18/7)	Mean 54 y	18 (7/11)	7*
Rokkas et al. (47)	1999	Greece	Cross-sectional	Mean 42.0 y	30 (17/13)	Mean 42.5 y	10 (6/4)	7*
Jarosz et al. (48)	2000	Poland	Cross-sectional	Mean 45.5 y/39.0 y	21 (11/10) 32 (18/14)	Mean 37.5 y/41.5 y	17 (10/7) 16 (9/7)	8*
Toyonaga et al. (33)	2000	Japan	Cross-sectional	Mean 47.0 y	37 (13/24)	Mean 44.7 y	40 (14/26)	8*
Woodward et al. (49)	2001	UK	Cross-sectional	25–74 y	765 (N/A)	25–74 y	403 (N/A)	8*
Everett et al. (50)	2001	UK	Cross-sectional	Mean 51 y	85 (47/38)	Mean 45 y	39 (25/14)	7*
Annibale et al. (29)	2003	Italy	Cross-sectional	Median 47 y	30 (6/24)	Median 37 y	13 (1/12)	7*
Capurso et al. (51)	2003	Italy	Cross-sectional	Median 44 y	32 (5/27)	Median 37 y	13 (1/12)	7*
Simon (52)	2003	USA	Cross-sectional	Mean 51 y	2189 (1072/1117)	Mean 41 y	4557 (2142/2415)	9*
Khanzode et al. (30)	2003	India	Cross-sectional	Mean 45.4 y	37 (15/22)	Mean 48.2 y	40 (22/18)	8*
Vitamin D								
Antico et al. (53)	2012	Italy	Cross-sectional	20–80 y	21 (N/A)	20–80 y	163 (N/A)	7*
Gerig et al. (41)	2013	Switzerland	Cross-sectional	Mean 42.3 y	85 (21/64)	Mean 40.9 y	319 (85/234)	8*
Han et al. (54)	2019	China	Cross-sectional	Mean 47.1 y	496 (236/260)	Mean 48.1 y	257 (127/300)	8*
Surmeli et al. (43)	2019	Turkey	Cross-sectional	Mean 74.7 y	43 (11/32)	Mean 78.2 y	211 (91/120)	9*
Assaad et al. (12)	2019	Lebanon	Cross-sectional	Mean 39.3 y	225 (88/137)	Mean 41.9 y	235 (88/137)	8*
Gao et al. (55)	2020	China	Cross-sectional	Mean 12.1 m	2113 (1202/911)	Mean 12.4 m	4783 (2865/2098)	9*
Shafrir et al. (56)	2021	Israel	Cross-sectional	Mean 41.0	75640 (38576/37064)	Mean 42.2	74843 (37421/37422)	9*

(Continued)

TABLE 1 | Continued

Study	Year	Area	Design	Age of HP + groups	No. of HP + groups (male/female)	Age of HP - groups	No. of HP - groups (male/female)	Quality
Vitamin E								
Phull et al. (31)	1998	UK	Cross-sectional	Mean 46 y	25 (18/7)	Mean 54 y	18 (7/11)	7*
Zhang et al. (32)	2000	UK	Cross-sectional	19–89 y	41 (N/A)	19–89 y	27 (N/A)	7*
Toyonaga et al. (33)	2000	Japan	Cross-sectional	Mean 47.0 y	37 (13/24)	Mean 44.7 y	40 (14/26)	8*

UK, United Kingdom; N/A, not available; y, years; m, months; *The "star system" of the Newcastle–Ottawa scale.

TABLE 2 Basic characteristics of studies comparing serum vitamin levels between the successful H. pylori eradication groups and the failed groups.

Study	Year	Area	Design	Age of successful groups	No. of successful groups (male/female)	Age of failed groups	No. of failed groups (male/female)	Quality
Vitamin D								
Yildirim et al. (57)	2017	Turkey	Cross- sectional	N/A	170 (N/A)	N/A	50 (N/A)	7*
Shahawy et al. (58)	2018	Egypt	Cross- sectional	18–80 y	105 (N/A)	18–80 y	45 N/A)	7*
Magsi et al. (2)	2021	Pakistan	Cross- sectional	18–60 y	88 (42/46)	18–60 y	36 (18/18)	8*
Shatla et al. (59)	2021	Saudi Arabia	Cross- sectional	N/A	109 (N/A)	N/A	42 (N/A)	7*
Shafrir et al. (56)	2021	Israel	Cross- sectional	N/A	45821 (N/A)	N/A	29722 (N/A)	9*

N/A, not available; y, years; *The "star system" of the Newcastle–Ottawa scale.

TABLE 3 | Basic characteristics of studies comparing serum vitamin levels before and after H. pylori eradication therapy.

Study	Year	Area	Design	Age	No. before eradication (male/female)	No. after eradication (male/female)	Test time after eradication	Quality
Vitamin B ₁₂								
Kaptan et al. (13)	2000	Turkey	Case series	Mean 59.5 y	31 (19/12)	31 (19/12)	3 or 6 m	8*
Serin et al. (60)	2002	Turkey	Case series	Mean 43 y	65 (N/A)	65 (N/A)	2–3 m	7*
Ozer et al. (61)	2005	Turkey	Case series	Mean 41 y	41 (N/A)	41 (N/A)	1 m	7*
Marino et al. (14)	2007	Brazil	Case series	Mean 72.8 y	59 (N/A)	59 (N/A)	6m/12m	7*
Folate								
Kaptan et al. (13)	2000	Turkey	Case series	Mean 59.5 y	31 (19/12)	31 (19/12)	3 or 6 m	8*
Ozer et al. (61)	2005	Turkey	Case series	Mean 41 y	41 (N/A)	41 (N/A)	1 m	7*
Vitamin C								
Banerjee et al. (28)	1994	UK	Case series	N/A	11 (N/A)	11 (N/A)	1 m / 6 m	7*
Annibale et al. (29)	2003	Italy	Case series	Median 47 y	5 (N/A)	5 (N/A)	6m	7*

N/A, not available; y, years; m, months; *The "star system" of the Newcastle-Ottawa scale.

Vitamin Levels Discrepancies Between *H. pylori* - Positive and - Negative Patients

The number of studies on the relationships between *H. pylori* and vitamin B_{12} , folate, vitamin C and vitamin D was sufficient for a meta-analysis (**Table 1**, **Supplementary Table 2**).

For vitamin B₁₂, 12 estimates were included in the pooled analysis. The results indicated that *H. pylori* – positive patients had lower serum vitamin B₁₂ levels than *H. pylori* – negative patients (SMD = -0.30; 95% CI: -0.53 - -0.08; Figure 2),

with heterogeneity (P < 0.001; $I^2 = 71.4\%$) and publication bias (Begg's test $z_c = 2.26$, P = 0.024; Egger's test t = 0.05; **Figure 3A**). The sensitivity analysis showed that the results were stable and reliable (**Supplementary Figure 1A**).

For folate, eight estimates were incorporated into the metaanalysis. Similarly, the results showed that *H. pylori* – positive patients had lower serum folate levels than *H. pylori*-negative patients (SMD = -0.69; 95% CI: -1.34 - -0.04; **Figure 2**), with obvious heterogeneity (P < 0.001; $I^2 = 95.8\%$). Publication
TABLE 4 | Basic characteristics of studies focusing on the effect of vitamin supplementation on H. pylori eradication rate.

Study	Year	Area	Design	Age of group 1	No. of group 1 (male/female)	Age of group 2	No. of group 2 (male/female)	Type of vitamin supplementation	Method of HP eradication
Chuang et al. (62)	2002	China	RCT	Mean 37.9 y	55 (21/34)	Mean 35.6 y	49 (19/30)	Vitamin C plus Vitamin E	Triple therapy
Everett et al. (63)	2002	UK	RCT	Mean 52 y	29 (17/12)	Mean 49 y	30 (16/14)	Vitamin C plus Vitamin E	Triple therapy
Sezikli et al. (15)	2009	Turkey	RCT	Mean 43 y	80 (24/56)	Mean 44 y	80 (28/52)	Vitamin C plus Vitamin E	Quadruple therapy
Sezikli et al. (64)	2011	Turkey	RCT	Mean 42 y	80 (25/55)	Mean 43 y	40 (15/25)	Vitamin C plus Vitamin E	Triple therapy
Sezikli et al. (65)	2012	Turkey	RCT	Mean 39.7	160 (53/107)	Mean 42.7	40 (13/27)	Vitamin C plus Vitamin E	Triple therapy
Demirci et al. (66)	2015	Turkey	RCT	Mean 40 y	100 (59/41)	Mean 41 y	100 (53/47)	Vitamin C plus Vitamin E	Triple therapy / Quadruple therapy
Kockar et al. (67)	2001	Turkey	RCT	Mean 40.0 y	30 (N/A)	Mean 38.9 y	30 (N/A)	Vitamin C / Vitamin A	Triple therapy
Chuang et al. (68)	2007	China	RCT	Mean 53.2 y	61 (N/A)	Mean 49.9 y	55 (N/A)	Vitamin C	Triple therapy
Zojaji et al. (16)	2009	Iran	RCT	Mean 43 y	150 (N/A)	Mean 45 y	162 (N/A)	Vitamin C	Triple therapy
Kaboli et al. (69)	2009	Iran	Cohort	N/A	114 (N/A)	N/A	100 (N/A)	Vitamin C	Triple therapy

Group 1: antibiotic + vitamin groups.

Group 2: antibiotic groups.

RCT, random controlled trial; N/A, not available; y, years; UK, United Kingdom.

bias was not found (Begg's test $z_c = 0.87$, P = 0.386; Egger's test t = 0.254; Figure 3A). The sensitivity analysis showed that the results were influenced by some positive data (Supplementary Figure 1B).

For vitamin C, 14 estimates were incorporated into the pooled analysis. The results revealed that *H. pylori* – positive patients had lower serum vitamin C levels than *H. pylori*-negative patients (SMD = -0.37; 95% CI: -0.57 - -0.18; **Figure 2**), with obvious heterogeneity (P < 0.001; I² = 87.9%). There was no publication bias (Begg's test $z_c = 0.44$, P = 0.661; Egger's test t = 0.130; **Figure 3A**). The sensitivity analysis showed that the result was stable (**Supplementary Figure 1C**).

For vitamin D, seven estimates were included in the metaanalysis. The result also found that *H. pylori* – positive patients had lower serum vitamin D levels than *H. pylori*-negative patients (SMD = -0.34; 95% CI: -0.49 - -0.18; **Figure 2**), with heterogeneity (P < 0.001; $I^2 = 95.0\%$). Publication bias was not found (Begg's test $z_c = 0.60$, P = 0.548; Egger's test t = 0.412; **Figure 3A**). The sensitivity analysis revealed that the results were robust (**Supplementary Figure 1D**).

For vitamins A and E, only three studies were identified; therefore, we did not conduct a pooled analysis. Among these three studies, Phull et al. (31) indicated that there was no relationship between *H. pylori* infection and serum vitamin A and E levels, and their conclusion were similar to those of Zhang et al. (32) and Toyonaga et al. (33).

Vitamin Levels Discrepancies Between Successful and Failed *H. pylori* Eradication Patients

Overall, five studies focusing on vitamin D level discrepancies between successful and failed *H. pylori* eradication patients were

included in the meta-analysis (**Table 2**, **Supplementary Table 3**). The results indicated that the patients with successful *H. pylori* eradication had higher serum vitamin D levels than the failed patients (SMD = 1.37; 95% CI: 0.37–2.38; **Figure 4**), with heterogeneity (P < 0.001; $I^2 = 98.4\%$). Because all five studies reported positive estimates, the funnel plot was asymmetric (**Figure 3B**). We did not assess publication bias using weighted Egger test and Begg's tests owing to the insufficient numbers of estimates. The sensitivity analysis revealed that the results were robust (**Supplementary Figure 2**).

There were no studies exploring other vitamin levels (vitamin A, B, C and E) discrepancies between successful and failed *H. pylori* eradication patients. More relevant research is recommended to clarify the relationships.

Vitamin Level Discrepancies Before and After Successful *H. pylori* Eradication Therapy

The numbers of studies for vitamins B_{12} and C were sufficient for a meta-analysis (**Table 3**, **Supplementary Table 4**). For vitamin B_{12} , five estimates were incorporated into the pooled analysis. The result indicated that after successful *H. pylori* eradication, serum vitamin B_{12} increased (SMD = 1.85; 95% CI: 0.81– 2.90; **Figure 5**), with heterogeneity (P < 0.001; $I^2 = 96.0\%$). The funnel plot was symmetric (**Figure 3C**). The sensitivity analysis showed that the results were stable and reliable (**Supplementary Figure 3**). For vitamin C, four estimates were included in the meta-analysis. The results showed that *H. pylori* eradication did not increase the serum vitamin C level (SMD = -0.32; 95% CI: -1.56-0.91; **Figure 5**), with heterogeneity (P =0.002; $I^2 = 79.7\%$). The funnel plot was symmetric (**Figure 3C**). Because the four estimates were extracted from two studies, we

Study Area Year n1 n2	SMD	(95% CI)	% Weigh (I-V)
Vitamin B12 Tamura Japan 2002 57 36 Cenerelli Italy 2002 31 42 Shuval-Sudailsrael 2003 96 37 Trimarchi Argentina 2004 8 21 Dijen Netherlands 2004 29 60 Sarari Palestine 2008 43 17 Stettin Germany 2008 69 21 Kakehasi Brazil 2009 34 27 Gerig Switzerland 2013 85 319 Jlasoglu Turkey 2019 213 76 Surmeli Turkey 2019 43 211 Soyocak Turkey 2021 31 19 -V Subtotal<(I-squared = 71.4%, p = 0.000)	-0.25 0.09 -2.10 -0.51 -0.51 -0.51 -0.07 -0.07 -0.02 -0.44 -0.44 -0.44 -0.44 -0.44 -0.44	(-0.92, -0.07) (-0.71, 0.22) (-0.29, 0.47) (-3.09, -1.11) (-3.06, 0.53) (-1.60, -0.41) (-1.01, -0.02) (-0.57, 0.44) (-0.22, 0.26) (-0.70, -0.17) (-0.24, 0.41) (-0.24, 0.41) (-0.32, -0.10) (-0.53, -0.08)	0.04 0.06 0.01 0.05 0.03 0.04 0.04 0.16 0.13 0.08 0.03 0.03 0.71
Folate Famura Japan 2002 57 36 Cenerelli Italy 2002 31 42 Shuval-SudaiIsrael 2003 96 37 - Stettin Germany 2008 69 21 Gerig Switzerland 2013 85 319 Jlasoglu Turkey 2019 213 76 Surmeli Turkey 2019 43 211 Soyocak Turkey 2021 31 19 -V Subtotal (I-squared = 95.8%, p = 0.000) D+L Subtotal	-0.22 -4.13 -0.04 -0.03 -0.03 -0.03 -0.03 -0.03 -0.04 -0.04) (-0.92, -0.08) 2 (-0.69, 0.24) 3 (-4.75, -3.50) (-0.21, 0.27) 5 (-1.03, -0.49) 5 (-0.29, 0.36) 5 (-0.73, 0.41) 1 (-0.53, -0.28) 9 (-1.34, -0.04)	0.04 0.02 0.04 0.16 0.13 0.08 0.03 0.03 0.55
/itamin C Banerjee UK 1994 19 10 Rokka USA 1995 58 30 Nebb Australia 1997 666 737 Phull UK 1998 25 18 Rokkas Greece 1999 30 10 Jarosz(1) Poland 2000 21 17 Jarosz(2) Poland 2000 37 30 Woodward UK 2001 765 403 Everett UK 2001 85 39 Annibale Italy 2003 32 13 Simon USA 2003 2189 4557 Khanzode India 2003 37 40 -V Subtotal (I-squared = 87.9%, p = 0.000) 0+L Subtotal	-0.29 -0.51 -0.03 -0.047 -0.47 -0.47 -0.47 -0.47 -0.47 -0.33 -0.34 -0.33 -0.34 -0.32 -0.34 -0.32 -0.34 -0.32 -0.34 -0.51	<pre>3 (-1.79, -0.17) 0 (-0.74, 0.15) 1 (-0.62, -0.41) 3 (-0.64, 0.58) (-0.64, 0.79) 1 (-0.85, 0.43) 7 (-1.03, 0.09) 1 (-0.48, 0.48) 8 (-0.45, -0.21) 4 (-0.72, 0.04) 8 (-0.42, 0.87) 5 (-0.11, -0.04) 5 (-0.11, -0.04) 8 (-0.22, -0.14) 7 (-0.57, -0.18)</pre>	0.05 0.80 0.02 0.02 0.02 0.03 0.04 0.06 0.02 0.04 0.02 0.02 0.04 0.02 0.02 0.04 0.02 0.02 0.04 0.02 0.02 0.04 0.02 0.04 0.02 0.04 0.02 0.04 0.04 0.02 0.04 0.04 0.05 0.04 0.05 0.04 0.05 0.04 0.05 0.04 0.05 0.04 0.05 0.04 0.05 0.04 0.05 0.04 0.05 0.04 0.05 0.05 0.04 0.05
Vitamin D Antico Italy 2012 21 163 Gerig Switzerland 2013 85 319 Han China 2019 496 257 Surmeli Turkey 2019 43 211 Assaad Lebanon 2019 225 235 Gao China 2020 2113 4783 Shafrir Israel 2021 75640 74843 -V Subtotal (I-squared = 95.0%, p = 0.000) D+L Subtotal	-0.10 -0.30 -0.28 -0.28 -0.02 -0.16 -0.15	4 (-1.31, -0.38)) (-0.34, 0.14)) (-0.45, -0.15) 3 (-0.61, 0.04) 4 (-1.23, -0.84) 2 (-0.07, 0.03) 5 (-0.17, -0.15) 5 (-0.16, -0.14) 4 (-0.49, -0.18)	0.16 0.40 0.08 0.24 3.48 89.06 93.47
Heterogeneity between groups: p = 0.001 -V Overall (I-squared = 91.1%, p = 0.000) D+L Overall	-0.16 -0.37) (-0.17, -0.15) 7 (-0.46, -0.28)) 100.00)
	-1.55 0 .5 1 1.5		
	HP negative groups HP positive groups		

FIGURE 2 Forest plot of the meta-analysis on comparison of serum vitamin levels between *H. pylori* - positive and *H. pylori* - negative patients (n1: number of *H. pylori* - negative patients); *H. pylori* - positive patients had lower serum vitamin B12 levels than *H. pylori* - negative patients (SMD = -0.30; 95% CI: -0.53 - -0.08; P < 0.001; $I^2 = 71.4\%$); *H. pylori* - positive patients had lower serum folate levels than *H. pylori*-negative patients (SMD = -0.69; 95% CI: -1.34 - -0.04; P < 0.001; $I^2 = 95.8\%$); *H. pylori* - positive patients had lower serum vitamin C levels than *H. pylori*-negative patients (SMD = -0.37; 95% CI: -0.57 - -0.18; P < 0.001; $I^2 = 87.9\%$); *H. pylori* - positive patients had lower serum vitamin D levels than *H. pylori*-negative patients (SMD = -0.34; 95% CI: -0.49 - -0.18; P < 0.001; $I^2 = 95.0\%$).



did not conduct a sensitivity analysis and the results should be interpreted cautiously.

For folate, we only identified two relevant studies; therefore, a pooled analysis was not performed. Both Kaptan et al. (13) et al. and Ozer et al. (61) concluded that successful *H. pylori* eradication was not associated with an increased serum folate level.

The Effects of Antioxidant Vitamin Supplementation on *H. pylori* Eradication

A total of 10 trials on the effects of antioxidant vitamin supplementation on *H. pylori* eradication were identified (**Table 4** and **Supplementary Table 4**). Among them, nine studies were RCTs, and one study was cohort research. The risks of bias were summarized in **Supplementary Table 6**. To avoid heterogeneity derived from different study designs, we did not include the cohort research (69) in the meta-analysis. We calculated the pooled results of the per-protocol analysis and intention-to-treat analysis from RCTs.

For the per-protocol analysis, eight estimates were included. A meta-regression was performed to assess potential sources of heterogeneity from eradication therapy (triple or quadruple therapy) and types of vitamin supplementation (vitamin C or vitamin C plus vitamin E). We found that eradication therapy and types of vitamin supplementation were not influencing factors (P = 0.441 for eradication therapy; P = 0.707 for types of vitamin supplementation). Therefore, all eight estimates were incorporated into the meta-analysis. The results indicated that combining antioxidant vitamin supplementation rate (RR = 1.22; 95% CI: 1.02–1.44; **Figure 6**), with heterogeneity (P < 0.001; $I^2 = 81.0\%$). There was no publication bias (Begg's test $z_c =$



FIGURE 4 Forest plot of the meta-analysis on the comparison of serum vitamin levels between *H. pylori* successful and failed eradication patients (n1: number of successful eradication patients; n2: number of failed eradication patients); The patients with successful *H. pylori* eradication had higher serum vitamin D levels than the failed patients (SMD = 1.37; 95% CI: 0.37 - 2.38; P < 0.001; $I^2 = 98.4\%$).

0.12, P = 0.902; Egger's test t = 0.662), and the funnel plot was symmetric (**Figure 3D**). The sensitivity analysis revealed that the results were robust (**Supplementary Figure 4**).

For the intention-to-treat analysis, 10 estimates were included. A meta-regression was conducted, and the result revealed that eradication therapy and types of vitamin supplementation were not influencing factors (P = 0.832 for eradication therapy; P = 0.510 for types of vitamin supplementation). The results of the pooled analysis showed that antioxidant vitamins supplementation increased the *H. pylori* eradication rate (RR = 1.25; 95%CI: 1.06–1.47; **Figure 6**), with heterogeneity (P < 0.001; $I^2 = 75.1\%$). Publication bias was not found (Begg's test $z_c = 0.18$, P = 0.858; Egger's test t = 0.973; **Figure 3D**). The sensitivity analysis showed that the results were stable.

Only the Kockar et al. study (67) explored the effects of vitamin A supplementation on *H. pylori* eradication. They determined that vitamin A was ineffective in *H. pylori* eradication. More relevant RCTs are recommended to clear the relationship.

DISCUSSION

The debate over the *H. pylori*-vitamin association has been persistent. The controversy mainly focuses on the following four aspects: (1) vitamin level discrepancies between *H. pylori*-positive and -negative patients; (2) vitamin level discrepancies

between successful and failed H. pylori eradication patients; (3) vitamin level discrepancies before and after successful H. pylori eradication therapy; and (4) the effects of vitamin supplementation on H. pylori eradication. Phull et al. (31), Zhang et al. (32) and Toyonaga et al. (33) found that H. pylori infection was not associated with serum vitamin A and E levels. The vitamin B₁₂ results from Trimarchi et al. (37), Sarari et al. (11) and Ulasoglu et al. (42) indicated that H. pylori had an adverse effect on serum vitamin B₁₂ levels, whereas other observational studies (35, 36, 40, 44) presented a null association between H. pylori and vitamin B₁₂. The findings of Tamura et al. (34), Shuval-Sudai et al. (36) and Ulasoglu et al. (42) showed that H. pylorinegative patients had higher serum folate levels than H. pyloripositive patients; however, some studies (35, 39, 41, 43, 44) did not present similar results. A similar controversy exists regarding the associations between serum vitamin C or D levels and H. pylori. The effects of H. pylori eradication on serum vitamin levels have aroused extensive interest. Several studies (2, 57-59) found that patients that underwent successful H. pylori eradication had higher serum vitamin D levels than patients with in which eradication failed. Several studies (13, 14, 60, 61) described vitamin B12 level discrepancies before and after successful H. pylori eradication therapy; nevertheless, there were also inconsistent results. Vitamin supplementation was hypothesized to aid in H. pylori eradication. Some high-quality RCTs were performed to assess the assisting role of antioxidant vitamin

						% Weight
Study	Area	Year	n1	n2	SMD (95% CI)	(I-V)
Vitamin B12						
Kaptan	Turkey	2000	31	31	4.67 (3.70, 5.65)	3.77
Serin	Turkey	2002	65	65	2.56 (2.10, 3.03)	16.48
Ozer	Turkey	2005	41	41	0.28 (-0.15, 0.72)	18.87
Marino(1)	Brazil	2007	59	59	0.91 (0.53, 1.29)	24.81
Marino(2)	Brazil	2007	59	59	→ 1.19 (0.80, 1.59)	23.23
I-V Subtotal (I	-squared =	96.0%, p	= 0.0	00)	1.33 (1.12, 1.53)	87.16
D+L Subtotal					1.85 (0.81, 2.90)	
Vitamin C						
Banerjee(1)	UK	1994	11	11	0.00 (-0.84, 0.84)	5.11
Banerjee(2)	UK	1994	11	11	1.19 (0.28, 2.11)	4.28
Annibale(1)	Italy	2003	5	5	-2.02 (-3.60, -0.43)	1.42
Annibale(2)	Italy	2003	5	5	-0.97 (-2.29, 0.36)	2.03
I-V Subtotal (I	-squared =	79.7%, p	= 0.0	02)	0.02 (-0.51, 0.55)	12.84
D+L Subtotal					-0.32 (-1.56, 0.91)	
Heterogeneity	between g	roups: p	= 0.00	0		
I-V Overall (I-s	squared = 9	94.1%, p :	= 0.00	0)	1.16 (0.97, 1.35)	100.00
D+L Overall					0.97 (0.13, 1.81)	
					Before eradication After eradication	

FIGURE 5 Forest plot of the meta-analysis on the comparison of serum vitamin levels before and after successful *H. pylori* eradication therapy (n1: number of patients after eradication therapy; n2: number of patients before eradication therapy); After successful *H. pylori* eradication, serum vitamin B12 increased (SMD = 1.85; 95% CI: 0.81–2.90; P < 0.001; $I^2 = 96.0\%$); *H. pylori* eradication did not increase the serum vitamin C level (SMD = -0.32; 95% CI: -1.56–0.91; P = 0.002; $I^2 = 79.7\%$).

supplementation on H. pylori eradication. Sezikli et al. (65) found that supplementation with vitamin C plus vitamin E increases the H. pylori eradication rate; whereas Chuang et al. (68) and Zojaji et al. (16) indicated that simple vitamin C supplementation increases the H. pylori eradication rate. In contrast, studies from other researchers (66, 67) showed that vitamin supplementation has no effects on the H. pylori eradication rate. Several metaanalyses had also been published. Yang et al. (17) found that 25-hydroxyvitamin D levels in H. pylori - negative patients were higher than in H. pylori - positive patients, and patients with vitamin D deficiency had lower eradication rates of H. pylori. Lahner et al. (70) reported a comprehensive meta-analysis in 2012 focused on the relationships between micronutrients and H. pylori. This study found that H. pylori was associated with ascorbic acid levels in gastric juice, which were increased by the eradication treatment. At present, many relevant articles have been published, and we have the opportunity to update the results and obtain reliable conclusions.

The results of the meta-analysis suggested negative effects of *H. pylori* on serum vitamin B_{12} , folate, vitamin C and vitamin D levels. *Helicobacter pylori*-induced atrophic gastritis impairs stomach acidification and secretion functions and causes the malabsorption of nutrients. Vitamin B_{12} plays indispensable roles in promoting the development and maturation of red blood cells and in maintaining normal hematopoietic functions (71). A deficiency in an intrinsic factor caused by *H. pylori* infection would aggravate vitamin B_{12} absorption-related disorders. Folate participates in the metabolism of genetic materials and proteins, and it affects mammal reproduction (72). A folate deficiency may cause neural tube malformation, megaloblastic anemia, depression and malignant tumor formation (71, 73). A vitamin B_{12} deficiency may cause a folate metabolic disorder and

Study	Area	Year	Vitamin	RR (95% CI)	% Weight (M-H)
Per-protoco	Analysis			1	
Chuang	China	2002	Vitamin C and Vitamin E	0.68 (0.47, 1.00)	3.83
Sezikli	Turkey	2002	Vitamin C and Vitamin E	1.46 (1.22, 1.75)	
Sezikli	Turkey	2009	Vitamin C and Vitamin E	1.40 (1.22, 1.75)	
Sezikli	Turkey	2011	Vitamin C and Vitamin E		
		2012	Vitamin C and Vitamin E	1.77 (1.26, 2.50)	
Demirci(1) Demirci(2)	Turkey Turkey	2015	Vitamin C and Vitamin E	0.95 (0.79, 1.14) 1.03 (0.90, 1.18)	
. ,	China	2015	Vitamin C and Vitamin E		
Chuang		2007	Vitamin C		
Zojaji M H Subtot	Iran		1.0%, p = 0.000)	1.47 (1.25, 1.73) 1.24 (1.15, 1.34)	
D+L Subtot	· ·	ieu – o	1.0%, p = 0.000)	1.22 (1.13, 1.34)	40.37
	u			1	
Intention-to-	treat Ana	ysis			
Chuang	China	2002	Vitamin C and Vitamin E	0.68 (0.45, 1.01)	3.85
Everett	UK	2002	Vitamin C and Vitamin E	1.16 (0.83, 1.63)	2.09
Sezikli	Turkey	2009	Vitamin C and Vitamin E	1.52 (1.26, 1.84)	6.02
Sezikli	Turkey	2011	Vitamin C and Vitamin E	1.50 (1.01, 2.23)	2.84
Sezikli	Turkey	2012	Vitamin C and Vitamin E	1.83 (1.29, 2.60)	3.61
Demirci(1)	Turkey	2015	Vitamin C and Vitamin E	0.95 (0.76, 1.19)	7.90
Demirci(2)	Turkey	2015	Vitamin C and Vitamin E	<u>→</u> 1.06 (0.90, 1.24)	9.03
Kockar	Turkey	2001	Vitamin C	1.33 (0.86, 2.07)	1.88
Chuang	China	2007	Vitamin C	1.27 (1.03, 1.57)	4.88
Zojaji	Iran	2009	Vitamin C	1.60 (1.34, 1.91)	9.53
M-H Subtota	al (I-squa	red = 7	5.1%, p = 0.000)	1.28 (1.18, 1.38)	51.63
D+L Subtot	al			1.25 (1.06, 1.47)	
M.H.Overall	(Lequar	ed = 77	0%, p = 0.000)	1.26 (1.19, 1.33)	100.00
D+L Overal		u - 11.	ονο, μ = 0.000J	1.23 (1.10, 1.35)	100.00
				1.23 (1.10, 1.30)	
				.5 1 1.5	
				Eradication regimen Eradication regimen + Vitamin	

FIGURE 6 Forest plot of the meta-analysis on the effects of vitamin supplements on *H. pylori* eradication rate (n1: number of eradication regimen plus vitamin supplement group; n2: number of eradication regimen group); For the per-protocol analysis, combining antioxidant vitamin supplementation with the standard therapy increased the *H. pylori* eradication rate (RR = 1.22; 95% CI: 1.02-1.44; P < 0.001; $I^2 = 81.0\%$); For the intention-to-treat analysis, antioxidant vitamins supplementation increased the *H. pylori* eradication rate (RR = 1.25; 95% CI: 1.06-1.47; P < 0.001; $I^2 = 75.1\%$).

aggravate the folate deficiency. Vitamin C and E, as vitamins with antioxidant effects, play roles in eradicating oxygen radicals and in maintaining the body's steady state (74, 75). Vitamin C may also promote the formation of tetrahydrofolic acid (75, 76). A shortage of vitamin C aggravates a folate deficiency. Therefore, the effects of *H. pylori* infections on human vitamin levels are not independent, and there are interactions among the various vitamins.

Our study found that patients that had undergone successful *H. pylori* eradication had higher serum vitamin D levels than patients in which *H. pylori* eradication failed. We speculated that vitamin D is a protective factor for *H.* pylori. In terms of mechanism, a combination of vitamin D and the vitamin D receptor may activate immune responses and participate in the anti-*H. pylori* process (77, 78). Yang et al. (17) also performed

a related meta-analysis, but they only included three papers; consequently, the limited number of studies was not suitable for a pooled analysis. Our work included five relevant studies, including the study of Shafrir et al. (56) that covered data from more than 70,000 patients, which improved the reliability of the results. Apart from those on vitamin D, we did not find any studies that explored the relationships between other vitamins and the success of *H. pylori* eradication. Further research is needed to investigate the differences in other vitamin levels between patients with successful *H. pylori* eradication compared with those that failed.

This work revealed that serum vitamin B_{12} levels in patients after *H. pylori* eradication were significantly higher than those before *H. pylori* eradication. We reaffirmed the adverse effects of *H. pylori* on vitamin B_{12} . For patients with a vitamin B_{12} deficiency, aggressive *H. pylori* eradication therapy and additional vitamin B_{12} supplementation are necessary. For vitamin C, this meta-analysis did not produce a statistically significant result. However, the four estimates included in this study were from only two reports. Thus, there were too few relevant studies included, and the results should be interpreted cautiously.

The pooled results of the RCTs showed that both the per-protocol analysis and intention-to-treat analysis suggested that antioxidant vitamin supplementation could improve the eradication rates of H. pylori of standard regimens. In the selection of standard eradication regimens, Kockar et al. (67), Chuang et al. (68) and Zojaji et al. (16) chose vitamin C for additional supplementation, whereas other studies used vitamin C combined with vitamin E for supplementation. Although both vitamin C and vitamin E have antioxidant effects, we were still concerned that inconsistent supplementation selection would introduce bias. Moreover, except the studies of Sezikli et al. (15) and Demirci et al. (66), which adopted the quadruple regimen, other studies adopted the triple regimen. The choices of eradication therapy (triple or quadruple therapy) also could introduce bias. We used a meta-regression to eliminate the possible bias caused by different kinds of vitamin supplementation and different eradication schemes from the statistical field, and then, we conducted pooled analyses to improve the reliability of the results. The meta-analysis of Li et al. (19) found that supplementation with antioxidant vitamins did not benefit the eradication rate. However, this analysis included only three studies. Although Ochoa et al. (79) also conducted a meta-analysis on a similar topic in 2018, there were errors and shortcomings in the data extraction and chart construction. Moreover, the above two articles only performed intention-totreat analyses of the data. We believed that the per-protocol analysis should not be ignored in the RCTs. The meta-analysis of Yang-Ou et al. (80) focused on the effects of antioxidants on H. pylori eradication. However, this study combined antioxidant vitamins with other antioxidant (curcumin and cranberry). Our study incorporated intention-to-treat and per-protocol analyses and updated the results. Interestingly, the cohort study by Kaboli et al. (69) found that vitamin C supplementation reduces the dosage of clarithromycin. Li et al. (81) revealed that the H. pylori treatment and vitamin supplementation reduced the incidence of gastric cancer.

A complete and comprehensive search is necessary to find all the published data relevant to the meta-analysis. In addition to the usual English databases (Medline, Web of Science and Embase), we also searched for Chinese studies using the Chinese Biomedical Database and for conference papers using the Cambridge Scientific Abstracts databases to identify suitable studies. Although the search results did not ultimately expand the number of relevant articles, the processes remained essential. Unfortunately, it was hard for us to search manuscript with other languages, which might have resulted in the exclusion of some suitable articles. At last, we identified 48 relevant articles in this meta-analysis. We ran a better selection of studies and the number of included articles was larger than previous meta-analysis.

The heterogeneity of the selected studies cannot be ignored. The different methods of vitamin detection may result in variations in the results. The different areas, different numbers of patients enrolled in each study, some positive data and large amounts of included estimates may have increased the heterogeneity. Because the number of included studies was limited, it was hard for us to conduct subgroup analyses to reduce the influence of heterogeneity. Nevertheless, we performed metaregression and sensitivity analyses to reduce the effects of heterogeneity on the credibility of the conclusions. The results of the meta-regression helped us eliminate the possibility that heterogeneity was a result of different eradication methods or vitamin supplementations. The sensitivity analyses helped us eliminate the influence of some positive data on the conclusions. In addition to the meta-regression and sensitivity analyses, we used random-effects models to establish relationships among the variables with high heterogeneity. Therefore, this work is appropriate to provide evidence, but the conclusions should be interpreted cautiously.

The study provides a comprehensive analysis of the interrelations between H. pylori and the most common vitamins from four aspects. Nevertheless, this work has some shortcomings. First, Turkish scholars have done a great deal of work on the effects of vitamin supplementation on H. pylori eradication. However, the contributions of researchers from other countries are limited. Different races and dietary habits may influence the results. It is difficult to conduct subgroup analyses to address this issue. Second, quadruple anti-H. pylori therapy is recommended currently. Some studies included in the work still used the triple approach. Moreover, the dose of vitamin supplementation is also controversial. Thus, the results should be interpreted cautiously. More RCTs with large samples focusing on the effects of vitamin supplementation on H. pylori eradication are needed to confirm our results and explore the appropriate dose.

CONCLUSIONS

In summary, this meta-analysis demonstrates that *H. pylori* infections can reduce the serum levels of several vitamins. The eradication of *H. pylori* rescues its adverse effects. Antioxidant vitamin supplementation may increase the rate of *H. pylori* eradication. Aggressive *H. pylori* eradication therapy is necessary, and the advantages of multivitamin supplementation for *H. pylori*-positive patients outweigh the disadvantages.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/**Supplementary Material**, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding authors.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

XC, WY, and XiL conceived and designed the study. XC and XuL acquired and analyzed the data. XC, YJ, MZ, YX, YW, and CL

FUNDING

This work was supported by the Soft Science Key Project of the Science and Technology Department of Zhejiang Province (2019C25009 and 2022C25040), the Key Project of Social Science Planning in Hangzhou City (hzjz20180110), the Soft Science Key Project of Hangzhou Municipal Science Committee (20160834M03), the Ningbo Clinical Medicine Research Center Project (2019A21003), Zhejiang Provincial Natural Science

REFERENCES

- Hu Y, Zhu Y, Lu NH. Recent progress in Helicobacter pylori treatment. *Chin Med J (Engl)*. (2020) 133:335–43. doi: 10.1097/CM9.00000000000618
- Magsi I, Hussain Keerio S, Kumar C, Talpur AS, Shahzeen F, Mushtaq Abbasi Z, et al. Response of helicobacter pylori eradication treatment in patients with normal and below-normal serum vitamin D levels. *Cureus*. (2021) 13:e14777. doi: 10.7759/cureus.14777
- Bener A, Uduman SA, Ameen A, Alwash R, Pasha MA, Usmani MA, et al. Prevalence of Helicobacter pylori infection among low socio-economic workers. J Commun Dis. (2002) 34:179–84.
- Xue Y, Zhou LY. Lu HP, Liu JZ. Recurrence of Helicobacter pylori infection: incidence and influential factors. *Chin Med J (Engl)*. (2019) 132:765–71. doi: 10.1097/CM9.0000000000146
- Wang L, Lin XC, Li HL, Yang XS, Zhang L, Li X, et al. Clinical significance and influencing factors of linked color imaging technique in real-time diagnosis of active Helicobacter pylori infection. *Chin Med J (Engl)*. (2019) 132:2395–401. doi: 10.1097/CM9.0000000000486
- Kpoghomou MA, Wang J, Wang T, Jin G. Association of Helicobacter pylori babA2 gene and gastric cancer risk: a meta-analysis. *BMC Cancer*. (2020) 20:465. doi: 10.1186/s12885-020-06962-7
- Franceschi F, Annalisa T, Teresa DR, Giovanna D, Ianiro G, Franco S et al. Role of Helicobacter pylori infection on nutrition and metabolism. World J Gastroenterol. (2014) 20:12809–17. doi: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i36.12809
- Zhang YY, Qiu HB, Tian JW. Association between vitamin D and hyperuricemia among adults in the United States. *Front Nutr.* (2020) 7:592777. doi: 10.3389/fnut.2020.592777
- 9. Zhang FF, Barr SI, McNulty H, Li D, Blumberg JB. Health effects of vitamin and mineral supplements. *BMJ.* (2020) 369:m2511. doi: 10.1136/bmj.m2511
- de la Guía-Galipienso F, Martínez-Ferran M, Vallecillo N, Lavie CJ, Sanchis-Gomar F, Pareja-Galeano H. Vitamin D and cardiovascular health. *Clin Nutr.* (2021) 40:2946–57. doi: 10.1016/j.clnu.2020.12.025
- Sarari AS, Farraj MA, Hamoudi W, Essawi TA. Helicobacter pylori, a causative agent of vitamin B12 deficiency. *J Infect Dev Ctries*. (2008) 2:346–49. doi: 10.3855/jidc.194
- Assaad S, Costanian C, Jaffal L, Tannous F, Stathopoulou MG, El Shamieh S. Association of TLR4 Polymorphisms, Expression, and Vitamin D with Helicobacter pylori Infection. J Pers Med. (2019) 9:2. doi: 10.3390/ jpm9010002
- Kaptan K, Beyan C, Ural AU, Cetin T, Avcu F, Gülşen M, et al. Helicobacter pylori-is it a novel causative agent in Vitamin B12 deficiency? *Arch Intern Med.* (2000) 160:1349–53. doi: 10.1001/archinte.160.9.1349
- Marino MCA, de Oliveira CA, Rocha AMC, Rocha GA, Clementino NCD, Antunes LF, et al. Long-term effect of Helicobacter pylori eradication on plasma homocysteine in elderly patients with cobalamin deficiency. *Gut.* (2007) 56:469–74. doi: 10.1136/gut.2006.095125
- 15. Sezikli M, Cetinkaya ZA, Sezikli H, Güzelbulut F, Tiftikçi A, Ince AT, et al. Oxidative stress in Helicobacter pylori infection: does supplementation

Foundation (LQ21H160013), and Zhejiang Provincial Medical and Health Science and Technology Project (2022493920). This study also received funding from Chiatai Qingchunbao Pharmaceutical Co. Ltd. The funder was not involved in the study design, collection, analysis, interpretation of data, the writing of this article or the decision to submit it for publication.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fnut.2021. 781333/full#supplementary-material

with vitamins C and E increase the eradication rate? *Helicobacter.* (2009) 14:280–85. doi: 10.1111/j.1523-5378.2009.00686.x

- Zojaji H, Talaie R, Mirsattari D, Haghazali M, Molaei M, Mohsenian N, et al. The efficacy of Helicobacter pylori eradication regimen with and without vitamin C supplementation. *Dig Liver Dis.* (2009) 41:644–47. doi: 10.1016/j.dld.2008.09.008
- Yang L, He X, Li L, Lu C. Effect of vitamin D on Helicobacter pylori infection and eradication: A meta-analysis. *Helicobacter*. (2019) 24:e12655. doi: 10.1111/hel.12655
- Afsar MNA, Jhinu ZN, Bhuiyan MAI, Islam ZSiddiqua TJ. Infection and micronutrient deficiency in pregnant women: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMJ Open Gastroenterol.* (2020) 7:e000490. doi: 10.1136/bmjgast-2020-000490
- Li G, Li L, Yu C, Chen L. Effect of vitamins C and E supplementation on Helicobacter pylori eradication: a meta-analysis. *Br J Nutr.* (2011) 106:1632– 37. doi: 10.1017/S0007114511003813
- Booth A, Clarke M, Dooley G, Ghersi D, Moher D, Petticrew M, et al. The nuts and bolts of PROSPERO: an international prospective register of systematic reviews. *Syst Rev.* (2012) 1:2. doi: 10.1186/2046-4053-1-2
- Moher D, Liberati A, Tetzlaff J, Altman DG. Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses: the PRISMA statement. *PLoS Med.* (2009) 6:e1000097. doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1000097
- 22. Cai XL, Li XY, Liang C, Xu Y, Zhang MZ, Yu WM, et al. Endoscopic or laparoscopic resection for small gastrointestinal stromal tumors: a cumulative meta-analysis. *Chin Med J (Engl).* (2020) 133:2731–42. doi: 10.1097/CM9.00000000001069
- Hozo SP, Djulbegovic BHozo I. Estimating the mean and variance from the median, range, and the size of a sample. *BMC Med Res Methodol.* (2005) 5:13. doi: 10.1186/1471-2288-5-13
- DerSimonian R, Laird N. Meta-analysis in clinical trials. Control Clin Trials. (1986) 7:177–88. doi: 10.1016/0197-2456(86)90046-2
- 25. Mantel N, Haenszel W. Statistical aspects of the analysis of data from retrospective studies of disease. J Natl Cancer Inst. (1959) 22:719–48.
- Egger M, Smith GD. Bias in location and selection of studies. *BMJ.* (1998) 316:61–6. doi: 10.1136/bmj.316.7124.61
- Begg CB, Mazumdar M. Operating characteristics of a rank correlation test for publication bias. *Biometrics*. (1994) 50:1088–101. doi: 10.2307/2533446
- Banerjee S, Hawksby C, Miller S, Dahill S, Beattie ADMcColl KE. Effect of Helicobacter pylori and its eradication on gastric juice ascorbic acid. *Gut.* (1994) 35:317–22. doi: 10.1136/gut.35.3.317
- 29. Annibale B, Capurso G, Lahner E, Passi S, Ricci R, Maggio F, et al. Concomitant alterations in intragastric pH and ascorbic acid concentration in patients with Helicobacter pylori gastritis and associated iron deficiency anaemia. *Gut.* (2003) 52:496–501. doi: 10.1136/gut.52.4.496
- Khanzode SS, Khanzode SD, Dakhale GN. Serum and plasma concentration of oxidant and antioxidants in patients of Helicobacter pylori gastritis and its correlation with gastric cancer. *Cancer Lett.* (2003) 195:27–31. doi: 10.1016/S0304-3835(03)00147-2

- Phull PS, Price AB, Thorniley MS, Green CJ, Jacyna MR. Plasma free radical activity and antioxidant vitamin levels in dyspeptic patients: correlation with smoking and Helicobacter pylori infection. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol.* (1998) 10:573–78. doi: 10.1097/00042737-199807000-00009
- 32. Zhang ZW, Patchett SE, Perrett D, Domizio P, Farthing MJ. Gastric alpha-tocopherol and beta-carotene concentrations in association with Helicobacter pylori infection. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol.* (2000) 12:497–503. doi: 10.1097/00042737-200012050-00004
- Toyonaga A, Okamatsu H, Sasaki K, Kimura H, Saito T, Shimizu S, et al. Epidemiological study on food intake and Helicobacter pylori infection. *Kurume Med J.* (2000) 47:25–30. doi: 10.2739/kurumemedj.47.25
- Tamura A, Fujioka T, Nasu M. Relation of Helicobacter pylori infection to plasma vitamin B12, folic acid, and homocysteine levels in patients who underwent diagnostic coronary arteriography. *Am J Gastroenterol.* (2002) 97:861–66. doi: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2002.05601.x
- 35. Cenerelli S, Bonazzi P, Galeazzi R, Testa I, Bonfigli AR, Sirolla C, et al. Helicobacter pylori masks differences in homocysteine plasma levels between controls and type 2 diabetic patients. *Eur J Clin Invest.* (2002) 32:158–62. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2362.2002.00962.x
- Shuval-Sudai O, Granot E. An association between Helicobacter pylori infection and serum vitamin B12 levels in healthy adults. J Clin Gastroenterol. (2003) 36:130–33. doi: 10.1097/00004836-200302000-00008
- Trimarchi H, Forrester M, Schropp J, Pereyra H, Freixas EA. Low initial vitamin B12 levels in Helicobacter pylori–positive patients on chronic hemodialysis. *Nephron Clin Pract.* (2004) 96:c28–32. doi: 10.1159/000075569
- van Oijen MGH, Laheij RJF, de Jong CAJ, Peters WHM, Jansen JBMJ. Vitamin B12 status and its association with Helicobacter pylori infection in alcohol dependent patients. J Nutr Sci Vitaminol (Tokyo). (2004) 50:305–08. doi: 10.3177/jnsv.50.305
- Stettin D, Waldmann A, Ströhle A, Hahn A. Association between Helicobacter pylori-infection, C-reactive protein and status of B vitamins. *Adv Med Sci.* (2008) 53:205–13. doi: 10.2478/v10039-008-0050-8
- Kakehasi AM, Rodrigues CB, Carvalho AV, Barbosa AJA. Chronic gastritis and bone mineral density in women. *Dig Dis Sci.* (2009) 54:819–24. doi: 10.1007/s10620-008-0417-5
- Gerig R, Ernst B, Wilms B, Thurnheer M, Schultes B. Preoperative nutritional deficiencies in severely obese bariatric candidates are not linked to gastric Helicobacter pylori infection. *Obes Surg.* (2013) 23:698–702. doi: 10.1007/s11695-013-0878-2
- Ulasoglu C, Temiz HE, Saglam ZA. The relation of cytotoxin-associated gene-A seropositivity with vitamin B12 deficiency in -positive patients. *Biomed Res Int.* (2019) 2019:1450536. doi: 10.1155/2019/1450536
- Mut Surmeli D, Surmeli ZG, Bahsi R, Turgut T, Selvi Oztorun H, Atmis V, et al. Vitamin D deficiency and risk of Helicobacter pylori infection in older adults: a cross-sectional study. *Aging Clin Exp Res.* (2019) 31:985–91. doi: 10.1007/s40520-018-1039-1
- 44. Soyocak A, Ergun DD, Koc G, Ergun S, Ozsobaci NP. Investigation of aryl hydrocarbon receptor, zinc, and vitamin B12 levels in chronic gastritis with Helicobacter pylori infection. *Biol Trace Elem Res.* (2021) 199:2431–37. doi: 10.1007/s12011-021-02667-5
- Rokkas T, Papatheodorou G, Karameris A, Mavrogeorgis A, Kalogeropoulos NGiannikos N. Helicobacter pylori infection and gastric juice vitamin C levels. Impact of eradication. *Dig Dis Sci.* (1995) 40:615–21. doi: 10.1007/BF02064380
- 46. Webb PM, Bates CJ, Palli D, Forman D. Gastric cancer, gastritis and plasma vitamin C: results from an international correlation and crosssectional study. The Eurogast Study Group. *Int J Cancer*. (1997) 73:684–89. doi: 10.1002/(sici)1097-0215(19971127)73:5<684::aid-ijc12>3.0.co;2-6
- Rokkas T, Liatsos C, Petridou E, Papatheodorou G, Karameris A, Ladas SD, et al. Relationship of Helicobacter pylori CagA(+) status to gastric juice vitamin C levels. *Eur J Clin Invest.* (1999) 29:56–62. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2362.1999.00432.x
- Jarosz M, Dzieniszewski J, Dabrowska-Ufniarz E, Wartanowicz MZiemlanski S. Tobacco smoking and vitamin C concentration in gastric juice in healthy subjects and patients with Helicobacter pylori infection. *Eur J Cancer Prev.* (2000) 9:423–28. doi: 10.1097/00008469-200012000-00008
- Woodward M, Tunstall-Pedoe H, McColl K. Helicobacter pylori infection reduces systemic availability of dietary vitamin C. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol.* (2001) 13:233–37. doi: 10.1097/00042737-200103000-00003

- Everett SM, Singh R, Leuratti C, White KL, Neville P, Greenwood D, et al. Levels of malondialdehyde-deoxyguanosine in the gastric mucosa: relationship with lipid peroxidation, ascorbic acid, and Helicobacter pylori. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev.* (2001) 10:369–76.
- Capurso G, Ricci R, Panzuto F, Baccini F, Passi S, Di Giulio E, et al. Intragastric ascorbic but not uric acid is depleted in relation with the increased pH in patients with atrophic body gastritis and H. *pylori gastritis. Helicobacter.* (2003) 8:300–06. doi: 10.1046/j.1523-5378.2003.00157.x
- Simon JA, Hudes ES, Perez-Perez GI. Relation of serum ascorbic acid to Helicobacter pylori serology in US adults: the Third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey. J Am Coll Nutr. (2003) 22:283–89. doi: 10.1080/07315724.2003.10719305
- 53. Antico A, Tozzoli R, Giavarina D, Tonutti E, Bizzaro N. Hypovitaminosis D as predisposing factor for atrophic type A gastritis: a case-control study and review of the literature on the interaction of Vitamin D with the immune system. *Clin Rev Allergy Immunol.* (2012) 42:355–64. doi: 10.1007/s12016-011-8255-1
- Han C, Ni Z, Yuan T, Zhang J, Wang C, Wang X, et al. Influence of serum vitamin D level on Helicobacter pylori eradication: a multi-center, observational, prospective and cohort study. J Dig Dis. (2019) 20:421–26. doi: 10.1111/1751-2980.12793
- Gao T, Zhao M, Zhang C, Wang P, Zhou W, Tan S, et al. Association of Infection with Vitamin D deficiency in infants and toddlers. *Am J Trop Med Hyg.* (2020) 102:541–46. doi: 10.4269/ajtmh.19-0523
- Shafrir A, Shauly-Aharonov M, Katz LH, Paltiel O, Pickman Y, Ackerman Z. The association between serum vitamin D levels and presence and eradication. *Nutrients*. (2021) 13:278. doi: 10.3390/nu13010278
- Yildirim O, Yildirim T, Seckin Y, Osanmaz P, Bilgic Y, Mete R. The influence of vitamin D deficiency on eradication rates of Helicobacter pylori. *Adv Clin Exp Med.* (2017) 26:1377–81. doi: 10.17219/acem/65430
- El Shahawy MS, Hemida MH, El Metwaly IShady ZM. The effect of vitamin D deficiency on eradication rates of infection. *JGH Open.* (2018) 2:270–75. doi: 10.1002/jgh3.12081
- Shatla MM, Faisal AS, El-Readi MZ. Is vitamin D deficiency a risk factor for helicobacter pylori eradication failure? *Clin Lab.* (2021) 67:217–22. doi: 10.7754/Clin.Lab.2020.200118
- Serin E, Gümürdülü Y, Ozer B, Kayaselçuk F, Yilmaz U, Koçak R. Impact of Helicobacter pylori on the development of vitamin B12 deficiency in the absence of gastric atrophy. *Helicobacter*. (2002) 7:337–41. doi: 10.1046/j.1523-5378.2002.00106.x
- Ozer B, Serin E, Gumurdulu Y, Kayaselcuk F, Anarat R, Gur G, et al. Helicobacter pylori eradication lowers serum homocysteine level in patients without gastric atrophy. *World J Gastroenterol.* (2005) 11:2764–67. doi: 10.3748/wjg.v11.i18.2764
- 62. Chuang CH, Sheu BS, Huang AH. Yang HB, Wu JJ. Vitamin C and E supplements to lansoprazole-amoxicillin-metronidazole triple therapy may reduce the eradication rate of metronidazole-susceptible Helicobacter pylori infection. *Helicobacter*. (2002) 7:310–16. doi: 10.1046/j.1523-5378.2002.00095.x
- Everett SM, Drake IM, White KLM, Mapstone NP, Chalmers DM, Schorah CJ, et al. Antioxidant vitamin supplements do not reduce reactive oxygen species activity in Helicobacter pylori gastritis in the short term. *Br J Nutr.* (2002) 87:3–11. doi: 10.1079/BJN2001477
- 64. Sezikli M, Cetinkaya ZA, Güzelbulut F, Sezikli H, Özkara S, Coşgun S, et al. Efficacy of vitamins supplementation to therapy on Helicobacter pylori eradication in patients with low antioxidant capacity. *Clin Res Hepatol Gastroenterol.* (2011) 35:745–49. doi: 10.1016/j.clinre.2011.07.001
- 65. Sezikli M, Çetinkaya ZA, Güzelbulut F, Yeşil A, Coşgun S, Kurdaş OÖ. Supplementing vitamins C and E to standard triple therapy for the eradication of Helicobacter pylori. J Clin Pharm Ther. (2012) 37:282–85. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2710.2011.01286.x
- 66. Demirci H, Uygun Ilikhan S, Öztürk K, Üstündag Y, Kurt Ö, Bilici M, et al. Influence of vitamin C and E supplementation on the eradication rates of triple and quadruple eradication regimens for Helicobacter pylori infection. *Turk J Gastroenterol.* (2015) 26:456–60. doi: 10.5152/tjg.2015.0233
- Koçkar C, Oztürk M, Bavbek N. Helicobacter pylori eradication with beta carotene, ascorbic acid and allicin. Acta Medica (Hradec Kralove). (2001) 44:97–100. doi: 10.14712/18059694.2019.92

- Chuang CH, Sheu BS, Kao AW, Cheng HC, Huang AH, Yang HB, et al. Adjuvant effect of vitamin C on omeprazole-amoxicillin-clarithromycin triple therapy for Helicobacter pylori eradication. *Hepatogastroenterology*. (2007) 54:320–24.
- Kaboli SA, Zojaji H, Mirsattari D, Talaie R, Derakhshan F, Zali MR, et al. Effect of addition of vitamin C to clarithromycin-amoxicillin-omeprazol triple regimen on Helicobacter pylori eradication. *Acta Gastroenterol Belg.* (2009) 72:222–24.
- Lahner E, Persechino S, Annibale B. Micronutrients (Other than iron) and Helicobacter pylori infection: a systematic review. *Helicobacter*. (2012) 17:1– 15. doi: 10.1111/j.1523-5378.2011.00892.x
- Reynolds E. Vitamin B12, folic acid, and the nervous system. *Lancet Neurol.* (2006) 5:949–60. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(06)70598-1
- 72. Tamura T, Picciano MF. Folate and human reproduction. *Am J Clin Nutr.* (2006) 83:993–1016. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/83.5.993
- Sun LP, Yan LB, Liu ZZ, Zhao WJ, Zhang CX, Chen YM, et al. Dietary factors and risk of mortality among patients with esophageal cancer: a systematic review. *BMC Cancer*. (2020) 20:287. doi: 10.1186/s12885-020-06767-8
- 74. Ashor AW, Siervo M, Lara J, Oggioni C, Afshar S, Mathers JC. Effect of vitamin C and vitamin E supplementation on endothelial function: a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials. *Br J Nutr.* (2015) 113:1182–94. doi: 10.1017/S0007114515000227
- Gunton JE, Girgis CM, Lau T, Vicaretti M, Begg L, Flood V. Vitamin C improves healing of foot ulcers: a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Br J Nutr. (2020) 126:1–8. doi: 10.1017/ S0007114520003815
- 76. Eshak ES, Okada C, Baba S, Kimura T, Ikehara S, Sato T, et al. Maternal total energy, macronutrient and vitamin intakes during pregnancy associated with the offspring's birth size in the Japan Environment and Children's Study. Br J Nutr. (2020) 124:558–66. doi: 10.1017/S0007114520001397
- Wanibuchi K, Hosoda K, Ihara M, Tajiri K, Sakai Y, Masui H, et al. Indene compounds synthetically derived from Vitamin D have selective antibacterial action on helicobacter pylori. *Lipids.* (2018) 53:393–401. doi: 10.1002/lipd.12043

- 78. Pero R, Coretti L, Nigro E, Lembo F, Laneri S, Lombardo B, et al. β -Defensins in the Fight against Helicobacter pylori. *Molecules*. (2017) 22:424. doi: 10.3390/molecules22030424
- Caicedo Ochoa EY, Quintero Moreno CO, Méndez Fandiño YR, Sánchez Fonseca SC, Cortes Motta HF, Guio Guerra SA. Assessment of the use of vitamin C and E supplements concomitantly to antibiotic treatment against Helicobacter pylori: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Med Clin (Barc)*. (2018) 151:45–52. doi: 10.1016/j.medcle.2018.05.016
- Yang-Ou YB, Hu Y, Zhu Y, Lu NH. The effect of antioxidants on Helicobacter pylori eradication: a systematic review with meta-analysis. *Helicobacter*. (2018) 23:e12535. doi: 10.1111/hel.12535
- Li WQ, Zhang JY, Ma JL, Li ZX, Zhang L, Zhang Y, et al. Effects of treatment and vitamin and garlic supplementation on gastric cancer incidence and mortality: follow-up of a randomized intervention trial. *BMJ.* (2019) 366:I5016. doi: 10.1136/bmj.I5016

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Cai, Li, Jin, Zhang, Xu, Liang, Weng, Yu and Li. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Evaluation of Oropharyngeal Dysphagia in Older Patients for Risk Stratification of Pneumonia

Tai-Han Lin¹, Chih-Wei Yang² and Wei-Kuo Chang^{2*}

¹ Department of Pathology and Graduate Institute of Pathology and Parasitology, Tri-Service General Hospital, National Defense Medical Center, Taipei, Taiwan, ² Division of Gastroenterology, Department of Internal Medicine, Tri-Service General Hospital, National Defense Medical Center, Taipei, Taiwan

Objective: Nasogastric tube (NGT) and percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy (PEG) are widely used techniques to feed older patients with oropharyngeal dysphagia. Aspiration pneumonia is the most common cause of death in these patients. This study aimed to evaluate the role of oropharyngeal dysphagia in older patients on long-term enteral feeding for risk stratification of pneumonia requiring hospitalization.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Jianhua Wu, University of Leeds, United Kingdom

Reviewed by:

Peng Li, Guangzhou Institutes of Biomedicine and Health (CAS), China Robert Sawyer, Western Michigan University, United States

> ***Correspondence:** Wei-Kuo Chang weikuohome@hotmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Nutritional Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 22 October 2021 Accepted: 27 December 2021 Published: 02 February 2022

Citation:

Lin T-H, Yang C-W and Chang W-K (2022) Evaluation of Oropharyngeal Dysphagia in Older Patients for Risk Stratification of Pneumonia. Front. Immunol. 12:800029. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.800029 **Methods:** We performed modified flexible endoscopic evaluation of swallowing to evaluate oropharyngeal dysphagia in older patients and conducted prospective followup for pneumonia requiring hospitalization. A total of 664 oral-feeding patients and 155 tube-feeding patients were enrolled. Multivariate Cox analysis was performed to identify risk factors of pneumonia requiring hospitalization.

Results: Multivariate analyses showed that the risk of pneumonia requiring hospitalization significantly increased in older patients and in patients with neurological disorders, tube feeding, and oropharyngeal dysphagia. Subgroup analysis revealed that the risk of pneumonia requiring hospitalization was significantly lower in patients with PEG than in those with NGT among the patients with oropharyngeal dysphagia (adjusted hazard ratio 0.26, 95% confidence interval: 0.11–0.63, P = 0.003).

Conclusions: For older patients with oropharyngeal dysphagia requiring long-term enteral tube feeding, PEG is a better choice than NGT. Further research is needed to elucidate the role of oropharyngeal dysphagia in enteral feeding in older patients.

Keywords: older patients, oropharyngeal dysphagia, aspiration pneumonia, percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy, nasogastric tube, tube feeding, enteral feeding

INTRODUCTION

Population aging is a global issue, and it is estimated that the older population will reach approximately 1.5 billion in 2050 (1). Degeneration and multiple comorbidities accompany as people age, and approximately 13%–81% of older patients are affected by oropharyngeal dysphagia (1–4). This condition is common particularly in patients with neurological disorders (3, 4). Patients with oropharyngeal dysphagia may require enteral tube feeding if they cannot meet their nutritional needs orally (5). Such patients may face greater socioeconomic issues as the prevalence rates of stroke, dementia, and esophageal motility disorder increase with older age (4, 6, 7).

46

The two commonly used methods of enteral tube feeding are nasogastric tube (NGT) and percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy (PEG) (8). Aspiration pneumonia is the most common cause of death in these patients with enteral tube feeding (9, 10), with estimated incidence rates of 12%–87% for NGT (11–15) and 9%–52% for PEG (12–15). At present, NGT is recommended for temporary enteral nutrition lasting less than 4 weeks, whereas PEG is recommended for cases longer than 4 weeks (16). However, in Asian counties, NGT is more frequently selected than PEG for long-term enteral feeding. Possible explanations for this choice include refusal of interventional surgical procedures by the patient's family due to considering patients has already been tortured by long-term morbidity or disability, desire to follow the custom of maintaining the "whole corpse" for burial purposes, and concerns related to complications after the PEG procedure (17–19).

The risks of aspiration pneumonia in older patients rise significantly with oropharyngeal dysphagia (20, 21). Meta-analyses have not conclusively determined whether oropharyngeal dysphagia is a risk for aspiration pneumonia in older patients on enteral feeding and whether PEG is better than NGT (15, 22). However, this may be due to the high level of statistical heterogeneity among analyzed studies. Therefore, oropharyngeal dysphagia should be evaluated and subgroup analysis regarding the risk of pneumonia in older patients on long-term enteral feeding, especially in regions in favor or NGT over PEG, should be performed.

Flexible endoscopic evaluation of swallowing (FEES) is a welldocumented standard method for evaluating oropharyngeal dysphagia (23, 24). This method allows assessment of aspiration risk by direct visualization of test material accumulating in the pharyngolaryngeal region or entering the vocal cords (23-26); however, adverse events such as epistaxis, vasovagal response, and laryngospasm can develop during the procedure (27). Furthermore, this method can only be performed if the patient has adequate physical and cognitive function to cooperate with degulgitation, and thus cannot be properly applied in patients with advanced neurological diseases such as dementia, Parkinson's disease, or stroke (24-26). In contrast, a modified version of FEES that involves additional pharyngolaryngeal examination during upper gastrointestinal (UGI) endoscopy is easy and bearable to patients, and may thus help in stratifying the severity of oropharyngeal dysphagia according to the pooling of secretions in the pharyngolaryngeal region (24).

Aspiration pneumonia could develop if aspiration of potential pathogenic gastric contents or oropharyngeal secretions into the larynx or respiratory tract, which is common in older adults with dysphagia (28). As more residues in the pharyngolaryngeal region were reported in those with NGT due to NGT passes through the upper esophageal sphincter (29–32), we hypothesized that oropharyngeal dysphagia significantly increased the risk of pneumonia requiring hospitalization in older patients with NGT, and that PEG is recommended in preference to NGT for patients with oropharyngeal dysphagia requiring long-term tube feeding.

Previous studies primarily focused on the utility of FEES in evaluating the risk of aspiration pneumonia in patients with oral feeding, whereas studies examining the utility of FEES in evaluating the risks in NGT- and PEG-feeding patients remain limited. This study aimed to evaluate the role of oropharyngeal dysphagia for risk stratification of pneumonia requiring hospitalization in older patients on long-term enteral feeding.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Patients

We performed modified FEES in older patients who received enteral feeding between January 2015 and July 2020. Additionally, we conducted a prospective follow-up of those requiring hospital admission due to pneumonia. The study was approved by the institutional review board of the Tri-Service General Hospital, No: 2-108-05-136. The participants provided written informed consent.

Study Design

Of the 2,923 patients who underwent modified FEES to evaluate oropharyngeal dysphagia (**Figure 1**), 2,031 were excluded because they were below 65 years of age, 39 were excluded because modified FEES provided a poor pharyngolaryngeal view, and 34 were excluded for missing demographic profile data. Of the remaining 819 older patients who required enteral feeding for more than 4 weeks, 664 were enrolled in the oral-feeding group and 155 in the tube-feeding group.

Demographic and Clinical Data

We recorded the demographic and clinical profiles, such as age, gender, body mass index, reasons for enteral feeding, and pneumonia requiring admission. Reasons for enteral feeding were categorized into two groups according to whether the patient had any neurological disorder, such as Alzheimer's disease, dementia, Parkinson's disease, or stroke.

Modified Flexible Endoscopic Evaluation of Swallowing

Patients fasted for at least 4 hours before UGI endoscopic examination and were placed in the left lateral decubitus position (24, 33). The endoscope tip was inserted through a mouthpiece with its axis aligned with that of the patient's esophagus. The endoscope was advanced along the palate midline, rotated slightly, and gently advanced past the uvula with anterior flexion to visualize the pyriform sinus, laryngeal vestibule, vocal cords, and upper part of the trachea (**Figure 2A**). The examination result was recorded using a digital video recorder (HVO-550MD; Sony, Tokyo, Japan) for later analysis and was reviewed frame by frame in slow motion by two endoscopists (WKC and CWY).

Evaluation of Oropharyngeal Dysphagia

When patients are placed in the left lateral decubitus position during examination, the accumulated secretions may fill the lowest area of the right side of the pyriform sinus, leak into the left side of the pyriform sinus, or flow into the laryngeal vestibule or vocal cords (24). Swallowing frequency is estimated to be about 600 times per day under normal physiological conditions (34). In most patients, no pooling or minimal pooling of



secretions in the pharyngolaryngeal region was observed under endoscopy; occasionally, thin, watery secretions or clear bubbles were observed in the pharyngolaryngeal region (24, 25). Oropharyngeal dysphagia was evaluated according to the amount and location of accumulated secretions observed endoscopically in the pharyngolaryngeal region (**Figure 2**) (24, 35). The pooling of secretions in the pyriform sinus was quantified as follows: minimal, < 25%; moderate, 25%–50%; and large, > 50% secretions filling the pyriform sinuses. Endoscopic evidence of oropharyngeal dysphagia was divided into two categories: (1) absence of oropharyngeal dysphagia (< 25% pooled secretions filling the pyriform sinus, **Figure 2A**) and (2)



FIGURE 2 | Endoscopic views of pooled secretions (arrow) in the pharyngolaryngeal region. Absence of secretions filling the pharyngolaryngeal region (A). A large amount of pooled secretions in the right side of the pyriform sinus but not entering the laryngeal vestibule (B), and pooled secretions leaking into the laryngeal vestibule (C).

presence of oropharyngeal dysphagia (> 25% pooled secretions filling the pyriform sinus, **Figure 2B**; or pooled secretions entering the laryngeal vestibule, **Figure 2C**) (24, 35).

Diagnosis of Pneumonia

Pneumonia was diagnosed based on radiological evidence of pulmonary consolidation, shortness of breath, body temperature above 38° C, serum white blood cell count > $10,000/\text{mm}^3$, and the requirement for hospitalization within 2 years after the patient was enrolled (36).

Statistical Analysis

Statistical analyses were performed using SPSS Statistics 22.0 (IBM Inc., Armonk, NY, USA) with a two-sided significance level of 5%. Parametric continuous data were compared using the independent t-test. Categorical data were compared using the Chi-square test or Fisher's exact test. A univariate and multivariate Cox regression model was applied to determine the association between the clinical-demographic profile and developing pneumonia. The hazard ratio (HR) for pneumonia development was estimated *via* multivariate analysis using the Cox proportional hazards model after adjusting the statistically significant variables in the univariate analysis as potential confounding factors. Survival curves were plotted with the Kaplan–Meier method.

RESULTS

Patient Characteristics

A total of 819 older patients were enrolled in this study, with 664 in the oral-feeding group and 155 in the tube-feeding group. Patient characteristics are shown in **Table 1**. The mean age was 76.4 \pm 7.5 years in the oral-feeding group and 78.5 \pm 8.9 years in the tube-feeding group. Significant differences in age, sex, body mass index, reasons for enteral feeding, and oropharyngeal dysphagia were observed between the two groups.

Risk Factors for Pneumonia Requiring Hospitalization

Multivariate analyses showed that the risk of pneumonia requiring hospitalization was significantly increased in patients

with older ages (with each year of age increase, adjusted HR 1.03, 95% CI 1.01–1.06, p = 0.004), neurological disorders (adjusted HR 2.39, 95% CI: 1.49–3.84, P < 0.001), tube feeding (adjusted HR 2.57, 95% CI: 1.61–4.12, P < 0.001), and oropharyngeal dysphagia (adjusted HR 1.59, 95% CI: 1.02–2.47, P = 0.041) (**Table 2**).

Subgroup Analysis: Presence Versus Absence of Oropharyngeal Dysphagia

Subgroup analysis was conducted for patients on enteral feeding based on whether the patients had oropharyngeal dysphagia (**Figure 3A**). Presence of oropharyngeal dysphagia significantly increased the risk of pneumonia in patients with enteral feeding (adjusted HR 1.59, 95% CI: 1.02–2.47, P = 0.041). However, it did not increase the risk in patients with oral feeding (adjusted HR 1.63, 95% CI: 0.68–3.88, P = 0.274) and in patients with tube feeding (adjusted HR 1.54, 95% CI: 0.91–2.62, P = 0.109).

Subgroup Analysis: PEG Versus NGT

The risk of pneumonia showed no significant difference between PEG and NGT in all tube-feeding patients (adjusted HR 0.58, 95% CI: 0.32–1.04, P = 0.070). We conducted subgroup analysis for all enteral feeding patients with tube feeding based on the presence of NGT or PEG long-term feeding (**Figure 3B**). The risk of pneumonia was not significantly different between PEG and NGT (adjusted HR 1.57, 95% CI: 0.71–3.45, P = 0.261) in patients with absence of oropharyngeal dysphagia; however, the risk of pneumonia was significantly lower in PEG than NGT in patients with presence of oropharyngeal dysphagia (adjusted HR 0.26, 95% CI: 0.11–0.63, P = 0.003).

Cumulative Proportion of Pneumonia Requiring Admission

Kaplan–Meier analysis indicated that the cumulative proportion of pneumonia was significantly increased in patients with tube feeding compared with oral feeding (P < 0.001) (**Figure 4A**). When subgroup analysis patients had absence of oropharyngeal dysphagia, the cumulative proportion of pneumonia was not significantly different between PEG and NGT (P = 0.425) (**Figure 4B**). However, when subgroup analysis patients had presence of oropharyngeal dysphagia, the cumulative proportion

TABLE 1	Patients characteristics.
IADEE I	

Variable	Oral feeding (n = 664)	Tube feeding ($n = 155$)	P Value
Age (years)	76.4 ± 7.5	78.5 ± 8.9	0.006
Sex			0.001
Female	349 (52.6%)	58 (37.4%)	
Male	315 (47.4%)	97 (62.6%)	
Body mass index (kg/m ²)	23.6 ± 3.8	21.9 ± 3.6	< 0.001
Reasons for enteral feeding, no. (%)			< 0.001
Neurological disorders	135 (20.3%)	118 (76.1%)	
Non-neurological disorders	529 (79.7%)	37 (23.9%)	
Oropharyngeal dysphagia, no. (%)			< 0.001
Absence	613 (92.3%)	96 (61.9%)	
Presence	51 (7.7%)	59 (38.1%)	

TABLE 2	Multivariable	analvsis	of the	factors	associated	with	pneumonia.

Variable	With pneumonia (n = 113)	Without pneumonia (n = 706)	Crude HR (95% CI)	P value	Adjusted HR (95% CI)	P value
Age (years)	79.8 ± 8.7	76.3 ± 7.6	1.06 (1.03–1.08)	<0.001	1.03 (1.01–1.06)	0.004
Sex, no. (%)						
Female	45 (39.8%)	362 (51.3%)	Reference		Reference	
Male	68 (60.2%)	344 (48.7%)	1.57 (1.08-2.29)	0.018	1.22 (0.83-1.79)	0.302
Body mass index (kg/m ²)	22.5 ± 3.9	23.4 ± 3.8	0.95 (0.90-0.99)	0.03	0.99 (0.94-1.05)	0.842
Reasons for enteral feeding, no. (%)						
Non-neurological disorders	38 (33.6%)	528 (74.8%)	Reference		Reference	
Neurological disorders	75 (66.4%)	178 (25.2%)	4.92 (3.33-7.27)	< 0.001	2.39 (1.49-3.84)	< 0.001
Enteral feeding, no. (%)						
Oral feeding	53 (46.9%)	611 (86.5%)	Reference		Reference	
Tube feeding	60 (53.1%)	95 (13.5%)	5.53 (3.82-8.01)	< 0.001	2.57 (1.61-4.12)	< 0.001
Oropharyngeal dysphagia, no. (%)						
Absence	77 (68.1%)	632 (89.5%)	Reference		Reference	
Presence	36 (31.9%)	74 (10.5%)	3.61 (2.43-5.37)	< 0.001	1.59 (1.02-2.47)	0.041

HR, hazard ratio; CI, confidence interval.

of pneumonia was significantly decreased in patients with PEG compared with NGT (P = 0.001) (**Figure 4C**).

DISCUSSION

This was a prospective study of older patients requiring longterm enteral tube feeding in a tertiary care center. We found that (1) multivariate analyses showed that older ages, neurological disorders, tube feeding, and oropharyngeal dysphagia were associated with an increased risk of pneumonia requiring hospitalization; (2) oropharyngeal dysphagia significantly increased the risk of pneumonia in patients on long-term enteral feeding; (3) pneumonia significantly decreased in patients with PEG compared to those with NGT among the patients with oropharyngeal dysphagia. The implication of this study is that the evaluation of oropharyngeal dysphagia is crucial for older patients on long-term enteral feeding. In older patients



FIGURE 3 | Subgroup analysis of risk of pneumonia requiring admission in older patients with enteral feeding. (A) Based on whether the patients had oropharyngeal dysphagia, the risk of pneumonia requiring hospitalization increased significantly in overall enteral feeding patients, but not in oral-feeding and tube-feeding patients. (B) Based on the type of tube feeding, PEG did not decrease the risk of pneumonia requiring hospitalization in the overall tube-feeding patients and patients without oropharyngeal dysphagia, but the risk was reduced significantly in patients with oropharyngeal dysphagia.



with oropharyngeal dysphagia, PEG is a better choice than NGT for long-term enteral tube feeding.

Evaluation of Oropharyngeal Dysphagia

Detailed history-taking, physical examination, and FEES are important for evaluating oropharyngeal dysphagia (37), and evaluation of oropharyngeal dysphagia is recommended in patients requiring long-term enteral feeding (33, 38, 39). Digital video recording systems can aid in overcoming the limitations of conventional UGI endoscopy for pharyngolaryngeal examination due to limited photographic recording within a short observation period (24, 40). Furthermore, the recorded video can facilitate the evaluation of oropharyngeal dysphagia by recording protective cough reflex, vocal cord adduction, and movements for clearing secretions during the process (24, 40). Although a swallowing test was not conducted as a part of the traditional methodology of FESS due to the patient characteristics (23-26), we were able to stratify the groups with higher pneumonia risk using modified FESS with UGI endoscopy through the direct visualization of the pharyngolaryngeal region.

Older Patients With Oropharyngeal Dysphagia

Deterioration in neural control and structural alteration of the pharyngeal region can lead to swallowing difficulties (41), which can gradually worsen with increasing age of people (3, 4, 6, 7). In the current study, the multivariate analyses revealed that the risk

of pneumonia requiring hospitalization was significantly higher in older patients (with each year of age increase, adjusted HR 1.03, 95% CI 1.01–1.06, P = 0.004) and in patients with neurological disorders (adjusted HR 2.39, 95% CI: 1.49-3.84, P < 0.001). Oropharyngeal dysphagia is associated with increased risk of aspiration pneumonia or death (42, 43). The risk of pneumonia requiring hospitalization also increased significantly in patients with oropharyngeal dysphagia (adjusted HR 1.59, 95% CI: 1.02–2.47, P = 0.041) in the multivariate analyses in the current study. If oropharyngeal dysphagia is suspected in older patients, referral to a physician or speech therapist is warranted (44). A multidisciplinary team should develop a management plan to monitor, assess, and prevent aspiration pneumonia in patients receiving long-term enteral feeding who are at risk of oropharyngeal aspiration (5, 45). The development of malnutrition might be related to reduced swallowing function due to oropharyngeal dysphagia (20, 46), and further deterioration of laryngeal muscle might lead to a vicious cycle (20, 46). Effective swallowing function and salivary flow are crucial for the clearance of most oropharyngeal pathogens in healthy individuals (47), whereas reduced mechanical clearance might be associated with oropharyngeal residue or bacterial colonization (46, 47). Aspiration pneumonia could develop due to pulmonary aspiration induced by impaired swallowing function, particularly if the aspirated material contains an abundant bacterial load or in the presence of impaired mechanical or immune defense mechanism (48).

Tube Feeding in Older Patients With Oropharyngeal Dysphagia

Tube feeding is associated with a higher risk of aspiration pneumonia compared to oral feeding (32, 49), and our study showed similar results (adjusted HR 2.57, 95% CI: 1.61-4.12, P < 0.001) under multivariate analysis. Although PEG has not shown more favorable outcomes compared to NGT in meta-analyses (15, 22), subgroup analysis in this study demonstrates that the risk of pneumonia was significantly reduced in PEG compared to NGT in older patients with oropharyngeal dysphagia (adjusted HR 0.26, 95% CI: 0.11–0.63, P = 0.003), but not in patients without oropharyngeal dysphagia (adjusted HR 1.57, 95% CI: 0.71-3.45, P = 0.261). Bacterial colonization and gastroesophageal reflux might increase due to interference with protective cough reflexes in patients with NGT (29-32). The NGT passes through the upper esophageal sphincter, and studies have reported more residues in the pharyngolaryngeal region (29-32), and aspiration of pathogenic bacterial colonization from oropharyngeal secretions could lead to aspiration pneumonia (48). Therefore, in older patients requiring longterm enteral tube feeding with oropharyngeal dysphagia, PEG is a better choice than NGT.

Management of Oropharyngeal Dysphagia in Older Patients

The management of oropharyngeal dysphagia should include familial support and a multidisciplinary team (45). Strategies for reducing the rate of aspiration pneumonia in patients with oropharyngeal dysphagia include (1) maintaining a semirecumbent position and turning the patient's head to one side with the chin down during feeding to reduce the risk of gastric aspiration (50); (2) maintenance of oral hygiene by proper tooth brushing, mechanical oral cleaning, and oral rinsing with chlorhexidine (50–52); (3) dental examination to remove debris, plaque or treat tooth decay (50–52); (4) suctioning of subglottic and oropharyngeal secretions (33, 53); (5) avoidance of oversedation, antipsychotics, and cough suppressants that weaken the cough reflex (50); (6) regular swallowing rehabilitation (54); (7) feeding with PEG rather than NGT in patients requiring long-term tube feeding (24, 33).

Limitations

Several limitations should be considered when interpreting our results. First, the study was a prospective single-center non-randomized design, and due to the limited sample size, the statistical power is limited. Second, although direct visualization of the pharyngolaryngeal region was feasible with FEES, we could not assess the contents or amounts aspirated during follow-up and determine their relationship to the development of pneumonia. In addition, swallowing trial was not conducted since a significant proportion of enrolled patients had advanced neurological diseases who could not follow instructions during the examination and penetration-aspiration scale was not assessed (55–57). Third, information on body weight variation, feeding intolerance, and gastric residual volume was not available; thus, we could not adjust for these

possible confounders (58). However, to the best of our knowledge, the present study is the first prospective study designed to evaluate the optimal choice of long-term tube feeding in older patients with oropharyngeal dysphagia.

CONCLUSIONS

Despite the limitations, this study shows that oropharyngeal dysphagia significantly increased the risk of pneumonia requiring hospitalization in older patients with NGT. PEG is recommended in preference to NGT for patients with oropharyngeal dysphagia requiring long-term tube feeding. Further study will be needed to elucidate the role of oropharyngeal dysphagia in enteral feeding in older patients.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets presented in this article are not readily available because legal restrictions imposed by the government of Taiwan in relation to the "Personal Information Protection Act". Requests to access the datasets should be directed to Tri-Service General Hospital.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by institutional review board of the Tri-Service General Hospital. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

T-HL and W-KC contributed to conception and design of the study. T-HL organized the database, performed statistical analysis, and wrote the first draft of the manuscript. C-WY and W-KC wrote sections of the manuscript. All authors contributed to manuscript revision, reading, and approval of the submitted version.

FUNDING

We are grateful for the financial support provided by the Ministry of National Defense-Medical Affairs Bureau, Tri-Service General Hospital (TSGH-C108-070 and TSGH-D-111080), Taiwan for this study.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Enago for English language editing service.

REFERENCES

- Cheng X, Yang Y, Schwebel DC, Liu Z, Li L, Cheng P, et al. Population Ageing and Mortality During 1990-2017: A Global Decomposition Analysis. *PloS Med* (2020) 17(6):e1003138. doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1003138
- Carrion S, Cabre M, Monteis R, Roca M, Palomera E, Serra-Prat M, et al. Oropharyngeal Dysphagia Is a Prevalent Risk Factor for Malnutrition in a Cohort of Older Patients Admitted With an Acute Disease to a General Hospital. *Clin Nutr* (2015) 34(3):436–42. doi: 10.1016/j.clnu.2014.04.014
- Alagiakrishnan K, Bhanji RA, Kurian M. Evaluation and Management of Oropharyngeal Dysphagia in Different Types of Dementia: A Systematic Review. Arch Gerontol Geriatr (2013) 56(1):1–9. doi: 10.1016/j.archger.2012. 04.011
- Virani SS, Alonso A, Benjamin EJ, Bittencourt MS, Callaway CW, Carson AP, et al. Heart Disease and Stroke Statistics-2020 Update: A Report From the American Heart Association. *Circulation* (2020) 141(9):e139–596. doi: 10.1161/CIR.00000000000757
- Kozeniecki M, Fritzshall R. Enteral Nutrition for Adults in the Hospital Setting. Nutr Clin Pract (2015) 30(5):634–51. doi: 10.1177/08845336155 94012
- Shim YK, Kim N, Park YH, Lee JC, Sung J, Choi YJ, et al. Effects of Age on Esophageal Motility: Use of High-Resolution Esophageal Impedance Manometry. J Neurogastroenterol Motil (2017) 23(2):229–36. doi: 10.5056/ jnm16104
- van der Flier WM, Scheltens P. Epidemiology and Risk Factors of Dementia. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry (2005) 76(suppl 5):v2–7. doi: 10.1136/ jnnp.2005.082867
- Rowat A. Enteral Tube Feeding for Dysphagic Stroke Patients. Br J Nurs (2015) 24(3):138, 140, 142–5. doi: 10.12968/bjon.2015.24.3.138
- Tokunaga T, Kubo T, Ryan S, Tomizawa M, Yoshida S, Takagi K, et al. Long-Term Outcome After Placement of a Percutaneous Endoscopic Gastrostomy Tube. *Geriatr Gerontol Int* (2008) 8(1):19–23. doi: 10.1111/j.1447-0594.2008. 00442.x
- Nordin N, Kamaruzzaman SB, Chin AV, Poi PJ, Tan MP. A Descriptive Study of Nasogastric Tube Feeding Among Geriatric Inpatients in Malaysia: Utilization, Complications, and Caregiver Opinions. J Nutr Gerontol Geriatr (2015) 34(1):34–49. doi: 10.1080/21551197.2014.998326
- 11. Cintra MT, de Rezende NA, de Moraes EN, Cunha LC, da Gama Torres HO. A Comparison of Survival, Pneumonia, and Hospitalization in Patients With Advanced Dementia and Dysphagia Receiving Either Oral or Enteral Nutrition. J Nutr Health Aging (2014) 18(10):894–9. doi: 10.1007/s12603-014-0487-3
- Kumagai R, Kubokura M, Sano A, Shinomiya M, Ohta S, Ishibiki Y, et al. Clinical Evaluation of Percutaneous Endoscopic Gastrostomy Tube Feeding in Japanese Patients With Dementia. *Psychiatry Clin Neurosci* (2012) 66(5):418– 22. doi: 10.1111/j.1440-1819.2012.02378.x
- Hayashi T, Matsushima M, Wakabayashi H, Bito S. Association Between Delivery Methods for Enteral Nutrition and Physical Status Among Older Adults. *BMC Nutr* (2020) 6:2. doi: 10.1186/s40795-019-0318-3
- 14. Kano S, Tsushima N, Suzuki T, Hamada S, Yokokawa T, Idogawa H, et al. Predictors of the Need for Prophylactic Percutaneous Endoscopic Gastrostomy in Head and Neck Cancer Patients Treated With Concurrent Chemoradiotherapy. Int J Clin Oncol (2021) 26(7):1179–87. doi: 10.1007/ s10147-021-01889-w
- Jaafar MH, Mahadeva S, Morgan K, Tan MP. Percutaneous Endoscopic Gastrostomy Versus Nasogastric Feeding in Older Individuals With Non-Stroke Dysphagia: A Systematic Review. J Nutr Health Aging (2015) 19 (2):190–7. doi: 10.1007/s12603-014-0527-z
- Volkert D, Beck AM, Cederholm T, Cruz-Jentoft A, Goisser S, Hooper L, et al. ESPEN Guideline on Clinical Nutrition and Hydration in Geriatrics. *Clin Nutr* (2019) 38(1):10–47. doi: 10.1016/j.clnu.2018.05.024
- Lin L-C, Li M-H, Watson R. A Survey of the Reasons Patients do Not Chose Percutaneous Endoscopic Gastrostomy/Jejunostomy (PEG/PEJ) as a Route for Long-Term Feeding. J Clin Nurs (2011) 20(5-6):802–10. doi: 10.1111/ j.1365-2702.2010.03541.x
- Mamun K, Lim J. Role of Nasogastric Tube in Preventing Aspiration Pneumonia in Patients With Dysphagia. *Singapore Med J* (2005) 46 (11):627–31.

- Metheny NA, Schallom L, Oliver DA, Clouse RE. Gastric Residual Volume and Aspiration in Critically Ill Patients Receiving Gastric Feedings. *Am J Crit Care* (2008) 17(6):512–9; quiz 520. doi: 10.4037/ajcc2008.17.6.512
- 20. Almirall J, Rofes L, Serra-Prat M, Icart R, Palomera E, Arreola V, et al. Oropharyngeal Dysphagia Is a Risk Factor for Community-Acquired Pneumonia in the Elderly. *Eur Respir J* (2013) 41(4):923–8. doi: 10.1183/ 09031936.00019012
- van der Maarel-Wierink CD, Vanobbergen JN, Bronkhorst EM, Schols JM, de Baat C. Meta-Analysis of Dysphagia and Aspiration Pneumonia in Frail Elders. J Dent Res (2011) 90(12):1398–404. doi: 10.1177/0022034511422909
- 22. Gomes CA Jr, Andriolo RB, Bennett C, Lustosa SA, Matos D, Waisberg DR, et al. Percutaneous Endoscopic Gastrostomy Versus Nasogastric Tube Feeding for Adults With Swallowing Disturbances. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* (2015) 5):CD008096. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD008096.pub4
- Baijens LW, Clave P, Cras P, Ekberg O, Forster A, Kolb GF, et al. European Society for Swallowing Disorders - European Union Geriatric Medicine Society White Paper: Oropharyngeal Dysphagia as a Geriatric Syndrome. *Clin Interv Aging* (2016) 11:1403–28. doi: 10.2147/CIA.S107750
- 24. Chang WK, Huang HH, Lin HH, Tsai CL. Evaluation of Oropharyngeal Dysphagia in Patients Who Underwent Percutaneous Endoscopic Gastrostomy: Stratification Risk of Pneumonia. *JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr* (2020) 44(2):239–45. doi: 10.1002/jpen.1592
- Srivanitchapoom P, Pandey S, Hallett M. Drooling in Parkinson's Disease: A Review. Parkinsonism Relat Disord (2014) 20(11):1109–18. doi: 10.1016/ j.parkreldis.2014.08.013
- Granell J, Garrido L, Millas T, Gutierrez-Fonseca R. Management of Oropharyngeal Dysphagia in Laryngeal and Hypopharyngeal Cancer. Int J Otolaryngol (2012) 2012:157630. doi: 10.1155/2012/157630
- Langmore SE. History of Fiberoptic Endoscopic Evaluation of Swallowing for Evaluation and Management of Pharyngeal Dysphagia: Changes Over the Years. *Dysphagia* (2017) 32(1):27–38. doi: 10.1007/s00455-016-9775-x
- Pace CC, McCullough GH. The Association Between Oral Microorgansims and Aspiration Pneumonia in the Institutionalized Elderly: Review and Recommendations. *Dysphagia* (2010) 25(4):307–22. doi: 10.1007/s00455-010-9298-9
- Dziewas R, Warnecke T, Hamacher C, Oelenberg S, Teismann I, Kraemer C, et al. Do Nasogastric Tubes Worsen Dysphagia in Patients With Acute Stroke? *BMC Neurol* (2008) 8:28. doi: 10.1186/1471-2377-8-28
- Satou Y, Oguro H, Murakami Y, Onoda K, Mitaki S, Hamada C, et al. Gastroesophageal Reflux During Enteral Feeding in Stroke Patients: A 24-Hour Esophageal pH-Monitoring Study. J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis (2013) 22 (3):185–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jstrokecerebrovasdis.2011.07.008
- Wang ZY, Chen JM, Ni GX. Effect of an Indwelling Nasogastric Tube on Swallowing Function in Elderly Post-Stroke Dysphagia Patients With Long-Term Nasal Feeding. *BMC Neurol* (2019) 19(1):83. doi: 10.1186/s12883-019-1314-6
- 32. Gomes GF, Pisani JC, Macedo ED, Campos AC. The Nasogastric Feeding Tube as a Risk Factor for Aspiration and Aspiration Pneumonia. *Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care* (2003) 6(3):327–33. doi: 10.1097/01.mco. 0000068970.34812.8b
- Wu CC, Huang HH, Lin HH, Chang WK. Oropharyngeal Dysphagia Increased the Risk of Pneumonia in Patients Undergoing Nasogastric Tube Feeding. Asia Pac J Clin Nutr (2020) 29(2):266–73. doi: 10.6133/ apjcn.202007_29(2).0009
- Pedersen A, Sorensen CE, Proctor GB, Carpenter GH. Salivary Functions in Mastication, Taste and Textural Perception, Swallowing and Initial Digestion. *Oral Dis* (2018) 24(8):1399–416. doi: 10.1111/odi.12867
- Neubauer PD, Rademaker AW, Leder SB. The Yale Pharyngeal Residue Severity Rating Scale: An Anatomically Defined and Image-Based Tool. *Dysphagia* (2015) 30(5):521–8. doi: 10.1007/s00455-015-9631-4
- Teasell RW, McRae M, Marchuk Y, Finestone HM. Pneumonia Associated With Aspiration Following Stroke. Arch Phys Med Rehabil (1996) 77(7):707– 9. doi: 10.1016/s0003-9993(96)90012-x
- Cook IJ. Diagnostic Evaluation of Dysphagia. Nat Clin Pract Gastroenterol Hepatol (2008) 5(7):393–403. doi: 10.1038/ncpgasthep1153
- Nyabanga C, Khan A, Knotts RM. Oropharyngeal Dysphagia. In: *Geriatric Gastroenterology*. USA: Springer, Cham (2020). doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-90761-1_40-1

- Forster A, Samaras N, Gold G, Samaras D. Oropharyngeal Dysphagia in Older Adults: A Review. *Eur Geriatric Med* (2011) 2(6):356–62. doi: 10.1016/ j.eurger.2011.08.007
- Kamarunas EE, McCullough GH, Guidry TJ, Mennemeier M, Schluterman K. Effects of Topical Nasal Anesthetic on Fiberoptic Endoscopic Examination of Swallowing With Sensory Testing (FEESST). *Dysphagia* (2014) 29(1):33–43. doi: 10.1007/s00455-013-9473-x
- Berner YN. Enteral Nutrition in Geriatric Patients. Mediterranean J Nutr Metab (2009) 1(3):141-4. doi: 10.1007/s12349-008-0021-4
- Carucci LR, Turner MA. Dysphagia Revisited: Common and Unusual Causes. Radiographics (2015) 35(1):105–22. doi: 10.1148/rg.351130150
- Roden DF, Altman KW. Causes of Dysphagia Among Different Age Groups: A Systematic Review of the Literature. *Otolaryngol Clin North Am* (2013) 46 (6):965–87. doi: 10.1016/j.otc.2013.08.008
- 44. Wilkinson JM, Codipilly DC, Wilfahrt RP. Dysphagia: Evaluation and Collaborative Management. Am Fam Physician (2021) 103(2):97–106.
- 45. Rofes L, Arreola V, Almirall J, Cabre M, Campins L, Garcia-Peris P, et al. Diagnosis and Management of Oropharyngeal Dysphagia and Its Nutritional and Respiratory Complications in the Elderly. *Gastroenterol Res Pract* (2011) 2011:818979. doi: 10.1155/2011/818979
- 46. Serra-Prat M, Palomera M, Gomez C, Sar-Shalom D, Saiz A, Montoya JG, et al. Oropharyngeal Dysphagia as a Risk Factor for Malnutrition and Lower Respiratory Tract Infection in Independently Living Older Persons: A Population-Based Prospective Study. Age Ageing (2012) 41(3):376–81. doi: 10.1093/ageing/afs006
- Palmer LB, Albulak K, Fields S, Filkin AM, Simon S, Smaldone GC. Oral Clearance and Pathogenic Oropharyngeal Colonization in the Elderly. Am J Respir Crit Care Med (2001) 164(3):464–8. doi: 10.1164/ajrccm.164.3.2008149
- Marik PE. Aspiration Pneumonitis and Aspiration Pneumonia. N Engl J Med (2001) 344(9):665–71. doi: 10.1056/NEJM200103013440908
- 49. Sakashita R, Takami M, Ono H, Nishihira T, Sato T, Hamada M. Preventing Aspiration Pneumonia Among the Elderly: A Review Focused on the Impact of the Consistency of Food Substances. In: K Sasaki, O Suzuki and N Takahashi, editors. *Interface Oral Health Science 2014*. Tokyo: Springer Japan (2015).
- Mandell LA, Niederman MS. Aspiration Pneumonia. N Engl J Med (2019) 380 (7):651–63. doi: 10.1056/NEJMra1714562
- 51. Hollaar VRY, van der Putten GJ, van der Maarel-Wierink CD, Bronkhorst EM, de Swart BJM, Creugers NHJ. The Effect of a Daily Application of a 0.05% Chlorhexidine Oral Rinse Solution on the Incidence of Aspiration Pneumonia in Nursing Home Residents: A Multicenter Study. *BMC Geriatr* (2017) 17 (1):128. doi: 10.1186/s12877-017-0519-z

- 52. Hong C, Aung MM, Kanagasabai K, Lim CA, Liang S, Tan KS. The Association Between Oral Health Status and Respiratory Pathogen Colonization With Pneumonia Risk in Institutionalized Adults. *Int J Dent Hyg* (2018) 16(2):e96–e102. doi: 10.1111/idh.12321
- 53. Mahmoodpoor A, Hamishehkar H, Hamidi M, Shadvar K, Sanaie S, Golzari SE, et al. A Prospective Randomized Trial of Tapered-Cuff Endotracheal Tubes With Intermittent Subglottic Suctioning in Preventing Ventilator-Associated Pneumonia in Critically Ill Patients. J Crit Care (2017) 38:152–6. doi: 10.1016/j.jcrc.2016.11.007
- Burgos R, Bretón I, Cereda E, Desport JC, Dziewas R, Genton L, et al. ESPEN Guideline Clinical Nutrition in Neurology. *Clin Nutr* (2018) 37(1):354–96. doi: 10.1016/j.clnu.2017.09.003
- Rosenbek JC, Robbins JA, Roecker EB, Coyle JL, Wood JL. A Penetration-Aspiration Scale. *Dysphagia* (1996) 11(2):93–8. doi: 10.1007/BF00417897
- Lee JS, Collard HR, Raghu G, Sweet MP, Hays SR, Campos GM, et al. Does Chronic Microaspiration Cause Idiopathic Pulmonary Fibrosis? *Am J Med* (2010) 123(4):304–11. doi: 10.1016/j.amjmed.2009.07.033
- Weir KA, McMahon S, Taylor S, Chang AB. Oropharyngeal Aspiration and Silent Aspiration in Children. *Chest* (2011) 140(3):589–97. doi: 10.1378/ chest.10-1618
- Clouse RE, Oliver DA, Schallom L, Metheny NA. Gastric Residual Volume and Aspiration in Critically Ill Patients Receiving Gastric Feedings. *Am J Crit Care* (2008) 17(6):512–9. doi: 10.4037/ajcc2008.17.6.512

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Lin, Yang and Chang. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Higher Stress Hyperglycemia Ratio Is Associated With a Higher Risk of Stroke-Associated Pneumonia

Jiejie Tao^{1†}, Zhishan Hu^{2†}, Feiling Lou^{1†}, Junxin Wu³, Zijing Wu³, Shuang Yang³, Xiaofang Jiang⁴, Meihao Wang¹, Qiqi Huang^{5*} and Wenwei Ren^{4*}

¹ Department of Radiology, The First Affiliated Hospital of Wenzhou Medical University, Wenzhou, China, ² State Key Laboratory of Cognitive Neuroscience and Learning, Beijing Normal University, Beijing, China, ³ School of Mental Health, Wenzhou Medical University, Wenzhou, China, ⁴ Department of Neurology, The First Affiliated Hospital of Wenzhou Medical University, Wenzhou, China, ⁵ Department of Cardiac Care Unit, The First Affiliated Hospital of Wenzhou Medical University, Wenzhou, China

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Jianhua Wu, University of Leeds, United Kingdom

Reviewed by:

Yun Shen, Shanghai Jiao Tong University, China Miao Chen, University of Shanghai for Science and Technology, China

*Correspondence:

Wenwei Ren renwenwei@wmu.edu.cn Qiqi Huang wyyyhqq@126.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Nutritional Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Nutrition

Received: 27 September 2021 Accepted: 28 January 2022 Published: 22 February 2022

Citation:

Tao J, Hu Z, Lou F, Wu J, Wu Z, Yang S, Jiang X, Wang M, Huang Q and Ren W (2022) Higher Stress Hyperglycemia Ratio Is Associated With a Higher Risk of Stroke-Associated Pneumonia. Front. Nutr. 9:784114. doi: 10.3389/fnut.2022.784114 **Objective:** Stroke-associated pneumonia (SAP) is a frequent complication in stroke patients. This present study aimed to investigate the association between stress hyperglycemia and SAP.

Methods: Patients were screened between February 2013 and August 2020 from the First Affiliated Hospital of Wenzhou Medical University. We divided the blood glucose of the patients at admission by the glycated hemoglobin to calculate the stress hyperglycemia ratio (SHR). Binary logistic regression analysis was used to identify the association between SAP and SHR, with the confounders being controlled. Further, subgroup analyses were separately performed for stroke patients with and without diabetes.

Results: A total of 2,039 patients were finally recruited, of which 533 (26.14%) were diagnosed with SAP. SHR were divided into four quartiles in the logistic regression analysis, the highest SHR quartile (SHR \geq 1.15) indicated a higher risk of SAP (OR = 1.57; 95% CI = 1.13–2.19, p = 0.01) in total patients. In patients without diabetes, the third quantile (SHR = 0.96–1.14) and the highest quantile (SHR \geq 1.15) were both related to a higher risk of SAP (both p < 0.05). However, we did not find such an association in diabetic patients.

Conclusion: SHR was significantly associated with the risk of SAP in patients without diabetes. Adequate attention should be paid to the patients with high SHR levels at admission, especially those without diabetes.

Keywords: stroke, pneumonia, glucose, stress hyperglycemia, diabetes

INTRODUCTION

Stroke-associated pneumonia (SAP) is a frequent and serious complication in stroke patients (1). Accumulating studies have observed that SAP was associated with a higher risk of mortality, a longer length of hospitalization, and poorer functional outcomes in stroke survivors independently (2–4). Given the clinical importance of SAP, early identification of SAP is important to improve the prognosis of stroke.

55

As far as we know, nearly half of patients suffering from stroke may develop stress hyperglycemia (5, 6), which is defined as temporarily increased glycemia in the emergency situation (7). A previous study showed that stress hyperglycemia was associated with a high risk of mortality and recurrence after stroke (6). It should be noted that hyperglycemia was also linked to an increased risk of infection in vitro (8) and after surgical procedures (9), which is due to the excessive release of proinflammatory cytokines, such as tumor necrosis factor-a (TNF- α), interleukin-1 (IL-1) and interleukin-6 (IL-6) (10, 11). These elevated cytokines would further interfere with the insulin signaling pathway, reduce insulin production in peripheral tissues, and further increase blood glucose, resulting in a vicious cycle (12). Furthermore, the aforementioned pro-inflammatory molecules were significant contributors to SAP as well (13-16), and the stroke-induced immunosuppression and infection will promote and accelerate the occurrence and development of SAP (17). Thus, stroke patients with a stress hyperglycemia-induced high inflammatory state may be associated with a high risk of SAP, and it was worth exploring the relationship between stress hyperglycemia and SAP.

Many studies adopted the stress hyperglycemia ratio (SHR) to indicate stress hyperglycemia (18–21), which is defined as the ratio of glycated hemoglobin (HbA1c) to blood glucose (21, 22). Moreover, SHR was considered as an independent influencing factor for hemorrhagic transformation in stroke patients (23). In addition, increasing evidence demonstrated that SHR was useful in assessing neurological deterioration and prognosis in patients with ischemic stroke (24), and was related to all-cause death in ischemic stroke patients (25). Moreover, SHR for acute ischemic stroke after intravenous thrombolysis was predictive for worse outcomes (26, 27).

Up to now, the relationship between SHR and SAP was poorly explored. This research aimed to explore the role of SHR in SAP, and we hypothesized that higher SHR may indicate a higher risk of SAP in patients with stroke.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study Design and Setting

This study was a retrospective analysis of the patients admitted to the Department of Neurology at the First Affiliated Hospital of Wenzhou Medical University between February 2013 and August 2020. This study was approved by the local Ethics Committee of the First Affiliated Hospital of Wenzhou Medical University. Because this was a retrospective study, written informed consent was waived, and all data were kept anonymous.

Participants

All the patients were screened from the First Affiliated Hospital of Wenzhou Medical University. The inclusion criterias were: (1) age \geq 18 years old; (2) onset of stroke within 7 days; (3) acute stroke (including acute ischaemic stroke and intracerebral hemorrhage) verified by a radiological examination [either magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) or cranial computed tomography (CT)]. The exclusion criterias were as follows: (1) preexisting pneumonia before stroke; (2) fever or active infection

within 2 weeks before admission; (3) diagnosis of transient ischaemic attack (TIA); (4) data incomplete. The diagnosis of SAP was determined by two well-trained and experienced neurological physicians during the 1st week of hospitalization after the onset of stroke, according to the modified Centers for Disease Control and Prevention criteria for hospital-acquired pneumonia, combining the clinical, laboratory, and radiological examinations (28, 29).

Data Collection

Data were collected from the electronic medical record system. Demographic variables included age, body mass index (BMI, kg/m²), and gender. The medical histories were gathered, including hypertension, coronary heart disease, diabetes mellitus, kidney disease, tuberculosis, chronic hepatitis, and atrial fibrillation. Besides, other clinical characteristics, including cigarette smoking, alcohol consumption, blood pressure, subtypes of stroke, and swallowing function, were recorded as well. The patients' swallowing functions were assessed by the specialists, and thus the diet was determined, including general diet, semi-liquid diet, paste meal, and nasal feeding. The diet was adopted as an indicator of the swallowing function in this study. Furthermore, the National Institutes of Health Stroke Scale (NIHSS) score was also collected, which is a well-validated and reliable scale for evaluating the severity of stroke (30).

Blood samples were carried out after overnight fasting within 24 h of admission to the hospital. We conducted the blood parameters including low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C), triglyceride, leukocyte count, serum creatinine (Cr), glucose levels, and HbA1c. Finally, we calculated the stress hyperglycemia ratio by dividing the fasting plasma glucose at admission with HbA1c.

Study Size

As was shown in **Supplementary Figure S1**, 2616 patients were screened and 2,039 patients with acute stroke were finally included in this study, of which 533 participants were confirmed as SAP. Meanwhile, 577 patients did not meet the entry criteria and were excluded, of which 220 subjects had a fever or active infection within 2 weeks before admission, 80 had a transient ischemic attack, 67 had pneumonia before the stroke, and 210 had incomplete data.

Statistical Methods

Continuous variables were displayed as mean \pm standard deviation (SD) or median (interquartile range, IQR). A Student's *t*-test (normal distribution) or Mann–Whitney *U*-test (nonnormal distribution) was used to compare the continuous variables between the SAP and non-SAP groups. The Chisquare test or Fisher's exact test was used to analyze categorical variables, which were shown as frequencies (percentage). The sample mean approach was conducted to replace missing values. To identify the relationship between SHR and SAP, binary logistic regression analysis was applied with the confounding variables being controlled (including atrial fibrillation, NIHSS score, swallowing function, creatinine, and leukocyte count). SHR was stratified into quartiles (\leq 0.84, 0.85–0.95, 0.96–1.14,

Variables	Total (n = 2,039)	non-SAP (<i>n</i> = 1,506)	SAP (n = 533)	χ2/t/U	Р
Age, Mean \pm SD	70.27 ± 11.60	70.18 ± 11.44	70.51 ± 12.08	-0.559	0.576
Gender (male), n (%)	1,272 (62.38)	926 (61.49)	346 (64.92)	1.828	0.176
BMI, Mean \pm SD	23.85 ± 2.52	23.80 ± 2.53	23.99 ± 2.50	-1.519	0.129
Hypertension, n (%)	1,446 (70.92)	1,082 (71.85)	364 (68.29)	2.241	0.134
Heart disease, n (%)	280 (13.73)	195 (12.95)	85 (15.95)	2.742	0.098
Diabetes, n (%)	612 (30.01)	444 (29.48)	168 (31.52)	0.684	0.408
Kidney disease, n (%)	48 (2.35)	33 (2.19)	15 (2.81)	0.421	0.516
Tuberculosis, n (%)	21 (1.03)	18 (1.20)	3 (0.56)	0.986	0.321
Liver disease, n (%)	38 (1.86)	29 (1.93)	9 (1.69)	0.026	0.872
Atrial fibrillation, n (%)	369 (18.10)	225 (14.94)	144 (27.02)	37.926	< 0.001***
Smoking, n (%)	699 (34.28)	511 (33.93)	188 (35.27)	0.258	0.612
Drinking, n (%)	617 (30.26)	452 (30.01)	165 (30.96)	0.124	0.724
SBP (mmHg), Mean \pm SD	157.17 ± 23.93	157.21 ± 23.94	157.03 ± 23.93	0.152	0.879
DBP (mmHg), Mean \pm SD	86.78 ± 22.67	86.75 ± 24.77	86.87 ± 15.27	-0.134	0.893
Stroke type (Hemorrhage), n (%)	720 (35.31)	519 (34.46)	201 (37.71)	1.68	0.195
Swallowing function, n (%)				379.432	< 0.001***
General diet	462 (22.66)	419 (27.82)	43 (8.07)		
Semi-liquid diet	873 (42.82)	745 (49.47)	128 (24.02)		
Paste meal	87 (4.27)	59 (3.92)	28 (5.25)		
Nasal feeding	617 (30.26)	283 (18.79)	334 (62.66)		
NIHSS, Median (IQR)	5.00 (2.00, 10.00)	4.00 (2.00, 8.00)	9.00 (5.00, 15.00)	230,768	< 0.001***
Triglyceride, Mean \pm SD	1.56 ± 1.01	1.57 ± 0.93	1.51 ± 1.19	1.153	0.249
LDL_C, Mean \pm SD	2.81 ± 0.93	2.82 ± 0.92	2.78 ± 0.95	0.751	0.453
Leukocyte count (10 9 /L), Mean \pm SD	7.98 ± 2.70	7.54 ± 2.36	9.23 ± 3.18	-11.176	< 0.001***
Creatinine (μ mol/L), Mean \pm SD	77.31 ± 37.89	75.56 ± 34.41	82.23 ± 46.00	-3.058	0.002**
Glucose levels (mmol/L), Mean \pm SD	6.57 ± 2.74	6.25 ± 2.46	7.48 ± 3.24	-8.006	< 0.001***
HbA1c (%), Mean \pm SD	6.32 ± 1.35	6.31 ± 1.34	6.35 ± 1.40	-0.585	0.558
Glucose/HbA1c ratio, Mean \pm SD	1.03 ± 0.32	0.98 ± 0.27	1.17 ± 0.40	-10.27	< 0.001***

P < 0.01; *P < 0.001. SAP, stroke-associated pneumonia; BMI, body mass index; NIHSS, National Institutes of Health Stroke Scale; LDL-C, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol; SD, standard deviation; IQR, interquartile range; Fisher, Fisher exact test.

 \geq 1.15) in the regression model. Odds ratios (OR) with the corresponding 95% confidence intervals (CIs) were adopted to show the association between the risk factors and SAP. To further explore how diabetes modulated the relationship between clinical presentations and SAP, we conducted binary logistic regression on diabetic and non-diabetic patients. A forest plot was drawn to show the results of the logistic regression analysis.

The significance level was set at P < 0.05 (two-tailed). All statistical analyses were performed using SPSS version 21.0 and R (version 4.0.3).

RESULTS

Differences in Clinical Presentations Between SAP and Non-SAP Patients

Differences in clinical characteristics between SAP and non-SAP patients were listed in **Table 1**. Among the total patients, 533 (26.14%) had SAP. These two groups demonstrated no statistical differences in age, gender, BMI, smoking, drinking, hypertension, heart disease, diabetes, kidney disease, tuberculosis, and liver

disease (all P > 0.05). SHR, leukocyte count, glucose, and creatinine levels were higher in the SAP group than in the non-SAP group (all P < 0.01). Significant differences were also found between the groups in the percentage of atrial fibrillation, NIHSS scores, and swallowing function (all P < 0.001). Besides, there were no differences between the included and excluded patients in SHR and glucose levels, except for some secondary variables (see **Table 2** for details).

Impact of Diabetes on the Relationship Between Clinical Presentations and SAP

Table 3 showed the subgroup analysis of patients stratified by diabetic status. Both the diabetic and non-diabetic patients showed significant differences (SAP vs. non-SAP) in the atrial fibrillation history, NIHSS score, swallowing function, leukocyte count, glucose levels, and SHR (all P < 0.001). Additional differences (SAP vs. non-SAP) were found in the non-diabetic patients, including hypertension history, HbA1c, and creatinine (all P < 0.05).

Variables	Total (<i>n</i> = 2,616)	Excluded ($n = 577$)	Included (<i>n</i> = 2,039)	Statistic	p
Age, Mean \pm SD	69.59 ± 11.75	67.22 ± 11.95	70.27 ± 11.60	-5.446	< 0.001***
Gender (male), n (%)	1,588 (60.7)	316 (54.77)	1,272 (62.38)	10.623	0.001**
BMI, Mean \pm SD	25.28 ± 18.8	30.34 ± 39.35	23.85 ± 2.52	3.958	< 0.001***
Hypertension, n (%)	1,880 (71.87)	434 (75.22)	1,446 (70.92)	3.902	0.048*
Heart disease, n (%)	376 (14.37)	96 (16.64)	280 (13.73)	2.853	0.091
Diabetes, n (%)	770 (29.43)	158 (27.38)	612 (30.01)	1.376	0.241
Kidney disease, n (%)	64 (2.45)	16 (2.77)	48 (2.35)	0.178	0.673
Tuberculosis, n (%)	27 (1.03)	6 (1.04)	21 (1.03)	0	1
Liver disease, n (%)	50 (1.91)	12 (2.08)	38 (1.86)	0.026	0.871
Atrial fibrillation, n (%)	451 (17.24)	82 (14.21)	369 (18.10)	4.491	0.034*
Smoking, n (%)	871 (33.3)	172 (29.81)	699 (34.28)	3.851	0.05
Drinking, n (%)	775 (29.63)	158 (27.38)	617 (30.26)	1.65	0.199
SBP (mmHg), Mean \pm SD	157.23 ± 24.55	157.44 ± 26.63	157.17 ± 23.93	0.225	0.822
DBP (mmHg), Mean \pm SD	86.67 ± 21.15	86.28 ± 14.54	86.78 ± 22.67	-0.639	0.523
Stroke type (Hemorrhage), n (%)	863 (32.99)	143 (28.77)	720 (35.31)	7.61	0.006**
Swallowing function, n (%)				23.732	< 0.001***
General diet	647 (24.73)	185 (32.06)	462 (22.66)		
Semi-liquid diet	1,097 (41.93)	224 (38.82)	873 (42.82)		
Paste meal	115 (4.4)	28 (4.85)	87 (4.27)		
Nasal feeding	757 (28.94)	140 (24.26)	617 (30.26)		
NIHSS, Median (IQR)	5 (2, 9)	2.00 (1.00, 6.00)	5.00 (2.00, 10.00)	402,309.5	< 0.001***
Triglyceride, Mean \pm SD	1.59 ± 1.02	1.70 ± 1.06	1.56 ± 1.01	2.913	0.004**
LDL_C, Mean \pm SD	2.8 ± 0.92	2.75 ± 0.91	2.81 ± 0.93	-1.331	0.183
Leukocyte count (10 ⁹ /L), Mean \pm SD	8.1 ± 2.85	8.49 ± 3.30	7.98 ± 2.70	3.411	< 0.001***
Creatinine (µmol/L), Mean \pm SD	78.31 ± 46.67	81.85 ± 69.22	77.31 ± 37.89	1.515	0.13
Glucose levels (mmol/L), Mean \pm SD	6.57 ± 2.69	6.57 ± 2.54	6.57 ± 2.74	-0.026	0.98
HbA1c (%), Mean \pm SD	6.34 ± 1.33	6.4 ± 1.24	6.32 ± 1.35	1.386	0.166
Glucose/HbA1c ratio, Mean \pm SD	1.03 ± 0.31	1.03 ± 0.30	1.03 ± 0.32	0.402	0.688

*P < 0.05; **P < 0.01; ***P < 0.01; ***P < 0.001. SAP, stroke-associated pneumonia; BMI, body mass index; NIHSS, National Institutes of Health Stroke Scale; LDL-C, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol; SD, standard deviation; IQR, interquartile range; Fisher, Fisher exact test.

Associations Between SHR and SAP

The forest plot in **Figure 1** showed that higher SHR levels (SHR ≥ 1.15) were associated with a higher risk of SAP both in the total patients (P = 0.01) and those without diabetes (P < 0.001), with the first quantile (SHR ≤ 0.84) being the reference. For patients without diabetes, the third quantile (SHR = 0.96–1.14) and the highest quantile (SHR ≥ 1.15) were both associated with a higher risk of SAP than the first quantile (both P < 0.05). However, similar results were not found in patients with diabetes (all P > 0.05).

We also found that the secondary variables including NIHSS score, swallowing function, leukocyte count, and creatinine were all risk factors for SAP in the total patients (all P < 0.05), which was shown in the forest plot. Similar results were also observed in patients without diabetes (all P < 0.05, data not shown). In patients with diabetes, only NIHSS score and swallowing function were risk factors for SAP (both P < 0.05, data not shown).

DISCUSSION

To our knowledge, the current study is the first study describing the relationship between SHR and SAP. There were two main findings of this study. Firstly, we found that higher SHR levels were significantly associated with an increased risk of SAP in patients with stroke. Secondly, this effect mainly existed in patients without diabetes.

Prior studies have reported the worse outcomes of stroke patients with comorbid stress hyperglycemia (6, 23-25). However, there was a lack of consensus on whether stress hyperglycemia deteriorated the severity of SAP. Previous studies showed that hyperglycemia was associated with communityacquired pneumonia (31, 32). In this study, we found that high SHR levels (SHR > 1.15) were also significantly associated with SAP. The mechanism underlying the SHR and SAP was still unknown. As is known to all, hyperglycemia in the context of acute diseases is an adaptive response, which provides energy for the central nervous system, immune system, and various organs and increases the survival opportunity of the host to a certain extent (33). However, stress hyperglycemia also has some harmful effects. Specifically, glucose was identified as a pro-inflammatory mediator in animal and human studies (34). Meanwhile, hyperglycemia can promote the production of inflammatory cytokines, inflammatory processes, and insulin resistance (34). In addition, it can decrease vascular endothelial nitric oxide and promote vasoconstriction, and in turn lead to abnormal organ perfusion (34, 35). Moreover, it also disrupts the immune system, directly inhibiting the function of

Variables	Non-diabetic group		Р	Diabetic	Р	
	non-SAP (<i>n</i> = 1,062)	SAP (<i>n</i> = 365)		non-SAP (<i>n</i> = 444)	SAP (n = 168)	
Age, Mean \pm SD	69.84 ± 11.75	70.25 ± 12.80	0.592	70.99 ± 10.61	71.10 ± 10.33	0.912
Gender (male), n (%)	674 (63.47)	240 (65.75)	0.47	252 (56.76)	106 (63.10)	0.184
BMI, Mean \pm SD	23.64 ± 2.53	23.81 ± 2.57	0.285	24.19 ± 2.50	24.40 ± 2.30	0.319
Hypertension, n (%)	723 (68.08)	227 (62.19)	0.046*	359 (80.86)	137 (81.55)	0.937
Heart disease, n (%)	129 (12.15)	56 (15.34)	0.14	66 (14.86)	29 (17.26)	0.545
Kidney disease, n (%)	16 (1.51)	9 (2.47)	0.33	17 (3.83)	6 (3.57)	1
Tuberculosis, n (%)	13 (1.22)	3 (0.82)	0.774	5 (1.13)	0 (0.00)	0.33
Liver disease, n (%)	22 (2.07)	7 (1.92)	1	7 (1.58)	2 (1.19)	1
Atrial fibrillation, n (%)	166 (15.63)	99 (27.12)	< 0.001***	59 (13.29)	45 (26.79)	< 0.001***
Smoking, <i>n</i> (%)	374 (35.22)	135 (36.99)	0.585	137 (30.86)	53 (31.55)	0.946
Drinking, n (%)	336 (31.64)	120 (32.88)	0.709	116 (26.13)	45 (26.79)	0.95
SBP (mmHg), Mean \pm SD	156.41 ± 24.22	156.64 ± 24.29	0.872	159.14 ± 23.18	157.87 ± 23.18	0.545
DBP (mmHg), Mean \pm SD	87.39 ± 28.16	87.33 ± 15.68	0.961	85.20 ± 13.45	85.86 ± 14.34	0.606
Stroke type (Hemorrhage), n (%)	410 (38.61)	157 (43.01)	0.155	109 (24.55)	44 (26.19)	0.754
Swallowing function, n (%)			< 0.001***			< 0.001***
General diet	292 (27.50)	22 (6.03)		127 (28.60)	21 (12.50)	
Semi-liquid diet	539 (50.75)	92 (25.21)		206 (46.40)	36 (21.43)	
Paste meal	42 (3.95)	23 (6.30)		17 (3.83)	5 (2.98)	
Nasal feeding	189 (17.80)	228 (62.47)		94 (21.17)	106 (63.10)	
NIHSS, Median (IQR)	4.00 (2.00, 8.00)	10.00 (5.00, 16.00)	< 0.001***	4.00 (2.00, 8.00)	9.00 (4.00, 13.00)	< 0.001***
Triglyceride, Mean \pm SD	1.47 ± 0.85	1.36 ± 0.97	0.06	1.83 ± 1.05	1.83 ± 1.53	0.987
LDL_C, Mean \pm SD	2.86 ± 0.90	2.82 ± 0.93	0.484	2.73 ± 0.95	2.71 ± 1.00	0.822
Leukocyte count (10 ⁹ /L), Mean \pm SD	7.40 ± 2.24	9.27 ± 3.27	< 0.001***	7.88 ± 2.60	9.12 ± 2.97	< 0.001***
Creatinine (μ mol/L), Mean \pm SD	75.05 ± 32.43	83.06 ± 49.06	0.004**	76.80 ± 38.76	80.44 ± 38.61	0.3
Glucose levels (mmol/L), Mean \pm SD	5.43 ± 1.34	6.33 ± 1.90	< 0.001***	8.22 ± 3.28	9.99 ± 4.03	< 0.001***
HbA1c (%), Mean \pm SD	5.69 ± 0.38	5.64 ± 0.39	0.019*	7.78 ± 1.62	7.89 ± 1.56	0.427
Glucose/HbA1c ratio, Mean \pm SD	0.95 ± 0.23	1.12 ± 0.33	< 0.001***	1.05 ± 0.33	1.28 ± 0.50	< 0.001***

*P < 0.05; **P < 0.01; ***P < 0.01: SAP, stroke-associated pneumonia; BMI, body mass index; NIHSS, National Institutes of Health Stroke Scale; LDL-C, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol; SD, standard deviation; IQR, interquartile range; Fisher, Fisher exact test.

immunoglobulin, T lymphocytes, and complement, and further increasing the risk of infection (34, 35). Hyperglycemia was also shown to be associated with lower bacterial clearance and higher infection-related mortality in diabetic animal models (36-38). In addition, stroke-induced immunosuppression can be observed in stroke patients, which is a systemic anti-inflammatory response (39). Studies had also found that SAP was closely related to the immunosuppression syndrome caused by stroke (40). Immunosuppression was associated with an excess of glucose, and as mentioned earlier, a hyperglycemic state increased the production of reactive oxygen species by immune cells, leading to oxidative stress and the promotion of proinflammatory cytokine cascades (34). This excessive inflammatory response might deplete the immune system, and at the same time, hyperglycemia in turn could suppress immunoglobulins, T lymphocytes, and complement (34, 40). These factors may ultimately lead to the suppression of systemic immune function, thereby predisposing patients to stroke-induced immunodepression syndrome and stroke-associated infections (40).

Furthermore, we found that the correlation between SHR and SAP was only found in the total and non-diabetic patients, but

not diabetic patients. Similar results were also found in previous studies related to brain injury and stroke (24, 41). The mechanism of this issue remains obscure. One possible reason was that acute hyperglycemia could promote oxidative stress, whereas chronic hyperglycemia could induce antioxidant defenses in tissues and cells (42). Therefore, diabetes may increase antioxidant defenses, which can protect tissues from oxidative stress caused by acute hyperglycemia, and thus attenuating inflammation resulting from oxidative stress (43, 44). Future research is needed to explore the underlying mechanism of this phenomenon, which might help to further reveal the pathophysiological mechanism of diabetes development.

Moreover, we found that the secondary variables, including NIHSS score, swallowing function, and leukocyte count, were all risk factors for SAP. Growing evidence had shown that higher NIHSS scores, dysphagia, as well as elevated leukocyte count, could contribute to an increased risk of SAP (45–49). Our study further demonstrated these points.

This study has several limitations. First, this study was limited by the retrospective nature of the analysis, which relied heavily on discharge medical diagnosis coding. Second, this study was a

Variables		OR (95%CI)	Р
Primary variable in three groups			
SHR, ≤ 0.84	ł	Reference	
SHR, 0.85 - 0.95			
With diabetes		0.60(0.31-1.17)	0.14
Total patients	H H	0.99(0.69-1.41)	0.96
Without diabetes	⊢┥●	1.17(0.76-1.79)	0.48
SHR, 0.96 - 1.14			
With diabetes	⊢ ● <mark>├</mark> ┛	0.73(0.39-1.34)	0.31
Total patients	┝┥╼╾┙	1.30(0.93-1.82)	0.12
Without diabetes	⊢ •−−−1	1.57(1.05-2.35)	0.03
SHR, ≥1.15			
With diabetes		1.02(0.58-1.81)	0.94
Total patients	 i	1.57(1.13-2.19)	0.01
Without diabetes		1.84(1.21-2.80)	<0.001
Secondary variables in Total patients			
NIHSS	•	1.04(1.02-1.05)	<0.001
Atrial fibrillation	⊢ ⊷⊣	1.19(0.90-1.57)	0.22
Swallowing function	H H H	1.87(1.67-2.10)	<0.001
Creatinine (µmol/L)	•	1.00(1.00-1.01)	0.04
Leukocyte count (10^9/L)	•	1.14(1.09-1.19)	<0.001
	<lower riskor(95%ci)higher<="" td=""><td>risk></td><td></td></lower>	risk>	

cross-sectional study and could not be done to explore causality, and patients were recruited over a long time range from 2013 to 2020, which may lead to a timely bias because the characteristics of these patients may differ in different years. Third, differences were found in some variables such as age and gender between the included and excluded patients, which may lead to selection bias to some extent. Forth, blood glucose levels are prone to fluctuation, which may have an impact on the results. Fifth, only Chinese stroke patients were included in the current study. Therefore, the findings here may not be generalized to other populations.

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, SHR was significantly associated with the risk of SAP in patients without diabetes. Adequate attention should be paid to the patients with high SHR levels at admission, especially those without diabetes.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/**Supplementary Material**, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author/s.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Ethics Committee of The First Affiliated Hospital of Wenzhou Medical University. Written informed consent was not required for the current study in accordance with the local legislation and institutional requirements.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

WR and QH: conceived and designed the study. WR, ZW, JW, XJ, and JT: made substantial contributions to data analysis and interpretation. JT, ZH, and FL: drafted the manuscript. WR, SY, QH, JT, ZH, and MW: reviewed and gave final approval of the version to be published. All authors have read and approved the final manuscript.

FUNDING

This work was supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China (62007002) and the China Postdoctoral Science Foundation (2020M670189).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank all study participants and the clinical staff at the hospital for their support and contribution to this project.

REFERENCES

- Kishore AK, Vail A, Chamorro A, Garau J, Hopkins SJ, Di Napoli M, et al. How is pneumonia diagnosed in clinical stroke research? A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Stroke.* (2015) 46:1202–9. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.114.007843
- Teh WH, Smith CJ, Barlas RS, Wood AD, Bettencourt-Silva JH, Clark AB, et al. Impact of stroke-associated pneumonia on mortality, length of hospitalization, and functional outcome. *Acta Neurol Scand.* (2018) 138:293– 300. doi: 10.1111/ane.12956
- Finlayson O, Kapral M, Hall R, Asllani E, Selchen D, Saposnik G, et al. Risk factors, inpatient care, and outcomes of pneumonia after ischemic stroke. *Neurology*. (2011) 77:1338–45. doi: 10.1212/WNL.0b013e31823152b1
- Koennecke HC, Belz W, Berfelde D, Endres M, Fitzek S, Hamilton F, et al. Factors influencing in-hospital mortality and morbidity in patients treated on a stroke unit. *Neurology.* (2011) 77:965–72. doi: 10.1212/WNL.0b013e31822dc795
- Scott JF, Robinson GM, French JM, O'Connell JE, Alberti KG, Gray CS. Prevalence of admission hyperglycaemia across clinical subtypes of acute stroke. *Lancet.* (1999) 353:376–7. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(05)74948-5
- Capes SE, Hunt D, Malmberg K, Pathak P, Gerstein HC. Stress hyperglycemia and prognosis of stroke in nondiabetic and diabetic patients: a systematic overview. *Stroke.* (2001) 32:2426–32. doi: 10.1161/hs1001. 096194
- Dungan KM, Braithwaite SS, Preiser JC. Stress hyperglycaemia. Lancet. (2009) 373:1798–807. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(09)60553-5
- Kwoun MO, Ling PR, Lydon E, Imrich A, Qu Z, Palombo J, et al. Immunologic effects of acute hyperglycemia in nondiabetic rats. *JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr.* (1997) 21:91–5. doi: 10.1177/014860719702100291
- 9. Fietsam R Jr, Bassett J, Glover JL. Complications of coronary artery surgery in diabetic patients. *Am Surg.* (1991) 57:551–7.
- Morohoshi M, Fujisawa K, Uchimura I, Numano F. Glucosedependent interleukin 6 and tumor necrosis factor production by human peripheral blood monocytes in vitro. *Diabetes.* (1996) 45:954–9. doi: 10.2337/diabetes.45.7.954
- Esposito K, Nappo F, Marfella R, Giugliano G, Giugliano F, Ciotola M, et al. Inflammatory cytokine concentrations are acutely increased by hyperglycemia in humans: role of oxidative stress. *Circulation*. (2002) 106:2067–72. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000034509.14906.AE
- McCowen KC, Malhotra A, Bistrian BR. Stress-induced hyperglycemia. Crit Care Clin. (2001) 17:107–24. doi: 10.1016/S0749-0704(05)70154-8
- Kwan J, Horsfield G, Bryant T, Gawne-Cain M, Durward G, Byrne CD, et al. IL-6 is a predictive biomarker for stroke associated infection and future mortality in the elderly after an ischemic stroke. *Exp Gerontol.* (2013) 48:960–5. doi: 10.1016/j.exger.2013.07.003
- Haeusler KG, Schmidt WU, Fohring F, Meisel C, Helms T, Jungehulsing GJ, et al. Cellular immunodepression preceding infectious complications after acute ischemic stroke in humans. *Cerebrovasc Dis.* (2008) 25:50–8. doi: 10.1159/000111499
- Prass K, Meisel C, Hoflich C, Braun J, Halle E, Wolf T, et al. Strokeinduced immunodeficiency promotes spontaneous bacterial infections and is mediated by sympathetic activation reversal by poststroke T helper cell type 1-like immunostimulation. *J Exp Med.* (2003) 198:725–36. doi: 10.1084/jem.20021098
- Santos Samary C, Pelosi P, Leme Silva P, Rieken Macedo Rocco P. Immunomodulation after ischemic stroke: potential mechanisms and implications for therapy. *Crit Care.* (2016) 20:391. doi: 10.1186/s13054-016-1573-1

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fnut.2022. 784114/full#supplementary-material

- Meisel C, Schwab JM, Prass K, Meisel A, Dirnagl U. Central nervous system injury-induced immune deficiency syndrome. *Nat Rev Neurosci.* (2005) 6:775–86. doi: 10.1038/nrn1765
- Yang CJ, Liao WI, Wang JC, Tsai CL, Lee JT, Peng GS, et al. Usefulness of glycated hemoglobin A1c-based adjusted glycemic variables in diabetic patients presenting with acute ischemic stroke. *Am J Emerg Med.* (2017) 35:1240–6. doi: 10.1016/j.ajem.2017.03.049
- Gao S, Liu Q, Ding X, Chen H, Zhao X, Li H. Predictive value of the acute-to-chronic glycemic ratio for in-hospital outcomes in patients with STsegment elevation myocardial infarction undergoing percutaneous coronary intervention. *Angiology.* (2020) 71:38–47. doi: 10.1177/000331971987 5632
- Yang Y, Kim TH, Yoon KH, Chung WS, Ahn Y, Jeong MH, et al. The stress hyperglycemia ratio, an index of relative hyperglycemia, as a predictor of clinical outcomes after percutaneous coronary intervention. *Int J Cardiol.* (2017) 241:57–63. doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2017.02.065
- Pan Y, Cai X, Jing J, Meng X, Li H, Wang Y, et al. Stress hyperglycemia and prognosis of minor ischemic stroke and transient ischemic attack: the CHANCE Study (Clopidogrel in High-Risk Patients With Acute Nondisabling Cerebrovascular Events). *Stroke.* (2017) 48:3006–11. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.117.019081
- Roberts GW, Quinn SJ, Valentine N, Alhawassi T, O'Dea H, Stranks SN, et al. Relative hyperglycemia, a marker of critical illness: introducing the stress hyperglycemia ratio. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. (2015) 100:4490–7. doi: 10.1210/jc.2015-2660
- 23. Yuan C, Chen S, Ruan Y, Liu Y, Cheng H, Zeng Y, et al. The stress hyperglycemia ratio is associated with hemorrhagic transformation in patients with acute ischemic stroke. *Clin Interv Aging.* (2021) 16:431–42. doi: 10.2147/CIA.S280808
- 24. Li J, Quan K, Wang Y, Zhao X, Li Z, Pan Y, et al. Effect of stress hyperglycemia on neurological deficit and mortality in the acute ischemic stroke people with and without diabetes. *Front Neurol.* (2020) 11:576895. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2020.576895
- Zhu B, Pan Y, Jing J, Meng X, Zhao X, Liu L, et al. Stress hyperglycemia and outcome of non-diabetic patients after acute ischemic stroke. *Front Neurol.* (2019) 10:1003. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2019.01003
- Merlino G, Smeralda C, Gigli GL, Lorenzut S, Pez S, Surcinelli A, et al. Stress hyperglycemia is predictive of worse outcome in patients with acute ischemic stroke undergoing intravenous thrombolysis. *J Thromb Thrombolysis*. (2021) 51:789–97. doi: 10.1007/s11239-020-02252-y
- Ngiam JN, Cheong CWS, Leow AST, Wei YT, Thet JKX, Lee IYS, et al. Stress hyperglycaemia is associated with poor functional outcomes in patients with acute ischaemic stroke after intravenous thrombolysis. *QJM*. (2020) 115:7–11. doi: 10.1093/qjmed/hcaa253
- Garner JS, Jarvis WR, Emori TG, Horan TC, Hughes JM. CDC definitions for nosocomial infections, 1988. Am J Infect Control. (1988) 16:128–40. doi: 10.1016/0196-6553(88)90053-3
- Smith CJ, Kishore AK, Vail A, Chamorro A, Garau J, Hopkins SJ, et al. Diagnosis of stroke-associated pneumonia: recommendations from the pneumonia in stroke consensus group. *Stroke.* (2015) 46:2335–40. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.115.009617
- 30. World Health Organization. WHO STEPS Stroke Manual: The WHO STEPwise Approach to Stroke Surveillance (2005).
- 31. Lepper PM, Ott S, Nüesch E, von Eynatten M, Schumann C, Pletz MW, et al. Serum glucose levels for predicting death in patients admitted to hospital for community acquired pneumonia: prospective cohort study. *BMJ (Clinical research ed).* (2012) 344:e3397. doi: 10.1136/bmj. e3397

- 32. Schuetz P, Friedli N, Grolimund E, Kutz A, Haubitz S, Christ-Crain M, et al. Effect of hyperglycaemia on inflammatory and stress responses and clinical outcome of pneumonia in non-critical-care inpatients: results from an observational cohort study. *Diabetologia.* (2014) 57:275–84. doi: 10.1007/s00125-013-3112-9
- Marik PE, Bellomo R. Stress hyperglycemia: an essential survival response! Critical Care (London, England). (2013) 17:305. doi: 10.1186/cc 12514
- Kajbaf F, Mojtahedzadeh M, Abdollahi M. Mechanisms underlying stressinduced hyperglycemia in critically ill patients. *Therapy*. (2007) 4:97–106. doi: 10.2217/14750708.4.1.97
- Dandona P, Mohanty P, Chaudhuri A, Garg R, Aljada A. Insulin infusion in acute illness. J Clin Invest. (2005) 115:2069–72. doi: 10.1172/JCI 26045
- 36. Liberatore RR Jr, Barbosa SF, Alkimin M, Bellinati-Pires R, Florido MP, et al. Is immunity in diabetic patients influencing the susceptibility to infections? Immunoglobulins, complement and phagocytic function in children and adolescents with type 1 diabetes mellitus. *Pediatr Diabetes*. (2005) 6:206–12. doi: 10.1111/j.1399-543X.2005.00136.x
- 37. Spatz M, Eibl N, Hink S, Wolf HM, Fischer GF, Mayr WR, et al. Impaired primary immune response in type-1 diabetes. Functional impairment at the level of APCs and T-cells. *Cell Immunol.* (2003) 221:15–26. doi: 10.1016/S0008-8749(03)00043-1
- Edwards MS, Fuselier PA. Enhanced susceptibility of mice with streptozotocin-induced diabetes to type II group B streptozoccal infection. *Infect Immun.* (1983) 39:580–5. doi: 10.1128/iai.39.2.580-585.1983
- Emsley HC, Hopkins SJ. Acute ischaemic stroke and infection: recent and emerging concepts. *Lancet Neurol.* (2008) 7:341–53. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(08)70061-9
- Liu DD, Chu SF, Chen C, Yang PF, Chen NH, He X. Research progress in stroke-induced immunodepression syndrome (SIDS) and stroke-associated pneumonia (SAP). *Neurochem Int.* (2018) 114:42–54. doi: 10.1016/j.neuint.2018.01.002
- 41. Tsai YC, Wu SC, Hsieh TM, Liu HT, Huang CY, Chou SE, et al. Association of stress-induced hyperglycemia and diabetic hyperglycemia with mortality in patients with traumatic brain injury: analysis of a propensity scorematched population. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. (2020) 17:4266. doi: 10.3390/ijerph17124266
- Bellis A, Mauro C, Barbato E, Ceriello A, Cittadini A, Morisco C. Stress-induced hyperglycaemia in non-diabetic patients with acute coronary syndrome: from molecular mechanisms to new therapeutic perspectives. *Int J Mol Sci.* (2021) 22:775. doi: 10.3390/ijms22020775

- Ceriello A, dello Russo P, Amstad P, Cerutti P. High glucose induces antioxidant enzymes in human endothelial cells in culture. Evidence linking hyperglycemia and oxidative stress. *Diabetes*. (1996) 45:471–7. doi: 10.2337/diabetes.45.4.471
- 44. Sechi LA, Ceriello A, Griffin CA, Catena C, Amstad P, Schambelan M, et al. Renal antioxidant enzyme mRNA levels are increased in rats with experimental diabetes mellitus. *Diabetologia.* (1997) 40:23–9. doi: 10.1007/s001250050638
- Walter U, Knoblich R, Steinhagen V, Donat M, Benecke R, Kloth A. Predictors of pneumonia in acute stroke patients admitted to a neurological intensive care unit. J Neurol. (2007) 254:1323–9. doi: 10.1007/s00415-007-0520-0
- NanZhu Y, Xin L, Xianghua Y, Jun C, Min L. Risk factors analysis of nosocomial pneumonia in elderly patients with acute cerebral infraction. *Medicine*. (2019) 98:e15045. doi: 10.1097/MD.000000000015045
- Martino R, Foley N, Bhogal S, Diamant N, Speechley M, Teasell R. Dysphagia after stroke: incidence, diagnosis, and pulmonary complications. *Stroke*. (2005) 36:2756–63. doi: 10.1161/01.STR.0000190056.76543.eb
- Fluri F, Morgenthaler NG, Mueller B, Christ-Crain M, Katan M. Copeptin, procalcitonin and routine inflammatory markers-predictors of infection after stroke. *PLoS One.* (2012) 7:e48309. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0048309
- Zhang X, Wang F, Zhang Y, Ge Z. Risk factors for developing pneumonia in patients with diabetes mellitus following acute ischaemic stroke. *J Int Med Res.* (2012) 40:1860–5. doi: 10.1177/030006051204000524

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Tao, Hu, Lou, Wu, Wu, Yang, Jiang, Wang, Huang and Ren. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Associations of Serum Albumin With Disability in Activities of Daily Living, Mobility and Objective Physical Functioning Regardless of Vitamin D: Cross-Sectional Findings From the Chinese Longitudinal Healthy Longevity Survey

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Yuebin Lv, National Institute of Environmental Health. China

Reviewed by:

Zhi-Hao Li, Southern Medical University, China Shanshan Yang, People's Liberation Army General Hospital, China Yang Xia, ShengJing Hospital of China Medical University, China

*Correspondence:

Zuyun Liu zuyun.liu@outlook.com; zuyun.liu@zju.edu.cn

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Nutritional Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Nutrition

Received: 05 November 2021 Accepted: 19 January 2022 Published: 24 February 2022

Citation:

Li X, Cao X, Ying Z, Zhang J, Sun X, Hoogendijk EO and Liu Z (2022) Associations of Serum Albumin With Disability in Activities of Daily Living, Mobility and Objective Physical Functioning Regardless of Vitamin D: Cross-Sectional Findings From the Chinese Longitudinal Healthy Longevity Survey. Front. Nutr. 9:809499. doi: 10.3389/fnut.2022.809499 Xueqin Li^{1†}, Xingqi Cao^{1†}, Zhimin Ying², Jingyun Zhang¹, Xiaoyi Sun¹, Emiel O. Hoogendijk³ and Zuyun Liu^{1,4*}

¹ Center for Clinical Big Data and Analytics of the Second Affiliated Hospital and Department of Big Data in Health Science School of Public Health, Zhejiang University School of Medicine, Hangzhou, China, ² Department of Orthopedic Surgery, The Second Affiliated Hospital, Zhejiang University School of Medicine, Hangzhou, China, ³ Department of Epidemiology and Data Science, Amsterdam Public Health Research Institute, Amsterdam UMC-location VU University Medical Center, Amsterdam, Netherlands, ⁴ Alibaba-Zhejiang University Joint Research Center of Future Digital Healthcare, Hangzhou, China

Objective: To examine the associations of serum albumin, a nutrition indicator, with disability in activities of daily living (ADL), mobility, and objective physical functioning among Chinese older adults.

Materials and Methods: Cross-sectional data of 2233 older adults (\geq 65 years) who participated in the 2011/2012 main survey of the Chinese Longitudinal Healthy Longevity Survey (CLHLS) and the 2012 biomarker sub-study was used. Serum albumin was measured by immunoturbidimetric assay. Physical functioning included subjectively (ADL and mobility) and objectively measured disability (standing up from a chair, picking up a book from the floor, and turning around 360°). Multivariable logistic regression models were performed.

Results: After adjusting for age and sex, compared with participants in the lowest quartile group of serum albumin, those in the highest quartile group had 45% lower odds of disability in ADL (odds ratio [OR]: 0.55; 95% confidence interval [CI]: 0.38, 0.80); 48% lower odds of disability in mobility (OR: 0.52; 95% CI: 0.38, 0.71); 46% lower odds of disability in standing up from a chair (OR: 0.54; 95% CI: 0.34, 0.85); and 37% lower odds of disability in picking up a book from the floor (OR: 0.63; 95% CI: 0.40, 0.97). We did not observe a statistically significant interaction effect between serum albumin and vitamin D on disability in physical functioning.

Conclusion: Serum albumin level was associated with physical functioning among Chinese older adults, regardless of vitamin D level. The findings indicate that appropriate management of poor nutritional status, in particular low serum albumin levels, may contribute to maintaining physical functioning in older adults.

Keywords: serum albumin, activities of daily living, mobility, objective physical functioning, disability, older adult

INTRODUCTION

By 2050, China will have 400 million adults aged 65+ years (1). Among this older population, the prevalence of disability increases rapidly with age, posing huge burdens to the family and healthcare systems (2). Having difficulty or dependency in performing activities essential for self-care and independent living in daily life among older adults, which is termed as physical disability (3, 4). Physical disability may include basic activities of daily living (ADL) and mobility, which emphasizes different aspects of functioning. The causes of physical disability with aging are likely to be multifactorial, making disability management to be complicated. Biomarkers, usually measured in blood, urine, or other biospecimens, serve as important indicators of physiological states or conditions. Identifying biomarkers of physical disability could provide not only clues for early screening and preventive interventions but also insights into the underlying mechanisms (5-7).

Albumin, the most abundant protein in the blood, is a significant indicator of malnutrition. Recently, lower serum albumin level has been linked to a decline in physical functioning among older adults in various studies (8-13). However, these studies were limited by a lack of comprehensive assessment of physical functioning, e.g., they did not combine objective and subjective measures of physical functioning (8, 10, 12, 13), or targeting populations without representativeness (9, 11, 13). As aging-related physiological changes are linked to the function of the whole body, a relatively multi-dimensional approach to physical functioning is crucial. In addition, recent studies have revealed that a low level of vitamin D is also significantly associated with the decline in physical functioning among older adults (14-17). Malnutrition and vitamin D deficiency are very common in older adults (18, 19), and are correlated as well. As a major secondary carrier of vitamin D (20), changes in serum albumin levels are likely to cause changes in serum vitamin D levels (21). Thus, it is likely that serum albumin and vitamin D synergistically play a role in physical functioning, which, however, has been less investigated in previous studies (22).

In the context of rapid population aging in China, this study aimed to examine the associations of serum albumin with disability in ADL, mobility, and objective physical functioning among Chinese older adults. Furthermore, we aimed to evaluate the interaction between serum albumin and vitamin D on physical functioning in the same population. We used data from the 2011/2012 main survey and the 2012 biomarker sub-study of the Chinese Longitudinal Healthy Longevity Survey (CLHLS), a national survey in China.

METHODS

Study Population

CLHLS was established in 1998 as a national survey and was designed to investigate determinants of healthy longevity in Chinese older adults. Details of the methodology and the study design have been previously reported (23). In short, the CLHLS was conducted in a random sampling of 50% of cities and countries in 23 provinces across China, accounting for 85% of the total population. The CLHLS tried to interview all centenarians who agreed to participate in the study. To ensure representativeness, the CLHLS conducted a target random sampling design and performed identical interviews with approximately equal numbers of young-older adults (aged 65-79 years), octogenarians, and nonagenarians who lived in the same area as the centenarians. To fill the gap that some objective medical aspects such as biomarkers are not available in CLHLS, the researchers have added in-depth surveys in seven longevity regions where the number of centenarians is large as part of the 5th wave of CLHLS in 2009, and eight longevity regions (plus a new one based on the survey in 2009) as part of the 6th wave of CLHLS in 2012. The in-depth surveys included more comprehensive health examinations by medical personnel and collected urine and blood samples during home interviews. This in-depth surveys were called the biomarker sub-study of CLHLS, or Healthy Aging and Biomarkers Cohort Study (HABCS) (2, 24). The Duke University and the Research Ethics Committees of Peking University granted approval for the Protection of Human Subjects for the CLHLS and all participants provided informed consent.

In this study, we included participants from the 2012 biomarker sub-study and the 2011/2012 main survey of CLHLS (N = 2439). We excluded participants aged below 65 years (N = 85) or with missing data on serum albumin levels (N = 121), and had a sample of 2233 participants, with no missing data on covariates. Further, due to the varying numbers of missing data on each outcome, different analytic samples for each outcome were assembled (**Figure 1**).

Assessment of Serum Albumin Levels and Serum Vitamin D Levels

About 5 ml fasting venous blood samples were collected from participants by trained medical staff with heparin anticoagulant vacuum tubes. All blood samples were centrifuged at 2,500 rpm at 20° C for 10 min. The separated specimens were frozen at -20° C and transferred to Central Laboratory in Beijing, where they were stored at -80° C until biochemical analysis. Serum albumin level and vitamin D levels were measured by immunoturbidimetric assay and enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (Immunodiagnostic Systems Limited, Bolton, UK), respectively. Further details are provided elsewhere (25, 26).

Serum albumin levels were divided into quartiles and the cutoff values were 36.8, 40.1, and 43.3 g/L. In addition, we divided serum albumin and vitamin D into a dichotomous variable. The cutoff value of serum albumin was 35 g/L, recommended to define hypoalbuminemia in literature (27). Similarly, the cutoff value of serum vitamin D was 50 nmol/L, recommended to define vitamin D deficiency (28).

Assessment of ADL Disability and Mobility Disability

In the CLHLS survey, six items of daily self-care ability were collected from each participant based on the Katz index: dressing, bathing, transferring, toileting, continence, and eating (29). Each



item was asked with three answers, i.e., "complete independence," "partially dependence," and "complete dependence" (30). As done in previous studies, ADL disability was defined as present if participants needed any assistance (i.e., "partially dependence," and "complete dependence") in performing at least one of the six self-care activities (31).

The status of mobility function was assessed by asking participants the question: "Can you walk continuously for 1 kilometer at a time by yourself?" As done in previous studies, mobility disability was defined as present if participants reflected any difficulty in this task (32).

Assessment of Disability in Objective Physical Functioning

Objective physical functioning was measured through three tasks (protected by trained technicians) in every participant's home. These tasks included picking up a book from the floor, standing up from a chair, and turning around 360°. Thus, three dichotomous indicators were used to represent the presence or absence of disability in objective physical functioning. If participants were not able to perform one task independently, they were defined as having a disability in this task (33).

Covariates

According to previous studies, we found that some population characteristics (e.g., age, sex, ethnicity, and so on) (34–39) and lifestyles (e.g., currently smoking, current consuming alcohol, and regular exercise) (40–43) may confound the associations

between serum albumin and physical functioning. Thus, as done in the previous study based on CLHLS (44), the following covariates were included in our analysis: age, sex, residence (rural vs. other), ethnicity (Han vs. other), education (≥ 1 year of education vs. no education), economic independence (yes vs. no), lifetime primary occupation (white-collar occupation vs. others), and being in receipt of adequate medications (yes vs. no); co-residence with children (yes vs. no) and current marital status (married vs. others) were used to assess participants' social support and contact; lifestyle consisted of consuming alcohol (yes vs. no), currently smoking (yes vs. no), and regular exercise (yes vs. no). In addition, chronic diseases were included in our models for both serum albumin and physical functioning could be influenced by major chronic diseases. Five selfreported chronic diseases (diabetes mellitus, hypertension, heart disease, stroke/cardiovascular disease (CVD), and respiratory diseases) diagnosed by doctors were included. Furthermore, we additionally added mild cognitive impairment (MCI) (defined by Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE) score below 24) in our analyses, for it may influence physical functioning (45). Body mass index (BMI) was also included. BMI was calculated as weight divided by height squared (kg/m²). The height (in centimeter) and body weight (in kilogram) of participants were measured by interviewers during the survey (46).

Statistical Analyses

Basic characteristics of study participants were summarized in the total sample and by serum albumin quantile groups. Continuous variables were summarized by mean \pm standard deviation (SD) and categorical variables were summarized by numbers and percentage. The analysis of variance (ANOVA) or χ^2 test was used to compare basic characteristics among four quartile groups of serum albumin levels.

We used multivariable logistic regression models to examine the associations of serum albumin levels with ADL disability, mobility disability, and disability in objective physical functioning. The odds ratios (OR) and corresponding 95% confidence intervals (CI) were documented. The lowest quartile group of serum albumin levels was considered as the reference group and two models were considered. In model 1, we adjusted for age and sex. In model 2, we additionally adjusted for ethnicity, current marital status, residence, education, BMI, lifetime primary occupation, economic independence, being in receipt of adequate medication, co-residence with adult children, currently consuming alcohol, currently smoking, and regular exercise. In model 3, to determine the effect of serum vitamin D levels on associations of serum albumin with physical disability, we further adjusted for serum vitamin D levels based on model 2.

Next, we examined the association of serum albumin and disability in physical functioning by serum vitamin D status. The significance of the multiplication interaction between serum albumin and serum vitamin D levels was estimated by adding cross-product terms in models. We evaluated three indices and their 95% CI to determine if there was an additive interaction between serum albumin and vitamin D on physical functioning. The three indices included the interaction contrast ratio (ICR), attributable proportion due to interaction (AP), and the synergy index (S). If there was no statistically significant additive interaction, the 95% CI of ICR and AP included 0 and the 95% CI of S included 1 (47). In addition, restricted cubic splines (RCS) were performed to determine the Non-linear associations of serum albumin levels with ADL disability, mobility disability, and disability in objective physical functioning with four knots at the 5th, 25th, 75th, 95th of serum albumin levels distribution based on model 2.

To examine whether the associations of serum albumin with outcomes differed by age, sex, and the status of comorbidity, we repeated the main analyses by age (aged 65–79 years or \geq 80 years), sex, and comorbidity with the same covariates adjusted in model 2. In addition, we conducted several additional analyses to assess the robustness of our results. First, in model 4, we repeated all analyses additionally adjusted for five chronic diseases (diabetes mellitus, hypertension, heart disease, stroke/cerebrovascular disease, and respiratory diseases) based on model 2. Second, in model 5, we repeated the main analysis further adjusting for MCI based on model 2. All analyses were performed using SAS version 9.4 (SAS Institute, Cary, NC). A P < 0.05 was considered to be statistically significant.

RESULTS

Basic Characteristics of Study Participants

The mean age (\pm SD) of study participants was 86.3 \pm 12.2 years, and 55.1% (N = 1231) were females. Compared with participants with lower serum albumin levels (quartile 1), participants with

higher serum albumin levels tended to be older, and more likely to be female, Han, residents of rural areas, to have a formal education, and to have more social contact and support (i.e., married and co-residence with children). Meanwhile, they were more likely to have a lower proportion of regular exercise, to consume alcohol, to have adequate medication, economic independence, and chronic diseases (hypertension, diabetes mellitus, and heart disease). Participants with higher serum albumin levels tended to have a higher BMI and higher serum vitamin D levels, compared with participants with lower serum albumin levels. Details about the characteristics of study participants are shown in **Table 1**.

Associations of Serum Albumin Level With Disability

The associations of serum albumin level with ADL disability, mobility disability, and disability in objective physical functioning are shown in Table 2. After adjusting for age and sex, we observed dose-response associations of serum albumin level with ADL disability, mobility disability, and disability in two objective tasks (i.e., standing up from a chair and picking up a book from the floor) (all P for trend <0.05). Compared with participants in the lowest quartile group of serum albumin level, those in the highest quartile group had 45% lower odds of ADL disability (OR: 0.55; 95% CI: 0.38, 0.80); 48% lower odds of mobility disability (OR: 0.52; 95% CI: 0.38, 0.71); 46% lower odds of disability in standing up from a chair (OR: 0.54; 95% CI: 0.34, 0.85); and 37% lower odds of disability in picking up a book from the floor (OR: 0.63; 95% CI: 0.40, 0.97). The findings were maintained after controlling for more covariates. For instance, the odds of ADL disability in the fully adjusted model was 0.50 (95% CI: 0.34, 0.74) for the highest group of serum albumin levels. Additionally, we observed a marginally significant association of serum albumin level with disability in turning around 360°. Compared with participants in the lowest quartile group of serum albumin levels, those in the highest quartile group had 27% lower odds of disability in turning around 360° (OR: 0.73; 95% CI: 0.51, 1.03). In model 3, after further adjusting for serum vitamin D, the statistically significant association of serum albumin with ADL disability, mobility disability, and disability in standing up from a chair were maintained. Although the associations of serum albumin with disability in picking up a book from the floor and turning around 360° did not achieve statistical significance, the potential protective effects of serum albumin on physical functioning were maintained. For instance, compared with participants in the lowest quartile group of serum albumin level, those in the highest quartile group had 34% lower odds of disability in picking up a book from the floor (OR: 0.66; 95% CI: 0.41, 1.06).

Additional Analyses

Figure 2 shows the associations of serum albumin levels and disability in physical functioning by serum vitamin D level. We did not observe the statistically significant multiplication (data not shown) or additive interaction effects (**Supplementary Table 1**) between serum albumin and vitamin D level on disability in physical functioning (all P for interaction > TABLE 1 | Basic characteristics of study participants by serum albumin quartiles.

Characteristics	Overall (N = 2,233)	Serum albumin level (g/L)					
		<36.8 g/L ^a	36.8–40.1 g/L	40.1–43.3 g/L	>43.3 g/L (N = 564)		
		(N = 554)	(N = 571)	(N = 544)			
Age, mean \pm SD, years,	86.3 ± 12.2	91.9 ± 10.8	88.0 ± 12.2	84.0 ± 12.1	81.3 ± 11.2	<0.001	
Sex, female (%)	1,231 (55.1)	345 (62.3)	319 (55.9)	282 (51.8)	285 (50.5)	<0.001	
Ethnicity, Han (%)	2,132 (95.5)	514 (92.8)	548 (96.0)	521 (95.8)	549 (97.3)	0.003	
Residence, rural (%)	1,844 (82.6)	481 (86.8)	492 (86.2)	446 (82.0)	425 (75.4)	<0.001	
\geq 1 years of education (%)	812 (36.4)	157 (28.3)	179 (31.3)	201 (36.9)	275 (48.8)	< 0.001	
White collar occupation (%)	46 (2.1)	9 (1.6)	7 (1.2)	12 (2.2)	18 (3.2)	0.106	
Married, yes (%)	812 (36.4)	128 (23.1)	184 (32.2)	212 (39.0)	288 (51.1)	< 0.001	
Regular exercise, yes (%)	328 (14.7)	58 (10.5)	79 (13.8)	79 (14.5)	112 (19.9)	< 0.001	
Currently smoking, yes (%)	366 (16.4)	92 (16.6)	90 (15.8)	92 (16.9)	92 (16.3)	0.961	
Currently consuming alcohol, yes (%)	329 (14.7)	58 (10.5)	80 (14.0)	88 (16.2)	103 (18.3)	0.002	
BMI, mean \pm SD, kg/m ²	21.7 ± 12.7	20.7 ± 8.2	21.7 ± 19.6	21.5 ± 8.3	22.9 ± 11.0	0.037	
Adequate medication, yes (%)	2,116 (94.8)	522 (94.2)	534 (93.5)	510 (93.8)	550 (97.5)	0.008	
Co-residence with children, yes (%)	1,746 (78.2)	428 (77.3)	438 (76.7)	424 (77.9)	456 (80.9)	0.337	
Economic independence, yes (%)	496 (22.2)	73 (13.2)	110 (19.3)	154 (28.3)	159 (28.2)	< 0.001	
serum vitamin D, mean \pm SD,	41.7 ± 19.4	36.9 ± 17.9	40.8 ± 18.2	43.4 ± 19.8	45.5 ± 20.7	< 0.001	
Hypertension, yes (%)	588 (26.3)	115 (20.8)	164 (28.7)	147 (27.0)	162 (28.7)	0.006	
Diabetes mellitus, yes (%)	49 (2.2)	9 (1.6)	10 (1.8)	12 (2.2)	18 (3.2)	0.264	
Heart disease, yes (%)	167 (7.5)	27 (4.9)	35 (6.1)	44 (8.1)	61 (10.8)	0.001	
Stroke/CVD, yes (%)	178 (8.0)	39 (7.0)	54 (9.5)	50 (9.2)	35 (6.2)	0.118	
Respiratory diseases, yes (%)	190 (8.5)	45 (8.1)	52 (9.1)	47 (8.6)	46 (8.2)	0.925	
MCI, yes	825 (36.9)	316 (57.0)	236 (41.3)	148 (27.2)	125 (22.2)	<0.001	

SD, standard deviation; BMI, body mass index; CVD, cardiovascular disease; MCI, mild cognitive impairment.

Values are given as No. (%) unless otherwise stated.

^aThe cutoff values of serum albumin levels were 36.8, 40.1, and 43.4 g/L.

0.05) in our analyses, although participants with a combination of higher serum albumin levels and serum vitamin D levels had the lowest odds of disability in physical functioning. For instance, relative to participants with a combination of lower serum albumin levels and serum vitamin D levels, those with a combination of higher serum albumin levels and serum vitamin D levels had 85% lower odds of ADL disability (OR: 0.15; 95% CI: 0.09, 0.25); 79% lower odds of disability in standing up from a chair (OR: 0.21; 95% CI: 0.12, 0.39); 84% lower odds of disability in picking up a book from the floor (OR: 0.16; 95% CI: 0.09, 0.29); and 70% lower risk of disability in turning around 360° (OR: 0.30; 95% CI: 0.19, 0.46). Similarly, the association of serum albumin level with disability in physical functioning by serum vitamin D level was maintained after further adjustment for five chronic diseases (**Supplementary Table 2**).

Supplementary Figure 1 presents the Non-linear associations of serum albumin level with ADL disability, mobility disability, and disability in objective physical functioning. We observed that with the increase of serum albumin levels, the OR of disability in physical functioning was decreasing within the serum albumin levels of roughly <52.5 g/L. For ADL disability and mobility disability, we found a linear association (*P* for nonlinear = 0.059 and 0.339, respectively) when treating serum albumin levels as continuous variables. The results of stratified analyses by age, sex, and comorbidity were shown in **Supplementary Tables 3–5**,

respectively. No statistically significant interactions between age, sex, and comorbidity and serum albumin level on disability in physical functioning were found, with one exception (i.e., serum albumin and sex on disability in turning around 360°). In model 4, after further adjusting for five chronic diseases, the statistically significant associations of serum albumin levels with disability in physical functioning remained. For instance, compared with participants in the lowest quartile group of serum albumin levels, those in the highest quartile group had lower odds of disability in ADL disability, mobility disability, disability in standing up from a chair, and disability in picking up a book from the floor, with ORs of 0.51 (95% CI: 0.34, 0.76), 0.51 (95% CI: 0.37, 0.72), 0.54 (95% CI: 0.33, 0.88), 0.66 (95% CI: 0.41, 1.06), respectively. In model 5, after further adjustment for MCI based on model 2, the protective effect of higher serum albumin on physical functioning was maintained, though the associations between serum albumin levels and a few outcomes such as disability in picking up a book from the floor did not achieve the statistical significance (Supplementary Table 6).

DISCUSSION

In this study, we observed statistically significant associations between serum albumin level and various indicators of disability

TABLE 2 Associations of serum albumin level with ADL disability, mobility disability, and disability in objective physical functioning.

	No. of events/No. of participants	Model 1 ^a		Model 2 ^b		Model 3 ^c	
		OR (95% CI)	P for trend	OR (95% CI)	P for trend	OR (95% CI)	P for trend
ADL disability	434/2,119						
<36.8 g/L ^d	176/554	Ref.		Ref.		Ref.	
36.8–40.1 g/L	122/571	0.72 (0.53, 0.97)	0.001	0.70 (0.51, 0.96)	< 0.001	0.77 (0.56, 1.07)) 0.001
40.1–43.3 g/L	79/544	0.63 (0.45, 0.88)		0.60 (0.42, 0.84)		0.67 (0.47, 0.96))
>43.3 g/L	57/564	0.55 (0.38, 0.80)		0.50 (0.34, 0.74)		0.54 (0.36, 0.80))
Mobility disability	1,057/2,188						
<36.8 g/L	360/554	Ref.		Ref.		Ref.	
36.8–40.1 g/L	298/571	0.79 (0.59, 1.06)	< 0.001	0.72 (0.53, 0.98)	< 0.001	0.72 (0.53, 0.98)) <0.001
40.1–43.3 g/L	233/544	0.84 (0.62, 1.14)		0.80 (0.58, 1.11)		0.81 (0.59, 1.12))
>43.3 g/L	166/564	0.52 (0.38, 0.71)		0.51 (0.37, 0.71)		0.51 (0.37, 0.71))
Disability in objective physical functioning							
Standing up from a chair	213/2,202						
<36.8 g/L	97/554	Ref.		Ref.		Ref.	
36.8–40.1 g/L	47/571	0.51 (0.34, 0.74)	0.004	0.49 (0.33, 0.73)	0.003	0.53 (0.35, 0.78)) 0.009
40.1–43.3 g/L	40/544	0.61 (0.41, 0.92)		0.59 (0.38, 0.89)		0.63 (0.41, 0.96))
>43.3 g/L	29/564	0.54 (0.34, 0.85)		0.52 (0.32, 0.84)		0.54 (0.33, 0.88))
Picking up a book from the floor	258/2,194						
<36.8 g/L	111/554	Ref.		Ref.		Ref.	
36.8–40.1 g/L	66/571	0.64 (0.45, 0.91)	0.017	0.62 (0.43, 0.89)	0.012	0.69 (0.48, 1.00)) 0.057
40.1–43.3 g/L	47/544	0.67 (0.45, 0.99)		0.63 (0.42, 0.94)		0.71 (0.47, 1.08))
>43.3 g/L	34/564	0.63 (0.40, 0.97)		0.60 (0.38, 0.95)		0.66 (0.41, 1.06))
Turning around 360 $^{\circ}$	521/2,211						
<36.8 g/L	199/554	Ref.		Ref.		Ref.	
36.8–40.1 g/L	138/571	0.69 (0.51, 0.92)	0.053	0.65 (0.48, 0.89)	0.048	0.69 (0.51, 0.94)) 0.102
40.1–43.3 g/L	101/544	0.71 (0.52, 0.98)		0.67 (0.49, 0.94)		0.72 (0.52, 1.00))
>43.3 g/L	83/564	0.74 (0.53, 1.03)		0.73 (0.51, 1.03)		0.76 (0.53, 1.08))

ADL, activities of daily living; OR, odds ratio; CI, confidence interval.

^aModel 1 adjusted for age and sex.

^b Based on model 1, model 2 further adjusted for ethnicity, residence, current marital status, education, lifetime primary occupation, economic independence, being in receipt of adequate medication, co-residence with adult children, currently smoking, currently consuming alcohol, BMI, regular exercise.

^cBased on model 2, model 3 further adjusted for serum vitamin D levels.

^d The cutoff values of serum albumin levels were 36.8, 40.1, and 43.4 g/L.

in physical functioning among Chinese older adults. These associations were regardless of vitamin D level since no interaction between serum albumin and vitamin D level on disability in physical functioning was observed in our study. These findings suggest that serum albumin level could be a potentially useful biomarker of disability in physical functioning among older adults.

Our findings of the associations between serum albumin level and disability in physical functioning are consistent with previous studies (8–13, 22, 48–53). Notably, one study observed that there was no association of serum albumin with the decline in functional performance in a 3 years follow-up study (54). In addition to differences in measurements of physical functioning included (chair stand, putting on and taking off a cardigan, 3-meter walk), the disparities may be attributed to the difference in characteristics of the study population. Regarding the association of a combined lower serum albumin and vitamin D level with disability in physical functioning, our results are consistent with a study performed in Japan (22). Considering the findings of previous studies that vitamin D was also associated with the decline in physical function (14, 55), we hypothesize that there would be a joint effect of a low level of serum albumin and vitamin D on the risk of disability in physical functioning. However, we did not observe a multiplication or additive interaction between serum albumin and vitamin D on physical disability, even though participants with a combination of lower serum albumin and vitamin D level had high odds of physical disability in our study. We speculate that serum albumin and vitamin D may play a different role in the process of functional decline.

The mechanisms explaining the observed association between serum albumin and disability in physical functioning are not clear. A previous study demonstrated that a lower serum albumin level was associated with poor nutritional status among older adults aged above 90 years old (56). Due to the poor nutritional status of older adults, the lack of serum proteins needed for



albumin levels of the participants were below 35 g/L (<35 g/L), ALB2 represents serum albumin levels of the participants were above 35 (≥35 g/L). VD1 represents the serum vitamin D level of the participants were above 50 (≥50 nmol/L). In this model, based on model 1, we further adjusted for ethnicity, residence, current marital status, education, lifetime primary occupation, economic independence, being in receipt of adequate medication, co-residence with adult children, currently smoking, currently consuming alcohol, BMI, and regular exercise.

muscle synthesis and strength maintenance might partially contribute to the decline in physical functioning. Simultaneously, a relatively low level of serum albumin per se reflects an unhealthy status. Previous studies demonstrated that serum albumin was associated with many diseases such as diabetes (57) and metabolic syndrome (58). Thus, we further adjusted for five main chronic diseases to control for the possible confounding effect of diseases. The results were maintained, emphasizing the potential of serum albumin as a biomarker of decline in physical functioning. In addition, researchers uncovered that serum albumin treatment reduced systemic inflammation in patients with decompensated cirrhosis (59). We speculate that a low serum albumin level reduces the ability of the body to resist inflammatory damage, a significant biological component of aging (60). Our findings indicate that appropriate management of poor nutritional status, in particular low serum albumin levels, may contribute to maintaining physical functioning in older adults. Recently, randomized controlled trials found that multimodal nutritional intervention significantly improved the physical functioning of older adults (14, 61). Although clinical trials directly targeting serum albumin have not been conducted, it is believed that such investigations would be of much value.

The main strengths of our study include the use of data from a large sample from a national survey of Chinese older adults and a relatively comprehensive assessment of physical functioning with a combination of objective and subjective measurements. In addition, the consistency of the associations between serum albumin level and these multiple indicators of physical functioning verified the robustness of our results. Nevertheless, this study has several limitations. First, an inevitable limitation is the cross-sectional design of our study, which does not allow for causal inference. Second, it is the lack of information on daily nutrition intake that may confound the findings. Third, since the level of serum albumin is dynamic, only one assessment of serum albumin level may result in some measurement errors as it may not reflect the intra-person variability and long-term average level. Forth, considering that the rural population accounts for 82.6%, our findings may not be generalizable to other cases, e.g., when having a high proportion of urban older adults. Fifth, considering that 87.1% of the participants with serum albumin levels above 35 g/L and most of the participants in our dataset are relatively healthy, our findings may only provide instruction for relatively healthy older adults to manage nutrition status for preventing physical disability. Finally, our result may not be generalizable older adults in other countries.

In conclusion, we found that serum albumin level was associated with disability in physical functioning regardless of vitamin D level among Chinese older adults. Serum albumin level has the potential to serve as a useful biomarker of decline in physical functioning among older adults. The findings highlight the potential of preventing functional decline by managing serum albumin levels in older adults.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The data that support the findings of this study are available from the corresponding author Zuyun Liu, upon reasonable request.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Duke University and the Research Ethics Committees of Peking University granted approval for the Protection of Human Subjects for the CLHLS and all participants provided informed consent. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study. Written informed consent was obtained from the individual(s) for the publication of any potentially identifiable images or data included in this article.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

XL: methodology, data curation, software, visualization, writing—original draft preparation, and writing—review and editing. XC: methodology, data curation, software, writing—original draft preparation, and writing—review and editing. ZY: investigation, methodology, and writing—review and editing. JZ, XS, and EH: methodology and writing—review and editing.

REFERENCES

- Fang EF, Scheibye-Knudsen M, Jahn HJ, Li J, Ling L, Guo H, et al. A research agenda for aging in China in the 21st century. *Ageing Res Rev.* (2015) 24:197–205. doi: 10.1016/j.arr.2015.08.003
- Zeng Y. Towards deeper research and better policy for healthy aging –using the unique data of Chinese longitudinal healthy longevity survey. *China Econ* J. (2012) 5:131–49. doi: 10.1080/17538963.2013.764677
- Fried LP, Ferrucci L, Darer J, Williamson JD, Anderson G. Untangling the concepts of disability, frailty, and comorbidity: implications for improved targeting and care. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci. (2004) 59:255– 63. doi: 10.1093/gerona/59.3.M255
- Gill TM, Robison JT, Tinetti ME. Difficulty and dependence: two components of the disability continuum among communityliving older persons. *Ann Intern Med.* (1998) 128:96– 101. doi: 10.7326/0003-4819-128-2-199801150-00004
- 5. Liu Z, Wang Y, Huang J, Chu X, Qian D, Wang Z, et al. Blood biomarkers and functional disability among extremely longevous individuals:

ZL: conceptualization, methodology, data curation, software, visualization, and writing—review and editing. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This study was supported by a grant from the National Natural Science Foundation of China (Grant No. 82171584), and the 2020 Milstein Medical Asian American Partnership Foundation Irma and Paul Milstein Program for Senior Health project award (ZL), the Fundamental Research Funds for the Central Universities (ZL), a project from the Natural Science Foundation of Zhejiang Province (Grant No. LQ21H260003), Alibaba Cloud, Key Laboratory of Intelligent Preventive Medicine of Zhejiang Province (Grant No. 2020E10004), and Zhejiang University Global Partnership Fund (Grant No. 188170-11103). The data used in this study were from the Chinese Longitudinal Healthy Longevity Survey (CLHLS), which is managed by the Center for Healthy Aging and Development Studies, Peking University. The CLHLS was supported by funds from the U.S. National Institutes on Aging (Grant No. R01AG023627), China National Natural Science Foundation (Grant Nos. 71233001 and 71110107025), China Social Science Foundation, and UNFPA. The funders had no role in the study design; data collection, analysis, or interpretation; in the writing of the report; or in the decision to submit the article for publication.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We appreciate all participants who attended the Chinese Longitudinal Healthy Longevity Survey (CLHLS).

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fnut.2022. 809499/full#supplementary-material

a population-based study. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci. (2015) 70:623-7. doi: 10.1093/gerona/glu229

- Lv YB, Mao C, Gao X, Yin ZX, Kraus VB, Yuan JQ, et al. Triglycerides paradox among the oldest old: "The Lower the Better?". J Am Geriatr Soc. (2019) 67:741–8. doi: 10.1111/jgs.15733
- Cohen AA, Legault V, Fuellen G, Fülöp T, Fried LP, Ferrucci L. The risks of biomarker-based epidemiology: Associations of circulating calcium levels with age, mortality, and frailty vary substantially across populations. *Exp Gerontol.* (2018) 107:11–7. doi: 10.1016/j.exger.2017. 07.011
- Aung KC, Feng L, Yap KB, Sitoh YY, Leong IY, Ng TP. Serum albumin and hemoglobin are associated with physical function in communityliving older persons in Singapore. J Nutr Health Aging. (2011) 15:877– 82. doi: 10.1007/s12603-011-0120-7
- Kitamura K, Nakamura K, Nishiwaki T, Ueno K, Nakazawa A, Hasegawa M. Determination of whether the association between serum albumin and activities of daily living in frail elderly people is causal. *Environ Health Prev Med.* (2012) 17:164–8. doi: 10.1007/s12199-011-0233-y

- Snyder CK, Lapidus JA, Cawthon PM, Dam TT, Sakai LY, Marshall LM. Serum albumin in relation to change in muscle mass, muscle strength, and muscle power in older men. J Am Geriatr Soc. (2012) 60:1663– 72. doi: 10.1111/j.1532-5415.2012.04115.x
- Han K, Wang S, Jia W, Cao W, Liu M, Yang S, et al. Serum albumin and activities of daily living in Chinese centenarians: a cross-sectional study. *BMC Geriatr.* (2020) 20:228. doi: 10.1186/s12877-020-01631-7
- Yamamoto M, Adachi H, Enomoto M, Fukami A, Nakamura S, Nohara Y, et al. Lower albumin levels are associated with frailty measures, trace elements, and an inflammation marker in a cross-sectional study in Tanushimaru. *Environ Health Prev Med.* (2021) 26:25. doi: 10.1186/s12199-021-00946-0
- Onem Y, Terekeci H, Kucukardali Y, Sahan B, Solmazgül E, Senol MG, et al. Albumin, hemoglobin, body mass index, cognitive and functional performance in elderly persons living in nursing homes. *Arch Gerontol Geriatr.* (2010) 50:56–9. doi: 10.1016/j.archger.2009.01.010
- Munk T, Svendsen J, Knudsen A, Østergaard T, Thomsen T, Olesen S, et al. A multimodal nutritional intervention after discharge improves quality of life and physical function in older patients - a randomized controlled trial. *Clin Nutr.* (2021) 40:5500–10. doi: 10.1016/j.clnu.2021.09.029
- Sahin Alak ZY, Ates Bulut E, Dokuzlar O, Yavuz I, Soysal P, Isik AT. Longterm effects of vitamin D deficiency on gait and balance in the older adults. *Clin Nutr.* (2020) 39:3756–62. doi: 10.1016/j.clnu.2020.04.003
- Houston DK, Tooze JA, Davis CC, Chaves PH, Hirsch CH, Robbins JA, et al. Serum 25-hydroxyvitamin D and physical function in older adults: the cardiovascular health study all stars. J Am Geriatr Soc. (2011) 59:1793– 801. doi: 10.1111/j.1532-5415.2011.03601.x
- Chuang SC, Chen HL, Tseng WT, Wu IC, Hsu CC, Chang HY, et al. Circulating 25-hydroxyvitamin D and physical performance in older adults: a nationwide study in Taiwan. *Am J Clin Nutr.* (2016) 104:1334– 44. doi: 10.3945/ajcn.115.122804
- Holick MF. High prevalence of vitamin D inadequacy and implications for health. *Mayo Clin Proc.* (2006) 81:353-73. doi: 10.4065/81.3.353
- Donini LM, Stephan BCM, Rosano A, Molfino A, Poggiogalle E, Lenzi A, et al. What are the risk factors for malnutrition in older-aged institutionalized adults? *Nutrients*. (2020) 12:2857. doi: 10.3390/nu12092857
- Bikle DD, Siiteri PK, Ryzen E, Haddad JG. Serum protein binding of 1,25dihydroxyvitamin D: a reevaluation by direct measurement of free metabolite levels. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. (1985) 61:969–75. doi: 10.1210/jcem-61-5-969
- Bikle DD, Gee E, Halloran B, Kowalski MA, Ryzen E, Haddad JG. Assessment of the free fraction of 25-hydroxyvitamin D in serum and its regulation by albumin and the vitamin D-binding protein. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* (1986) 63:954–9. doi: 10.1210/jcem-63-4-954
- Kwon J, Suzuki T, Yoshida H, Kim H, Yoshida Y, Iwasa H. Concomitant lower serum albumin and vitamin D levels are associated with decreased objective physical performance among Japanese community-dwelling elderly. *Gerontology*. (2007) 53:322–8. doi: 10.1159/000103257
- Yi Z, Dudley L, Poston Jr, Vlosky DA, Gu D. Healthy longevity in China: Demographic, socioeconomic, and psychological dimensions. *Popul Dev Rev.* (2009) 35:434–5. doi: 10.1007/978-1-4020-6752-5
- Lv Y, Mao C, Yin Z, Li F, Wu X, Shi X. Healthy Ageing and Biomarkers Cohort Study (HABCS): a cohort profile. *BMJ Open.* (2019) 9:e026513. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2018-026513
- Zhu A, Zeng Y, Ji JS. Residential greenness alters serum 25(OH)D concentrations: a longitudinal cohort of Chinese older adults. J Am Med Dir Assoc. (2020) 21:1968–72.e2. doi: 10.1016/j.jamda.2020.04.026
- Yin ZX, Wang JL, Lyu YB, Luo JS, Zeng Y, Shi XM. Association between serum albumin and cognitive performance in elderly Chinese. *Zhonghua Liu Xing Bing Xue Za Zhi.* (2016) 37:1323– 6. doi: 10.3760/cma.j.issn.0254-6450.2016.10.001
- Gatta A, Verardo A, Bolognesi M. Hypoalbuminemia. *Intern Emerg Med.* (2012) 7 Suppl 3:S193–9. doi: 10.1007/s11739-012-0802-0
- Holick MF, Binkley NC, Bischoff-Ferrari HA, Gordon CM, Hanley DA, Heaney RP, et al. Evaluation, treatment, and prevention of vitamin D deficiency: an endocrine society clinical practice guideline. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* (2011) 96:1911–30. doi: 10.1210/jc.2011-0385
- 29. Katz S, Ford AB, Moskowitz RW, Jackson BA, Jaffe MW. Studies of illness in the aged. The index of ADL: a standardized

measure of biological and psychosocial function. *Jama*. (1963) 185:914–9. doi: 10.1001/jama.1963.03060120024016

- Zhang Y, Xiong Y, Yu Q, Shen S, Chen L, Lei X. The activity of daily living (ADL) subgroups and health impairment among Chinese elderly: a latent profile analysis. *BMC Geriatr.* (2021) 21:30. doi: 10.1186/s12877-020-01986-x
- Yang F, Gu D. Predictability of frailty index and its components on mortality in older adults in China. *BMC Geriatr.* (2016) 16:145. doi: 10.1186/s12877-016-0317-z
- 32. Wang HY, Lv X, Du J, Kong G, Zhang L. Age- and gender-specific prevalence of frailty and its outcomes in the longevous population: the Chinese longitudinal healthy longevity study. *Front Med.* (2021) 8:719806. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2021.719806
- Feng Q, Hoenig HM, Gu D, Yi Z, Purser JL. Effect of new disability subtype on 3-year mortality in Chinese older adults. J Am Geriatr Soc. (2010) 58:1952– 8. doi: 10.1111/j.1532-5415.2010.03013.x
- Liang Y, Welmer AK, Möller J, Qiu C. Trends in disability of instrumental activities of daily living among older Chinese adults, 1997–2006: population based study. *BMJ Open*. (2017) 7:e016996. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2017-016996
- Moniruzzaman M, Ahmed MS, Zaman MM. Physical activity levels and associated socio-demographic factors in Bangladeshi adults: a cross-sectional study. *BMC Public Health*. (2017) 17:59. doi: 10.1186/s12889-016-4003-z
- Torres JM, Rudolph KE, Sofrygin O, Wong R, Walter LC, Glymour MM. Having an adult child in the United States, physical functioning, and unmet needs for care among older Mexican adults. *Epidemiology*. (2019) 30:553– 60. doi: 10.1097/EDE.00000000001016
- Weaving G, Batstone GF, Jones RG. Age and sex variation in serum albumin concentration: an observational study. Ann Clin Biochem. (2016) 53:106– 11. doi: 10.1177/0004563215593561
- Xu F, Cohen SA, Greaney ML, Earp JE, Delmonico MJ. Longitudinal sexspecific physical function trends by age, race/ethnicity, and weight status. J Am Geriatr Soc. (2020) 68:2270–8. doi: 10.1111/jgs.16638
- Lee J, Chu C, Guzman D, Fontil V, Velasquez A, Powe NR, et al. Albuminuria testing by race and ethnicity among patients with hypertension with and without diabetes. *Am J Nephrol.* (2019) 50:48–54. doi: 10.1159/000500706
- Zeng Y, Feng Q, Hesketh T, Christensen K, Vaupel JW. Survival, disabilities in activities of daily living, and physical and cognitive functioning among the oldest-old in China: a cohort study. *Lancet.* (2017) 389:1619– 29. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(17)30548-2
- Shaper AG, Wannamethee SG, Whincup PH. Serum albumin and risk of stroke, coronary heart disease, and mortality: the role of cigarette smoking. J Clin Epidemiol. (2004) 57:195–202. doi: 10.1016/j.jclinepi.2003. 07.001
- Bakaloudi DR, Siargkas A, Poulia KA, Dounousi E, Chourdakis M. The effect of exercise on nutritional status and body composition in hemodialysis: a systematic review. *Nutrients*. (2020) 12:3071. doi: 10.3390/nu12103071
- Morfin JP, Kulig C, Everson G, Beresford T. Controlling for serum albumin level improves the correlation between serum fatty acid ethyl esters and blood ethanol level. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res.* (2007) 31:265– 8. doi: 10.1111/j.1530-0277.2006.00302.x
- 44. Jin X, Xiong S, Ju SY, Zeng Y, Yan LL, Yao Y. Serum 25-Hydroxyvitamin D, albumin, and mortality among Chinese older adults: a population-based longitudinal study. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* (2020) 105:dgaa349. doi: 10.1210/clinem/dgaa349
- 45. Yaffe K, Lindquist K, Vittinghoff E, Barnes D, Simonsick EM, Newman A, et al. The effect of maintaining cognition on risk of disability and death. J Am Geriatr Soc. (2010) 58:889–94. doi: 10.1111/j.1532-5415.2010.02818.x
- 46. Ren Z, Li Y, Li X, Shi H, Zhao H, He M, et al. Associations of body mass index, waist circumference and waist-to-height ratio with cognitive impairment among Chinese older adults: based on the CLHLS. (2021) 295:463–70. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2021.08.093
- Assmann SF, Hosmer DW, Lemeshow S, Mundt KA. Confidence intervals for measures of interaction. *Epidemiology*. (1996) 7:286–90. doi: 10.1097/00001648-199605000-00012
- Schalk BW, Deeg DJ, Penninx BW, Bouter LM, Visser M. Serum albumin and muscle strength: a longitudinal study in older men and women. J Am Geriatr Soc. (2005) 53:1331–8. doi: 10.1111/j.1532-5415.2005.53417.x
- Visser M, Kritchevsky SB, Newman AB, Goodpaster BH, Tylavsky FA, Nevitt MC, et al. Lower serum albumin concentration and change in muscle mass:
the health, aging and body composition study. Am J Clin Nutr. (2005) 82:531–7. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/82.3.531

- Baumgartner RN, Koehler KM, Romero L, Garry PJ. Serum albumin is associated with skeletal muscle in elderly men and women. *Am J Clin Nutr.* (1996) 64:552–8. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/64.4.552
- 51. Okamura T, Hayakawa T, Hozawa A, Kadowaki T, Murakami Y, Kita Y, et al. Lower levels of serum albumin and total cholesterol associated with decline in activities of daily living and excess mortality in a 12-year cohort study of elderly Japanese. J Am Geriatr Soc. (2008) 56:529–35. doi: 10.1111/j.1532-5415.2007.01549.x
- Kuzuya M, Izawa S, Enoki H, Okada K, Iguchi A. Is serum albumin a good marker for malnutrition in the physically impaired elderly? *Clin Nutr.* (2007) 26:84–90. doi: 10.1016/j.clnu.2006.07.009
- Salive ME, Cornoni-Huntley J, Phillips CL, Guralnik JM, Cohen HJ, Ostfeld AM, et al. Serum albumin in older persons: relationship with age and health status. J Clin Epidemiol. (1992) 45:213–21. doi: 10.1016/0895-4356(92)90081-W
- Schalk BW, Visser M, Deeg DJ, Bouter LM. Lower levels of serum albumin and total cholesterol and future decline in functional performance in older persons: the longitudinal aging study Amsterdam. *Age Ageing*. (2004) 33:266– 72. doi: 10.1093/ageing/afh073
- 55. Cao X, Ying Z, Li X, Zhang J, Hoogendijk EO, Liu Z. Serum 25hydroxyvitamin D in relation to disability in activities of daily living, mobility, and objective physical functioning among Chinese older adults. *Exp Gerontol.* (2021) 148:111290. doi: 10.1016/j.exger.2021.111290
- Ji L, Meng H, Dong B. Factors associated with poor nutritional status among the oldest-old. *Clin Nutr.* (2012) 31:922–6. doi: 10.1016/j.clnu.2012.03.007
- Kunutsor SK, Khan H, Laukkanen JA. Serum albumin concentration and incident type 2 diabetes risk: new findings from a populationbased cohort study. *Diabetologia*. (2015) 58:961–7. doi: 10.1007/s00125-015-3520-0
- 58. Jin SM, Hong YJ, Jee JH, Bae JC, Hur KY, Lee MK, et al. Change in serum albumin concentration is inversely and independently associated

with risk of incident metabolic syndrome. *Metabolism*. (2016) 65:1629–35. doi: 10.1016/j.metabol.2016.08.006

- Fernández J, Clària J, Amorós A, Aguilar F, Castro M, Casulleras M, et al. Effects of albumin treatment on systemic and portal hemodynamics and systemic inflammation in patients with decompensated cirrhosis. *Gastroenterology*. (2019) 157:149–62. doi: 10.1053/j.gastro.2019.03.021
- Chung HY, Lee EK, Choi YJ, Kim JM, Kim DH, Zou Y, et al. Molecular inflammation as an underlying mechanism of the aging process and agerelated diseases. *J Dent Res.* (2011) 90:830–40. doi: 10.1177/0022034510387794
- Matheson E, Nelson J, Baggs G, Luo M, Deutz NJCn. Specialized oral nutritional supplement (ONS) improves handgrip strength in hospitalized, malnourished older patients with cardiovascular and pulmonary disease: a randomized clinical trial. *Clin Nutr.* (2021) 40:844–9. doi: 10.1016/j.clnu.2020.08.035

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Li, Cao, Ying, Zhang, Sun, Hoogendijk and Liu. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Impact of Dietary Fiber on West Nile Virus Infection

Duan Ni^{1,2†}, Jian Tan^{1,2†}, Paula Niewold^{1,2,3}, Alanna Gabrielle Spiteri^{1,2}, Gabriela Veronica Pinget^{1,2}, Dragana Stanley⁴, Nicholas Jonathan Cole King^{1,2,5*‡} and Laurence Macia^{1,2,6*‡}

¹ Charles Perkins Centre, The University of Sydney, Sydney, NSW, Australia, ² School of Medical Sciences, Faculty of Medicine and Health, The University of Sydney, Sydney, NSW, Australia, ³ Department of Infectious Diseases, Leiden University Medical Centre, Leiden, Netherlands, ⁴ School of Health, Medical and Applied Science, Central Queensland University, Rockhampton, QLD, Australia, ⁵ Sydney Institute for Infectious Diseases, The University of Sydney, NSW, Australia, ⁶ Sydney Cytometry, The University of Sydney and The Centenary Institute, Sydney, NSW, Australia

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Jianhua Wu, University of Leeds, United Kingdom

Reviewed by:

Bernahrd Ryffel, Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique (CNRS), France Marco Aurélio Ramirez Vinolo, State University of Campinas, Brazil

*Correspondence:

Nicholas Jonathan Cole King nicholas.king@sydney.edu.au Laurence Macia laurence.macia@sydney.edu.au [†]These authors have contributed

equally to this work

[‡]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Nutritional Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 27 September 2021 Accepted: 04 February 2022 Published: 28 February 2022

Citation:

Ni D, Tan J, Niewold P, Spiteri AG, Pinget GV, Stanley D, King NJC and Macia L (2022) Impact of Dietary Fiber on West Nile Virus Infection. Front. Immunol. 13:784486. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.784486 Dietary fiber supports healthy gut bacteria and their production of short-chain fatty acids (SCFA), which promote anti-inflammatory cell development, in particular, regulatory T cells. It is thus beneficial in many diseases, including influenza infection. While disruption of the gut microbiota by antibiotic treatment aggravates West Nile Virus (WNV) disease, whether dietary fiber is beneficial is unknown. WNV is a widely-distributed neurotropic flavivirus that recruits inflammatory monocytes into the brain, causing life-threatening encephalitis. To investigate the impact of dietary fiber on WNV encephalitis, mice were fed on diets deficient or enriched with dietary fiber for two weeks prior to inoculation with WNV. To induce encephalitis, mice were inoculated intranasally with WNV and maintained on these diets. Despite increased fecal SCFA acetate and changes in gut microbiota composition, dietary fiber did not affect clinical scores, leukocyte infiltration into the brain, or survival. After the brain, highest virus loads were measured in the colon in neurons of the submucosal and myenteric plexuses. Associated with this, there was disrupted gut homeostasis, with shorter colon length and higher local inflammatory cytokine levels, which were not affected by dietary fiber. Thus, fiber supplementation is not effective in WNV encephalitis.

Keywords: dietary fiber, gut microbiota, West Nile Virus (WNV), infection, immune response, enteric neurons, cytokines

INTRODUCTION

Consumption of dietary fiber confers health benefits and correlates with decreased mortality from both infectious and non-infectious diseases (1). Dietary fiber comprises non-digestible complex carbohydrates that promote gut health through the beneficial reshaping of the gut microbiota. This occurs through the release of bacterial metabolites, particularly short-chain fatty acids (SCFA), during its fermentation in the colon (2). High-fiber feeding and SCFA reduce disease severity in models of colorectal cancer, colitis and food allergy (3, 4). The benefits of dietary fiber and SCFA extend beyond the gastrointestinal tract, influencing immune responses in the lungs in a model of allergic airway inflammation (5), in the pancreas in a model of type 1 diabetes (6) or in the brain in multiple

73

sclerosis (7). Dietary fiber and SCFA are also beneficial in infectious diseases with decreased mortality in a mouse model of influenza infection (8) and of *Citrobacter rodentium* infection (9).

Dietary fiber and SCFA have a broad impact on the immune system by promoting the development of anti-inflammatory regulatory T cells (10) and regulatory B cells (11), of Th1 cells (12), of memory CD8⁺ T cells (13, 14) and by increasing B cell antibody production (15). They also affect innate immune cells by modulating the migration and activation of neutrophils (16, 17), the generation of monocytes and their differentiation into anti-inflammatory macrophages (8), the production of IL-22 by type 3 innate lymphoid cells (18) and the activity of CD103⁺ dendritic cells (4). The mechanisms behind the immunomodulatory effects of SCFA are multifaceted. They occur *via* activation of G-protein-coupled receptors, through modulation of gene expression by inhibiting histone deacetylases, by affecting immune cell metabolic activity by fueling the tricarboxylic acid cycle, or by promoting glutaminolysis, fatty acid oxidation and gluconeogenesis (2, 19).

Antibiotic treatments disrupt both the gut microbiota and its release of SCFA (20), impairing immunity, including the IFN- γ antiviral immune response, aggravating influenza severity (21). Similarly, antibiotic treatment exacerbates disease severity in a model of West Nile Virus (WNV) infection (22), suggesting that the gut microbiota can regulate WNV, infection outcomes.

WNV is a mosquito-borne neurotropic flavivirus. Neuronal infection is associated with massive inflammatory monocyte recruitment into the central nervous system (CNS), causing life-threatening encephalitis (23–26). As dietary fiber promotes anti-inflammatory SCFA production and has been shown to be protective in a model of influenza virus infection by targeting monocytes and enhancing CD8⁺ T cell effector function (8), we hypothesized that high-fiber feeding might also be protective in a mouse model of WNV encephalitis.

To test this hypothesis, we fed mice on diets abundant or deficient in dietary fiber, prior to infection with either 100% or 50% lethal doses (LD_{100} or LD_{50}) of WNV and investigated the impact of these diets on survival and immune profile.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Mice and Dietary Intervention

Six-week-old female C57BL/6 mice [Animal BioResource (NSW, Australia) or Animal Resources Centre (WA, Australia)] were housed under specific pathogen-free conditions in the animal facility of the Charles Perkins Centre. Diets were purchased from Specialty Feeds (Glenn Forest, Australia) and mice were fed for 2 weeks prior to infection, either with commercially available diets deficient in dietary fiber (SF11-028), or enriched in dietary fiber (SF11-025: resistant starch gel crisp as source of fiber) as previously described (3). Experiments were performed in accordance with the animal ethics protocol 2016/976 approved by The University of Sydney Animal Ethics Committee.

WNV Infection

The original stock of WNV (lineage II Sarafend strain), acquired from The John Curtin School of Medical Research (ACT, Australia)

was propagated alternately in C57BL/6 suckling mouse brains and *in vitro* in Vero cells (24). Mice anesthetized intraperitoneally with Avertin at day 0 were inoculated intranasally with 6×10^4 and 6×10^3 plaque-forming units (PFUs) of WNV to achieve 100% lethal dose (LD₁₀₀) and 50% lethal dose (LD₅₀) studies, respectively, as described in (27). Alternatively, mice were injected with a LD₁₀₀ intracranially *via* the postglenoid foramen, an approach that does not penetrate the skull bones, minimizing tissue damage (28). Mice were weighed daily, and assessed for clinical symptoms, as previously described (24). Briefly, they were scored as follows: score 0: no clinical signs, 1: Weight loss < 5%, 2: Weight loss \geq 5% with significant reduction in movement, 4: Weight loss \geq 5% with significant reduction in movement, ruffled fur, hunched posture, and seizures and 5: Immobile, cold.

Flow Cytometry and Data Analysis

Mice were anesthetized and perfused with ice-cold PBS before collection and processing of tissues into single cell suspension as previously described (26, 29). Dead cells were excluded, based on their staining with the LIVE/DEADTM Fixable Blue Dead Cell Stain (ThermoFisher Scientific) and anti-mouse CD16/32 (BioLegend) was used to prevent antibody non-specific binding. Cells were permeabilized with the Cytofix/Cytoperm kit (BD Biosciences) for intracellular staining. Antibodies used for flow cytometry are listed in **Table S1**. To study cytokine expression, cells were stimulated with 50ng/ml phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate, 500ng/ml ionomycin and 5µg/ml brefeldin A for 4 hours. Flow cytometry was run on the LSR-II analyser (Becton Dickinson, San Jose, CA, USA) using the FACSDiva software and data was analyzed with FlowJo v10.7.1. (Treestar Inc. Ashland, OR, USA) based on gating strategies presented in **Figures S2-3**.

RNA Extraction and Quantitative Real-Time PCR

Total tissue RNA was extracted using TRI Reagent (Sigma Aldrich), based on the manufacturer's protocol. cDNA was synthesized with the High-Capacity cDNA Reverse Transcription Kit (ThermoFisher Scientific). qPCR was conducted with the Power SYBRTM Green PCR Master Mix (ThermoFisher Scientific) on LightCycle[®] 480 Instrument II (Roche) with primers listed in **Table S2**.

Histology

Paraformaldehyde-fixed (4% in PBS), paraffin-embedded colon tissues were sectioned and stained with H&E and imaged using light microscopy (Zeiss Axioscope, Zeiss, Oberkochen, Germany). Colonic inflammation was scored, based on previously published guidelines (30).

Immunohistochemistry/ Immunofluorescence

For immunohistochemistry, colon tissue was fixed overnight in 2% PFA and subsequently placed in a series of solutions of progressively increasing sucrose concentration (10%, 20% and 30% sucrose in PBS), before being embedded in optimum cutting temperature compound (O.C.T.; Tissue-Tek) and frozen in hexane pre-chilled in liquid nitrogen, as previously described (26, 31). Tissue blocks were sectioned (8–9 μ m), fixed in

methanol, rinsed in tris-buffered saline with 0.05% Tween 20 (TBST) and blocked with 10% FCS before being stained with primary fluorophore-conjugated antibodies targeting WNV non-structural protein 1 (NS-1) and FOX-3 in neuronal nuclei (NeuN). Tissue sections were washed twice in TBST before being counterstained with DAPI antifade (Vector Laboratories). Images were acquired on the Olympus BX51 Microscope using a DP-70 camera and Cell Sensor software.

Acetate Quantification

Fecal SCFA acetate was quantified by ¹H nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy as previously described (11). Feces were first homogenized with deuterium oxide (Sigma-Aldrich) at a concentration of 100mg/ml and centrifuged for 5 minutes at 14000 × g at 4°C. The resulting supernatant was then diluted in sodium triphosphate buffer (pH=7.0) (Sigma-Aldrich), with 0.5mM 4,4-dimethyl-4-silapentane-1-sulfonic acid as the internal standard (Sigma-Aldrich). Samples were run on Bruker 600 MHz AVANCE III Spectrometer and analyzed with the Chenomx NMR Suite v8.4 (Chenomx Inc.).

16S rRNA Gene Sequencing

DNA from fecal samples were extracted using the FastDNA Spin Kit for Feces (MP Biomedicals) following the manufacturer's protocol. The primers for 16S microbiota analysis were selected to amplify the V3-V4 region of 16S rRNA genes. Forward primer used was ACTCCTACGGGAGGCAGCAG and reverse GGACTACHVGGGTWTCTAAT. The primers contained barcodes, spacers and Illumina sequencing linkers and were designed and used as suggested by Fardosh et al. (32). The 16S rRNA gene sequencing library preparation, PCR amplification and library purification followed the Illumina recommended protocol (Illumina Inc., San Diego, CA, USA). The sequencing was performed on an Illumina MiSeq instrument using 2x300 bp paired-end sequencing. Amplicon sequence variant was generated with the dada2 package (1.16.0) using R software (4.0.2). Taxonomy was assigned using the Ribosomal Database Project classifier with species level taxonomy assignment. Alpha and beta diversity analysis was performed using the phyloseq (1.32.0), microbiome (1.10.0) and vegan (2.5-7) packages. Sequence data was deposited in the European Nucleotide Archive under accession number PRJEB50194.

Statistics

Unpaired t-test and ANOVA were used to compare two or more groups, respectively, and Mantel-Cox log-rank test was used to analyze LD_{50} study survival results. Differences were considered statistically significant when p<0.05.

RESULTS

High-Fiber Feeding Does Not Affect WNV-Induced Encephalitis Neuroinflammation

To determine whether beneficial reshaping of the gut microbiota could affect the severity of WNV infection, mice were fed on diets enriched in dietary fiber (high fiber, HF) or deficient in dietary fiber (zero fiber, ZF) for 2 weeks prior to infection (**Figure 1A**). These diets have previously been shown to reshape the gut microbiota composition beneficially (HF) or detrimentally (ZF) (3, 4). Mice fed on HF, as expected, had a significantly different gut microbiota composition as shown by weighted UniFrac (**Figure S1**), as well as a significantly increased production of the SCFA, acetate, in feces, compared to ZF-fed mice (**Figure 1B**), as previously published (5). These mice were inoculated intranasally with WNV LD₁₀₀ and maintained on these diets over the course of infection. Intranasal inoculation enables reliable infection of the central nervous system (CNS), with clear separation of anti-viral responses in the CNS from systemic responses. In this model, WNV spreads from the olfactory bulb to the rest of the brain and spinal cord over the course of infection and has been described in detail by Getts et al. (26).

Both HF- and ZF-fed mice had altered gut microbiota composition after WNV infection (Figures S1A-G), with the bacteria from the genus Dorea, Enterorhabdus and Clostidium IV being significantly more represented in infected ZF-fed mice. Despite these differences, acetate levels remained higher in infected HF-fed mice (Figure S1H). Nevertheless, both groups had similar clinical scores at 7 days post infection (dpi) (Figure 1C), as well as undergoing comparable weight loss (Figure 1D). This suggests that HF diet does not protect against LD₁₀₀ WNV infection. Consistent with this, total numbers of leukocytes in the brain and infiltration of inflammatory Ly6Chi monocytes was similar in both groups, as assessed by flow cytometry, although neutrophil infiltration was significantly reduced in HF-fed mice (Figure 1E and Figures S2, S3). The aggravating effects of antibiotics have been linked to impaired WNV induced-T cell responses (22). In contrast, HF and SCFA can modulate T cell differentiation towards both Th1, Th17 and Treg, depending on the context (12). However, numbers of infiltrating CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells into the brain were similar between HF and ZF groups (Figure 1F). Furthermore, in WNV infection, HF feeding did not affect the T cell response, with similar numbers of Th1, Th17 and Treg, as well as IFN- γ^+ CD8⁺ T cells, both in the brain (**Figure 1F**) and its draining lymph nodes, when compared to ZF (Figure S4).

As beneficial immunomodulation by HF diet may be masked by overwhelming infection at the LD_{100} , we investigated the effects of dietary fiber in WNV infection at LD_{50} and assessed its impact on survival. In mice inoculated intranasally with LD_{50} as in **Figure 1A**, clinical disease scores increased to a similar extent in both dietary interventions from 5 dpi onwards (**Figure 1H**). By 10 dpi, independent of diet, the mortality of both groups was similar at 30-50% and remained stable after 16 dpi (**Figure 1G**). We confirmed that the absence of protection in the HF group was not linked to this diet in particular, as a different high-fiber diet enriched in guar gum, previously shown to improve health (3–5), also had no impact (data not shown). Taken together, these data indicate that dietary fiber does not reduce the clinical severity of WNV encephalitis.

WNV Encephalitis Is Associated With the Spread of the Virus to the Colon

Systemic infection associated with peripheral WNV inoculation has been linked to enteric neuronal infection and neuronal injury promoted by antigen-specific CD8⁺ T cells (33), resulting in



FIGURE 1 | Dietary fiber increased fecal acetate but failed to protect against WNV encephalitic neuroinflammation and improve disease survival. Mice were fed on diets either enriched (HF) or deficient (ZF) in dietary fiber for two weeks and then intranasally infected with either LD_{100} (A–F) or LD_{50} WNV (G, H), while diets were maintained during infection. (A) Experimental workflow for LD_{100} WNV infection study. (B) The concentration of fecal total SCFA, acetate (C2), propionate (C3) and butyrate (C4) of mice fed on HF or ZF diet for two weeks was quantified by NMR spectroscopy (n = 4-5 per group). Clinical scores (C) and body weight loss (D) of ZF- or HF-diet-fed mice in WNV LD_{100} study were determined at 7 dpi (n = 4-5 per group). (E) Numbers of total leukocytes (Leu), Ly6C^{hi} monocytes (Ly6C^{hi} Mono), and neutrophils (PMN) in mock-infected (Mock) or 7 dpi LD_{100} WNV-infected (WNV) brain from mice fed on ZF- or HF-diets were analyzed by flow cytometry (n = 4-5 per group). (F) Numbers of CD4⁺ T cells, CD8⁺ T cells, Th1, Th17, Treg, and IFN- γ^+ CD8⁺ T cells in mock-infected (Mock) or 7 dpi LD_{100} WNV-infected mice fed on ZF- or HF-diets were analyzed by flow cytometry (n = 4-5 per group). (G) Survival of mice intranasally infected with LD_{50} WNV fed on ZF- or HF-diets (n = 10 per group). (H) Average clinical scores of $LD_{50^{-1}}$ infected mice fed on ZF- or HF-diets (n = 10 per group). Data are represented as mean ± SEM with *p < 0.05; **p < 0.01 and ^{\$}p < 0.001 by t test or two-way ANOVA.

altered gut homeostasis, in particular, gastrointestinal motility (33). Whether CNS infection with WNV is also associated with WNV in the gastrointestinal tract is unknown. To address this question, we inoculated mice fed on normal chow diet intranasally (i.n.) with LD₁₀₀ WNV and assessed the presence of WNV by qPCR in the brain and brain-draining cervical lymph nodes (cLN), the gastrointestinal tract (duodenum, jejunum, ileum and colon), the gut-draining mesenteric lymph nodes (mLN), the primary lymphoid organs (thymus and spleen) and peripheral organs (lung, kidney and heart). While the brain was the major site of infection, we also detected significant viral load in the colon and at lower levels in the duodenum, jejunum, ileum and their mLN, as well as the heart. Viral load in the colon was even higher in animals inoculated intracranially (i.c.) with WNV, excluding the possibility that infection was a result of systemic infection or ingestion (Figure 2A). We confirmed the presence of WNV by immunofluorescence in the colon, specifically in colonic neurons of the myenteric and submucosal plexuses, colocalizing with the neural marker NeuN (Figure 2B). We then assessed whether the presence of WNV was associated with colonic mucosal inflammation. Histologically, mice infected with WNV had significantly more mononuclear cells infiltrating the colon (Figure 2C), and this was associated with a significantly reduced colon length in infected mice (Figure 2D), as well as changes in the gut microbiota composition (Figure S5). Thus, CNS infection with WNV is accompanied by spread of virus in the gastrointestinal tract, particularly in colonic neurons, leading to local inflammation.

Dietary Fiber Does Not Affect Colonic Viral Load and Minimally Affects Colonic Inflammation

As dietary fiber is known to promote gut health, we then investigated whether HF affected viral load in the colon. Regardless of diet, mice fed on HF or ZF had similar colonic viral load (Figure 3A), showing no effect of dietary fiber. The presence of virus was associated with significantly increased mRNA expression for type 1 and type 2 IFNs, IL-6, tumor necrosis factor (TNF) and IL-10 expression in the colon in both groups (Figures 3B-F). While levels of mRNA for these cytokines were similar between groups, mice fed on HF had significantly decreased levels for TNF, compared to mice fed on ZF, suggesting potential local immunomodulatory effects of HF in the colon (Figure 3E). The similar overall levels of message for cytokines (except for TNF) correlated with similar increased mononuclear cell infiltration by histological analysis between groups (data not shown). Infected HFfed mice also had immune phenotypic profiles in the mLN similar to infected ZF-fed mice (Figure S6), suggesting a similar response to infection in both groups.

The fermentation of dietary fiber affects both the colon and cecum length (3). Accordingly, the colons of mock-infected HF-fed mice were significantly longer than ZF-fed mice. However, in WNV infection by 7 dpi, colon length in HF-fed mice was significantly reduced and comparable in size to those of ZF-fed mice. Notably, the colon length in infected ZF-fed mice was similar to mock-infected ZF-fed mice (**Figure 3G**).

Together, these data show that WNV infection of the CNS is accompanied by infection of the autonomic nervous plexuses in the colon, mucosal mononuclear cellular infiltration, local elevation of immune cytokines and reduced colonic size, consistent with inflammation, which, despite reduced TNF levels, was unaffected by the fiber content in HF feeding.

DISCUSSION

In the present report, we show that dietary intervention modulating dietary fiber had no benefit in WNV encephalitic disease, notwithstanding an evident shift in the composition of the gut microbiota. Mice fed on a diet enriched or deficient in dietary fiber showed similar degrees of encephalitis, as evident by their clinical scores and mortality rates, and except for neutrophils, immune cell recruitment into the brain and draining lymph nodes was similar in both groups. We used an intranasal or intracranial inoculation model of WNV infection to limit systemic infection, detecting high levels of WNV in the brain, as expected. However, significant virus signal was also detected in the colon, principally in neurons, accompanied by a local mucosal inflammatory infiltrate. Supporting this, mRNA for both pro-and antiinflammatory cytokines, as well as type 1 and 2 IFNs were increased locally and there was a marked reduction in colonic length, a feature of colonic inflammation. Consistent with HF treatment in other inflammatory diseases, TNF message was reduced in HF-fed mice, however, no other measured parameters were altered by high-fiber content in the diet.

Dietary fiber and SCFA have been shown to have immunomodulatory effects beneficial in lung infection (8) and in inflammatory CNS disease (7). Since detrimental changes in the gut microbiota induced by antibiotics were reported to aggravate flavivirus infection (22), we hypothesized that highfiber diet may ameliorate disease in WNV encephalitis. However, in our experiments, neither the type of fiber, nor the amount was beneficial in WNV infection. Using two different types of diet, one supplemented with guar gum, containing the equivalent of 10-fold the recommended amount of fiber (3), we found no benefit, either in clinical scores or increased survival. Thus, increasing the consumption of dietary fiber in itself is unlikely to be an effective treatment in WNV encephalitis, as the immunomodulatory effects of dietary fiber are evidently insufficient to counteract the damaging immunopathology associated with the anti-viral response. Nevertheless, high fiber may potentiate the effects of anti-inflammatory drugs, which to our knowledge has never been investigated.

The only change we observed in the brains of HF-fed mice with WNV encephalitis was decreased neutrophilic infiltration. A similar effect of HF and acetate was reported in a mouse model of gout in which HF-fed mice had reduced neutrophilic inflammation (34). Acetate increased neutrophil apoptosis, which decreased the inflammation and promoted resolution in the knee. The role of neutrophils in WNV is unclear and may either promote virus replication or contribute to disease resolution (35). However, in our study the potential impact of



FIGURE 2 | Spreading of WNV in the colon during WNV encephalitis triggers colonic inflammation. Mice were fed on normal chow diet and were intranasally (i.n.) or intracranially (i.c.) infected with LD_{100} WNV. (**A**) WNV viral load quantified for mock-infected animals (Mock) or infected animal at 7dpi by qPCR in brain, cLN, duodenum, jejunum, ileum, colon, mLN, spleen, thymus, lung, kidney, heart, n = 3-7 per organ), as well as brain and colon from mice inoculated intracranially with LD_{100} WNV, as a control. (**B**) Representative immunofluorescence staining of WNV non-structural protein 1 (WNV NS1, green), and FOX-3 neuronal nuclei (NeuN, red) in colon, counterstained with DAPI (blue) from 7 dpi LD_{100} WNV-infected mice fed on a normal diet. Scale bar represents 100µm. (**C**) H&E-stained colonic tissue sections from mock-infected (Mock) or 7 dpi LD_{100} WNV-infected (WNV) mice fed on a normal diet evaluated for colonic inflammation. Representative histological images are shown for each group in the left panel, and quantification of colonic inflammation scoring are shown in the right panel (n = 3-5 per group). Scale bar represents 100µm. (**D**) Colon length of mock-infected (Mock) or 7 dpi LD_{100} WNV-infected (WNV) mice fed on normal diet were assessed (n = 5 per group). Scale bar represents 1cm. Data are represented as mean ± SEM with *p < 0.05; **p < 0.01; ^{\$}p < 0.001 by t test or two-way ANOVA.





HF on neutrophil recruitment or apoptosis did not improve survival, suggesting a minor role of these cells, as supported by our previous studies (25). This may explain why dietary fiber may be beneficial in influenza infection (8) in which neutrophils contribute significantly to immunopathology, but not in WNV.

We used intranasal or intracranial infection to limit systemic infection. In both cases, WNV was also detectable in the colon, evidently localized to neurons of the myenteric and submucosal plexuses, as well as to a lesser extent in several other organs. The gut-brain connection has been reported in other infection models, with spread of reovirus from the intestine to the brain *via* the vagus nerve, for example (36). WNV may reach colonic neurons from the CNS *via* efferent branches of the vagus nerve. This would explain the presence of the virus in the heart, as well as other viscera supplied by the extensive parasympathetic network originating from this important cranial nerve, while the well-described interconnectivity between enteric and mucosal plexuses, would explain the presence of virus at both levels (37). The presence of WNV in the colon correlated with local mucosal inflammation characterized by increased levels of IFN- α and IFN- γ , as well as IL-6 and TNF, although the latter was reduced in HF-fed mice. While reduced TNF expression is

consistent with the immunomodulatory effects of HF reported in colitis, it is unclear why levels of IL-6 and IL-10 are not similarly affected. The presence of WNV in the gastrointestinal tract has been reported to impair gut motility (33) in a systemic infection model. It is thus of interest that direct brain infection can also be relayed to the colon, where it presumably contributes to this dysmotility by interfering with vagal stimulation, which in itself may interfere with the beneficial effect of HF feeding seen in non-infectious models of colitis.

Thus, despite its potent immunomodulation and palliative success in other inflammatory diseases, the use of high-fiber feeding is not an effective treatment in WNV infection.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The animal study was reviewed and approved by The University of Sydney Animal Ethics Committee.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

DN and JT performed most of the experiments and analysis and wrote the manuscript. PN and GP did the flow cytometry experiments related to brains and lymph nodes and contributed to manuscript writing. AS did the immunofluorescence staining

REFERENCES

- Park Y, Subar AF, Hollenbeck A, Schatzkin A. Dietary Fiber Intake and Mortality in the NIH-AARP Diet and Health Study. *Arch Intern Med* (2011) 171:1061–8. doi: 10.1001/archinternmed.2011.18
- Tan J, McKenzie C, Potamitis M, Thorburn AN, Mackay CR, Macia L. The Role of Short-Chain Fatty Acids in Health and Disease. *Adv Immunol* (2014) 121:91–119. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-800100-4.00003-9
- Macia L, Tan J, Vieira AT, Leach K, Stanley D, Luong S, et al. Metabolite-Sensing Receptors GPR43 and GPR109A Facilitate Dietary Fibre-Induced Gut Homeostasis Through Regulation of the Inflammasome. *Nat Commun* (2015) 6:6734. doi: 10.1038/ncomms7734
- Tan J, McKenzie C, Vuillermin PJ, Goverse G, Vinuesa CG, Mebius RE, et al. Dietary Fiber and Bacterial SCFA Enhance Oral Tolerance and Protect Against Food Allergy Through Diverse Cellular Pathways. *Cell Rep* (2016) 15:2809–24. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2016.05.047
- Thorburn AN, McKenzie CI, Shen S, Stanley D, Macia L, Mason LJ, et al. Evidence That Asthma Is a Developmental Origin Disease Influenced by Maternal Diet and Bacterial Metabolites. *Nat Commun* (2015) 6:7320. doi: 10.1038/ncomms8320
- Marino E, Richards JL, McLeod KH, Stanley D, Yap YA, Knight J, et al. Gut Microbial Metabolites Limit the Frequency of Autoimmune T Cells and Protect Against Type 1 Diabetes. *Nat Immunol* (2017) 18:552–62. doi: 10.1038/ni.3713
- 7. Duscha A, Gisevius B, Hirschberg S, Yissachar N, Stangl GI, Eilers E, et al. Propionic Acid Shapes the Multiple Sclerosis Disease Course by an

experiments and contributed to immune analysis and manuscript writing. DS helped with the 16S sequencing and analysis. NK and LM conceived, designed, and supervised the study, participated in the experiments and wrote the manuscript. All authors reviewed the manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This project was funded by the Australian Research Council grant LPP160100627. DN is a recipient of the Australian Government Research Training Program Scholarship (International). AGS is a recipient of the Australian Government Research Training Program Scholarship and The University of Sydney Postgraduate Merit Award. LM is an a'Beckett fellow.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We acknowledge the Sydney Cytometry Core Research facility for providing access to flow cytometer analyzers, the Laboratory Animal Services at The University of Sydney for animal housing and husbandry and The University of Sydney's Histopathology for histology processing.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fimmu.2022.784486/full#supplementary-material

Immunomodulatory Mechanism. *Cell* (2020) 180:1067-80.e16. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2020.02.035

- Trompette A, Gollwitzer ES, Pattaroni C, Lopez-Mejia IC, Riva E, Pernot J, et al. Dietary Fiber Confers Protection Against Flu by Shaping Ly6c(-) Patrolling Monocyte Hematopoiesis and CD8(+) T Cell Metabolism. *Immunity* (2018) 48:992–1005.e8. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2018.04.022
- Desai MS, Seekatz AM, Koropatkin NM, Kamada N, Hickey CA, Wolter M, et al. A Dietary Fiber-Deprived Gut Microbiota Degrades the Colonic Mucus Barrier and Enhances Pathogen Susceptibility. *Cell* (2016) 167:1339–53.e21. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2016.10.043
- Smith PM, Howitt MR, Panikov N, Michaud M, Gallini CA, Bohlooly YM, et al. The Microbial Metabolites, Short-Chain Fatty Acids, Regulate Colonic Treg Cell Homeostasis. *Science* (2013) 341:569–73. doi: 10.1126/science.1241165
- Daien CI, Tan J, Audo R, Mielle J, Quek LE, Krycer JR, et al. Gut-Derived Acetate Promotes B10 Cells With Antiinflammatory Effects. *JCI Insight* (2021) 6:e144156. doi: 10.1172/jci.insight.144156
- Park J, Kim M, Kang SG, Jannasch AH, Cooper B, Patterson J, et al. Short-Chain Fatty Acids Induce Both Effector and Regulatory T Cells by Suppression of Histone Deacetylases and Regulation of the mTOR-S6K Pathway. *Mucosal Immunol* (2015) 8:80–93. doi: 10.1038/mi.2014.44
- Balmer ML, Ma EH, Bantug GR, Grahlert J, Pfister S, Glatter T, et al. Memory CD8(+) T Cells Require Increased Concentrations of Acetate Induced by Stress for Optimal Function. *Immunity* (2016) 44:1312–24. doi: 10.1016/ j.immuni.2016.03.016
- Bachem A, Makhlouf C, Binger KJ, de Souza DP, Tull D, Hochheiser K, et al. Microbiota-Derived Short-Chain Fatty Acids Promote the Memory Potential

of Antigen-Activated CD8(+) T Cells. *Immunity* (2019) 51:285–97.e5. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2019.06.002

- Kim M, Qie Y, Park J, Kim CH. Gut Microbial Metabolites Fuel Host Antibody Responses. *Cell Host Microbe* (2016) 20:202–14. doi: 10.1016/ j.chom.2016.07.001
- Maslowski KM, Vieira AT, Ng A, Kranich J, Sierro F, Yu D, et al. Regulation of Inflammatory Responses by Gut Microbiota and Chemoattractant Receptor GPR43. *Nature* (2009) 461:1282–6. doi: 10.1038/nature08530
- Vinolo MA, Hatanaka E, Lambertucci RH, Newsholme P, Curi R. Effects of Short Chain Fatty Acids on Effector Mechanisms of Neutrophils. *Cell Biochem Funct* (2009) 27:48–55. doi: 10.1002/cbf.1533
- Yang W, Yu T, Huang X, Bilotta AJ, Xu L, Lu Y, et al. Intestinal Microbiota-Derived Short-Chain Fatty Acids Regulation of Immune Cell IL-22 Production and Gut Immunity. *Nat Commun* (2020) 11:4457. doi: 10.1038/ s41467-020-18262-6
- Tan J, Ni D, Ribeiro RV, Pinget GV, Macia L. How Changes in the Nutritional Landscape Shape Gut Immunometabolism. *Nutrients* (2021) 13:823. doi: 10.3390/nu13030823
- Holota Y, Dovbynchuk T, Kaji I, Vareniuk I, Dzyubenko N, Chervinska T, et al. The Long-Term Consequences of Antibiotic Therapy: Role of Colonic Short-Chain Fatty Acids (SCFA) System and Intestinal Barrier Integrity. *PloS One* (2019) 14:e0220642. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0220642
- Abt MC, Osborne LC, Monticelli LA, Doering TA, Alenghat T, Sonnenberg GF, et al. Commensal Bacteria Calibrate the Activation Threshold of Innate Antiviral Immunity. *Immunity* (2012) 37:158–70. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2012.04.011
- Thackray LB, Handley SA, Gorman MJ, Poddar S, Bagadia P, Briseno CG, et al. Oral Antibiotic Treatment of Mice Exacerbates the Disease Severity of Multiple Flavivirus Infections. *Cell Rep* (2018) 22:3440–53.e6. doi: 10.1016/ j.celrep.2018.03.001
- Sampson BA, Ambrosi C, Charlot A, Reiber K, Veress JF, Armbrustmacher V. The Pathology of Human West Nile Virus Infection. *Hum Pathol* (2000) 31:527–31. doi: 10.1053/hp.2000.8047
- Getts DR, Matsumoto I, Muller M, Getts MT, Radford J, Shrestha B, et al. Role of IFN-Gamma in an Experimental Murine Model of West Nile Virus-Induced Seizures. J Neurochem (2007) 103:1019–30. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2007.04798.x
- Getts DR, Terry RL, Getts MT, Muller M, Rana S, Deffrasnes C, et al. Targeted Blockade in Lethal West Nile Virus Encephalitis Indicates a Crucial Role for Very Late Antigen (VLA)-4-Dependent Recruitment of Nitric Oxide-Producing Macrophages. J Neuroinflamm (2012) 9:246. doi: 10.1186/1742-2094-9-246
- 26. Getts DR, Terry RL, Getts MT, Muller M, Rana S, Shrestha B, et al. Ly6c+ "Inflammatory Monocytes" Are Microglial Precursors Recruited in a Pathogenic Manner in West Nile Virus Encephalitis. J Exp Med (2008) 205:2319–37. doi: 10.1084/jem.20080421
- Niewold P, Ashhurst TM, Smith AL, King NJC. Evaluating Spectral Cytometry for Immune Profiling in Viral Disease. *Cytometry A* (2020) 97:1165–79. doi: 10.1002/cyto.a.24211
- Iwami K, Momota H, Natsume A, Kinjo S, Nagatani T, Wakabayashi T. A Novel Method of Intracranial Injection via the Postglenoid Foramen for Brain Tumor Mouse Models. J Neurosurg (2012) 116:630–5. doi: 10.3171/ 2011.10.JNS11852

- Tan J, Ni D, Wali JA, Cox DA, Pinget GV, Taitz J, et al. Dietary Carbohydrate, Particularly Glucose, Drives B Cell Lymphopoiesis and Function. *iScience* (2021) 24:102835. doi: 10.1016/j.isci.2021.102835
- Erben U, Loddenkemper C, Doerfel K, Spieckermann S, Haller D, Heimesaat MM, et al. A Guide to Histomorphological Evaluation of Intestinal Inflammation in Mouse Models. *Int J Clin Exp Pathol* (2014) 7:4557–76.
- Spiteri AG, Terry RL, Wishart CL, Ashhurst TM, Campbell IL, Hofer MJ, et al. High-Parameter Cytometry Unmasks Microglial Cell Spatio-Temporal Response Kinetics in Severe Neuroinflammatory Disease. J Neuroinflamm (2021) 18:166. doi: 10.1186/s12974-021-02214-y
- 32. Fadrosh DW, Ma B, Gajer P, Sengamalay N, Ott S, Brotman RM, et al. An Improved Dual-Indexing Approach for Multiplexed 16S rRNA Gene Sequencing on the Illumina MiSeq Platform. *Microbiome* (2014) 2:6. doi: 10.1186/2049-2618-2-6
- White JP, Xiong S, Malvin NP, Khoury-Hanold W, Heuckeroth RO, Stappenbeck TS, et al. Intestinal Dysmotility Syndromes Following Systemic Infection by Flaviviruses. *Cell* (2018) 175:1198–12.e12. doi: 10.1016/ j.cell.2018.08.069
- 34. Vieira AT, Galvao I, Macia LM, Sernaglia EM, Vinolo MA, Garcia CC, et al. Dietary Fiber and the Short-Chain Fatty Acid Acetate Promote Resolution of Neutrophilic Inflammation in a Model of Gout in Mice. *J Leukoc Biol* (2017) 101:275–84. doi: 10.1189/jlb.3A1015-453RRR
- Bai F, Kong KF, Dai J, Qian F, Zhang L, Brown CR, et al. A Paradoxical Role for Neutrophils in the Pathogenesis of West Nile Virus. J Infect Dis (2010) 202:1804–12. doi: 10.1086/657416
- Morrison LA, Sidman RL, Fields BN. Direct Spread of Reovirus From the Intestinal Lumen to the Central Nervous System Through Vagal Autonomic Nerve Fibers. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (1991) 88:3852–6. doi: 10.1073/ pnas.88.9.3852
- Godinho-Silva C, Cardoso F, Veiga-Fernandes H. Neuro-Immune Cell Units: A New Paradigm in Physiology. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2019) 37:19–46. doi: 10.1146/annurev-immunol-042718-041812

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Ni, Tan, Niewold, Spiteri, Pinget, Stanley, King and Macia. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Ingestion, Immunity, and Infection: Nutrition and Viral Respiratory Tract Infections

Coen Govers¹, Philip C. Calder^{2,3}, Huub F. J. Savelkoul¹, Ruud Albers⁴ and R. J. Joost van Neerven^{1,5*}

 ¹ Cell Biology and Immunology, Wageningen University and Research, Wageningen, Netherlands, ² School of Human Development and Health, Faculty of Medicine, University of Southampton, Southampton, United Kingdom,
³ National Institute for Health Research (NIHR) Southampton Biomedical Research Centre, University Hospital Southampton National Health Service (NHS) Foundation Trust and University of Southampton, Southampton, United Kingdom, ⁴ Nutrileads BV, Wageningen, Netherlands, ⁵ Research & Development, FrieslandCampina, Amersfoort, Netherlands

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Xiuyang Li, Zhejiang University, China

Reviewed by:

Manfred Eggersdorfer, University Medical Center Groningen, Netherlands Linda Saif, The Ohio State University, United States

*Correspondence:

R. J. Joost van Neerven joost.vanneerven@wur.nl

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Nutritional Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 22 December 2021 Accepted: 02 February 2022 Published: 28 February 2022

Citation:

Govers C, Calder PC, Savelkoul HFJ, Albers R and van Neerven RJJ (2022) Ingestion, Immunity, and Infection: Nutrition and Viral Respiratory Tract Infections. Front. Immunol. 13:841532. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.841532 Respiratory infections place a heavy burden on the health care system, particularly in the winter months. Individuals with a vulnerable immune system, such as very young children and the elderly, and those with an immune deficiency, are at increased risk of contracting a respiratory infection. Most respiratory infections are relatively mild and affect the upper respiratory tract only, but other infections can be more serious. These can lead to pneumonia and be life-threatening in vulnerable groups. Rather than focus entirely on treating the symptoms of infectious disease, optimizing immune responsiveness to the pathogens causing these infections may help steer towards a more favorable outcome. Nutrition may have a role in such prevention through different immune supporting mechanisms. Nutrition contributes to the normal functioning of the immune system, with various nutrients acting as energy sources and building blocks during the immune response. Many micronutrients (vitamins and minerals) act as regulators of molecular responses of immune cells to infection. It is well described that chronic undernutrition as well as specific micronutrient deficiencies impair many aspects of the immune response and make individuals more susceptible to infectious diseases, especially in the respiratory and gastrointestinal tracts. In addition, other dietary components such as proteins, pre-, pro- and synbiotics, and also animal- and plant-derived bioactive components can further support the immune system. Both the innate and adaptive defense systems contribute to active antiviral respiratory tract immunity. The initial response to viral airway infections is through recognition by the innate immune system of viral components leading to activation of adaptive immune cells in the form of cytotoxic T cells, the production of neutralizing antibodies and the induction of memory T and B cell responses. The aim of this review is to describe the effects of a range different dietary components on antiinfective innate as well as adaptive immune responses and to propose mechanisms by which they may interact with the immune system in the respiratory tract.

Keywords: infection, immunity, nutrition, infant, elderly, respiratory virus

INTRODUCTION

Due to the increasing population density and the worldwide trend of urbanization, people are living closer together, thus providing a favorable environment for transmission of respiratory viruses and other infective organisms. Contacts with animals such as chickens and pigs, but also with wild animals, increase the risk of pandemic zoonotic disease outbreaks. Examples include the 2009 swine influenza pandemic and the current severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) pandemic. COVID-19, caused by SARS-CoV-2, is a reminder of the impact that respiratory viral infections can have on human health and wider society.

Respiratory infections are common in the elderly and in very young children and place a heavy burden on the health care system, especially in the winter months. In addition to the direct impact of respiratory infections, there are causal links between respiratory infections and the development and worsening of chronic respiratory diseases such as asthma in children (1–3), long COVID in children and adults (4–6), COVID-19 induced pulmonary fibrosis in adults and the elderly (7), and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) in the elderly (8).

It is therefore highly relevant from a societal perspective, in addition to developing effective vaccines and new antiviral treatments, to understand more about possible preventive, lifestyle-related approaches, including those related to nutrition. Therefore, it is important to understand the possible role that nutrition can play in reducing the occurrence and in dampening the severity of these infections. This role has been largely neglected to date, even though there are indications that nutrition in general, and specific nutrients and other food components in particular, may improve resistance against viral infections. In this review we will describe which population subgroups are susceptible to respiratory infections, which immunological mechanisms contribute to antiviral immunity, how nutritional components can modulate antiviral immune responses and infections, and finally we will propose how these components that are ingested through the gastrointestinal tract can have effects on immunity in the respiratory tract.

IMMUNE VULNERABILITY: THE YOUNG AND OLD

Both young children (0-4 years) and the elderly (> 65 years) are more susceptible to respiratory and gastrointestinal infections than older children and young and middle aged adults (9, 10) as their immune system is less effective (11). The underlying reasons for this differ between young children and the elderly. In young children, lower immune responsiveness results from a less matured adaptive immune system, especially in the first 2-3 years of life, which cannot always respond well to external stimuli. Moreover, the type of adaptive immune response in early life is more focused on the prevention of inflammation, as a result of which Th1 immunity and pro-inflammatory responses are not yet well developed [(11, 12) and **Figure 1**]. The innate immune system, however, is already developed in young children. Pan-pathogen receptors such as toll-like receptors (TLRs) and other pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) are present soon after birth, enabling recognition and responses by innate immune cells in the form of antiviral cytokine production after infection (11, 12). Protection of infants against infection is further provided by transplacental transport of immunoglobulins during pregnancy, and by breastfeeding after birth. In addition to immunoglobulins, breastmilk contains a wide range of immune-related components including micronutrients, oligosaccharides, antimicrobial proteins, and immunoregulatory cytokines that support immune maturation and regulation (13–15), as well as the development of the microbiota in early life [(16, 17) and **Figure 1**].

The reduced immune responsiveness/efficacy in the elderly, termed immune senescence, is characterized in particular by a less flexible adaptive immune response [(18-22) and Figure 1]. One contributor to immune senescence is likely to be the decreased output of immune cells from bone marrow, the site of origin of all immune cells, with increasing age. Furthermore, involution of the thymus with age decreases output of naive T cells, resulting in reduced capacity to respond to new antigens. In addition to altered numbers of immune cells in the circulation, their function is often impaired in older people. For example, neutrophils show impaired phagocytosis, respiratory burst and bacterial killing; natural killer (NK) cells have impaired cytotoxicity towards virally-infected and tumor cells; dendritic cells (DCs) have impaired responsiveness to immune signals. T cells have reduced ability to proliferate and to produce important cytokines like interleukin (IL)-2 and interferon (IFN)-y; Cytotoxic T cell activity is reduced and antibody production by B cells is altered. Hence, older people can show a broad range of immune impairments, making them more susceptible to infectious diseases. This includes respiratory illnesses caused by viruses. Immune senescence also impairs responses to vaccination, including to the seasonal influenza vaccine (23, 24).

The reduced adaptive immune response to vaccination and to viral infection in the elderly may resemble the reduced adaptive immune response in young children, but it has a different cause. In infants and toddlers up to 2-3 years of age, T-cell responses and the induction of specific antibodies are reduced because of immaturity of the immune system; in elderly, there is a bias towards generation of memory T cells, and the ability to mount naive T cell responses to new antigens, as well as vaccines, is reduced.

Whereas even at a few weeks of age, infant already have sufficient TLR expression and responsiveness to TLR ligands like single stranded RNA (11) which induce IFN- α , the elderly have a much decreased IFN- α response to influenza viruses (25). This has been shown in particular for TLR7 and TLR8, the receptors that are important in protecting against single stranded RNA viruses, to which most respiratory viruses belong. For example, in older women, the plasmacytoid dendritic cell (pDC) response to TLR7 stimulation with R848 is notably decreased (26). In this context it is interesting to note that in COVID-19 patients with a severe clinical picture, two different TLR7 variants were found to be associated with reduced antiviral function (27).



The immune vulnerability in the very young and the elderly thus illustrates the need for supporting antiviral immune function, for example by nutritional intervention. But let's first discuss the mechanisms of antiviral immunity.

MECHANISMS OF ANTIVIRAL IMMUNITY

The human immune system comprises an innate and adaptive component. The innate, or inborn, component is rapid (responds minutes to hours after infection), reacts to a large variety of pathogens and is important in the primary protection against infection, but is also limited in effectiveness. The adaptive immune system on the other hand is slow to respond (days to weeks), but highly specific and effective. In fact, the adaptive system is activated by its innate counterpart *via* the antigen presenting capacity of monocytes, macrophages and DCs.

Both the innate and adaptive defense systems contribute to active antiviral immunity. The initial response against viral airway infections is through sensing of viral replication in infected host cells by cells of the innate immune system via PRRs such as TLR7/8 and RIG-I. PRRs recognize repetitive evolutionarily conserved structures on potential pathogens, such as bacterial cell wall components (lipopolysaccharides, peptidoglycans) and sugars, and also intracellular components of pathogens such as DNA and RNA. The best studied PRRs are the TLRs, of which TLR7 and TLR8 are particularly important against single stranded RNA viruses, such as influenza virus, respiratory syncytial virus (RSV), rhinovirus and SARS-CoV-2. They recognize single stranded RNA that is not found in endosomes under normal metabolic activities of human cells. The recognition of pathogenic structures such as single stranded viral RNA by TLR7 and TLR8 results in induction of anti-viral type I and type III interferons that have a direct inhibitory effect on viral replication. In addition, these interferons (α , β and λ) cause nearby cells to heighten their anti-viral defenses, inducing an antiviral state. The innate defense system includes monocytes, myeloid and plasmacytoid DCs (mDCs and pDCs), macrophages, NK and natural killer T (NKT) cells, and neutrophils, eosinophils, and basophils. Especially the pDCs are high producers of type I interferons that play a key role in antiviral immunity (28–30) to shape the local immunological environment in order to eliminate viruses.

In addition to a first broad response and activation of the adaptive immune system, specific components of the innate immune system can also directly target respiratory pathogens. For example, NKT cells play a direct role in antiviral immunity (31–33). They have receptors that can recognize lipid when presented on major histocompatibility complex (MHC)-like molecules such as CD1c on innate immune cells. In addition, iNKT cells can inhibit the influenza A-induced immunosuppressive activity of myeloid suppressor cells (34) and iNKT activation can shorten influenza infection (35). The finding that milk contains lipids known as ligands for NKT cells (36) may indicate that the milk lipid fraction also plays a role in antiviral immunity, as well as in intestinal homeostasis as NKT cells also recognize lipids from the intestinal microbiota (37, 38). Plant lipids can also activate NKT cells (39).

Respiratory and gastrointestinal epithelial cells - which together with mucus form a first physical barrier against infection - can also contribute to antiviral immunity. Epithelial cells express TLRs and other PRRs such as RIG I and recognize viral components. In response, both intestinal epithelial and respiratory epithelial cells can produce antiviral IFNs (40–42).

The adaptive defense system consists of the B lymphocytes, which can produce antibodies against viruses, and both the CD4+ and CD8+ T lymphocytes, which can recognize protein fragments of the virus presented by MHC molecules on innate immune cells. This adaptive immune response is crucial in protecting against reinfection with the same pathogen through its long-lasting immunological memory. However, the adaptive immune response starts slowly and it takes a few days to weeks after infection before antibodies become detectable. This results from the process in which innate immune cells such as macrophages or DCs move from the site of infection to nearby specialized immunological compartments such as lymph nodes or the spleen. Monocytes, macrophages and DCs collect pathogenic peptide fragments and present those on MHC molecules - or human leukocyte antigens (HLA) in humans - to T cells that specifically recognize the MHC-peptide complex, resulting in T cell activation and instruction of antigen-specific B cells. After activation, B cells and T cells mature and proliferate (clonal expansion) before they can either start producing antibodies or migrate to the site of infection to kill infected host cells, respectively. Maintenance of virus-specific T and B cells provides a memory giving protection against reinfection. This is the basic principle underlying pathogen-specific protection by adaptive memory induced by vaccination.

Passive immunity against virus infections can be provided by antiviral antibodies already circulating in the blood that can neutralize the virus, but there are also small molecules such as complex sugars (oligosaccharides) and oligosaccharide-containing sphingolipids that can also exert such a neutralization role (43–46).

Another way the innate immune system confers protection against infections has been revealed through vaccination with BCG (tuberculosis vaccine). Surprisingly, BCG vaccination was found to also result in better protection against other pathogens (47, 48). Although this can be partly explained by cross-reacting antibodies which can bind to more than one pathogen, it has recently been shown that the innate immune system also has a certain degree of memory. This so-called "innate immune memory" or "trained immunity" appears to result from epigenetic modifications in the DNA conferring innate immune system cells with the ability to respond more strongly to stimulation by pathogens via TLRs and exhibiting some degree of cross-protection (49-52). It has recently been postulated that "trained immunity" may also protect against viral respiratory infections such as COVID-19 (53), and this concept is currently being investigated in multiple studies (54).

NUTRITION AND THE IMMUNE SYSTEM

Foods and beverages provide macro-and micronutrients, as well as other bioactive components, that contribute to the normal functioning of the immune system, including supporting barrier function. The impact of several food components such as specific vitamins and minerals, and also proteins, flavonoids, and nondigestible polysaccharides, as well as probiotics and short-chain fatty acids, on the immune system has recently been comprehensively reviewed (55, 56). These effects are relevant to anti-viral immunity (57).

Food components act in a variety of ways to influence immune responsiveness against acute upper respiratory tract infections by viruses:

- Macronutrients act as fuels for energy generation by immune cells;
- Macronutrients provide substrate ("building blocks") for the biosynthesis that is involved in the immune response (e.g. amino acids for immunoglobulins, cytokines, new receptors, acute phase proteins);

- Many micronutrients are regulators of molecular and cellular aspects of the immune response (e.g. iron, zinc, vitamin A, vitamin D);
- Some nutrients are substrates for the synthesis of chemicals involved in the immune response (e.g. arginine and nitric oxide; arachidonic acid and eicosanoids);
- Some micronutrients have specific anti-infection roles (e.g. zinc, vitamin D);
- Some proteins play a direct role in pathogen clearance and immune function (e.g. breast milk proteins like IgG, lactoferrin, and lysozyme);
- Many nutrients and bioactives are involved in protection of the host from the oxidative and inflammatory stress imposed by the immune response (e.g. vitamin C, vitamin E, cysteine, zinc, copper, selenium, flavonoids);
- Many food components contribute to creating a diverse microbiota that supports the immune response (e.g. plant-derived fibers and non-digestible polysaccharides, prebiotic oligosaccharides and human milk oligosaccharides);
- Probiotic bacteria that produce metabolites like short chain fatty acids (SCFAs) and some vitamins, support barrier function and contribute to immune support;
- Some food components act as any hydrocarbon receptor ligands, acting to strengthen barrier function (e.g. quercetin).

These considerations suggest multiple sites of interaction of food components with the immune system. Firstly, absorbed food components can act systemically to target the different components of the immune system (e.g. in bone marrow, the thymus, the bloodstream, secondary lymphoid organs, and other organs). Secondly, multiple food components can act to influence the immune system without being absorbed systemically. For example, they could have local actions on epithelial barrier function or on the gut-associated lymphoid system, they could modulate the gut microbiota composition influencing gut microbiota-immune system cross-talk, they could be fermented by the microbiota resulting in metabolites (e.g. short chain fatty acids (SCFAs)) which can act locally on epithelial and immune cells or be absorbed and act systemically, or they could train or prime immune cells involved in surveillance of the luminal contents of the gastrointestinal tract. Although these latter actions are primarily focused on the gastrointestinal tract, because of recirculation of cells from the gut wall to the respiratory tract, effects initiated at the gut level can be enacted at the level of the airways.

MICRONUTRIENTS: SUPPORT OF NORMAL IMMUNE FUNCTION AND RELEVANCE FOR RESPIRATORY INFECTION

Multiple micronutrients (vitamins and minerals) play several roles in supporting the immune system (**Table 1**), as comprehensively reviewed elsewhere (56, 59–61). People with

low intakes or status of these micronutrients show immune impairments and increased susceptibility to infectious disease, especially respiratory and gastrointestinal (56, 60). Amongst the micronutrients, the roles of vitamins A, C and D and the minerals zinc, copper and iron are well explored, but B vitamins, vitamin E, vitamin K, selenium, magnesium and others all have roles.

Vitamin A and its metabolites (e.g. retinoic acid) are important for normal differentiation of epithelial tissue and for immune cell maturation and function (62-69). Vitamin A is key to an effective barrier function and it regulates many aspects of innate immunity including neutrophil maturation and function and NK cell activity, thus contributing to defense against viruses including respiratory viruses (Figure 2). With regard to acquired immunity, vitamin A controls DC and CD4+ T lymphocyte maturation and promotes Th1 type responses that are involved in antibacterial and anti-viral defenses. The vitamin A metabolite retinoic acid promotes homing of T lymphocytes to the gutassociated lymphoid tissue by upregulating surface homing molecules. In this context it is interesting to note that some gut-associated immune cells are able to synthesise retinoic acid. Retinoic acid is required for CD8+ T lymphocyte survival and proliferation and the normal functioning of B lymphocytes including antibody generation, including IgA. Thus vitamin A deficiency is associated with increased susceptibility to many infections, especially in children, including respiratory infections, diarrhea and severe measles (70, 71). Vitamin A supplementation can improve symptoms in patients with acute pneumonia (69). A meta-analysis of 15 randomized controlled trials in children with pneumonia identified that vitamin A decreased pneumonia morbidity, increased the clinical response rate, shortened clearance time of signs and shortened length of hospital stay, although it did not affect mortality (72).

Vitamin C is required for collagen biosynthesis and is vital for maintaining epithelial integrity (73, 74) (Figure 2). It also has roles in several aspects of immunity, including supporting leucocyte migration to sites of infection, phagocytosis and bacterial killing, scavenging reactive oxygen species (ROS), NK cell activity, T lymphocyte function and IFN-y production (especially by CD8+ cytotoxic T lymphocytes) and antibody production (73, 74) (Figure 2). People that are deficient in vitamin C are susceptible to severe viral respiratory infections such as pneumonia and acute respiratory disease syndrome (ARDS) (73, 74). Trials of vitamin C supplementation report reduced risk of pneumonia, with some trials reporting decreased severity and mortality (75). A meta-analysis of trials of vitamin C and common cold infections found that it decreased the incidence in those individuals under physical stress and decreased the duration and severity (76).

Vitamin D receptors have been identified in most immune cells and, besides the occurrence of genetic polymorphisms in the vitamin D receptor gene, vitamin D has pleiotropic actions within the immune system supporting the activity of several cell types (77, 78). Furthermore, some immune cells (DCs, macrophages) can produce the active form of vitamin D suggesting it is important to immunity. Vitamin D enhances epithelial integrity and induces synthesis of antimicrobial peptides (e.g., cathelicidin) in epithelial cells and macrophages (79, 80) (Figure 2). Vitamin D promotes homing of immune cells to the respiratory tract (81-84). On a functional level vitamin D promotes differentiation of monocytes to macrophages and increases phagocytosis, superoxide production and bacterial killing by innate immune cells. It also promotes antigen processing by DCs although antigen presentation may be impaired. Thus, vitamin D has many actions which would support immunity against respiratory infections. Nevertheless, the effects of vitamin D on the cellular components of immunity are rather complex and paradoxical in nature as reviewed recently (85). Berry et al. described an inverse linear relationship between vitamin D levels and respiratory tract infections in a cross-sectional study of 6,789 British adults (86). In agreement with this, data from the US Third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey which included 18,883 adults showed an independent inverse association between serum 25(OH)-vitamin D and recent upper respiratory tract infection (87). A meta-analysis of such observational studies identified that serum vitamin D is inversely associated with risk and severity of acute respiratory tract infections (88). There have been a large number of randomized controlled trials investigating the effect of vitamin D to reduce incidence or severity of respiratory tract infections and these have been subject to meta-analysis. A meta-analysis of 25 RCTs involving over 11,000 adults and children identified that vitamin D decreased the risk of acute respiratory tract infections, with greater effects being observed in those with low starting status (89).

Zinc supports the activity of many cells of the immune system, helps to control oxidative stress and inflammation and has specific anti-viral actions including inhibiting the replication of RNA viruses (90-92). Zinc-binding metallothioneins seem to play an important role in antiviral defense (93). Zinc is important in early immune cell development in the bone marrow and is important in maintaining T and B lymphocyte numbers. Zinc also supports the release of neutrophil extracellular traps that capture microbes. Zinc promotes CD4+ T lymphocyte numbers and function (e.g., IL-2 and IFN- γ production) and supports the proliferation of CD8+ cytotoxic T lymphocytes, key cells in antiviral defense (Figure 2). Zinc can disrupt the replication and infectivity of some respiratory viruses and prevents ARDS and lung damage in COVID-19 (94). Zinc supplementation has been reported to improve some markers of immunity especially in older people or those with low zinc intake (95). Recent systematic reviews and meta-analyses of trials with zinc report shorter duration of common cold in adults, reduced incidence and prevalence of pneumonia in children and reduced mortality when given to adults with severe pneumonia (96–98).

Iron is another micronutrient that is required by the immune system for proper functioning. Iron is important to maintain thymus function and the output of naive T lymphocytes and also to support neutrophil respiratory burst and bacterial killing, NK cell activity, T lymphocyte proliferation and production of T helper 1 cytokines (99–101) (**Figure 2**). These observations would suggest a clear case for iron deficiency increasing susceptibility to infection, which it does (102). However, many

TABLE 1 Taken from (58). Summary of the effects of various micronutrients on different aspects of immunity.	
--	--

Micro nutrient	Role in barrier function	Role in cellular aspects of innate immunity	Role in T-cell mediated immunity	Role in B-cell mediated immunity
Vitamin A	Promotes differentiation of epithelial tissue; Promotes gut homing of B- and T- cells; Promotes intestinal immunoglobulin A+ cells; Promotes epithelial integrity	Regulates number and function of NK cells; Supports phagocytic and oxidative burst activity of macrophages	Regulates development and differentiation of Th1 and Th2 cells; Promotes conversion of naive T-cells to regulatory T-cells; Regulates IL-2, IFN-g and TNF production	Supports function of B- cells; Required for immunoglobulin A production
Vitamin B6	Promotes gut homing of T-cells	Supports NK cell activity	Promotes T-cell differentiation, proliferation and function, especially Th1-cells; Regulates (promotes) IL-2 production	Supports antibody production
Vitamin B9 (Folate)	Survival factor for regulator/T-cells in the small intestine	Supports NK cell activity	Promotes proliferation of T-cells and the Th1-cell response	Supports antibody production
Vitamin B12	Important co-factor for gut microbiota	Supports NK cell activity	Promotes T-cell differentiation,, proliferation and function., especially cytotoxic T-cells; Controls ratio of T-helper to cytotoxic T-cells	Required for antibody production
Vitamin C	Promotes collagen synthesis; Promotes kerathocyte differentiation; Protects against oxidative damage; Promotes wound healing; Promotes complement	Supports function of neutrophils, monocytes and macrophages including phagocytosis; Supports NK cell activity	Promotes production, differentiation and proliferation of T- cells especially cytotoxic T-cells; Regulates IFN-g production	Promotes antibody production
Vitamin D	Promotes production of antimicrobial proteins (cathelicidin, b-defensin); Promotes gut tight junctions (<i>via</i> E- cadherin, connexion 43); Promotes homing of T cells to the skin	Promotes differentiation of monocytes to macrophages; Promotes macrophage phagocytosis and oxidative burst	Promotes antigen processing but can inhibit antigen presentation; Can inhibit T-cell proliferation, Th1-cell function and cytotoxic T-cell function; Promotes the development of regulatory T-cells; Inhibits differentiation and maturation of dendritic cells; Regulates IFN-g production	Can decrease antibody production
Vitamin E	Protects against oxidative damage	Supports NK cell activity	Promotes interaction between dendritic cells and T-cells; Promotes T-cell proliferation and function, especially Th1- cells; Regulates (promotes) IL-2 production	Supports antibody production
Zinc	Maintains integrity of the skin and mucosal membranes; Promotes complement activity	Supports monocyte and macrophage phagocytosis; Supports NK cell activity	Promotes Th1-cell response; Promotes proliferation of cytotoxic T-cells; Promotes development of regulatory T-cells; Regulates (promotes) IL-2 and IFN-g production; Reduces development of Th9 and Th17 cells	Supports antibody production particularly immunoglobulin G
Copper		Promotes neutrophil, monocyte and macrophage phagocytosis; Supports NK cell activity	Regulates differentiation and proliferation of T-cells; Regulates (promotes) IL-2 production	
Iron	Essential for growth and differentiation of epithelial tissue	Promotes bacterial killing by neutrophils; Regulates balance of M1 and M2 macrophages; Supports NK cell activity	Regulates differentiation and proliferation of T-cells; Regulates IFN-g production	
Selenium		Supports NK cell activity	Regulates differentiation and proliferation of T-cells; Regulates (promotes) IFN-g production	Supports antibody production

IFN, interferon; IL, interleukin; NK, natural killer; Th, T-helper; TNF, tumor necrosis factor.

pathogens also have a high demand for iron and in an acute infection, host-driven iron removal inhibits the growth of pathogens (103–105). Chronic immune activation due to persistent infection, however, sequesters iron not only from infectious agents but also from erythroid progenitors, thereby causing anemia associated with chronic inflammation (106). Therefore, the relationship between iron availability, including deficiency, and susceptibility to infection remains complex (107– 109). Evidence suggests that infections caused by organisms that spend part of their life-cycle intracellularly may actually be enhanced by iron, and in such situations providing iron may be harmful. Perhaps because of this harm from iron, several host immune mechanisms have developed for withholding iron from a pathogen (104, 105, 110).

Selenium has important roles in supporting the immune system in general (111, 112) and in promoting anti-viral immunity in particular (113–115). Selenium supports the activity of many cells of the immune system and helps to control oxidative stress and inflammation. Cellular entry of viruses, including SARS-CoV-2, into lung cells causes cellular

87

oxidative stress resulting in the formation of free radicals (ROS) and subsequent disruption of the cellular membrane and lysis because of the budding process. Selenium could protect against such stress. Extensive research in mice has shown that selenium deficiency adversely affects several components of both innate and acquired immunity, including NK cell, T and B lymphocyte function and antibody production (**Figure 2**), increases susceptibility to viral infection, permits viruses (including coxsackievirus, polio virus and influenza viruses) to mutate, and allows normally weak viruses to become more virulent (116–118). A study in South Korea showed that selenium deficiency in peripheral blood was associated with a higher mortality in COVID-19 patients (119). Selenium supplementation improves some markers of immunity especially in older people or those with low selenium intake; for example a supplementation study

conducted in UK adults with marginal selenium status showed that selenium improved *ex vivo* anti-viral immune responses, promoted polio virus clearance and decreased polio virus mutation (120). It seems likely that selenium is important in reducing risk and severity of viral respiratory infections.

Taken together, it is evident that multiple micronutrients play several roles in the immune system. Individuals with a deficiency in either one of these vitamins or minerals show immune impairments and increased susceptibility to infection. These impairments can be reversed by repletion of the deficient micronutrient. Each micronutrient has its own biochemical actions that result in its effect on the immune system; although the immunologic effect (*e.g.* improved Th1 cell function) can be shared by many micronutrients, the mechanism underpinning that effect is, generally speaking, unique to each particular



FIGURE 2 | Exposure routes and potential concerted immunomodulatory effects of food components. The route of administration determines the sites of immunomodulation. As a result of nasal exposure (the route that respiratory pathogens follow) pathogens or intranasal vaccines lead to IgA production in upper and lower airways and the vaginal area, and oral exposure leads to IgA production in the upper airways, breast and digestive system. Clinical studies have demonstrated support of respiratory immunity by many food components, whereas preclinical, *ex vivo* and *in vitro* studies identified possible mechanisms. For instance, milk-derived HMOs, pre- and probiotics modify the microbiome and SCFA production; vitamins A, C and D improve epithelial barrier integrity; vitamin D induces anti-microbial protein (AMP) secretion and acetate anti-viral interferon secretion in epithelial cells; viral adhesion and infection is reduced by zinc, blgG, lactoferrin or HMOs; iron supports immune cell development and migration; blgG and NDPs induce innate immune training and as a results increased cytokine and chemokine production; zinc and vitamin C support Th1 activity and IFN-γ and IL-2 release; and selenium and vitamin C support antibody production. AMP, anti-microbial peptide; HMO, human milk oligosaccharides; IFN-γ, interferon gamma; IL-2, interleukin-2; SCFA, short chain fatty acid. This figure was created with BioRender.com.

micronutrient. In other words, the immune impairments that result from deficiencies in multiple micronutrients are unlikely to be reversed by repletion of only one of those micronutrients due to limited redundancy in function. In such a scenario a multiple micronutrient mixture is likely to be more effective in supporting (impaired) immune function than any single micronutrient.

MILK COMPONENTS, IMMUNE FUNCTION, AND RESPIRATORY INFECTION

Milk production has evolved in mammals to support growth and development in early life, as well as to provide protection against infections. Therefore, there are many components in breast milk that have direct anti-infective and immune modulatory actions or are important for supporting the immune system (121–131).

Breastfeeding

The first 1000 days of a child's life are important for maturing the immune system, partly under the influence of the development of the gut microbiota. Breast milk contains many bioactive components that support the development and can regulate the immune system, as well as components that can have direct antibacterial and antiviral effects. It is therefore not surprising that breast-fed children have fewer infections than bottle-fed children (125, 132, 133). This has been reported for gastrointestinal infections, but also relates to (viral) respiratory tract infections, pneumonia and mortality (134–136).

Bovine Milk and Its Components

Even though human breastmilk contains many immune supporting components (125, 130), studies on breastfeeding cannot show exactly which components confer resistance to respiratory infections. Cow's milk contains similar components, often in comparable concentrations (131), and apparently with comparable activity on the human immune system (61, 121, 123, 131). Epidemiological studies have seen an inverse association between the consumption of raw cow's milk and asthma and respiratory infections (137-140) and have shown that it is heatsensitive components of raw cow's milk, likely proteins or peptides, that play an important role (141, 142). In addition, it is known that, like human breast milk, raw cow's milk contains components that may have antiviral activity like IgG, lactoferrin and lactadherin (131, 143). These are not included in infant formulas in their active form due to structural alterations as a result of heating during processing. Thus, infants that are not breastfed or switch to formula at an early age are at increased risk of infection, in particular when introduced to new foods or an altered environmental exposure to microbes.

Epidemiological research has shown that the consumption of raw cow's milk by young children is associated with a lower chance of developing asthma and hay fever (137–139, 141, 142, 144–146) and respiratory infections (140). These studies show that heat-sensitive components in cow's milk - the proteins and peptides - play an important role in protecting against infections and allergies. *In vitro* research has established that milk proteins like IgG, lactoferrin, IL-10 and others can have effects on the human immune system (123, 124, 126, 127, 147–149). These components may contribute to antiviral immunity, but they are not well researched in this context. However, on a cautionary note, it should be stated that raw milk consumption also brings about risks of gastrointestinal infections and therefore consumption of raw milk is not recommended. Heating is applied to kill potential pathogens but also destroys some of the bioactive components of raw milk. Application of these components to support immune function is thus dependent on milk processing that ensures microbiological safety without disrupting their functionality.

Bovine IgG

Gamma immunoglobulin (IgG) antibodies from cow's milk can bind to respiratory pathogens such as RSV and influenza virus (148), and also to many bacterial pathogens and to allergens (128). Moreover, cows can be infected by the bovine RSV and thereby induce an anti-RSV response; the IgG antibodies produced can prevent infection of human cells with human RSV *in vitro* (127), and prevent RSV infection in an animal model (147) (**Figure 2**).

The possible role of IgG in relation to other respiratory viruses is not well known. In addition to RSV, cows encounter respiratory coronaviruses (150–152). Cows therefore have coronavirus-specific antibodies, which may also be able to bind cross-reactively to SARS-CoV-2, as can IgA against SARS-CoV-2 from breast milk of infected (153) as well as vaccinated (154) women.

Bovine IgG, like raw cow's milk, can induce trained immunity (122, 155), a concept that is discussed earlier (**Figure 2**). Through this mechanism, milk IgG antibodies may also provide protection against other pathogens. It is not yet known whether this also works against respiratory infections, but it is known that bovine IgG-induced trained immunity, as well as lactoferrin supplementation in elderly women, enhances subsequent innate immune responses *via* TLR7, a key receptor in immunity against single stranded RNA viruses (122, 155, 156).

Lactoferrin

Lactoferrin is an iron-scavenging immunomodulatory protein found in milk, but also in serum and other bodily fluids. It has anti-infective effects, including antibacterial and antiviral effects (110, 157, 158) (Figure 2). The antiviral properties of lactoferrin present in human breast milk and also in cow's milk make it a natural supplement with a potential to be used to help protect against respiratory viruses. Lactoferrin's benefits as a contributor to innate defense, are well documented as supported by a recent meta-analysis (158). Based on the observation that lactoferrin can inhibit infection of cells with the original SARS virus (159), there has recently been a lot of interest in whether lactoferrin can do the same for SARS-CoV-2, but data on this are not yet available (160, 161). It is also known that lactoferrin can induce IFN- λ as an antiviral cytokine in intestinal epithelial cells (40), and can partially restore the deficient response of pDCs of elderly women to TLR7 stimulation (156).

Other Milk Proteins

Cow's milk also contains other proteins that may have an effect on the immune system, such as IL-10 (mostly in colostrum), transforming growth factor (TGF)-ß, osteopontin, MFGM8 (lactadherin) and lactoperoxidase. TGF-ß, IL-10 and osteopontin are anti-inflammatory components and do not play a direct role in viral infection, but can help prevent tissue damage arising from infection. Lactoperoxidase and MFGE8 have antimicrobial and possibly antiviral effects (143, 162, 163). These components have not been studied in relation to respiratory tract infection.

Human Milk Oligosaccharides (HMOs) and Prebiotic Oligosaccharides

As mentioned above, breastfeeding is known to protect against gastrointestinal and respiratory tract infections in infants (132, 164). The concentrations of human milk oligosaccharides (HMOs) in breastmilk are inversely associated with prevalence of gastrointestinal and respiratory tract infections (165), and HMOs and prebiotic oligosaccharides have been shown to enhance immune responses to vaccination or infection (166–171). HMOs play a role in the maturation of the immune system in early life, partly because of their influence on the microbiota composition and the production of microbial metabolites such as short-chain fatty acids (SCFAs) (129, 172, 173). The composition of the intestinal microbiota has been linked to the prevalence of respiratory infections (174–177). The effect of HMOs may in part be indirect *via* an effect on Bifidobacteria (178).

Breastfeeding and early life nutrition may also influence respiratory infections through interaction with the microbiota in the nasopharynx. The composition of the microbiota in the nasopharynx of infants is associated with the occurrence of respiratory tract infections (179, 180) and asthma (181). Furthermore, in breastfed children microbial communities in the nasopharynx are significantly different from those of bottlefed infants (182), and the early nasopharyngeal microbial composition is linked to reduced risk for respiratory infection (183). These data suggest that breastmilk, and possibly HMOs, may affect the local microbiota composition in the nasopharynx of infants as well as that of the intestinal tract (**Figures 2, 3**).

Although most of the oligosaccharides in breastmilk are fermented by bifidobacteria and other bacteria in the intestine or are excreted, a small fraction of these HMOs can enter the circulation (184–186), as do the SCFAs that are produced after fermentation especially acetate and to a lesser extent propionate and butyrate (186, 187). These SCFAs are also induced after the fermentation of prebiotic oligosaccharides like galactooligosaccharrides (GOS), fructooligosaccharrides (FOS) and inulin, as previously reviewed in (188).

SCFAs have been shown to protect against the development of asthma (189–191), suggesting that they might also influence immune responses to respiratory pathogens. Indeed, Trompette et al. showed in a murine influenza model that a high fiber diet and resulting increased intestinal SCFA levels led to decreased neutrophil recruitment to the airways preventing tissue damage in acute infection, as well as enhancing CD8+ T cell responses (192). Recent evidence suggests that SCFAs play a role in the control of respiratory infections through direct action both on microbiota and on host immune signaling (193). Influenza infection itself can also alter the microbiota composition (194), which leads to decreased SCFA production enabling bacterial superinfection by a reduction in the bactericidal activity of alveolar macrophages (195).

In addition to these indirect effects of HMOs *via* the microbiota, sialyllactose (SL) that is also present in bovine milk, has long been known to inhibit the binding of human influenza haemagglutinins to target cells (43, 44, 196, 197) (**Figure 2**). Likewise, HMOs that prevent bacterial adhesion to the respiratory epithelium may play a role in preventing bacterial pneumonia, as was shown for the HMO Lacto-N-Neotetraose (LNnT) in an animal model of pneumococcal pneumonia (198).

At the level of the respiratory epithelium, the HMO, 2'fucosyllactose (2'FL) could decrease the epithelial viral load and cytokine production after RSV exposure, and LNnT and 6'SL reduced viral load and cytokine production of epithelial cells after exposure to influenza virus (45), suggesting that these HMOs prevent infection of epithelial cells by these viruses directly by preventing adhesion. Interestingly HMOs can also enter the amniotic fluid (199), and may, after 'inhalation' of the fluid by the fetus, protect against respiratory infections like RSV and influenza in the first days or weeks after birth, as was also proposed for amniotic fluid antibodies by Jacobino et al. (200).

To date several studies have shown a reduction in respiratory infections by inclusion of prebiotics in infant formulas (201–205), and GOS supplementation was reported to reduce the duration of the common cold in healthy students (206). As HMOs have only recently been introduced into infant formulas, so far only a single study has addressed their effect on respiratory infections. In an infant study with formula supplemented with 2'FL and LNnT, parents reported reduced bronchitis, lower respiratory tract infection and less antibiotic use (207). In a follow-up study, infants without bronchitis or lower respiratory tract infections had increased levels of acetate and B. longum subsp. infantis in their stools, which suggests a causal relationship between HMOs, SCFAs and protection against bronchitis (178).

PLANT-DERIVED NON-DIGESTIBLE POLYSACCHARIDES, MICROBIOTA, IMMUNE FUNCTION AND RESPIRATORY INFECTION

Non-digestible polysaccharides (NDPs) constitute a large group of molecules that are found in many different foods and have been demonstrated to broadly and effectively support health and immune activity (208). NDPs include ß-glucans, pectins, resistant starch, arabinoxylans and many other types of NDPs extracted from plants (e.g. ginseng, carrot, oat), fungi (e.g. *Saccharomyces cerevisiae, Lentinula edodes*) or bacteria (e.g., *Alcaligenes faecalis*). Many *in vitro* and preclinical studies have demonstrated the immunomodulatory potency of NDPs [expertly reviewed by Ferreira and colleagues (209) and Jin and colleagues (210)], and clinical studies confirmed some of these findings. Double-blind placebo controlled clinical studies have demonstrated that oral intake of some NDPs (e.g. β -glucans) reduces incidence and duration of upper respiratory tract infections (URTIs) in elderly subjects or athletes (211–214).

Athletes typically demonstrate enhanced frequencies of symptoms of URTIs following intensive exercise (215). Several studies were performed to investigate whether NDP administration could lower incidence of URTIs in athletes. In a first study these subjects were provided with an insoluble ßglucan derived from the mushroom Pleurotus ostreatus (211). A daily intake of 200 mg ß-glucan mixed with 200 mg vitamin C was compared to the placebo intake of only 200 mg vitamin C. During three months of supplementation, subjects in the test group reported a total of 65 episodes of URTI, which was significantly less than the 117 episodes reported by subjects in the placebo group. These results might have been related to the reduced drop in phagocytic potential of PBMCs and increased frequency of NK cells in the PBMCs. In a similar setting, healthy marathon runners were provided a dairy drink as placebo or a dairy drink containing 250 mg per serving per day of insoluble or soluble ß-glucan from yeast for 91 days (213). URTI symptoms were scored according to a validated questionnaire and confirmed by a physician. The total severity of URTI symptoms over the test period was significantly lower for the subjects provided with the insoluble ß-glucan. A final study involving athletes also investigated the administration of insoluble ß-glucan from yeast (216). The ß-glucan was provided in capsules, as was the rice flour placebo, at a dose of 250 or 500 mg per day for four weeks; a significantly reduced number of subjects reported URTI symptoms after two and four weeks of β -glucan when compared to the control group.

In other study population (with older people) similar effects were observed, demonstrating that the beneficial effects are not related to this specific metabolism or physical state of athletes. Older people with an approximate age of 59 years (212) or women selected according to experiencing moderate levels of stress (217) where provided with 250 mg per day of an insoluble yeast β -glucan for 90 days or rice flour as placebo in capsules. In the older people, the intake of β -glucan resulted in a trend towards fewer illness episodes and fewer days of illness and in women with above average stress levels β -glucan resulted in a significant reduction in days of symptoms and fewer subjects with URTI symptoms during the test period. Similarly, β -glucan supplementation in healthy adults reduced severity and duration of URTI symptoms (218, 219).

With ginseng extracts enriched for NDPs, it has been shown in a number of clinical trials that addition to food resulted in support of immune function (220–222) and reduced incidence and severity of viral respiratory infections (223, 224). Research has shown that so-called RG-I fibers (Rhamnogalacturonan-I, referring to specific domains of pectins) are responsible for this effect of ginseng. It has now become clear that RG-I fibers from various plant sources have a modulating effect on immune function and on the microbiota (225, 226). A recent randomized controlled trial explored a low or a higher dose of cRG-I from carrot as a dietary supplement in heathy volunteers (227). After 8 weeks, the volunteers were infected with a low dose of rhinovirus in their nasal cavity and then the immune response and the development of cold symptoms were monitored. Such studies in which the effect of a nutritional intervention on the course after a (viral) challenge is measured in humans are seen as particularly relevant by experts and regulators (228, 229). Consumption of cRG-I was found to greatly accelerate the anti-viral IFN response in infected nasal epithelium and the local innate immune response, resulting in a significantly milder clinical course with less severe and shorter cold symptoms (227).

Fluorescently labelled NDP particles, being either ß-glucan capsules or particulate ß-glucan, were demonstrated to reach the ileum, colon, liver and lung and macrophages in spleen, lymph nodes and bone marrow upon oral administration in mice (230-233). In a different study, radiolabeled NDPs were shown to reach blood, intestine, and spleen and accumulated in tumors in mice (234). These studies confirm that NDPs interact with immune cells of the intestine and that they do not only move to the colon for fermentation. Moreover, these studies show that NDPs can become available in distant peripheral tissues where they can interact with local APCs and exert their immunomodulatory effect. There is clear evidence that molecular patterns on NDPs are recognized by PRRs of the immune system like Dectin-1 while actively "sensing" the contents of the gut (235, 236). This recognition and the subsequent innate immune training or direct immune activation are manners through which NPDs could modulate peripheral macrophage activity (Figure 2). Human trials to investigate induction of innate immune training so far were limited to i.v. introduction of NDPs rather than oral intake. To date only a single clinical trial has been performed to investigate orally mediated innate immune training by NDPs. Unfortunately, in this study ß-glucan was barely detectable in blood and blood-derived immune cells did not demonstrate signs of innate immune training (237). Over the past decade many NDPs, including arabinoxylans, ß-glucans and pectins, have been tested for their potency to activate innate immune cells. NDP exposure to peripheral blood monocytederived macrophages, either anti- or proinflammatory, or protumorogenic (i.e. TAMs) induced a distinct transcriptional profile (238) and a secretome rich in chemokines and increased costimulatory receptor expression (239, 240). Of note, studies have demonstrated that NDP characteristics of solubility, size, monosaccharide composition and side chains (226, 239, 241) were crucial to induce immunomodulation in vitro or ex vivo.

Taken together, NDPs have been demonstrated to modulate immune responsiveness beyond the GI tract and to support APCs in expressing co-stimulatory receptors and releasing proinflammatory cytokines through training and in addition improve recruitment of additional immune cells.

PRO AND SYNBIOTICS

The gut and airway microbiota are linked to respiratory tract health and immunity ('gut-lung axis') and modulation by

pharmacological agents and pro- and synbiotics has in some studies been shown to manage RTIs (242). One implication of the dynamic bidirectional relationship between gut microbes and the immune system is that changes in the composition and metabolic activity of the gut microbiota can alter immune function, potentially altering host susceptibility to infection including within the pulmonary system.

Probiotics are defined as live microorganisms that, when administered in adequate amounts, confer a health benefit on the host (243). The most commonly used probiotics are Lactobacillus and Bifidobacterium species, followed by the genera Streptococcus, Enterococcus, Propionibacterium, Bacillus, and Escherichia coli (244, 245). In addition, some yeast species are used as probiotics, for example, *Saccharomyces boulardii* and *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* to treat gastrointestinal disorders (246, 247). Generally, probiotics do not extensively divide and therefore do not permanently colonize the gut. In the gut of children, probiotics can persist for up to 4 weeks (248, 249) as they have a relatively stable ecology, while in the gut of adults probiotics persist for only around a week after consumption (250).

Besides their well-described effects in the gastrointestinal tract and in allergic diseases, probiotics also display clinical effectiveness in respiratory tract infections and support lung immunity and inflammation in both children and adults (251). Clinical studies have shown that certain probiotic strains help to prevent bacterial and viral infections, including gastroenteritis, sepsis, and RTIs (252) although others did not find such effects (253). This dynamic bidirectional relationship between gut microbiota and the immune system is sensitive to changes in the composition and metabolic activity of the gut microbiota. This also influences the pulmonary system and alters general host immune competence and thereby susceptibility to infection.

The potential for the use of probiotics has been shown in different studies including a double-blind placebo-controlled trial, in which milk was supplemented with the probiotic Lactobacillus reuteri, but not Lactobacillus casei, which showed that acute infectious diarrhoea could be reduced in Indonesian children with a low nutritional status (254). Probiotics such as Lactobacillus and Bifidobacterium have shown direct potential in respiratory infections as illustrated in a meta-analysis in which they were able to increase the efficacy of influenza vaccines in adults (255). These probiotics enhanced the rate of seroconversion in older individuals and thereby have potential to be used as preventive treatment before seasonal influenza vaccination. In a systematic review it was shown that the use of selective probiotics and synbiotics in optimized formulations can provide prophylactic and complementary treatment benefits in patients with RTIs, including COVID-19 and influenza infections as they reduce the severity of the infection symptoms and the duration of disease (256).

Probiotics, including *Lactobacillus plantarum* and *Lactobacillus reuteri*, are mainly used to prevent infections and for recovery from gastrointestinal infections and are not yet widely used to prevent or treat URTIs, although some studies have shown them to alleviate symptoms of URTIs by strengthening the respiratory mucosa (257, 258). In recent meta-analyses of double-blind, randomized, and placebo-

controlled trials it was shown that probiotics significantly reduced rates of acute URTI and the associated antibiotic use, but they did not decrease the duration of each single infection episode (259, 260). Children that were supplemented with probiotics had fewer days with URTIs and therefore had fewer days absent from day care or school compared with children receiving placebo (234, 245).

Probiotics can modulate the plasma levels of cytokines and exert differential modulation of innate and the adaptive arms of the immune response based on host (epi)genetic differences and the particular microbial strain (251, 261). Dietary supplementation with probiotics like Bifidobacterium longum, can stimulate trained immunity in alveolar macrophages, putatively by the NOD2 receptor and the action of histone 3 lysine 4 trimethylation (H3K4me3) to induce epigenetic changes at the level of histones. These macrophages respond more efficiently with increased IFN-y production to respiratory pathogens like influenza as observed in mice that received these beneficial microorganisms. In these mice, NK cell activity was significantly increased, resulting in enhanced levels of IFN-y, IL-2, IL-12, and IL-18 in both spleen and lungs resulting in decreased virus proliferation and suppression of inflammation (262). At the same time, the probiotic Bifidobacterium longum significantly reduced influenza-infection induced production of pro-inflammatory cytokines, including IL-6 and TNF-α.

Probiotics therefore may promote resistance against pathogens (261). Probiotics increase leukocyte, neutrophil, and NK cell counts and activity while increasing the production of IL-10 and decreasing production of pro-inflammatory TNF- α , IL-1 β , and IL-8 (263). It has been shown that probiotics inhibit Th17 differentiation and the production of IL-17F, IL-23 and TNF- α , while promoting the IL-10 secreting Treg subset (246). Thereby, probiotics inhibit inflammatory responses and regulate immune cell homeostasis. In addition, probiotics increase the frequency of IgA-positive cells in Peyer's patches in the lamina propria and thereby inhibit bacterial adherence to epithelial cells, maintain the epithelial barrier function, and facilitate the neutralization of bacterial toxins (264). Because IgA-positive B-cells were shown to be able to migrate to other mucosal tissues in the body, their potential to provide protection in the respiratory tract should be investigated further.

Likely candidates responsible for the functional impact of the microbiota and probiotics are SCFAs. Through their activity as histone deacetylase (HDAC) inhibitors, SCFAs might also induce innate immune memory. Mainly butyrate and propionate, and to a lesser extend acetate, demonstrate this inhibitory activity. SCFAs have been demonstrated to affect the immune system in the respiratory tract, for example with influenza infection (192), but also RSV infection (265). In turn, this also means that fibers and complex sugars that lead to the growth of healthy bifidobacteria and lactobacilli, as well as the production of SCFAs, can be important for antiviral immunity. Moreover, production of SCFAs also induced enhanced expression of respiratory IFN- β thereby increasing the expression of interferon-stimulated genes (ISGs) in the lung and thereby protected against RSV-induced disease involving activation of the membrane receptor GPR43 (265).

A profound imbalance in gut microbiota can drive the progression of COVID-19 symptoms towards the acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS), and this development might be reinforced by the use of antiviral medication (266). Respiratory infectious diseases might thus be affected by gut dysbiosis characterized by a decline in beneficial commensals and enrichment of opportunistic pathogens (242, 267). Administration of a Lactobacillus plantarum 06CC2 in mice with influenza-like disease, decreased expression of proinflammatory cytokines and increased the mRNA level of IFN- β , IFN- γ , OAS1a, and ISG15 in the lungs underscoring the antiviral activities of this probiotic (268). Bradley et al. showed that the intestinal microbiota influences IFN- α/β receptor expression on the surface of respiratory epithelial cells, which in the case of respiratory virus infection are able to respond more efficiently to type I IFNs stimulation with enhanced ISG levels and suppressed early virus replication (269). Some studies suggested there is transfer of bacterial strains like Lactobacillus plantarum from the gut to the lungs upon development of COVID-19 (270). Next to these demonstrated effects, probiotics are also anticipated to dampen the cytokine storm observed in COVID-19 patients, especially in severe stages of the disease, which was associated with increased levels of cytokines and chemokines like IP-10, MCP-1, MIP-1α, TNF-α, IL-1β, IFN-γ, IL-4 and IL-10 (268).

Probiotic supplementation could inhibit the COVID-19 cytokine storm by simultaneously boosting innate immunity and avoiding the exaggeration of adaptive immunity by the suppression of the inflammatory cytokine response. This way, probiotics can prevent the severity and the occurrence of ARDS. Taken together, modulation of gut microbiota by probiotics is suggested as a possible strategy to improve the clinical manifestations of respiratory tract infections and crucially also of COVID-19 (271).

Probiotics and prebiotics, as described above, individually have roles in improving immune health and in combination (synbiotics) might even synergize. The use of synbiotics, often a combination of *Bifidobacterium breve*, *Lactobacillus casei*, Streptococcus and galacto-oligosaccharides (GOS) or fructooligosaccharides (FOS) and inulin, is primarily based on the assumption that the included prebiotics enhance the survival of the probiotics present in the supplement in the gut as well as stimulating indigenous anaerobic bacteria. Gut microbial components and metabolites (postbiotics) including SCFAs, for instance, are involved in gut-lung immune communication (272).

As indicated earlier, the elderly population is particularly affected by a decline in immune function including the antibody response to influenza vaccination although in this population no beneficial effects in reversal of immunosenescence by synbiotics were found (273). In contrast, a synbiotic (Lactocare[®]) consisting of a mixture of *Lactobacillus rhamnosus, Lactobacillus casei, Lactobacillus acidophilus, Bifidobacterium breve, Lactobacillus bulgaricus, Bifidobacterium longum, Streptococcus thermophilus* (each at 10°CFU) plus fructooligosacharide FOS was shown to reduce episodes of viral infection in asthmatic children (274).

A recent systematic review and meta-analysis identified 16 studies including 10,443 participants examining the effects of

synbiotics on RTI incidence, duration, and/or severity. Results demonstrated that synbiotic interventions reduced the incidence rate of RTIs and the proportion of participants who experienced a RTI by 16% (275). Three separate large randomized controlled trials compared similar synbiotic supplements (containing 3 to 5 strains of *Lactobacillus plantarum, Lactobacillus rhamnosus*, and *Bifidobacterium lactis*, lactoferrin and prebiotics such as either FOS (short-chain fructooligosaccharides) or GOS (galactooligosaccharides)) to placebo, and all three of these trials showed reductions in the incidence, duration, and severity of RTI with the synbiotic (276). It was also proposed that this synbiotic could reduce SARS-Cov2 infection in high-risk medical staff working in COVID-19 hospital wards (277).

Such synbiotic interventions are suggested to be most effective in the prevention phase of a respiratory infection while they are mostly unable to influence the course of the infection once the pathogen has started to replicate in the host. They are therefore more a preventive than a therapeutic option. Nevertheless, a review describing mechanisms whereby probiotic and prebiotic interventions may link the gut microbiota to the outcome of COVID-19 infection provided arguments that synbiotics may help patients after infection with SARS-COV-2 (278) and this was based on clinical evidence indicating that modulation of the gut microbiota can positively influence COVID-19 progression. The consumption of synbiotic products may thus reduce incidence, duration and severity of respiratory tract infections (279). It would be very interesting to see if the consumption of pre- pro- or synbiotics - or other components discussed in this review - can partially reverse the loss of smell, that is associated with a loss of appetite, and hinders recovery after SARS-CoV-2 infection.

ANATOMICAL AND PHYSIOLOGICAL ASPECTS OF INTERACTION OF NUTRITION WITH THE IMMUNE SYSTEM IN THE RESPIRATORY TRACT

Micronutrients, milk-derived components, plant derived NDPs and pre-, pro- and synbiotics have all been demonstrated to support anti-viral immunity in *in vitro* and *in vivo* animal models as well as in some clinical studies.

Likewise, oral vaccines can lead to immune responses in the airways, suggesting that the oral route of administration is interconnected with the upper airways. Oral immunization with cholera toxin results in specific IgA being produced in the upper airways, the lymphoid tissues in the head/neck area, the digestive system, as well as in breast tissue [(280) and **Figure 2**]. These data indicate that oral intake of cholera toxin can induce immune responses that also target the upper respiratory tract. Several studies have since then confirmed that oral administration of antigens result in IgA production in the upper respiratory tract (281–283).

However, there appears to be a knowledge gap on how nutritional components in the gastrointestinal tract can affect (viral) infections in the respiratory tract. Here, we introduce a hypothetical model of how many of these food components can have an effect on respiratory tract infections, keeping in mind the anatomy of the GI and respiratory tracts, interaction sites of food and food components with the immune system, and the interplay with the microbiota.

Nutritional components that are absorbed in the GI tract can exert their effects on the local immune system, but *via* systemic circulation also at distant immune sites. Mostly non-absorbed nutrients can have local effects, or can have distinct effects through instructing migratory cells of the immune system, or induction of microbial metabolites, that can become available in the circulation and can reach distant tissues. These local effects can occur before the food reaches the stomach and is digested, and can, in addition to immune effects, have anti-adhesive effects on swallowed respiratory pathogens.

The nasopharyngeal mucosa is an environment that is heavily populated with commensal organisms, some of which are associated with increased or decreased risk for respiratory infections (179, 180, 183). As discussed in the oligosaccharide section, breastmilk-derived HMOs can influence the microbiota in the nasopharynx, thus reducing the risk for respiratory infections *via* a local effect (182).

Because of their anatomical location, the immune tissues of Waldeyer's ring could have a crucial role in developing potent immune responses to respiratory pathogens (**Figure 3**). The immunological tissues in the head/neck area are mainly

structured in tonsils, lymph nodes and lymph follicles. The largest area of contact between food and nasal contents and the immune system occurs in the area where nose and mouth come together, the nasopharynx. The pharynx is surrounded by a number of structured lymphoid nodules (tonsils), comprising the lingual tonsil, the nasopharyngeal tonsils (adenoids), the palatine tonsils and tubal tonsils. The tonsils contain large numbers of cells (1 x 10⁹ lymphoid cells) mainly consisting of B-cells and CD4+ T-cells (284). Together these are named Waldeyer's ring, also referred to as the nasal mucosa associated lymphoid tissue (NALT).

The tonsils and adenoids have multiple antigen-retaining crypts, that greatly increase the surface area of contact between food components and the underlying cells. The reticulated epithelium lining the tonsillar crypts is probably an antigen entry portal, specialized in transporting antigens to the subepithelial tissue within on average about 10 minutes after food consumption (284–286). The adenoids, but to a much lesser extent the palatine tonsils, have epithelia that have well developed tight junctions, and that also contain M-like cells and DCs that contribute to antigen sampling (287, 288). Because of the anatomical structure and location of Waldeyer's ring, it functions as a gatekeeper for respiratory, swallowed pathogens from nasal secretions. Likewise, it is also exposed to nutritional components that locally can modulate the immune responses to respiratory pathogens sampled in Waldeyer's ring (**Figure 3**).



FIGURE 3 | Foods are ingested and enter the gastrointestinal tract *via* the mouth and respiratory pathogens *via* the nasal cavity, both ending up in the tonsils of Waldeyer's ring (1). Especially in infants, reflux can cause a direct interaction of the foods with the nasopharyngeal microbiota and influences their composition (2). Mixing of the food with saliva and mucus (based on charge and polarity) enhances the residence time in the nasopharynx (3), and as a result the still undigested food and respiratory pathogens can interact with each other and the immune tissues in the tonsil, where stasis occurs in the crypts which further lengthening the duration of interaction (4). Local immune responses can occur, during which can be modulated by the food components (5). Immune cell recirculate and home to different tissues – especially to the upper respiratory tract because of instruction by stromal cells in the tonsils – which is determined by the expression of homing receptors. This can also be influenced by food components, selectively homing, for example by vitamins, resulting in increased memory responses in the local tissues of the upper respiratory tract (6). This figure was created with BioRender.com.

As stromal factors determine tissue homing properties of locally activated lymphocytes, it has been suggested that antigens taken up in the tonsils of Waldeyer's ring will induce the formation of especially IgG-antibody producing memory B cells with homing capacity to lungs, upper airways and peripheral blood (289).

Selective homing of immune cells to the respiratory tract and the intestine is tightly regulated by the expression of chemokine receptors and adhesion molecules (281, 289–292). Of note, expression of homing receptors can be influenced by interactions with food components, which may also influence recirculation and homing properties of immune cells. For example, the vitamin A metabolite retinoic acid induces expression of CCR9 and thus promotes homing to the intestine (293, 294), and vitamin D3 induces CCR10 that is associated with homing to the respiratory tract (81–84). Interestingly, vitamin D3 has also been shown to block the upregulation of retinoic acid-induced gut homing markers (82, 295) and may thus promote homing to the respiratory tract.

A further aspect to consider is the food matrix. The food matrix may affect whether the nutritional components in the food can mix with saliva and the mucus overlaying the nasopharyngeal epithelium and Waldeyer's ring. This mixing will increase the duration of retention of foods in the oral and nasopharyngeal mucosa. A longer retention time will increase interaction of these food components with the underlying epithelium and cells of the immune system in Waldeyer's ring.

Two known examples that can promote residence time and mixing with mucus are charge and water in oil emulsions. Mucins have sialic acid and sulfate groups located on terminal side chains on the glycoprotein molecules, as a result of which they are anionic (negatively charged) at neutral pH (296, 297). Positively charged chitosan microparticles strongly enhance systemic as well as local immune responses to diphteria toxin when applied orally, and significantly enhance IgG production after nasal administration (298). Similar results were obtained

REFERENCES

- Dhariwal J, Edwards MR, Johnston SL. Anti-Viral Agents: Potential Utility in Exacerbations of Asthma. *Curr Opin Pharmacol* (2013) 13:331–6. doi: 10.1016/j.coph.2013.04.010
- Farne HA, Johnston SL. Immune Mechanisms of Respiratory Viral Infections in Asthma. Curr Opin Immunol (2017) 48:31–7. doi: 10.1016/ j.coi.2017.07.017
- Jartti T, Gern JE. Clinical Reviews in Allergy and Immunology Role of Viral Infections in the Development and Exacerbation of Asthma in Children. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2018) 140:895–906. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2017.08.003
- Lopez-Leon S, Wegman-Ostrosky T, Perelman C, Sepulveda R, Rebolledo PA, Cuapio A, et al. More Than 50 Long-Term Effects of COVID-19: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Sci Rep* (2021) 11:16144. doi: 10.1038/s41598-021-95565-8
- Michelen M, Manoharan L, Elkheir N, Cheng V, Dagens A, Hastie C, et al. Characterising Long COVID: A Living Systematic Review. *BMJ Glob Heal* (2021) 6(9):e005427. doi: 10.1136/bmjgh-2021-005427
- Munblit D, Simpson F, Mabbitt J, Dunn-Galvin A, Semple C, Warner JO. Legacy of COVID-19 Infection in Children: Long-COVID Will Have a

with ovalbumin bound to cationic (i.e. positively charged) maltodextrin nanoparticles (299). In addition, water in oil emulsions and gels are other options to increase mouth and GI tract presence of compounds of interest (300). Thus, positively charged components – and ideally a matrix (particulate or viscous) that surrounds ingredients by a positive charge – can enhance the mixing behavior with mucus and saliva, and are expected to result in enhanced interaction between the food product and the mucosal immune system of Waldeyer's ring.

The above rationale suggests that foods or food components may exert their immunomodulatory function locally in Waldeyer's ring, thus explaining their effects on respiratory infections.

CONCLUDING REMARKS

Nutritional components can support immune function against respiratory pathogens *via* several mechanisms, and at several levels as described in this review. Nutritional approaches to prevent infections can thus be relevant to help prevent infections in vulnerable people like infants and the elderly, and can help to reduce the pressure on healthcare systems, especially in the winter months when respiratory infections occur frequently.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors contributed to the writing, preparation and finalization of the manuscript.

FUNDING

As this is a review paper, no research was funded. The authors work affiliations covered the hours spent on writing the review.

Lifelong Health/Economic Impact. Arch Dis Child (2021). doi: 10.1136/ archdischild-2021-321882

- Spagnolo P, Balestro E, Aliberti S, Cocconcelli E, Biondini D, Della CG, et al. Pulmonary Fibrosis Secondary to COVID-19: A Call to Arms? *Lancet Respir Med* (2020) 8:750–2. doi: 10.1016/S2213-2600(20)30222-8
- Linden D, Guo-Parke H, Coyle PV, Fairley D, McAuley DF, Taggart CC, et al. Respiratory Viral Infection: A Potential "Missing Link" in the Pathogenesis of COPD. *Eur Respir Rev* (2019) 28(151):180063. doi: 10.1183/16000617.0063-2018
- 9. Taubenberger JK, Morens DM. 1918 Influenza: The Mother of All Pandemics. *Emerg Infect Dis* (2006) 12:15–22. doi: 10.3201/eid1201.050979
- Flasche S, Slack M ME. Long Term Trends Introduce a Potential Bias When Evaluating the Impact of the Pneumococcal Conjugate Vaccination Programme in England and Wales. *Euro Surveill* (2011) 16(20):19868. doi: 10.2807/ese.16.20.19868-en
- Kollmann TR, Levy O, Montgomery RR, Goriely S. Innate Immune Function by Toll-Like Receptors: Distinct Responses in Newborns and the Elderly. *Immunity* (2012) 37:771–83. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2012.10.014
- Simon AK, Hollander GA, McMichael A. Evolution of the Immune System in Humans From Infancy to Old Age. *Proc Biol Sci* (2015) 282:20143085. doi: 10.1098/rspb.2014.3085

- Lewis ED, Richard C, Larsen BM, Field CJ. The Importance of Human Milk for Immunity in Preterm Infants. *Clin Perinatol* (2017) 44:23–47. doi: 10.1016/j.clp.2016.11.008
- Andreas NJ, Kampmann B, Mehring Le-Doare K. Human Breast Milk: A Review on Its Composition and Bioactivity. *Early Hum Dev* (2015) 91:629– 35. doi: 10.1016/j.earlhumdev.2015.08.013
- Ogra PL. Immunology of Human Milk and Lactation: Historical Overview. Nestle Nutr Inst Workshop Ser (2020) 94:11–26. doi: 10.1159/000505211
- Gopalakrishna KP, Hand TW. Influence of Maternal Milk on the Neonatal Intestinal Microbiome. *Nutrients* (2020) 12:823. doi: 10.3390/nu12030823
- Goldsmith F, O'Sullivan A, Smilowitz JT, Freeman SL. Lactation and Intestinal Microbiota: How Early Diet Shapes the Infant Gut. J Mammary Gland Biol Neoplasia (2015) 20:149–58. doi: 10.1007/s10911-015-9335-2
- Agarwal S, Busse PJ. Innate and Adaptive Immunosenescence. Ann Allergy, Asthma. Immunol Off Publ Am Coll Allergy Asthma Immunol (2010) 104:182–3. doi: 10.1016/j.anai.2009.11.009 210.
- Bektas A, Schurman SH, Sen R, Ferrucci L. Human T Cell Immunosenescence and Inflammation in Aging. J Leukoc Biol (2017) 102:977–88. doi: 10.1189/jlb.3RI0716-335R
- Castelo-Branco C, Soveral I. The Immune System and Aging: A Review. *Gynecol Endocrinol Off J Int Soc Gynecol Endocrinol* (2014) 30:16–22. doi: 10.3109/09513590.2013.852531
- De Martinis M, Modesti M, Ginaldi L. Phenotypic and Functional Changes of Circulating Monocytes and Polymorphonuclear Leucocytes From Elderly Persons. *Immunol Cell Biol* (2004) 82:415–20. doi: 10.1111/j.0818-9641.2004.01242.x
- Pawelec G, Larbi A, Derhovanessian E. Senescence of the Human Immune System. J Comp Pathol (2010) 142 Suppl:S39-44. doi: 10.1016/ j.jcpa.2009.09.005
- Pera A, Campos C, López N, Hassouneh F, Alonso C, Tarazona R, et al. Immunosenescence: Implications for Response to Infection and Vaccination in Older People. *Maturitas* (2015) 82:50–5. doi: 10.1016/j.maturitas. 2015.05.004
- Yoshikawa TT. Epidemiology and Unique Aspects of Aging and Infectious Diseases. *Clin Infect Dis* (2000) 30:931–3. doi: 10.1086/313792
- Canaday DH, Amponsah NA, Jones L, Tisch DJ, T.R. H, Ramachandra L. Influenza-Induced Production of Interferon-Alpha Is Defective in Geriatric Individuals. *JClin Immunol* (2010) 30:373–83. doi: 10.1007/s10875-010-9374-9.Influenza-Induced
- van Splunter M, Perdijk O, Fick-Brinkhof H, Floris-Vollenbroek EG, Meijer B, Brugman S, et al. Plasmacytoid Dendritic Cell and Myeloid Dendritic Cell Function in Ageing: A Comparison Between Elderly and Young Adult Women. *PloS One* (2019) 14:e0225825. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0225825
- van der Made CI, Simons A, Schuurs-Hoeijmakers J, van den Heuvel G, Mantere T, Kersten S, et al. Presence of Genetic Variants Among Young Men With Severe COVID-19. *JAMA* (2020) 324:663–73. doi: 10.1001/ jama.2020.13719
- Kotenko SV, Durbin JE. Contribution of Type III Interferons to Antiviral Immunity: Location, Location, Location. J Biol Chem (2017) 292:7295–303. doi: 10.1074/jbc.R117.777102
- Sykes A, Edwards MR, MacIntyre J, Del Rosario A, Bakhsoliani E, Trujillo-Torralbo MB, et al. Rhinovirus 16-Induced IFN-α and IFN-β Are Deficient in Bronchoalveolar Lavage Cells in Asthmatic Patients. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2012) 129:1506–14. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2012.03.044
- Kalinowski A, Galen BT, Ueki IF, Sun Y, Mulenos A, Osafo-Addo A, et al. Respiratory Syncytial Virus Activates Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor to Suppress Interferon Regulatory Factor 1-Dependent Interferon-Lambda and Antiviral Defense in Airway Epithelium. *Mucosal Immunol* (2018) 11:958– 67. doi: 10.1038/mi.2017.120
- Juno JA, Keynan Y, Fowke KR. Invariant NKT Cells: Regulation and Function During Viral Infection. *PloS Pathog* (2012) 8:e1002838. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1002838
- Kulkarni RR, Haeryfar SM, Sharif S. The Invariant NKT Cell Subset in Anti-Viral Defenses: A Dark Horse in Anti-Influenza Immunity? *J Leukoc Biol* (2010) 88:635–43. doi: 10.1189/jlb.0410191
- Diana J, Lehuen A. NKT Cells: Friend or Foe During Viral Infections? Eur J Immunol (2009) 39:3283–91. doi: 10.1002/eji.200939800

- 34. De Santo C, Salio M, Masri SH, Lee LY-H, Dong T, Speak AO, et al. Invariant NKT Cells Reduce the Immunosuppressive Activity of Influenza A Virus-Induced Myeloid-Derived Suppressor Cells in Mice and Humans. J Clin Invest (2008) 118:4036–48. doi: 10.1172/JCI36264
- 35. Ho L-P, Denney L, Luhn K, Teoh D, Clelland C, McMichael AJ. Activation of Invariant NKT Cells Enhances the Innate Immune Response and Improves the Disease Course in Influenza A Virus Infection. *Eur J Immunol* (2008) 38:1913–22. doi: 10.1002/eji.200738017
- Brennan PJ, Cheng T-Y, Pellicci DG, Watts GFM, Veerapen N, Young DC, et al. Structural Determination of Lipid Antigens Captured at the CD1d–T-Cell Receptor Interface. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* (2017) 114:8348–53. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1705882114
- Nieuwenhuis EES, Matsumoto T, Lindenbergh D, Willemsen R, Kaser A, Simons-Oosterhuis Y, et al. Cd1d-Dependent Regulation of Bacterial Colonization in the Intestine of Mice. J Clin Invest (2009) 119:1241–50. doi: 10.1172/JCI36509
- Middendorp S, Nieuwenhuis EES. NKT Cells in Mucosal Immunity. Mucosal Immunol (2009) 2:393–402. doi: 10.1038/mi.2009.99
- 39. Abos Gracia B, López Relaño J, Revilla A, Castro L, Villalba M, Martín Adrados B, et al. Human Invariant Natural Killer T Cells Respond to Antigen-Presenting Cells Exposed to Lipids From Olea Europaea Pollen. Int Arch Allergy Immunol (2017) 173:12–22. doi: 10.1159/000467394
- Shin K, Oda H, Wakabayashi H, Yamauchi K, Abe F. Effects of Lactoferrin on the Production of Interferon-λ by the Human Intestinal Epithelial Cell Line HT-29. *Biochem Cell Biol* (2017) 95:53–6. doi: 10.1139/bcb-2016-0031
- Ioannidis I, Ye F, McNally B, Willette M, Flaño E. Toll-Like Receptor Expression and Induction of Type I and Type III Interferons in Primary Airway Epithelial Cells. J Virol (2013) 87:3261–70. doi: 10.1128/JVI.01956-12
- Tengroth L, Millrud CR, Kvarnhammar AM, Kumlien Georén S, Latif L, Cardell L-O. Functional Effects of Toll-Like Receptor (TLR)3, 7, 9, RIG-I and MDA-5 Stimulation in Nasal Epithelial Cells. *PloS One* (2014) 9:e98239. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0098239
- Günther SC, Maier JD, Vetter J, Podvalnyy N, Khanzhin N, Hennet T, et al. Antiviral Potential of 3'-Sialyllactose- and 6'-Sialyllactose-Conjugated Dendritic Polymers Against Human and Avian Influenza Viruses. *Sci Rep* (2020) 10:768. doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-57608-4
- 44. Pandey RP, Kim DH, Woo J, Song J, Jang SH, Kim JB, et al. Broad-Spectrum Neutralization of Avian Influenza Viruses by Sialylated Human Milk Oligosaccharides: *In Vivo* Assessment of 3'-Sialyllactose Against H9N2 in Chickens. *Sci Rep* (2018) 8:2563. doi: 10.1038/s41598-018-20955-4
- Duska-mcewen G, Senft AP, Ruetschilling TL, Barrett EG, Buck RH. Human Milk Oligosaccharides Enhance Innate Immunity to Respiratory Syncytial Virus and Influenza *In Vitro. Food Nutr Sci* (2014) 5:1387–98. doi: 10.4236/ fns.2014.514151
- Terabayashi T, Morita M, Ueno M, Nakamura T, Urashima T. Inhibition of Influenza-Virus-Induced Cytopathy by Sialylglycoconjugates. *Carbohydr Res* (2006) 341:2246–53. doi: 10.1016/j.carres.2006.06.017
- 47. Aaby P, Roth A, Ravn H, Napirna BM, Rodrigues A, Lisse IM, et al. Randomized Trial of BCG Vaccination at Birth to Low-Birth-Weight Children: Beneficial Nonspecific Effects in the Neonatal Period? J Infect Dis (2011) 204:245–52. doi: 10.1093/infdis/jir240
- Benn CS, Netea MG, Selin LK, Aaby P. A Small Jab a Big Effect: Nonspecific Immunomodulation by Vaccines. *Trends Immunol* (2013) 34:431–9. doi: 10.1016/j.it.2013.04.004
- Netea MG, Quintin J, Van Der Meer JWM. Perspective Trained Immunity : A Memory for Innate Host Defense. *Cell Host Microbe* (2011) 9:355–61. doi: 10.1016/j.chom.2011.04.006
- Kleinnijenhuis J, Quintin J, Preijers F, Joosten LA, Ifrim DC, Saeed S, et al. Bacille Calmette-Guerin Induces NOD2-Dependent Nonspecific Protection From Reinfection via Epigenetic Reprogramming of Monocytes. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA (2012) 109:17537–42. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1202870109
- Saeed S, Quintin J, Kerstens HHD, Rao NA, Aghajanirefah A, Matarese F, et al. Epigenetic Programming of Monocyte-to-Macrophage Differentiation and Trained Innate Immunity. *Science* (2014) 345:1251086. doi: 10.1126/ science.1251086
- 52. Quintin J, Saeed S, Martens JH, Giamarellos-Bourboulis EJ, Ifrim DC, Logie C, et al. Candida Albicans Infection Affords Protection Against Reinfection

via Functional Reprogramming of Monocytes. Cell HostMicrobe (2012) 12:223-32. doi: 10.1016/j.chom.2012.06.006

- O'Neill LAJ, Netea MG. BCG-Induced Trained Immunity: Can It Offer Protection Against COVID-19? Nat Rev Immunol (2020) 20:335–7. doi: 10.1038/s41577-020-0337-y
- Mantovani A, Netea MG. Trained Innate Immunity, Epigenetics, and Covid-19. N Engl J Med (2020) 383:1078–80. doi: 10.1056/NEJMcibr2011679
- van Daal MT, Folkerts G, Garssen J, Braber S. Pharmacological Modulation of Immune Responses by Nutritional Components. *Pharmacol Rev* (2021) 73:198–232. doi: 10.1124/pharmrev.120.000063
- Gombart AF, Pierre A, Maggini S. A Review of Micronutrients and the Immune System–Working in Harmony to Reduce the Risk of Infection. *Nutrients* (2020) 12:236. doi: 10.3390/nu12010236
- Calder PC. Nutrition, Immunity and COVID-19. BMJ Nutr Prev Health (2020) 3:74–92. doi: 10.1136/bmjnph-2020-000085
- Calder PC. Nutrition and Immunity: Lessons for COVID-19. Eur J Clin Nutr (2021) 75:1309–18. doi: 10.1038/s41430-021-00949-8
- Calder PC. Feeding the Immune System. Proc Nutr Soc (2013) 72:299–309. doi: 10.1017/S0029665113001286
- Calder PC, Carr AC, Gombart AF, Eggersdorfer M. Optimal Nutritional Status for a Well-Functioning Immune System Is an Important Factor to Protect Against Viral Infections. *Nutrients* (2020) 12:1181. doi: 10.3390/ nu12041181
- van Neerven RJJ, Albers R, Wichers HJ, Garssen J, Savelkoul HFJ. Voeding En Immuniteit: Kan Voeding Bijdragen Aan Het Voorkomen Van Allergie, Infectie En Ontsteking? Ned Tijdschr voor Allerg en Astma (2017) 17:21–8.
- Ross AC. Vitamin A. And Retinoic Acid in T Cell-Related Immunity. Am J Clin Nutr (2012) 96:1166S–72S. doi: 10.3945/ajcn.112.034637
- Raverdeau M, Mills KHG. Modulation of T Cell and Innate Immune Responses by Retinoic Acid. J Immunol (2014) 192:2953–8. doi: 10.4049/ jimmunol.1303245
- Brown CC, Noelle RJ. Seeing Through the Dark: New Insights Into the Immune Regulatory Functions of Vitamin a. *Eur J Immunol* (2015) 45:1287– 95. doi: 10.1002/eji.201344398
- Larange A, Cheroutre H. Retinoic Acid and Retinoic Acid Receptors as Pleiotropic Modulators of the Immune System. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2016) 34:369–94. doi: 10.1146/annurev-immunol-041015-055427
- Erkelens MN, Mebius RE. Retinoic Acid and Immune Homeostasis: A Balancing Act. Trends Immunol (2017) 38:168–80. doi: 10.1016/j.it.2016.12.006
- Huang Z, Liu Y, Qi G, Brand D, Zheng SG. Role of Vitamin A in the Immune System. J Clin Med (2018) 7:258. doi: 10.3390/jcm7090258
- Oliveira L de M, Teixeira FME, Sato MN. Impact of Retinoic Acid on Immune Cells and Inflammatory Diseases. *Mediators Inflammation* (2018) 2018:3067126. doi: 10.1155/2018/3067126
- Villamor E, Fawzi WW. Effects of Vitamin A Supplementation on Immune Responses and Correlation With Clinical Outcomes. *Clin Microbiol Rev* (2005) 18:446–64. doi: 10.1128/CMR.18.3.446
- Sommer A, Katz J, Tarwotjo I. Increased Risk of Respiratory Disease and Diarrhea in Children With Preexisting Mild Vitamin A Deficiency. Am J Clin Nutr (1984) 40:1090–5. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/40.5.1090
- Butler JC, Havens PL, Sowell AL, Huff DL, Peterson DE, Day SE, et al. Measles Severity and Serum Retinol (Vitamin A) Concentration Among Children in the United States. *Pediatrics* (1993) 91:1176–81. doi: 10.1542/ peds.91.6.1176
- Hu N, Li Q-B, Zou S-Y. [Effect of Vitamin A as an Adjuvant Therapy for Pneumonia in Children: A Meta Analysis]. *Zhongguo Dang Dai Er Ke Za Zhi* (2018) 20:146–53. doi: 10.7499/j.issn.1008-8830.2018.02.013
- Abobaker A, Alzwi A, Alraied AHA. Overview of the Possible Role of Vitamin C in Management of COVID-19. *Pharmacol Rep* (2020) 72:1517– 28. doi: 10.1007/s43440-020-00176-1
- 74. Carr AC, Maggini S. Vitamin C and Immune Function. Nutrients (2017) 9 (11):1211. doi: 10.3390/nu9111211
- Hemilä H, Louhiala P. Vitamin C for Preventing and Treating Pneumonia. Cochrane Database Syst Rev (2013). doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD005532.pub3
- Hemilä H, Chalker E. Vitamin C for Preventing and Treating the Common Cold. Cochrane Database Syst Rev (2013) 2013:CD000980. doi: 10.1002/ 14651858.CD000980.pub4

- Pludowski P, Grant WB, Konstantynowicz J, Holick MF. Editorial: Classic and Pleiotropic Actions of Vitamin D. Front Endocrinol (Lausanne) (2019) 10:341. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2019.00341
- Sassi F, Tamone C, D'Amelio P. Vitamin D: Nutrient, Hormone, and Immunomodulator. Nutrients (2018) 10:1656. doi: 10.3390/nu10111656
- Gombart AF. The Vitamin D-Antimicrobial Peptide Pathway and Its Role in Protection Against Infection. *Future Microbiol* (2009) 4:1151–65. doi: 10.2217/fmb.09.87
- Wang T-T, Nestel FP, Bourdeau V, Nagai Y, Wang Q, Liao J, et al. Cutting Edge: 1,25-Dihydroxyvitamin D3 Is a Direct Inducer of Antimicrobial Peptide Gene Expression. J Immunol (2004) 173:2909–12. doi: 10.4049/ jimmunol.173.5.2909
- Shirakawa A-K, Nagakubo D, Hieshima K, Nakayama T, Jin Z, Yoshie O. 1,25-Dihydroxyvitamin D3 Induces CCR10 Expression in Terminally Differentiating Human B Cells. J Immunol (2008) 180:2786–95. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.180.5.2786
- Sigmundsdottir H, Pan J, Debes GF, Alt C, Habtezion A, Soler D, et al. DCs Metabolize Sunlight-Induced Vitamin D3 to "Program" T Cell Attraction to the Epidermal Chemokine CCL27. *Nat Immunol* (2007) 8:285–93. doi: 10.1038/ni1433
- Baeke F, Korf H, Overbergh L, Verstuyf A, Thorrez L, Van Lommel L, et al. The Vitamin D Analog, TX527, Promotes a Human CD4 +CD25highCD127low Regulatory T Cell Profile and Induces a Migratory Signature Specific for Homing to Sites of Inflammation. J Immunol (2011) 186:132–42. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1000695
- Khoo A-L, Koenen HJPM, Michels M, Ooms S, Bosch M, Netea MG, et al. High-Dose Vitamin D3 Supplementation Is a Requisite for Modulation of Skin-Homing Markers on Regulatory T Cells in HIV-Infected Patients. *AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses* (2013) 29:299–306. doi: 10.1089/AID.2012.0051
- Briceno Noriega D, Savelkoul HFJ. Vitamin D and Allergy Susceptibility During Gestation and Early Life. *Nutrients* (2021) 13:1015. doi: 10.3390/ nu13031015
- Berry DJ, Hesketh K, Power C, Hyppönen E. Vitamin D Status has a Linear Association With Seasonal Infections and Lung Function in British Adults. *Br J Nutr* (2011) 106:1433–40. doi: 10.1017/S0007114511001991
- Ginde AA, Mansbach JM, Camargo CAJ. Association Between Serum 25-Hydroxyvitamin D Level and Upper Respiratory Tract Infection in the Third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey. *Arch Intern Med* (2009) 169:384–90. doi: 10.1001/archinternmed.2008.560
- Pham H, Rahman A, Majidi A, Waterhouse M, Neale RE. Acute Respiratory Tract Infection and 25-Hydroxyvitamin D Concentration: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Int J Environ Res Public Health* (2019) 16:3020. doi: 10.3390/ijerph16173020
- Martineau AR, Jolliffe DA, Hooper RL, Greenberg L, Aloia JF, Bergman P, et al. Vitamin D Supplementation to Prevent Acute Respiratory Tract Infections: Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Individual Participant Data. *BMJ* (2017) 356. doi: 10.1136/bmj.i6583
- Suara RO, Crowe JEJ. Effect of Zinc Salts on Respiratory Syncytial Virus Replication. Antimicrob Agents Chemother (2004) 48:783–90. doi: 10.1128/ AAC.48.3.783-790.2004
- Uchide N, Ohyama K, Bessho T, Yuan B, Yamakawa T. Effect of Antioxidants on Apoptosis Induced by Influenza Virus Infection: Inhibition of Viral Gene Replication and Transcription With Pyrrolidine Dithiocarbamate. *Antiviral Res* (2002) 56:207–17. doi: 10.1016/s0166-3542 (02)00109-2
- Read SA, Obeid S, Ahlenstiel C, Ahlenstiel G. The Role of Zinc in Antiviral Immunity. Adv Nutr (2019) 10:696–710. doi: 10.1093/advances/nmz013
- Subramanian Vignesh K, Deepe GSJ. Metallothioneins: Emerging Modulators in Immunity and Infection. Int J Mol Sci (2017) 18:2197. doi: 10.3390/ijms18102197
- 94. Sadeghsoltani F, Mohammadzadeh I, Safari M-M, Hassanpour P, Izadpanah M, Qujeq D, et al. Zinc and Respiratory Viral Infections: Important Trace Element in Anti-Viral Response and Immune Regulation. *Biol Trace Elem Res* (2021) 9:1–16. doi: 10.1007/s12011-021-02859-z
- 95. Barnett JB, Dao MC, Hamer DH, Kandel R, Brandeis G, Wu D, et al. Effect of Zinc Supplementation on Serum Zinc Concentration and T Cell Proliferation in Nursing Home Elderly: A Randomized, Double-Blind,

Placebo-Controlled Trial. Am J Clin Nutr (2016) 103:942–51. doi: 10.3945/ ajcn.115.115188

- 96. Wang MX, Win SS, Pang J. Zinc Supplementation Reduces Common Cold Duration Among Healthy Adults: A Systematic Review of Randomized Controlled Trials With Micronutrients Supplementation. Am J Trop Med Hyg (2020) 103:86–99. doi: 10.4269/ajtmh.19-0718
- Rouhani P, Rezaei Kelishadi M, Saneei P. Effect of Zinc Supplementation on Mortality in Under 5-Year Children: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Randomized Clinical Trials. *Eur J Nutr* (2022) 61:37–54 doi: 10.1007/s00394-021-02604-1
- Hunter J, Arentz S, Goldenberg J, Yang G, Beardsley J, Myers SP, et al. Zinc for the Prevention or Treatment of Acute Viral Respiratory Tract Infections in Adults: A Rapid Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Randomised Controlled Trials. *BMJ Open* (2021) 11:e047474. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2020-047474
- Pfeifhofer-Obermair C, Tymoszuk P, Nairz M, Schroll A, Klais G, Demetz E, et al. Regulation of Th1 T Cell Differentiation by Iron *via* Upregulation of T Cell Immunoglobulin and Mucin Containing Protein-3 (TIM-3). *Front Immunol* (2021) 12:637809:637809. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.637809
- Oppenheimer SJ. Iron and its Relation to Immunity and Infectious Disease. J Nutr (2001) 131:616S–35S. doi: 10.1093/jn/131.2.616S
- 101. Weiss G. Iron and Immunity: A Double-Edged Sword. Eur J Clin Invest (2002) 32:70–8. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2362.2002.0320s1070.x
- Ahluwalia N, Sun J, Krause D, Mastro A, Handte G. Immune Function Is Impaired in Iron-Deficient, Homebound, Older Women. Am J Clin Nutr (2004) 79:516–21. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/79.3.516
- 103. Nairz M, Dichtl S, Schroll A, Haschka D, Tymoszuk P, Theurl I, et al. Iron and Innate Antimicrobial Immunity-Depriving the Pathogen, Defending the Host. J Trace Elem Med Biol Organ Soc Miner Trace Elem (2018) 48:118–33. doi: 10.1016/j.jtemb.2018.03.007
- Drakesmith H, Prentice AM. Hepcidin and the Iron-Infection Axis. Science (2012) 338:768–72. doi: 10.1126/science.1224577
- 105. Nairz M, Theurl I, Swirski FK, Weiss G. "Pumping Iron"-How Macrophages Handle Iron at the Systemic, Microenvironmental, and Cellular Levels. *Pflugers Arch* (2017) 469:397–418. doi: 10.1007/s00424-017-1944-8
- 106. Ganz T, Nemeth E. Iron Homeostasis in Host Defence and Inflammation. Nat Rev Immunol (2015) 15:500–10. doi: 10.1038/nri3863
- Schaible UE, Kaufmann SHE. Iron and Microbial Infection. Nat Rev Microbiol (2004) 2:946–53. doi: 10.1038/nrmicro1046
- Cherayil BJ. Iron and Immunity: Immunological Consequences of Iron Deficiency and Overload. Arch Immunol Ther Exp (Warsz) (2010) 58:407– 15. doi: 10.1007/s00005-010-0095-9
- 109. Kumar V, Choudhry VP. Iron Deficiency and Infection. Indian J Pediatr (2010) 77:789–93. doi: 10.1007/s12098-010-0120-3
- 110. Weinberg ED. Antibiotic Properties and Applications of Lactoferrin. *Curr Pharm Des* (2007) 13:801–11. doi: 10.2174/138161207780363095
- 111. Huang Z, Rose AH, Hoffmann PR. The Role of Selenium in Inflammation and Immunity: From Molecular Mechanisms to Therapeutic Opportunities. *Antioxidants Redox Signal* (2012) 16:705–43. doi: 10.1089/ars.2011.4145
- Avery JC, Hoffmann PR. Selenium, Selenoproteins, and Immunity. Nutrients (2018) 10:1203. doi: 10.3390/nu10091203
- Guillin OM, Vindry C, Ohlmann T, Chavatte L. Selenium, Selenoproteins and Viral Infection. *Nutrients* (2019) 11:2101. doi: 10.3390/nu11092101
- 114. Zhang J, Saad R, Taylor EW, Rayman MP. Selenium and Selenoproteins in Viral Infection With Potential Relevance to COVID-19. *Redox Biol* (2020) 37:101715. doi: 10.1016/j.redox.2020.101715
- Hiffler L, Rakotoambinina B. Selenium and RNA Virus Interactions: Potential Implications for SARS-CoV-2 Infection (COVID-19). *Front Nutr* (2020) 7:164. doi: 10.3389/fnut.2020.00164
- Beck MA, Handy J, Levander OA. Host Nutritional Status: The Neglected Virulence Factor. *Trends Microbiol* (2004) 12:417–23. doi: 10.1016/ j.tim.2004.07.007
- 117. Beck MA, Nelson HK, Shi Q, Van Dael P, Schiffrin EJ, Blum S, et al. Selenium Deficiency Increases the Pathology of an Influenza Virus Infection. FASEB J (2001) 15:1481–3. doi: 10.1096/fj.00-0721fje
- 118. Nelson HK, Shi Q, Van Dael P, Schiffrin EJ, Blum S, Barclay D, et al. Host Nutritional Selenium Status as a Driving Force for Influenza Virus Mutations. FASEB J (2001) 15:1727–38. doi: 10.1096/fj.01-0108com

- 119. Khatiwada S, Subedi A. A Mechanistic Link Between Selenium and Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19). Curr Nutr Rep (2021) 10:125–36. doi: 10.1007/s13668-021-00354-4
- 120. Broome CS, McArdle F, Kyle JAM, Andrews F, Lowe NM, Hart CA, et al. An Increase in Selenium Intake Improves Immune Function and Poliovirus Handling in Adults With Marginal Selenium Status. Am J Clin Nutr (2004) 80:154–62. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/80.1.154
- 121. van Esch BCAM, Porbahaie M, Abbring S, Garssen J, Potaczek DP, Savelkoul HFJ, et al. The Impact of Milk and Its Components on Epigenetic Programming of Immune Function in Early Life and Beyond: Implications for Allergy and Asthma. *Front Immunol* (2020) 11:2141. doi: 10.3389/ fimmu.2020.02141
- 122. van Splunter M, van Osch TLJ, Brugman S, Savelkoul HFJ, Joosten LAB, Netea MG, et al. Induction of Trained Innate Immunity in Human Monocytes by Bovine Milk and Milk-Derived Immunoglobulin G. *Nutrients* (2018) 10:1378. doi: 10.3390/nu10101378
- 123. Perdijk O, van Splunter M, Savelkoul HFJ, Brugman S, van Neerven RJJ. Cow's Milk and Immune Function in the Respiratory Tract: Potential Mechanisms. *Front Immunol* (2018) 9:143. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.00143
- 124. Chatterton DEW, Nguyen DN, Bering SB, Sangild PT. Anti-Inflammatory Mechanisms of Bioactive Milk Proteins in the Intestine of Newborns. *Int J Biochem Cell Biol* (2013) 45:1730–47. doi: 10.1016/j.biocel.2013.04.028
- Verhasselt V. Neonatal Tolerance Under Breastfeeding Influence. Curr Opin Immunol (2010) 22:623–30. doi: 10.1016/j.coi.2010.08.008
- 126. Abbring S, Hols G, Garssen J, van Esch BCAM. Raw Cow's Milk Consumption and Allergic Diseases - The Potential Role of Bioactive Whey Proteins. *Eur J Pharmacol* (2019) 843:55–65. doi: 10.1016/ j.ejphar.2018.11.013
- 127. Den Hartog G, Jacobino S, Bont L, Cox L, Ulfman LH, Leusen JHW, et al. Specificity and Effector Functions of Human RSV-Specific IgG From Bovine Milk. *PloS One* (2014) 9:1–8. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0112047
- Ulfman LH, Leusen JHW, Savelkoul HFJ, Warner JO, van Neerven RJJ. Effects of Bovine Immunoglobulins on Immune Function, Allergy, and Infection. *Front Nutr* (2018) 5:52. doi: 10.3389/fnut.2018.00052
- Triantis V, Bode L, van Neerven RJJ. Immunological Effects of Human Milk Oligosaccharides. Front Pediatr (2018) 6:190. doi: 10.3389/fped.2018.00190
- 130. Dawod B, Marshall JS, Azad MB. Breastfeeding and the Developmental Origins of Mucosal Immunity: How Human Milk Shapes the Innate and Adaptive Mucosal Immune Systems. *Curr Opin Gastroenterol* (2021) 37:547–56. doi: 10.1097/MOG.00000000000778
- van Neerven RJJ, Knol EF, Heck JML, Savelkoul HFJ. Which Factors in Raw Cow's Milk Contribute to Protection Against Allergies? J Allergy Clin Immunol (2012) 130:853–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2012.06.050
- 132. Duijts L, Ramadhani MK, Moll HA. Breastfeeding Protects Against Infectious Diseases During Infancy in Industrialized Countries. A Systematic Review. *MaternChildNutr* (2009) 5:199–210. doi: 10.1111/ j.1740-8709.2008.00176.x
- 133. Sankar MJ, Sinha B, Chowdhury R, Bhandari N, Taneja S, Martines J, et al. Optimal Breastfeeding Practices and Infant and Child Mortality: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Acta Paediatr (2015) 104:3–13. doi: 10.1111/apa.13147
- 134. Lamberti LM, Zakarija-Grković I, Fischer Walker CL, Theodoratou E, Nair H, Campbell H, et al. Breastfeeding for Reducing the Risk of Pneumonia Morbidity and Mortality in Children Under Two: A Systematic Literature Review and Meta-Analysis. *BMC Public Health* (2013) 13:S18. doi: 10.1186/ 1471-2458-13-S3-S18
- 135. Vassilopoulou E, Feketea G, Koumbi L, Mesiari C, Berghea EC, Konstantinou GN. Breastfeeding and COVID-19: From Nutrition to Immunity. Front Immunol (2021) 12:661806:661806. doi: 10.3389/ fimmu.2021.661806
- 136. Harvey SM, Murphy VE, Whalen OM, Gibson PG, Jensen ME. Breastfeeding and Wheeze-Related Outcomes in High-Risk Infants: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Am J Clin Nutr (2021) 113:1609–18. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/ nqaa442
- 137. Riedler J, Braun-Fahrl+ñnder C, Eder W, Schreuer M, Waser M, Maisch S, et al. Exposure to Farming in Early Life and Development of Asthma and Allergy: A Cross-Sectional Survey. *Lancet* (2001) 358:1129–33. doi: 10.1016/ S0140-6736(01)06252-3

- 138. Waser M, Michels KB, Bieli C, Flöistrup H, Pershagen G, von Mutius E, et al. Inverse Association of Farm Milk Consumption With Asthma and Allergy in Rural and Suburban Populations Across Europe. *Clin Exp Allergy* (2007) 37:661–70. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2222.2006.02640.x
- 139. Brick T, Hettinga K, Kirchner B, Pfaffl MW, Ege MJ. The Beneficial Effect of Farm Milk Consumption on Asthma, Allergies, and Infections: From Meta-Analysis of Evidence to Clinical Trial. J Allergy Clin Immunol Pract (2020) 8:878–889.e3. doi: 10.1016/j.jaip.2019.11.017
- 140. Loss G, Depner M, Ulfman LH, Van Neerven RJJ, Hose AJ, Genuneit J, et al. Consumption of Unprocessed Cow's Milk Protects Infants From Common Respiratory Infections. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2015) 135:56–62. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2014.08.044
- 141. Loss G, Apprich S, Waser M, Kneifel W, Genuneit J, Büchele G, et al. The Protective Effect of Farm Milk Consumption on Childhood Asthma and Atopy: The GABRIELA Study. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2011) 128:766– 773.e4. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2011.07.048
- 142. Sozańska B, Pearce N, Dudek K, Cullinan P. Consumption of Unpasteurized Milk and Its Effects on Atopy and Asthma in Children and Adult Inhabitants in Rural Poland. *Allergy* (2013) 68:644–50. doi: 10.1111/all.12147
- 143. Ng TB, Chi R, Cheung F, Wong JH, Wang Y, Tsz D, et al. Antiviral Activities of Whey Proteins. *Appl Microbiol Biotechnol* (2015) 99:6997–7008. doi: 10.1007/s00253-015-6818-4
- 144. Perkin MR, Strachan DP. Original Articles Which Aspects of the Farming Lifestyle Explain the Inverse Association With Childhood Allergy? J Allergy Clin Immunol (2006) 117:1374–81. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2006.03.008
- Von Mutius E, Vercelli D. Farm Living: Effects on Childhood Asthma and Allergy. Nat Publ Gr (2010) 10:861–8. doi: 10.1038/nri2871
- 146. Sozańska B. Raw Cow's Milk and Its Protective Effect on Allergies and Asthma. Nutrients (2019) 11:469. doi: 10.3390/nu11020469
- 147. Nederend M, van Stigt AH, Jansen JHM, Jacobino SR, Brugman S, de Haan CAM, et al. Bovine IgG Prevents Experimental Infection With RSV and Facilitates Human T Cell Responses to RSV. *Front Immunol* (2020) 11:1701. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.01701
- 148. den Hartog G, Savelkoul HF, Schoemaker R, Tijhaar E, Westphal AH, de Ruiter T, et al. Modulation of Human Immune Responses by Bovine Interleukin-10. *PloS One* (2011) 6:e18188. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0018188
- 149. Perdijk O, van Neerven RJJ, van den Brink E, Savelkoul HFJ, Brugman S. Bovine Lactoferrin Modulates Dendritic Cell Differentiation and Function. *Nutrients* (2018) 10:848. doi: 10.3390/nu10070848
- 150. Lin X, O'Reilly KL, Burrell ML, Storz J. Infectivity-Neutralizing and Hemagglutinin-Inhibiting Antibody Responses to Respiratory Coronavirus Infections of Cattle in Pathogenesis of Shipping Fever Pneumonia. *Clin Diagn Lab Immunol* (2001) 8:357–62. doi: 10.1128/CDLI.8.2.357-362.2001
- 151. Toftaker I, Sanchez J, Stokstad M, Nødtvedt A. Bovine Respiratory Syncytial Virus and Bovine Coronavirus Antibodies in Bulk Tank Milk - Risk Factors and Spatial Analysis. *Prev Vet Med* (2016) 133:73–83. doi: 10.1016/ j.prevetmed.2016.09.003
- 152. Toftaker I, Toft N, Stokstad M, Sølverød L, Harkiss G, Watt N, et al. Evaluation of a Multiplex Immunoassay for Bovine Respiratory Syncytial Virus and Bovine Coronavirus Antibodies in Bulk Tank Milk Against Two Indirect ELISAs Using Latent Class Analysis. *Prev Vet Med* (2018) 154:1–8. doi: 10.1016/j.prevetmed.2018.03.008
- 153. Pullen KM, Atyeo C, Collier A-RY, Gray KJ, Belfort MB, Lauffenburger DA, et al. Selective Functional Antibody Transfer Into the Breastmilk After SARS-CoV-2 Infection. *Cell Rep* (2021) 37:109959. doi: 10.1016/ j.celrep.2021.109959
- 154. Gonçalves J, Juliano AM, Charepe N, Alenquer M, Athayde D, Ferreira F, et al. Secretory IgA and T Cells Targeting SARS-CoV-2 Spike Protein are Transferred to the Breastmilk Upon mRNA Vaccination. *Cell Rep Med* (2021) 2:100468. doi: 10.1016/j.xcrm.2021.100468
- 155. Hellinga AH, Tsallis T, Eshuis T, Triantis V, Ulfman LH, van Neerven RJJ. In Vitro Induction of Trained Innate Immunity by Bigg and Whey Protein Extracts. Int J Mol Sci (2020) 21:9077. doi: 10.3390/ijms21239077
- 156. van Splunter M, Perdijk O, Fick-Brinkhof H, Feitsma AL, Floris-Vollenbroek EG, Meijer B, et al. Bovine Lactoferrin Enhances TLR7-Mediated Responses in Plasmacytoid Dendritic Cells in Elderly Women: Results From a Nutritional Intervention Study With Bovine Lactoferrin, GOS and Vitamin D. Front Immunol (2018) 9:2677. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.02677

- 157. Valenti P, Antonini G. Lactoferrin: An Important Host Defence Against Microbial and Viral Attack. Cell Mol Life Sci (2005) 62:2576–87. doi: 10.1007/s00018-005-5372-0
- Ali AS, Hasan SS, Kow CS, Merchant HA. Lactoferrin Reduces the Risk of Respiratory Tract Infections: A Meta-Analysis of Randomized Controlled Trials. *Clin Nutr ESPEN* (2021) 45:26–32. doi: 10.1016/j.clnesp.2021.08.019
- 159. Lang J, Yang N, Deng J, Liu K, Yang P, Zhang G, et al. Inhibition of SARS Pseudovirus Cell Entry by Lactoferrin Binding to Heparan Sulfate Proteoglycans. *PloS One* (2011) 6:e23710. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0023710
- AlKhazindar M, Elnagdy SM. Can Lactoferrin Boost Human Immunity Against COVID-19? Pathog Glob Health (2020) 114:234–5. doi: 10.1080/ 20477724.2020.1779514
- 161. Campione E, Cosio T, Rosa L, Lanna C, Di Girolamo S, Gaziano R, et al. Lactoferrin as Protective Natural Barrier of Respiratory and Intestinal Mucosa Against Coronavirus Infection and Inflammation. *Int J Mol Sci* (2020) 21:4903. doi: 10.3390/ijms21144903
- 162. Sugita C, Shin K, Wakabayashi H, Tsuhako R, Yoshida H, Watanabe W, et al. Antiviral Activity of Hypothiocyanite Produced by Lactoperoxidase Against Influenza A and B Viruses and Mode of its Antiviral Action. Acta Virol (2018) 62:401–8. doi: 10.4149/av_2018_408
- 163. Sabha BH, Alzahrani F, Almehdar HA, Uversky VN, Redwan EM. Disorder in Milk Proteins: Lactadherin Multifunctionality and Structure. *Curr Protein Pept Sci* (2018) 19:983–97. doi: 10.2174/1389203719666180608091849
- 164. Duijts L, Jaddoe VWV, Hofman A, Moll HA. Prolonged and Exclusive Breastfeeding Reduces the Risk of Infectious Diseases in Infancy. *Pediatrics* (2010) 126:e18–25. doi: 10.1542/peds.2008-3256
- 165. Stepans MBF, Hertzog M, Kim Callahan Rodehorst T, Blaney S, Clemens B, Polak JJ, et al. Early Consumption of Human Milk Oligosaccharides Is Inversely Related to Subsequent Risk of Respiratory and Enteric Disease in Infants. *Breastfeed Med* (2006) 1:207–15. doi: 10.1089/bfm.2006.1.207
- 166. Lei W-T, Shih P-C, Liu S-J, Lin C-Y, Yeh T-L. Effect of Probiotics and Prebiotics on Immune Response to Influenza Vaccination in Adults: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Randomized Controlled Trials. *Nutrients* (2017) 9:1175. doi: 10.3390/nu9111175
- 167. Nagafuchi S, Yamaji T, Kawashima A, Saito Y, Takahashi T, Yamamoto T, et al. Effects of a Formula Containing Two Types of Prebiotics, Bifidogenic Growth Stimulator and Galacto-Oligosaccharide, and Fermented Milk Products on Intestinal Microbiota and Antibody Response to Influenza Vaccine in Elderly Patients: A Randomized Controll. *Pharmaceuticals (Basel)* (2015) 8:351–65. doi: 10.3390/ph8020351
- 168. Schijf MA, Kruijsen D, Bastiaans J, Coenjaerts FE, Garssen J, van Bleek GM, et al. Specific Dietary Oligosaccharides Increase Th1 Responses in a Mouse Respiratory Syncytial Virus Infection Model. J Virol (2012) 86:11472–82. doi: 10.1128/JVI.06708-11
- 169. van den Elsen LWJ, Tims S, Jones AM, Stewart A, Stahl B, Garssen J, et al. Prebiotic Oligosaccharides in Early Life Alter Gut Microbiome Development in Male Mice While Supporting Influenza Vaccination Responses. *Benef Microbes* (2019) 10:279–91. doi: 10.3920/BM2018.0098
- 170. Xiao L, Leusink-Muis T, Kettelarij N, van Ark I, Blijenberg B, Hesen NA, et al. Human Milk Oligosaccharide 2'-Fucosyllactose Improves Innate and Adaptive Immunity in an Influenza-Specific Murine Vaccination Model. *Front Immunol* (2018) 9:452:452. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.00452
- 171. Yeh T-L, Shih P-C, Liu S-J, Lin C-H, Liu J-M, Lei W-T, et al. The Influence of Prebiotic or Probiotic Supplementation on Antibody Titers After Influenza Vaccination: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Randomized Controlled Trials. Drug Des Devel Ther (2018) 12:217–30. doi: 10.2147/DDDT.S155110
- 172. Perdijk O, van Baarlen P, Fernandez-Gutierrez MM, van den Brink E, Schuren FHJ, Brugman S, et al. Sialyllactose and Galactooligosaccharides Promote Epithelial Barrier Functioning and Distinctly Modulate Microbiota Composition and Short Chain Fatty Acid Production In Vitro. Front Immunol (2019) 10:94. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.00094
- Bode L. Human Milk Oligosaccharides: Every Baby Needs a Sugar Mama. Glycobiology (2012) 22:1147–62. doi: 10.1093/glycob/cws074
- 174. Zhu W, Wu Y, Liu H, Jiang C, Huo L. Gut-Lung Axis: Microbial Crosstalk in Pediatric Respiratory Tract Infections. Front Immunol (2021) 12:741233:741233. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.741233
- 175. Eribo OA, du Plessis N, Chegou NN. The Intestinal Commensal, Bacteroides Fragilis, Modulates Host Responses to Viral Infection and Therapy: Lessons

for Exploration During Mycobacterium Tuberculosis Infection. Infect Immun (2021) 90:IAI0032121. doi: 10.1128/IAI.00321-21

- 176. Ichinohe T, Pang IK, Kumamoto Y, Peaper DR, Ho JH, Murray TS, et al. Microbiota Regulates Immune Defense Against Respiratory Tract Influenza A Virus Infection. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2011) 108:5354–9. doi: 10.1073/ pnas.1019378108
- 177. Yitbarek A, Alkie T, Taha-Abdelaziz K, Astill J, Rodriguez-Lecompte JC, Parkinson J, et al. Gut Microbiota Modulates Type I Interferon and Antibody-Mediated Immune Responses in Chickens Infected With Influenza Virus Subtype H9N2. *Benef Microbes* (2018) 9:417–27. doi: 10.3920/BM2017.0088
- Dogra SK, Martin F-P, Donnicola D, Julita M, Berger B, Sprenger N. Human Milk Oligosaccharide-Stimulated Bifidobacterium Species Contribute to Prevent Later Respiratory Tract Infections. *Microorganisms* (2021) 9:1939. doi: 10.3390/microorganisms9091939
- de Steenhuijsen Piters WAA, Binkowska J, Bogaert D. Early Life Microbiota and Respiratory Tract Infections. *Cell Host Microbe* (2020) 28:223–32. doi: 10.1016/j.chom.2020.07.004
- Unger SA, Bogaert D. The Respiratory Microbiome and Respiratory Infections. J Infect (2017) 74:S84–8. doi: 10.1016/S0163-4453(17)30196-2
- 181. Bisgaard H, Hermansen MN, Buchvald F, Loland L, Halkjaer LB, Bonnelykke K, et al. Childhood Asthma After Bacterial Colonization of the Airway in Neonates. N Engl J Med (2007) 357:1487–95. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa052632
- 182. Biesbroek G, Bosch AATM, Wang X, Keijser BJF, Veenhoven RH, Sanders EAM, et al. The Impact of Breastfeeding on Nasopharyngeal Microbial Communities in Infants. Am J Respir Crit Care Med (2014) 190:298–308. doi: 10.1164/rccm.201401-0073OC
- 183. Biesbroek G, Tsivtsivadze E, Sanders EAM, Montijn R, Veenhoven RH, Keijser BJF, et al. Early Respiratory Microbiota Composition Determines Bacterial Succession Patterns and Respiratory Health in Children. Am J Respir Crit Care Med (2014) 190:1283–92. doi: 10.1164/rccm.201407-1240OC
- 184. Goehring KC, Kennedy AD, Prieto PA, Buck RH. Direct Evidence for the Presence of Human Milk Oligosaccharides in the Circulation of Breastfed Infants. *PloS One* (2014) 9:e101692. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0101692
- 185. Vazquez E, Santos-Fandila A, Buck R, Rueda R, Ramirez M. Major Human Milk Oligosaccharides Are Absorbed Into the Systemic Circulation After Oral Administration in Rats. Br J Nutr (2017) 117:237–47. doi: 10.1017/ S0007114516004554
- 186. Bloemen JG, Venema K, van de Poll MC, Olde Damink SW, Buurman WA. Dejong CH. Short Chain Fatty Acids Exchange Across the Gut and Liver in Humans Measured at Surgery. *Clin Nutr* (2009) 28:657–61. doi: 10.1016/ j.clnu.2009.05.011
- 187. Boets E, Gomand SV, Deroover L, Preston T, Vermeulen K, De Preter V, et al. Systemic Availability and Metabolism of Colonic-Derived Short-Chain Fatty Acids in Healthy Subjects : A Stable Isotope Study. J Physiol (2017) 2:541–55. doi: 10.1113/JP272613
- Lomax AR, Calder PC. Prebiotics, Immune Function, Infection and Inflammation: A Review of the Evidence. Br J Nutr (2009) 101:633–58. doi: 10.1017/S0007114508055608
- 189. Goverse G, Molenaar R, Macia L, Tan J, Erkelens MN, Konijn T, et al. Diet-Derived Short Chain Fatty Acids Stimulate Intestinal Epithelial Cells To Induce Mucosal Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells. J Immunol (2017) 198:2172–81. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1600165
- 190. Tan J, McKenzie C, Vuillermin PJ, Goverse G, Vinuesa CG, Mebius RE, et al. Dietary Fiber and Bacterial SCFA Enhance Oral Tolerance and Protect Against Food Allergy Through Diverse Cellular Pathways. *Cell Rep* (2016) 15:2809–24. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2016.05.047
- 191. Trompette A, Gollwitzer ES, Yadava K, Sichelstiel AK, Sprenger N, Ngom-Bru C, et al. Gut Microbiota Metabolism of Dietary Fiber Influences Allergic Airway Disease and Hematopoiesis. *Nat Med* (2014) 20:159–66. doi: 10.1038/nm.3444
- 192. Trompette A, Gollwitzer ES, Pattaroni C, Lopez-Mejia IC, Riva E, Pernot J, et al. Dietary Fiber Confers Protection Against Flu by Shaping Ly6c(-) Patrolling Monocyte Hematopoiesis and CD8(+) T Cell Metabolism. *Immunity* (2018) 48:992–1005.e8. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2018.04.022
- 193. Machado MG, Sencio V, Trottein F. Short-Chain Fatty Acids as a Potential Treatment for Infections: A Closer Look at the Lungs. *Infect Immun* (2021) 89:e0018821. doi: 10.1128/IAI.00188-21

- 194. Groves HT, Higham SL, Moffatt MF, Cox MJ, Tregoning JS. Respiratory Viral Infection Alters the Gut Microbiota by Inducing Inappetence. *MBio* (2020) 11:e03236–19. doi: 10.1128/mBio.03236-19
- 195. Sencio V, Barthelemy A, Tavares LP, Machado MG, Soulard D, Cuinat C, et al. Gut Dysbiosis During Influenza Contributes to Pulmonary Pneumococcal Superinfection Through Altered Short-Chain Fatty Acid Production. Cell Rep (2020) 30:2934–47.e6. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2020.02.013
- 196. Zevgiti S, Zabala JG, Darji A, Dietrich U, Panou-Pomonis E, Sakarellos-Daitsiotis M. Sialic Acid and Sialyl-Lactose Glyco-Conjugates: Design, Synthesis and Binding Assays to Lectins and Swine Influenza H1N1 Virus. J Pept Sci (2012) 18:52–8. doi: 10.1002/psc.1415
- 197. Kwon SJ, Na DH, Kwak JH, Douaisi M, Zhang F, Park EJ, et al. Nanostructured Glycan Architecture Is Important in the Inhibition of Influenza A Virus Infection. *Nat Nanotechnol* (2017) 12:48–54. doi: 10.1038/nnano.2016.181
- 198. Idänpään-Heikkilä I, Simon PM, Zopf D, Vullo T, Cahill P, Sokol K, et al. Oligosaccharides Interfere With the Establishment and Progression of Experimental Pneumococcal Pneumonia. J Infect Dis (1997) 176:704–12. doi: 10.1086/514094
- 199. Wise A, Robertson B, Choudhury B, Rautava S, Isolauri E. Infants Are Exposed to Human Milk Oligosaccharides Already In Utero. Front Pediatr (2018) 6:1–4. doi: 10.3389/fped.2018.00270
- 200. Jacobino S, Nederendm M, Hennus M, Houben ML, Ngwuta JO, Viveen M, et al. Human Amniotic Fluid Antibodies Protect the Neonate Against Respiratory Syncytial Virus Infection. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2016) 138:1477–480.e5. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2016.06.001
- 201. Arslanoglu S, Moro GE, Boehm G. Early Supplementation of Prebiotic Oligosaccharides Protects Formula-Fed Infants Against Infections During the First 6 Months of Life. J Nutr (2007) 137:2420–4. doi: 10.1093/jn/ 137.11.2420
- 202. Weizman Z. The Role of Probiotics and Prebiotics in the Prevention of Infections in Child Day-Care Centres. *Benef Microbes* (2015) 6:181–3. doi: 10.3920/BM2014.0101
- 203. Ranucci G, Buccigrossi V, Borgia E, Piacentini D, Visentin F, Cantarutti L, et al. Galacto-Oligosaccharide/Polidextrose Enriched Formula Protects Against Respiratory Infections in Infants at High Risk of Atopy: A Randomized Clinical Trial. *Nutrients* (2018) 10:286. doi: 10.3390/ nu10030286
- 204. Bruzzese E, Volpicelli M, Squeglia V, Bruzzese D, Salvini F, Bisceglia M, et al. A Formula Containing Galacto- and Fructo-Oligosaccharides Prevents Intestinal and Extra-Intestinal Infections: An Observational Study. *Clin Nutr* (2009) 28:156–61. doi: 10.1016/j.clnu.2009.01.008
- 205. Luoto R, Ruuskanen O, Waris M, Kalliomäki M, Salminen S, Isolauri E. Prebiotic and Probiotic Supplementation Prevents Rhinovirus Infections in Preterm Infants: A Randomized, Placebo-Controlled Trial. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2014) 133:405–13. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2013.08.020
- 206. Hughes C, Davoodi-Semiromi Y, Colee JC, Culpepper T, Dahl WJ, Mai V, et al. Galactooligosaccharide Supplementation Reduces Stress-Induced Gastrointestinal Dysfunction and Days of Cold or Flu: A Randomized, Double-Blind, Controlled Trial in Healthy University Students. Am J Clin Nutr (2011) 93:1305–11. doi: 10.3945/ajcn.111.014126.INTRODUCTION
- 207. Puccio G, Alliet P, Cajozzo C, Janssens E, Corsello G, Sprenger N, et al. Effects of Infant Formula With Human Milk Oligosaccharides on Growth and Morbidity: A Randomized Multicenter Trial. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr (2017) 64:624–31. doi: 10.1097/MPG.000000000001520
- 208. van Steenwijk HP, Bast A, de Boer A. Immunomodulating Effects of Fungal Beta-Glucans: From Traditional Use to Medicine. *Nutrients* (2021) 13:1333. doi: 10.3390/nu13041333
- 209. Ferreira SS, Passos CP, Madureira P, Vilanova M, Coimbra MA. Structure-Function Relationships of Immunostimulatory Polysaccharides: A Review. *Carbohydr Polym* (2015) 132:378–96. doi: 10.1016/j.carbpol.2015.05.079
- Jin Y, Li P, Wang F. Beta-Glucans as Potential Immunoadjuvants: A Review on the Adjuvanticity, Structure-Activity Relationship and Receptor Recognition Properties. *Vaccine* (2018) 36:5235–44. doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2018.07.038
- 211. Bergendiova K, Tibenska E, Majtan J. Pleuran (Beta-Glucan From Pleurotus Ostreatus) Supplementation, Cellular Immune Response and Respiratory Tract Infections in Athletes. *Eur J Appl Physiol* (2011) 111:2033–40. doi: 10.1007/s00421-011-1837-z

- 212. Fuller R, Moore MV, Lewith G, Stuart BL, Ormiston RV, Fisk HL, et al. Yeast-Derived Beta-1,3/1,6 Glucan, Upper Respiratory Tract Infection and Innate Immunity in Older Adults. *Nutrition* (2017) 39–40:30–5. doi: 10.1016/j.nut.2017.03.003
- 213. Mah E, Kaden VN, Kelley KM, Liska DJ. Soluble and Insoluble Yeast Beta-Glucan Differentially Affect Upper Respiratory Tract Infection in Marathon Runners: A Double-Blind, Randomized Placebo-Controlled Trial. J Med Food (2020) 23:416–9. doi: 10.1089/jmf.2019.0076
- 214. Laue C, Stevens Y, van Erp M, Papazova E, Soeth E, Pannenbeckers A, et al. Adjuvant Effect of Orally Applied Preparations Containing Non-Digestible Polysaccharides on Influenza Vaccination in Healthy Seniors: A Double-Blind, Randomised, Controlled Pilot Trial. *Nutrients* (2021) 13:2683. doi: 10.3390/nu13082683
- 215. Nieman DC. Risk of Upper Respiratory Tract Infection in Athletes: An Epidemiologic and Immunologic Perspective. J Athl Train (1997) 32:344–9.
- 216. Talbott S, Talbott J. Effect of BETA 1, 3/1, 6 GLUCAN on Upper Respiratory Tract Infection Symptoms and Mood State in Marathon Athletes. J Sports Sci Med (2009) 8:509–15.
- 217. Talbott SM, Talbott JA. Baker's Yeast Beta-Glucan Supplement Reduces Upper Respiratory Symptoms and Improves Mood State in Stressed Women. J Am Coll Nutr (2012) 31:295–300. doi: 10.1080/07315724.2012.10720441
- Dharsono T, Rudnicka K, Wilhelm M, Schoen C. Effects of Yeast (1,3)-(1,6)-Beta-Glucan on Severity of Upper Respiratory Tract Infections: A Double-Blind, Randomized, Placebo-Controlled Study in Healthy Subjects. J Am Coll Nutr (2019) 38:40–50. doi: 10.1080/07315724.2018.1478339
- 219. Fuller R, Butt H, Noakes PS, Kenyon J, Yam TS, Calder PC. Influence of Yeast-Derived 1,3/1,6 Glucopolysaccharide on Circulating Cytokines and Chemokines With Respect to Upper Respiratory Tract Infections. *Nutrition* (2012) 28:665–9. doi: 10.1016/j.nut.2011.11.012
- 220. Scaglione F, Ferrara F, Dugnani S, Falchi M, Santoro G, Fraschini F. Immunomodulatory Effects of Two Extracts of Panax Ginseng C.A. Meyer. Drugs Exp Clin Res (1990) 16:537–42.
- 221. Predy GN, Goel V, Lovlin RE, Basu T. Immune Modulating Effects of Daily Supplementation of COLD-fX (a Proprietary Extract of North American Ginseng) in Healthy Adults. J Clin Biochem Nutr (2006) 39:162–7. doi: 10.3164/jcbn.39.162
- 222. Scaglione F, Cogo R CMC, Beretta A. Immunomodulatory Effects of Panax Ginseng C.A. Meyer (G115) on Alveolar Macrophages From Patients Suffering With Chronic Bronchitis. *Int J Immunother* (1994) 10:21–4.
- 223. Predy GN, Goel V, Lovlin R, Donner A, Stitt L, Basu TK. Efficacy of an Extract of North American Ginseng Containing Poly-Furanosyl-Pyranosyl-Saccharides for Preventing Upper Respiratory Tract Infections: A Randomized Controlled Trial. CMAJ (2005) 173:1043-8. doi: 10.1503/ cmaj.1041470
- 224. McElhaney JE, Gravenstein S, Cole SK, Davidson E, O'neill D, Petitjean S, et al. A Placebo-Controlled Trial of a Proprietary Extract of North American Ginseng (CVT-E002) to Prevent Acute Respiratory Illness in Institutionalized Older Adults. J Am Geriatr Soc (2004) 52:13–9. doi: 10.1111/j.1532-5415.2004.52004.x
- 225. Wu D, Zheng J, Mao G, Hu W, Ye X, Linhardt RJ, et al. Rethinking the Impact of RG-I Mainly From Fruits and Vegetables on Dietary Health. *Crit Rev Food Sci Nutr* (2020) 60:2938–60. doi: 10.1080/10408398.2019.1672037
- 226. McKay S, Oranje P, Helin J, Koek JH, Kreijveld E, van den Abbeele P, et al. Development of an Affordable, Sustainable and Efficacious Plant-Based Immunomodulatory Food Ingredient Based on Bell Pepper or Carrot RG-I Pectic Polysaccharides. *Nutrients* (2021) 13:963. doi: 10.3390/nu13030963
- 227. Lutter R, Teitsma-Jansen A, Floris E, Lone-Latif S, Ravi A, Pineros YS, et al. The Dietary Intake of Carrot-Derived Rhamnogalacturonan-I Accelerates and Augments the Innate Immune and Anti-Viral Interferon Response to Rhinovirus Infection and Reduces Duration and Severity of Symptoms in Humans in a Randomized Trial. *Nutrients* (2021) 13:4395. doi: 10.3390/ nu13124395
- 228. Albers R, Michel Antoine J-M, Bourdet-Sicard RR, Calder PC, Gleeson M, Lesourd B, et al. Markers to Measure Immunomodulation in Human Nutrition Intervention Studies. Br J Nutr (2005) 94:452. doi: 10.1079/ BJN20051469
- 229. Albers R, Bourdet-Sicard R, Braun D, Calder PC, Herz U, Lambert C, et al. Monitoring Immune Modulation by Nutrition in the General Population:

Identifying and Substantiating Effects on Human Health. Br J Nutr (2013) 110:S1–30. doi: 10.1017/S0007114513001505

- 230. Aouadi M, Tesz GJ, Nicoloro SM, Wang M, Chouinard M, Soto E, et al. Orally Delivered siRNA Targeting Macrophage Map4k4 Suppresses Systemic Inflammation. *Nature* (2009) 458:1180–4. doi: 10.1038/nature07774
- 231. Li X, Zhao Z, Yang Y, Liu Z, Wang J, Xu Y, et al. Novel Beta-1,3-D-Glucan Porous Microcapsule Enveloped Folate-Functionalized Liposomes as a Trojan Horse for Facilitated Oral Tumor-Targeted Co-Delivery of Chemotherapeutic Drugs and Quantum Dots. J Mater Chem B (2020) 8:2307-20. doi: 10.1039/c9tb02674f
- 232. Hong F, Yan J, Baran JT, Allendorf DJ, Hansen RD, Ostroff GR, et al. Mechanism by Which Orally Administered Beta-1,3-Glucans Enhance the Tumoricidal Activity of Antitumor Monoclonal Antibodies in Murine Tumor Models. J Immunol (2004) 173:797–806. doi: 10.4049/ jimmunol.173.2.797
- 233. Li B, Cai Y, Qi C, Hansen R, Ding C, Mitchell TC, et al. Orally Administered Particulate Beta-Glucan Modulates Tumor-Capturing Dendritic Cells and Improves Antitumor T-Cell Responses in Cancer. *Clin Cancer Res* (2010) 16:5153–64. doi: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-10-0820
- 234. Zheng Z, Pan X, Wang H, Wu Z, Sullivan MA, Liu Y, et al. Mechanism of Lentinan Intestinal Absorption: Clathrin-Mediated Endocytosis and Macropinocytosis. J Agric Food Chem (2021) 69:7344–52. doi: 10.1021/ acs.jafc.1c00349
- 235. Wang C-L, Lu C-Y, Pi C-C, Zhuang Y-J, Chu C-L, Liu W-H, et al. Extracellular Polysaccharides Produced by Ganoderma Formosanum Stimulate Macrophage Activation via Multiple Pattern-Recognition Receptors. BMC Complement Altern Med (2012) 12:119. doi: 10.1186/1472-6882-12-119
- Brown GD, Herre J, Williams DL, Willment JA, Marshall ASJ, Gordon S. Dectin-1 Mediates the Biological Effects of Beta-Glucans. J Exp Med (2003) 197:1119–24. doi: 10.1084/jem.20021890
- 237. Leentjens J, Quintin J, Gerretsen J, Kox M, Pickkers P, Netea MG. The Effects of Orally Administered Beta-Glucan on Innate Immune Responses in Humans, a Randomized Open-Label Intervention Pilot-Study. *PloS One* (2014) 9:e108794. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0108794
- Tang Y, Govers C, Wichers HJ, Mes JJ. Macrophages Treated With Non-Digestible Polysaccharides Reveal a Transcriptionally Unique Phenotype. J Funct Foods (2017) 36:280–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jff.2017.07.003
- Govers C, Tang Y, Stolte EH, Wichers HJ, Mes JJ. Wheat-Derived Arabinoxylans Reduced M2-Macrophage Functional Activity, But Enhanced Monocyte-Recruitment Capacity. *Food Funct* (2020) 11:7073– 83. doi: 10.1039/d0fo00316f
- 240. de Graaff P, Berrevoets C, Rsch C, Schols HA, Verhoef K, Wichers HJ, et al. Curdlan, Zymosan and a Yeast-Derived Beta-Glucan Reshape Tumor-Associated Macrophages Into Producers of Inflammatory Chemo-Attractants. *Cancer Immunol Immunother* (2021) 70:547–61. doi: 10.1007/ s00262-020-02707-4
- 241. Moerings BGJ, de Graaff P, Furber M, Witkamp RF, Debets R, Mes JJ, et al. Continuous Exposure to Non-Soluble \$β\$-Glucans Induces Trained Immunity in M-CSF-Differentiated Macrophages. *Front Immunol* (2021) 12:672796. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.672796
- 242. Cruz CS, Ricci MF, Vieira AT. Gut Microbiota Modulation as a Potential Target for the Treatment of Lung Infections. *Front Pharmacol* (2021) 12:724033. doi: 10.3389/fphar.2021.724033
- 243. Hill C, Guarner F, Reid G, Gibson GR, Merenstein DJ, Pot B, et al. Expert Consensus Document. The International Scientific Association for Probiotics and Prebiotics Consensus Statement on the Scope and Appropriate Use of the Term Probiotic. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol (2014) 11:506–14. doi: 10.1038/nrgastro.2014.66
- 244. Ishizuka T, Kanmani P, Kobayashi H, Miyazaki A, Soma J, Suda Y, et al. Immunobiotic Bifidobacteria Strains Modulate Rotavirus Immune Response in Porcine Intestinal Epitheliocytes via Pattern Recognition Receptor Signaling. PloS One (2016) 11:e0152416. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0152416
- 245. Li K-L, Wang B-Z, Li Z-P, Li Y-L, Liang J-J. Alterations of Intestinal Flora and the Effects of Probiotics in Children With Recurrent Respiratory Tract Infection. *World J Pediatr* (2019) 15:255–61. doi: 10.1007/s12519-019-00248-0
- 246. Sanders ME, Merenstein DJ, Reid G, Gibson GR, Rastall RA. Probiotics and Prebiotics in Intestinal Health and Disease: From Biology to the Clinic. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol (2019) 16:605–16. doi: 10.1038/s41575-019-0173-3

- 247. Lehtoranta L, Pitkäranta A, Korpela R. Probiotics in Respiratory Virus Infections. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis Off Publ Eur Soc Clin Microbiol (2014) 33:1289–302. doi: 10.1007/s10096-014-2086-y
- 248. Frese SA, Hutton AA, Contreras LN, Shaw CA, Palumbo MC, Casaburi G, et al. Persistence of Supplemented Bifidobacterium Longum Subsp. Infantis EVC001 in Breastfed Infants. *mSphere* (2017) 2:e00501-17. doi: 10.1128/ mSphere.00501-17
- 249. Reddel S, Del Chierico F, Quagliariello A, Giancristoforo S, Vernocchi P, Russo A, et al. Gut Microbiota Profile in Children Affected by Atopic Dermatitis and Evaluation of Intestinal Persistence of a Probiotic Mixture. *Sci Rep* (2019) 9:4996. doi: 10.1038/s41598-019-41149-6
- 250. Taverniti V, Koirala R, Dalla Via A, Gargari G, Leonardis E, Arioli S, et al. Effect of Cell Concentration on the Persistence in the Human Intestine of Four Probiotic Strains Administered Through a Multispecies Formulation. *Nutrients* (2019) 11:285. doi: 10.3390/nu11020285
- 251. Karl JP. Gut Microbiota-Targeted Interventions for Reducing the Incidence, Duration, and Severity of Respiratory Tract Infections in Healthy Non-Elderly Adults. *Mil Med* (2021) 186:e310–8. doi: 10.1093/milmed/usaa261
- 252. Shimizu K, Yamada T, Ogura H, Mohri T, Kiguchi T, Fujimi S, et al. Synbiotics Modulate Gut Microbiota and Reduce Enteritis and Ventilator-Associated Pneumonia in Patients With Sepsis: A Randomized Controlled Trial. Crit Care (2018) 22:239. doi: 10.1186/s13054-018-2167-x
- 253. Enani S, Przemska-Kosicka A, Childs CE, Maidens C, Dong H, Conterno L, et al. Impact of Ageing and a Synbiotic on the Immune Response to Seasonal Influenza Vaccination; a Randomised Controlled Trial. *Clin Nutr* (2018) 37:443–51. doi: 10.1016/j.clnu.2017.01.011
- 254. Agustina R, Bovee-Oudenhoven IM, Lukito W, Fahmida U, van de RO, Zimmermann MB, et al. Probiotics Lactobacillus Reuteri DSM 17938 and Lactobacillus Casei CRL 431 Modestly Increase Growth, But Not Iron and Zinc Status, Among Indonesian Children Aged 1-6 Years. J Nutr (2013) 143:1184–93. doi: 10.3945/jn.112.166397
- 255. Agustina R, Kok FJ, van de Rest O, Fahmida U, Firmansyah A, Lukito W, et al. Randomized Trial of Probiotics and Calcium on Diarrhea and Respiratory Tract Infections in Indonesian Children. *Pediatrics* (2012) 129: e1155–64. doi: 10.1542/peds.2011-1379
- 256. Darbandi A, Asadi A, Ghanavati R, Afifirad R, Darb Emamie A, Kakanj M, et al. The Effect of Probiotics on Respiratory Tract Infection With Special Emphasis on COVID-19: Systemic Review 2010-20. Int J Infect Dis IJID Off Publ Int Soc Infect Dis (2021) 105:91–104. doi: 10.1016/j.ijid.2021.02.011
- 257. Esposito S, Rigante D, Principi N. Do Children's Upper Respiratory Tract Infections Benefit From Probiotics? BMC Infect Dis (2014) 14:194. doi: 10.1186/1471-2334-14-194
- Percopo CM, Rice TA, Brenner TA, Dyer KD, Luo JL, Kanakabandi K, et al. Immunobiotic Lactobacillus Administered Post-Exposure Averts the Lethal Sequelae of Respiratory Virus Infection. *Antiviral Res* (2015) 121:109–19. doi: 10.1016/j.antiviral.2015.07.001
- Amaral MA, Guedes GHBF, Epifanio M, Wagner MB, Jones MH, Mattiello R. Network Meta-Analysis of Probiotics to Prevent Respiratory Infections in Children and Adolescents. *Pediatr Pulmonol* (2017) 52:833–43. doi: 10.1002/ ppul.23643
- 260. Wang Y, Li X, Ge T, Xiao Y, Liao Y, Cui Y, et al. Probiotics for Prevention and Treatment of Respiratory Tract Infections in Children: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Randomized Controlled Trials. *Med* (*Baltimore*) (2016) 95:e4509. doi: 10.1097/MD.000000000004509
- West CE. Probiotics for Allergy Prevention. *Benef Microbes* (2016) 7:171–9. doi: 10.3920/BM2015.0073
- 262. Kawahara T, Takahashi T, Oishi K, Tanaka H, Masuda M, Takahashi S, et al. Consecutive Oral Administration of Bifidobacterium Longum MM-2 Improves the Defense System Against Influenza Virus Infection by Enhancing Natural Killer Cell Activity in a Murine Model. *Microbiol Immunol* (2015) 59:1–12. doi: 10.1111/1348-0421.12210
- 263. Hardy H, Harris J, Lyon E, Beal J, Foey AD. Probiotics, Prebiotics and Immunomodulation of Gut Mucosal Defences: Homeostasis and Immunopathology. Nutrients (2013) 5:1869–912. doi: 10.3390/nu5061869
- 264. Bron PA, Kleerebezem M, Brummer R-J, Cani PD, Mercenier A, MacDonald TT, et al. Can Probiotics Modulate Human Disease by Impacting Intestinal Barrier Function? *Br J Nutr* (2017) 117:93–107. doi: 10.1017/S0007114516004037

- 265. Antunes KH, Fachi JL, de Paula R, da Silva EF, Pral LP, Dos Santos AÁ, et al. Microbiota-Derived Acetate Protects Against Respiratory Syncytial Virus Infection Through a GPR43-Type 1 Interferon Response. *Nat Commun* (2019) 10:3273. doi: 10.1038/s41467-019-11152-6
- 266. Ceccarelli G, Scagnolari C, Pugliese F, Mastroianni CM, d'Ettorre G. Probiotics and COVID-19. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol (2020) 5:721–2. doi: 10.1016/S2468-1253(20)30196-5
- 267. Shahbazi R, Yasavoli-Sharahi H, Alsadi N, Ismail N, Matar C. Probiotics in Treatment of Viral Respiratory Infections and Neuroinflammatory Disorders. *Molecules* (2020) 25:4891. doi: 10.3390/molecules25214891
- Mahooti M, Miri SM, Abdolalipour E, Ghaemi A. The Immunomodulatory Effects of Probiotics on Respiratory Viral Infections: A Hint for COVID-19 Treatment? *Microb Pathog* (2020) 148:104452. doi: 10.1016/j.micpath.2020.104452
- 269. Bradley KC, Finsterbusch K, Schnepf D, Crotta S, Llorian M, Davidson S, et al. Microbiota-Driven Tonic Interferon Signals in Lung Stromal Cells Protect From Influenza Virus Infection. *Cell Rep* (2019) 28:245–256.e4. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2019.05.105
- 270. Sundararaman A, Ray M, Ravindra PV, Halami PM. Role of Probiotics to Combat Viral Infections With Emphasis on COVID-19. *Appl Microbiol Biotechnol* (2020) 104:8089–104. doi: 10.1007/s00253-020-10832-4
- 271. d'Ettorre G, Ceccarelli G, Marazzato M, Campagna G, Pinacchio C, Alessandri F, et al. Challenges in the Management of SARS-CoV2 Infection: The Role of Oral Bacteriotherapy as Complementary Therapeutic Strategy to Avoid the Progression of COVID-19. Front Med (2020) 7:389. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2020.00389
- 272. Liu Q, Tian X, Maruyama D, Arjomandi M, Prakash A. Lung Immune Tone via Gut-Lung Axis: Gut-Derived LPS and Short-Chain Fatty Acids' Immunometabolic Regulation of Lung IL-1β, FFAR2, and FFAR3 Expression. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol (2021) 321:L65–78. doi: 10.1152/ajplung.00421.2020
- 273. Przemska-Kosicka A, Childs CE, Enani S, Maidens C, Dong H, Bin Dayel I, et al. Effect of a Synbiotic on the Response to Seasonal Influenza Vaccination Is Strongly Influenced by Degree of Immunosenescence. *Immun Ageing* (2016) 13:6. doi: 10.1186/s12979-016-0061-4
- 274. Ahanchian H, Jafari SA, Ansari E, Ganji T, Kiani MA, Khalesi M, et al. A Multi-Strain Synbiotic May Reduce Viral Respiratory Infections in Asthmatic Children: A Randomized Controlled Trial. *Electron Physician* (2016) 8:2833–9. doi: 10.19082/2833
- 275. Chan CKY, Tao J, Chan OS, Li H-B, Pang H. Preventing Respiratory Tract Infections by Synbiotic Interventions: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Randomized Controlled Trials. Adv Nutr (2020) 11:979–88. doi: 10.1093/advances/nmaa003
- 276. Pregliasco F, Anselmi G, Fonte L, Giussani F, Schieppati S, Soletti L. A New Chance of Preventing Winter Diseases by the Administration of Synbiotic Formulations. J Clin Gastroenterol (2008) 42:S224–33. doi: 10.1097/ MCG.0b013e31817e1c91
- 277. Ahanchian H, Ranjbar A, Reihani H, Yazdi AP, Jafari SA, Kiani MA, et al. Synbiotic for Prevention of SARS-Cov2 Infection in High Risk Hospital Staffs: A Randomized Controlled Trial. *Open J Nurs* (2021) 11:281–90. doi: 10.4236/ojn.2021.115025
- 278. Walton GE, Gibson GR, Hunter KA. Mechanisms Linking the Human Gut Microbiome to Prophylactic and Treatment Strategies for COVID-19. Br J Nutr (2021) 126:219–27. doi: 10.1017/S0007114520003980
- 279. Bustamante M, Oomah BD, Oliveira WP, Burgos-Díaz C, Rubilar M, Shene C. Probiotics and Prebiotics Potential for the Care of Skin, Female Urogenital Tract, and Respiratory Tract. *Folia Microbiol (Praha)* (2020) 65:245–64. doi: 10.1007/s12223-019-00759-3
- Holmgren J, Czerkinsky C. Mucosal Immunity and Vaccines. Nat Med (2005) 11:S45–53. doi: 10.1038/nm1213
- 281. van Splunter M, van Hoffen E, Floris-Vollenbroek EG, Timmerman H, de Bos EL-V, Meijer B, et al. Oral Cholera Vaccination Promotes Homing of IgA+memory B Cells to the Large Intestine and the Respiratory Tract. *Mucosal Immunol* (2018) 11:1254–64. doi: 10.1038/s41385-018-0006-7
- 282. eirik Johansen F-E, Baekkevold ES, Carlsen HS, Farstad IN, Soler D, Brandtzaeg P. Regional Induction of Adhesion Molecules and Chemokine Receptors Explains Disparate Homing of Human B Cells to Systemic and Mucosal Effector Sites: Dispersion From Tonsils. *Blood* (2005) 106:593–600. doi: 10.1182/blood-2004-12-4630

- 283. Shikina T, Hiroi T, Iwatani K, Jang MH, Fukuyama S, Tamura M, et al. IgA Class Switch Occurs in the Organized Nasopharynx- and Gut-Associated Lymphoid Tissue, But Not in the Diffuse Lamina Propria of Airways and Gut. J Immunol (2004) 172:6259–64. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.172.10.6259
- 284. Perry M, Whyte A. Immunology of the Tonsils. Immunol Today (1998) 5699:414–21. doi: 10.1016/s0167-5699(98)01307-3
- 285. Perry ME. The Specialised Structure of Crypt Epithelium in the Human Palatine Tonsil and Its Functional Significance. JAnat (1994) 185(Pt 1):111–27.
- Lange MJ, Lasiter JC, Misfeldt ML. Toll-Like Receptors in Tonsillar Epithelial Cells. Int J Pediatr Otorhinolaryngol (2009) 73:613–21. doi: 10.1016/j.ijporl.2008.12.013
- 287. Ogasawara N, Kojima T, Go M, ichi Takano K, Kamekura R, Ohkuni T, et al. Epithelial Barrier and Antigen Uptake in Lymphoepithelium of Human Adenoids. *Acta Otolaryngol* (2010) 131:116–23. doi: 10.3109/00016489.2010.520022
- Menard S, Cerf-Bensussan N, Heyman M. Multiple Facets of Intestinal Permeability and Epithelial Handling of Dietary Antigens. *Mucosal Immunol* (2010) 3:247–59. doi: 10.1038/mi.2010.5
- Brandtzaeg P. Potential of Nasopharynx-Associated Lymphoid Tissue for Vaccine Responses in the Airways. Am J Respir Crit Care Med (2011) 183:1595–604. doi: 10.1164/rccm.201011-1783OC
- Agace WW. Tissue-Tropic Effector T Cells: Generation and Targeting Opportunities. Nat Rev Immunol (2006) 6:682–92. doi: 10.1038/nri1869
- 291. Johansson-Lindbom B, Agace WW. Generation of Gut-Homing T Cells and Their Localization to the Small Intestinal Mucosa. *Immunol Rev* (2007) 215:226–42. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-065X.2006.00482.x
- 292. Holt PG, Strickland DH, Wikström ME, Jahnsen FL. Regulation of Immunological Homeostasis in the Respiratory Tract. Nat Rev Immunol (2008) 8:142–52. doi: 10.1038/nri2236
- 293. Hammerschmidt SI, Ahrendt M, Bode U, Wahl B, Kremmer E, Forster R, et al. Stromal Mesenteric Lymph Node Cells Are Essential for the Generation of Gut-Homing T Cells In Vivo. J Exp Med (2008) 205:2483–90. doi: 10.1084/ jem.20080039
- 294. Hammerschmidt SI, Friedrichsen M, Boelter J, Lyszkiewicz M, Kremmer E, Pabst O, et al. Retinoic Acid Induces Homing of Protective T and B Cells to the Gut After Subcutaneous Immunization in Mice. J Clin Invest (2011) 121:3051–61. doi: 10.1172/JCI44262DS1
- 295. Yamanaka T, Helgeland L, Farstad IN, Fukushima H, Midtvedt T, Brandtzaeg P. Microbial Colonization Drives Lymphocyte Accumulation and Differentiation in the Follicle-Associated Epithelium of Peyer's Patches. *J Immunol* (2003) 170:816–22. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.170.2.816

- 296. Andrews GP, Laverty TP, Jones DS. Mucoadhesive Polymeric Platforms for Controlled Drug Delivery. *Eur J Pharm Biopharm* (2009) 71:505–18. doi: 10.1016/j.ejpb.2008.09.028
- 297. King M, Rubin BK. Pharmacological Approaches to Discovery and Development of New Mucolytic Agents. *Adv Drug Delivery Rev* (2002) 54:1475–90. doi: 10.1016/s0169-409x(02)00156-4
- 298. Van Der Lubben IM, Kersten G, Fretz MM, Beuvery C, Verhoef JCC, Junginger HE, et al. Chitosan Microparticles for Mucosal Vaccination Against Diphtheria : Oral and Nasal Efficacy Studies in Mice. Vaccine (2003) 21:1400–8. doi: 10.1016/s0264-410x(02)00686-2
- 299. Razafindratsita A, Saint-lu N, Mascarell L, Berjont N, Bardon T, Betbeder D. Improvement of Sublingual Immunotherapy Efficacy With a Mucoadhesive Allergen Formulation. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2007) 120:278–85. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2007.04.009
- 300. Prinz JF, Huntjens L, De Wijk RA, de Wijk RA. Instrumental and Sensory Quantification of Oral Coatings Retained After Swallowing Semi-Solid Foods. *Arch Oral Biol* (2006) 51:1071–9. doi: 10.1016/j.archoralbio.2006.05.008

Conflict of Interest: PC has research funding from Bayer Consumer Care and acts as an advisor/consultant to DSM, BASF AS, Cargill, Smartfish, Fresenius-Kabi, Bayer Consumer Care, GSK Consumer Healthcare, Danone/Nutricia, Nutrileads and Kemin. RN is employed by FrieslandCampina. RA is employed by Nutrileads.

The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Govers, Calder, Savelkoul, Albers and van Neerven. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Disparity of Gut Microbiota Composition Among Elite Athletes and Young Adults With Different Physical Activity Independent of Dietary Status: A Matching Study

Yongjin Xu^{1†}, Fei Zhong^{1†}, Xiaoqian Zheng¹, Hsin-Yi Lai^{2,3,4}, Chunchun Wu¹ and Cong Huang^{1,5*}

¹ Department of Sports and Exercise Science, Zhejiang University, Hangzhou, China, ² Department of Neurology and Research Center of Neurology in Second Affiliated Hospital, Key Laboratory of Medical Neurobiology of Zhejiang Province, Interdisciplinary Institute of Neuroscience and Technology, Zhejiang University School of Medicine, Hangzhou, China, ³ Key Laboratory for Biomedical Engineering of Ministry of Education, College of Biomedical Engineering and Instrument Science, Zhejiang University School of Medicine, Hangzhou, China, ⁴ Department of Neurology of Sir Run Run Shaw Hospital, Zhejiang University School of Medicine, Hangzhou, China, ⁵ Department of Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise, Tohoku University Graduate School of Medicine, Sendai, Japan

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Jianhua Wu, University of Leeds, United Kingdom

Reviewed by:

Huan Li, Lanzhou University, China Francesco Suriano, University of Gothenburg, Sweden

> ***Correspondence:** Cong Huang cohuang@zju.edu.cn

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Nutritional Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Nutrition

Received: 24 December 2021 Accepted: 27 January 2022 Published: 18 March 2022

Citation:

Xu Y, Zhong F, Zheng X, Lai H-Y, Wu C and Huang C (2022) Disparity of Gut Microbiota Composition Among Elite Athletes and Young Adults With Different Physical Activity Independent of Dietary Status: A Matching Study. Front. Nutr. 9:843076. doi: 10.3389/fnut.2022.843076 **Objective:** This study aimed to investigate the disparity of gut microbiota among elite athletes and young adults with different physical activity independent of dietary status.

Methods: In Hangzhou, China, an age and sex matching study was conducted between April and May 2021. A total of 66 Chinese young adults were recruited in this study and divided into an elite athlete group, physically active group, and physically inactive group. Fecal samples were collected to assess gut microbiota composition. Dietary status was measured using a food-frequency questionnaire. Comparisons in gut microbiota and blood biomarkers among three groups were analyzed by using the analysis of covariance.

Results: The findings depicted a tendency to form clusters for beta diversity among three groups, while no significant difference was observed in both alpha and beta diversity. In the multiple analysis model, by adjusting dietary status, a significantly higher abundance of *Clostridiaceae* (p = 0.029) and *Megamonas_rupellensis* (p = 0.087) was observed in elite athletes compared to that in general young adults. Furthermore, inflammation-related bacteria such as *Bilophila* (p = 0.011) and *Faecalicoccus* (p = 0.050) were enriched in physically inactive young adults compared to two other groups. Pearson's correlation analysis showed a positive association between *Bilophila* and circulating white body cell count (r = 0.332, p = 0.006) and its subtypes including neutrophils (r = 0.273, p = 0.027), and lymphocytes (r = 0.327, p = 0.007). *Megamonas_rupellensis* has been shown associated positively with serum lymphocytes levels (r = 0.268, p = 0.03). Although no significant differences were observed, the elite athletes tended to have lower levels of blood biomarkers of immunity within a normal range, which may reflect a better immune function.

Conclusion: This matching study indicated that physically inactive young adults are more likely to have a lower immune function and a higher abundance of pro-inflammatory gut bacteria than elite athletes and physically active young adults. Dietary status should be considered as an important factor that may affect the association of physical activity with immune function and gut microbiota.

Keywords: gut microbiota, dietary status, physical activity, elite athlete, inflammation, matching study

INTRODUCTION

Humans are superorganisms composed of human bodies and commensal microbiota (1). The human gut microbiota is approximately 100 trillion organisms, outnumbering the human cells by an estimated 10-fold (2-4). Increasing evidence suggests that there is a close relationship between gut microbiota composition, inflammation (5, 6), and immunity (7, 8). A systematic review showed that gut microbiota is thought to contribute to subacute systemic inflammatory and it may also be influenced by outcome, thereby reinforcing the disease symptoms (9). Some gut microbiota may be associated with pro-inflammatory effects, while others have anti-inflammatory properties. As potential anti-inflammatory microbiota, Lachnospiraceae and Ruminococcus are thought to prevent or ameliorate chronic hepatitis B (10). Conversely, proinflammatory gut microbiota, such as Bacteroides fragilis, were highly enriched in the gut of inflammatory arthritis (11). In addition, the Bacteroides fragilis toxin was also reported to be pro-inflammatory and carcinogenic (12). Thus, gut microbiota could be considered an important indicator of infectious and metabolic diseases.

It is well-known that people with high physical activity levels tend to have better immune function and lower levels of inflammation, which may help them improve health status and prevent diseases. Evidence showed that physically active adolescent girls had lower circulating IL-6 concentration compared to their sedentary counterparts (13). Moreover, a recent study reported that higher physical activity levels may be associated with lower salivary C-reactive protein in young adults (14). Studies regarding the relationship of exercise habits with inflammation-related gut microbiota are emerging. The new literature enables a better understanding of the underlying mechanisms of the association between physical activity and inflammation. Higher proportions of Akkermansiaceae family and Akkermansia genus in elite rugby athletes were detected than in overweight or obese young adults (15). Meanwhile, our previous randomized controlled trial showed that 8 weeks of combined aerobic and resistance exercise not only resulted in improved physical function but also increased abundance of antiinflammatory bacteria and decreased pro-inflammatory bacteria in physically inactive older women (16). Even with these findings, the evidence exploring the distribution of inflammation-related gut microbiota in people with different physical activity levels is limited, and further studies are warranted.

Conversely, dietary status and nutrient intake are very important and non-negligible indicators when discussing

physical activity levels and gut microbiota. Diet is considered to be a pivotal factor affecting the genes and composition of gut microbiota, of which the number, type, and balance of macronutrients (fats, proteins, and carbohydrates) all have a significant impact on gut microbiota (17). In addition, data indicated that the consumption of nuts, oily fish, fruit, vegetables, and cereals is linked to a higher abundance of anti-inflammatory bacteria (18). Meanwhile, dietary status was also shown to be associated with physical activity levels. Previous studies indicated that habitual Mediterranean dietary pattern is associated with more time spent on leisure-time physical activity among older adults (19). Momentary physical activity was concomitant with momentary consumption of both healthy and unhealthy dietary intake in college students (20). Thus, it is hypothesized that dietary status may play a contributory role in the association of physical activity with gut microbiota. However, most previous observational studies and exercise intervention trials have failed to confirm the relationship between physical activity and gut microbiota composition concerning independent of dietary status (15, 16, 21).

Therefore, this matching study aims to investigate the differences in the diversity and composition of gut microbiota among elite athletes and the general young adults with different physical activity levels, as well as explore whether the association between physical activity and gut microbiota are independent of dietary status.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants

An age and sex matching study was conducted between April 2021 and May 2021 in Hangzhou, China, and aimed to examine the difference of gut microbiota, anthropometry, life-behavior habits, and physical performance between athletes and physically active or inactive young adults. All elite athletes are engaged in track and field events (including 400 m, 1,500 m, high jump, long jump, discus, javelin, and pole vault), and had at least 8 years of professional training experience as well as participated in official sports events held by the Chinese Athletics Association or International Association of Athletics Federation.

Thirty young elite athletes were included in this study according to the following inclusion criteria: (1) 18–25 years old; (2) no history of cardiovascular diseases; (3) no history of congenital diseases; (4) no history of physical dysfunction. Participants from the control group included general young adults who met the physical activity recommendation levels according to the guidelines of the American College of Sports



Medicine (22). A total of 64 general college students were invited to participate in this study. Among them, 34 students engaged in more than 150 min of moderate-intensity physical activity every week, and 30 students did not engage in any moderate or vigorous-intensity physical activity per day. Physical activity was assessed using the International Physical Activity Questionnaire (IPAQ), which has good reliability and validity for assessing physical activity in healthy adults (23). Thus, 94 elite athletes and college students were allowed to enter the matching process. These participants were then divided into three groups (Athlete group; High physical activity group, HPA; and Low physical activity group, LPA) according to equal proportion principle with age (± 24 months) and sex. Finally, a total of 66 young adults were enrolled in the present study (Figure 1). The study protocol and all amendments were approved by the Ethics Committee of the Department of Psychology and Behavioral Sciences, Zhejiang University. All individuals provided written informed consent to participate in the study.

Dietary Evaluation

In the present study dietary information was collected by food-frequency questionnaire (FFQ25) which was demonstrated to have good reproducibility and validity (24). The FFQ25 primarily investigates the food intake of participants over the past week and contains 25 categories of foods. The frequency of intake of each food is divided into nine levels, from never eating to at least three times a day. The amount of food consumed is divided into five levels, from no more than 50 to at least 250 g a meal. Further, the frequency and amount categories were calculated as times per day by using a midpoint (e.g., "3–4 times per week" was used in the calculations as 3.5 times per week). Finally, all kinds of foods were divided into six groups: cereals, vegetables and fruits, meat, beans and nuts, fatty food, and alcohol.

Feces Samples Collection and DNA Extraction

The fecal samples were collected by the participants themselves, and the sample collection supplies and methods are uniformly provided and guided by an experimenter before the start of the sample collection. All samples were stored in dry ice at -80°C and transported to Huada Gene Detection Center for DNA extraction. The DNA of the intestinal microbial community was extracted using MagPure Stool DNA KF kit B (Magen, China). The Qubit[®] dsDNA BR Assay kit (Invitrogen, USA) was used to quantify the DNA with a Qubit Fluorometer. The regions V3-V4 of gut microbiota 16S rRNA genes were amplified using the degenerate PCR primers, 341F (5'-ACTCCTACGGGAGGCAGCAG-3') and 806R (5'-GGACTACHVGGGTWTCTAAT-3'). Illumina adapter, pad, and linker sequences were added to both forward and reverse primers. A 50 µL reaction containing a 30-ng template, fusion PCR primer, and PCR master mix was used for PCR enrichment. The following were the PCR cycling conditions; 94°C for 3 min; subsequently, 30 cycles of 94°C for 30 s; 56°C for 45 s; 72°C for 45 s, and final extension at 72°C for 10 min. AmpureXP beads were used to purify the PCR products, which were then eluted in the Elution buffer. The Agilent 2,100 bioanalyzer (Agilent, USA) was used to qualify the libraries. Validated libraries were sequenced on the IlluminaMiSeq platform (BGI, Shenzhen, China) according to Illumina's standard procedures, and 2 \times 300 bp paired-end reads were generated. The raw reads were filtered to detach adaptors, low-quality, and ambiguous bases to get the tags (25). In addition, The tags were clustered into OTUs using UPARSE software (v7.0.1090) (26). UCHIME (v4.2.40) was used to compare the chimera sequence with the Gold database (27) and classify the representative sequences of OUT by QIIME v1.8.0 (28). All tags were compared with OTU using the USEARCH global (29), and a statistical table of OTU abundance for each sample was obtained. We used MOTHUR (v1.31.2) (30) and QIIME (v1.8.0) (28) to evaluate alpha and beta diversity, respectively. Bar and Heat maps of different taxonomic levels were drawn using R package v3.4.1 and the R package "gplots," respectively. Linear discriminant analysis effect size (LefSe) was used to conducted LEfSe cluster or LDA analysis. In addition, the Wilcox-test or Kruskal-Test was used as statistical analysis for significant species.

Blood Parameters Measurements

Blood samples were collected for the measurement of biomarkers of immune function and inflammation. The laser flow cytometry was used to measure white blood cell count and the respective subtypes including basophils, eosinophils, neutrophils, lymphocytes, and monocytes. Immunoturbidimetry was used to determine C-reactive protein and immunoglobulin (Ig) G and IgM. The hematology analysis was completed by Adicon Clinical Laboratories, Hangzhou, China. In our study, 0.1 g/L was used as if the value of C-reactive protein had been measured <0.2 g/L occurs (31).

Statistical Analysis

All data analyses were performed using SPSS Statistics version 23.0 (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, USA). The Kolmogorov-Smirnov

TABLE 1 | Characteristics of the participants.

Characteristics	Athlete group	HPA group	LPA group
	(n = 22)	(n = 22)	(n = 22)
Age, year (SD)	21.55 ± 2.42	21.27 ± 2.47	21.27 ± 2.51
Male (%)	12 (54.5)	12 (54.5)	12 (54.5)
BMI, kg/m ² (SD)	20.67 ± 5.26	22.28 ± 2.71	21.89 ± 2.81
PA, METs- hour/week	138.50 ± 108.26	59.13 ± 29.96	20.25 ± 13.17
Muscle mass, kg (SD)	27.45 ± 6.51	23.31 ± 6.44	20.52 ± 6.02
Fat mass, kg (SD)	9.70 ± 4.41	12.99 ± 4.76	15.06 ± 6.72
Fat percentage, % (SD)	14.30 ± 5.26	20.47 ± 6.67	24.08 ± 8.46
Grip strength, kg (SD)			
Left	37.34 ± 9.81	33.41 ± 10.42	29.22 ± 9.33
Right	39.15 ± 10.58	34.84 ± 11.70	29.71 ± 7.77
Standing long jump, m (SD)	2.46 ± 0.29	1.89 ± 0.32	1.77 ± 0.34
Sit-and-reach, cm (SD)	18.26 ± 8.68	14.54 ± 9.07	8.33 ± 7.82
One-leg standing with eyes closed, sec. (SE))		
Left	30.42 ± 30.07	24.67 ± 23.21	24.39 ± 26.41
Right	35.13 ± 31.24	24.72 ± 23.27	15.57 ± 10.36
Harvard step test (SD)			
Completed, n (%)	21 (95.45)	15 (68.18)	7 (31.82)
Harvard step index	96.56 ± 18.43	76.75 ± 18.81	56.39 ± 24.75
Daily diet, g/d (SD)			
Cereals	164.07 ± 142.82	122.70 ± 111.51	44.09 ± 29.50
Vegetables and fruits	320.38 ± 225.33	201.82 ± 128.26	120.08 ± 107.19
Meat	642.65 ± 438.48	319.17 ± 207.61	390.34 ± 339.50
Beans and nuts	31.06 ± 36.27	18.41 ± 22.43	34.55 ± 46.32
Fatty food	62.35 ± 74.98	39.47 ± 49.02	37.95 ± 45.93
Alcohol	41.36 ± 99.61	10.98 ± 29.67	24.31 ± 101.23

PA, physical activity; HPA, high physical activity; LPA, low physical activity; BMI, body mass index; SD, Standard deviation.

test was used to assess the normal distribution of variables before statistical analysis. One-way analysis of variance with normally distributed data or the Kruskal-Wallis test with nonnormally distributed data was used to compare the composition of gut microbiota and blood biomarkers of immune function among elite athletes and general college students. In addition, analysis of covariance (ANCOVA) was used to evaluate whether the difference of gut microbiota and blood immune indicators among participants is independent of dietary status which included weekly intake of cereals, vegetables and fruits, meat, beans and nuts, fatty food, and alcohol. The ANCOVA is usually applied to test whether the independent variable still influences the dependent variable after the influence of the covariate has been removed (32). Pearson's correlation was used to examine the relationship between blood immune or inflammatory biomarkers and gut microbiota composition in all participants. The continuous variables were expressed as mean \pm SD or SEM as appropriate, and percentages for categorical variables. A p-value < 0.05 was considered as an indication of a significant difference.

RESULTS

Characteristics of Participants

A total of 66 young adults were enrolled in the present study. Basic information of all participants is shown in **Table 1**. There

was no significant difference in the body mass index among the three groups. However, the Athlete group had higher muscle mass (p = 0.002) and lower fat mass (p = 0.002) than other groups. In terms of physical activity, there was a significant difference in total physical activity per week among the three groups (p < 0.001). As shown in **Supplementary Table S1**, only the HPA group had job-related physical activity, and the HPA group also participated for a longer total time in transportation and housework physical activity per week. The total time of participating in moderate and high-intensity physical activities in the Athlete group was longer than that in other groups per week (estimated to be higher than in the HPA group by 4-fold and in the LPA group by 150-fold) concerning leisure-time physical activity according to IPAQ. However, the LPA group participated for a longer total time in walking and sitting per week. With regard to physical function, the performance of both hands grip strength (p = 0.008 for the left hand, p = 0.002 for right hand), standing long jump (p < 0.001), sit-and-reach (p < 0.001), oneleg standing (right) with eyes closed (p = 0.007), and Harvard step test (p < 0.001) in the Athlete group were significantly better than the LPA group. Meanwhile, the Athlete group performed significantly better than the HPA group in the standing long jump (p < 0.001) and Harvard step test (p = 0.003). In addition, there were significant differences in the sit-and-reach (p = 0.019) and Harvard step test (p = 0.002) in the HPA group compared with the LPA group. In terms of diet, athletes tended to have higher
TABLE 2 Difference in alpha diversity of gut microbiota composition among
athletes and young adults.

	Athlete group $(n = 22)$	HPA group $(n = 22)$	LPA group (n = 22)	
Alpha diver	sity			
	$\text{mean} \pm \text{SEM}$	$\text{mean} \pm \text{SEM}$	$\text{mean} \pm \text{SEM}$	p-value
sobs†	175.14 ± 12.50	165.27 ± 8.30	169.23 ± 10.29	0.934
chao [†]	202.94 ± 13.55	197.07 ± 9.56	200.53 ± 13.24	0.925
Ace [†]	207.91 ± 13.63	196.60 ± 9.16	194.87 ± 12.59	0.712
Shannon [†]	2.52 ± 0.16	2.60 ± 0.15	2.64 ± 0.14	0.924
Simpson [†]	0.20 ± 0.03	0.19 ± 0.03	0.19 ± 0.03	0.936
Coverage [‡]	1.00 ± 0.00	1.00 ± 0.00	1.00 ± 0.00	0.744

HPA, high physical activity; LPA, low physical activity. SEM, Standard error of the mean. [†]Kruskal–Wallis test; [‡]One-way analysis of variance.

intakes of almost all food items than the other two groups, except beans and nuts. Specifically, the intake of cereals in the Athlete (p < 0.001) and HPA groups (p = 0.017) was significantly higher than that in the LPA group. Furthermore, the intake of vegetables and fruits, as well as meat in the Athlete group was significantly higher than in the HPA group (p = 0.018, p < 0.001, respectively) and the LPA group (p < 0.001, p < 0.001, respectively).

Gut Microbial Diversity

There were a total of 9,512,790 (9.5 million) 16S rRNA reads from all sixty-three isolated fecal DNA. After quality filtering, 136,836 effective sequences were collected from each fecal sample and the effective rate is 95.80%. After removal of singletons, a total of 11,212 (Athlete = 3,853, HPA = 3,636, LPA = 3,723) operational taxonomic units (OTUs) were identified using 97% sequence similarity. The average number of observed OTUs was 170 per sample. No significant differences in the OTUs were observed among the three groups (p = 0.934).

Alpha diversity is the analysis of species diversity in a single microbiota sample, including observed species index, richness (Chao and Ace index), diversity (Shannon and Simpson index), and good coverage index (30). **Table 2** shows that there was no statistically significant difference in alpha diversity among the Athlete, HPA, and LPA groups.

Regarding beta diversity, no significant differences were observed in the Principal Coordinates Analysis (PCoA) based on unweighted-Unifrac distance metrics (p = 0.845) or weighted-Unifrac distance metrics (p = 0.372) (**Supplementary Figure S1**). However, the beta weighted-Unifrac heatmap showed a trend of the cluster among the three groups (**Supplementary Figure S2**). The taxonomy of the three groups of gut microbiomes is different. Linear discriminant analysis effect size (LEfSe) showed that the Athlete group enriched nine taxa, the HPA group enriched one taxon, and the LPA group enriched two taxa (p < 0.05). Specifically, the most abundant microbiota of the Athlete and LPA group was the *Firmicutes*, while the *Proteobacteria* in the HPA group (**Supplementary Figure S3**). These bacterial taxa indicated

significant enrichment due to the linear discriminant analysis (LDA) score >2 or <-2 (33).

Gut Microbiota Composition at Phylum and Class Levels

The gut microbiota composition at the phylum level among three groups was represented in **Figure 2A**. In total, 16 phyla were observed in the intestines of different groups. Of these, 12 phyla were observed in Athlete and HPA groups, while 14 phyla were observed in the LPA group. The abundant phyla were the *Bacteroidetes* (52.53 in the Athlete group, 55.35 in the HPA group, and 62.81% in the LPA group) and the *Firmicutes* (43.99 in the Athlete group, 39.67 in the HPA group, and 32.14% in the LPA group) among three groups. However, there were no significant differences in the abundance of the *Bacteroidetes* and the *Firmicutes* among the three groups (p = 0.278, p = 0.164, respectively, data not shown). Similarly, the relative abundance of *Firmicutes: Bacteroidetes* ratio was evaluated, and no difference was observed among the three groups (p = 0.417, data not shown).

Figure 2B shows the gut microbiota composition at the class level among the three groups. *Bacteroidia* (52.63 in the Athlete group, 55.34 in the HPA group, and 62.71% in the LPA group), *Clostridia* (25.68 in the Athlete group, 28.46 in the HPA group, and 24.03% in the LPA group), and *Negativicutes* (17.84 in the Athlete group, 10.39 in the HPA group, and 7.62% in the LPA group) were the dominant genus among the three groups.

Gut Microbiota Composition at Order and Family Levels

At the order level, *Bacteroidales* (52.53 in the Athlete group, 55.34 in the HPA group, and 62.71% in the LPA group), *Clostridiales* (25.76 in the Athlete group, 28.46 in the HPA group, and 24.03% in the LPA group), *Selenomonadales* (17.84 in the Athlete group, 10.39 in the HPA group, and 7.62% in the LPA group) were the dominant genus among the three groups (**Figure 2C**). For family level, *Prevotellaceae* (29.60 in the Athlete group, 25.32 in the HPA group, and 28.61% in the LPA group), *Bacteroidaceae* (20.88 in the Athlete group, 26.81 in the HPA group, and 31.92% in the LPA group), *Ruminococcaeae* (12.28 in the Athlete group) were the dominant genus among the three groups (Figure 2D).

Gut Microbiota Composition at Genus and Species Levels

Figure 3A indicated the gut microbiota composition at the genus level among the three groups. *Prevotella* (20.88 in Athlete group, 26.81 in the HPA group, and 31.92% in the LPA group), *Bacteroides* (24.96 in Athlete group, 25.01 in the HPA group, and 27.41% in the LPA group), *Faecalibacterium* (6.86 in Athlete group, 10.57 in the HPA group and 6.88% in LPA group) and *Megamonas* (11.67 in the Athlete group, 5.15 in the HPA group and 2.24% in the LPA group) were the dominant genus among three groups.





At the species level, *Prevotella_copri* (21.80 in the Athlete group, 24.64 in the HPA group, and 26.11% in the LPA group), *Faecalibacterium_prausnitzii* (6.86 in the Athlete group, 10.57 in the HPA group, and 6.88% in the LPA group), *Bacteroides_vulgatus* (7.74 in Athlete group, 6.78 in HPA group, and 6.73% in LPA group), *Bacteroides_plebeius* (3.32% in the Athlete group, 6.87 in the HPA group, and 8.61% in the LPA group), and *Megamonas_funiformis* (11.07 in the Athlete group, 5.09 in the HPA group, and 2.11% in the LPA group) were the dominant genus among three groups (**Figure 3B**).

Differences in Gut Microbiota Composition Among Athletes and Young Adults With Different Physical Activity Levels

A total of 25 taxa of gut microbiota were observed significant differences among the groups in the non-adjusted model. In the Athlete group, the abundance of *Lentisphaerae* (*Victivallaceae* belongs to *Lentisphaerae*; p = 0.045), *Clostridiaceae* (p = 0.029), *Megamonas* (p = 0.020), *Romboutsia* (p = 0.038), *Campylobacter_jejuni* (p = 0.045), and *Paraprevotella_xylaniphila* (p = 0.045), were



higher. In the LPA group, the abundance of *Erysipelotrichia* (p = 0.040), *Bilophila* (p = 0.034), and *Faecalicoccus* (p = 0.008) were higher. In addition, the abundance of *Parasutterella* (p = 0.026), *Arcobacter_halophilus* (p = 0.045), *Parasutterella_excrementihominis* (p = 0.023) and *Clostridium_spiroforme* (p = 0.017) were higher in the HPA group.

Moreover, we re-analyzed the bacteria with differences between groups after dietary adjustment, and the results show that there were no group differences in most bacteria after adjusted diet intake. Only the abundance of *Clostridiaceae* (p = 0.029), *Bilophila* (p = 0.011), *Faecalicoccus* (p = 0.050), and *Bilophila_wadsworthia* (p = 0.011) were still different between groups. In addition, although no differences were observed between the three groups, two bacteria (*Campylobacter_jejuni* and *Megamonas_rupellensis*) showed differences among participants. *Campylobacter_jejuni* was higher in the Athlete group than in the LPA group (p = 0.050), and *Megamonas_rupellensis* sp. was higher in the Athlete group than in the HPA group (p = 0.029) (**Table 3**).

Association of Serum Immune Function Biomarkers With Gut Microbiota

Concerning immune function biomarkers, a significantly higher absolute neutrophil count (p = 0.004) and white blood cell count (p = 0.014) were observed in the LPA group than in other groups in the non-adjusted model. In addition, the HPA group had a higher absolute basophil count (p = 0.022). When adjusting for dietary status, almost all these significant differences disappeared and only a significantly higher absolute count of basophils was observed in the HPA group than in the athlete group (p = 0.037) (**Table 4**).

Pearson's correlation was conducted to further explore the relationship between gut microbiota, inflammation, and immunity (**Figure 4**). It was shown that *Bilophila* genus (*Bilophila_wadsworthia*) had positive linear correlation with the absolute neutrophil (r = 0.273, p=0.027), lymphocyte count (r = 0.327, p = 0.007), and white blood cell count (r = 0.332, p = 0.006). At the species level, *Megamonas_rupellensis* was also positively correlated with the absolute lymphocyte count (r = 0.268, p = 0.030).

DISCUSSION

This matching study investigated the characteristics of gut microbiota at all levels (including phylum, class, order, family, genus, and species) among elite athletes and general young adults with different physical activity levels. Beta diversity tended to cluster between groups with different physical activity levels, while no significant difference was observed in both alpha and beta diversity. Meanwhile, a higher abundance of several bacteria was observed in elite athletes or physically inactive young adults. Moreover, it is inferred that dietary status may be a key factor to be considered when analyzing the association between physical activity and gut microbiota.

In this study, the elite athletes had a significantly higher level of total physical activity and moderate-to-vigorous intensity physical activity, as well as lower sitting time compared to general young adults. It is worth noting that these gut microbiological differences between people with different levels of physical activity have also been observed in previous studies. Specifically, the *Bacteroides* and *Prevotella* were more abundant in top Polish endurance athletes compared to sedentary participants (34). The elite athletes and youth non-elite athletes have different taxonomical functional and phenotypic compositions of the gut microbial community. *Clostridiales* and *Faecalibacterium* were particularly enriched in the elite athletes (35). Senior orienteers were found to have a more homogeneous microbiota and more abundant *Faecalibacterium prausnitzii* than the communitydwelling older adults (36). Indeed, our results indicate partial

TABLE 3 | Phylotypes with significant difference among athletes and young adults before and after adjusting dietary status.

		No	on-adjusted mo	del [†]		Dietary	v status adjusted	l model [‡]	
Таха	specific	Athlete group	HPA group	LPA group		Athlete group	HPA group	LPA group	
		(n = 22)	(n = 22)	(n = 22)		(n = 22)	(n = 22)	(n =22)	
		$\text{Mean} \pm \text{SEM}$	$\text{Mean} \pm \text{SEM}$	$\text{Mean} \pm \text{SEM}$	p-value	$\text{Mean} \pm \text{SEM}$	$\text{Mean} \pm \text{SEM}$	$\textbf{Mean} \pm \textbf{SEM}$	p-value
Phylum	Lentisphaerae	0.004 ± 0.004	0.000 ± 0.000	0.000 ± 0.000	0.045	0.005 ± 0.002	0.000 ± 0.002	-0.001 ± 0.002	0.242
Class	Erysipelotrichia	0.143 ± 0.036	0.110 ± 0.028	$0.221 \pm 0.051^{\#}$	0.040	0.129 ± 0.045	0.115 ± 0.042	0.231 ± 0.044	0.148
	Lentisphaeria	0.004 ± 0.004	0.000 ± 0.000	0.000 ± 0.000	0.045	0.005 ± 0.002	0.000 ± 0.002	-0.001 ± 0.002	0.242
Order	Erysipelotrichales	0.143 ± 0.036	0.110 ± 0.028	$0.221 \pm 0.051^{\#}$	0.040	0.129 ± 0.045	0.115 ± 0.042	0.231 ± 0.044	0.148
	Victivallales	0.004 ± 0.004	0.000 ± 0.000	0.000 ± 0.000	0.045	0.005 ± 0.002	0.000 ± 0.002	-0.001 ± 0.002	0.242
Family	Clostridiaceae	0.144 ± 0.070	$0.023 \pm 0.008^{*}$	0.026 ± 0.014	0.029	0.180 ± 0.049	$0.014 \pm 0.046^{*}$	$-0.002 \pm 0.048^{*}$	0.029
	Erysipelotrichaceae	0.143 ± 0.036	0.110 ± 0.028	$0.221 \pm 0.051^{\#}$	0.040	0.129 ± 0.045	0.115 ± 0.042	0.231 ± 0.044	0.148
	Victivallaceae	0.004 ± 0.004	0.000 ± 0.000	0.000 ± 0.000	0.045	0.005 ± 0.002	0.000 ± 0.002	-0.001 ± 0.002	0.242
Genus	Bilophila	0.100 ± 0.032	0.101 ± 0.029	0.249 ± 0.053	0.034	0.113 ± 0.044	0.076 ± 0.041	$0.261 \pm 0.043^{*\#\#}$	0.011
	Faecalicoccus	0.037 ± 0.024	0.005 ± 0.002	$0.092\pm 0.038^{\#\#}$	0.008	0.022 ± 0.028	0.010 ± 0.026	$0.103 \pm 0.028^{*}$	0.050
	Megamonas	11.670 ± 3.898	$5.154 \pm 4.276^{*}$	2.239 ± 0.776	0.020	11.254 ± 3.871	6.970 ± 3.622	0.839 ± 3.794	0.206
	Parasutterella	0.257 ± 0.144	$0.969 \pm 0.276^{*}$	0.703 ± 0.344	0.026	0.360 ± 0.316	1.029 ± 0.295	0.539 ± 0.309	0.290
	Romboutsia	0.134 ± 0.034	$0.062 \pm 0.017^{*}$	0.111 ± 0.056	0.038	0.127 ± 0.046	0.071 ± 0.043	0.109 ± 0.045	0.661
	Victivallis	0.004 ± 0.004	0.000 ± 0.000	0.000 ± 0.000	0.045	0.005 ± 0.002	0.000 ± 0.002	-0.001 ± 0.002	0.242
Species	Arcobacter_halophilus	0.000 ± 0.000	0.001 ± 0.001	0.000 ± 0.000	0.045	0.000 ± 0.000	0.001 ± 0.000	0.000 ± 0.000	0.350
	Bilophila_wadsworthia	0.100 ± 0.032	0.101 ± 0.029	0.249 ± 0.053	0.034	0.113 ± 0.044	0.076 ± 0.041	$0.261 \pm 0.043^{*\#\#}$	0.011
	Campylobacter_jejuni	0.046 ± 0.045	0.000 ± 0.000	0.000 ± 0.000	0.045	0.072 ± 0.030	-0.007 ± 0.028	$-0.020 \pm 0.030^{*}$	0.103
	Clostridium_spiroforme	0.000 ± 0.000	$0.002 \pm 0.001^{*}$	0.000 ± 0.000	0.017	0.000 ± 0.001	0.002 ± 0.001	0.000 ± 0.001	0.139
	Megamonas_funiformis	11.065 ± 3.721	$5.092 \pm 4.240^{*}$	2.109 ± 0.733	0.019	10.661 ± 3.773	6.879 ± 3.530	0.726 ± 3.698	0.216
	Megamonas_rupellensis	0.125 ± 0.046	$0.004 \pm 0.003^{*}$	0.041 ± 0.032	0.036	0.125 ± 0.038	$0.005 \pm 0.035^{\star}$	0.039 ± 0.037	0.087
	Paraprevotella_xylaniphila	0.100 ± 0.062	0.000 ± 0.000	0.000 ± 0.000	0.045	0.038 ± 0.035	-0.015 ± 0.033	0.077 ± 0.034	0.167
	Parasutterella_excrementihominis	0.253 ± 0.144	$0.969 \pm 0.276^{*}$	0.699 ± 0.344	0.023	0.357 ± 0.316	1.030 ± 0.295	0.533 ± 0.309	0.285
	Romboutsia_sedimentorum	0.134 ± 0.034	$0.062 \pm 0.017^{*}$	0.111 ± 0.056	0.038	0.127 ± 0.046	0.071 ± 0.043	0.109 ± 0.045	0.661
	Rothia_aeria	0.000 ± 0.000	0.004 ± 0.000	0.000 ± 0.000	0.045	0.000 ± 0.000	0.000 ± 0.000	0.000 ± 0.000	0.166
	Victivallis_vadensis	0.004 ± 0.003	0.000 ± 0.000	0.000 ± 0.000	0.045	0.005 ± 0.002	0.000 ± 0.002	-0.001 ± 0.002	0.242

HPA, high physical activity; LPA, low physical activity; SEM, Standard error of the mean.

p < 0.05 when HPA or LPA group compared with Athlete group.

 $\frac{1}{2}$ p < 0.05 when LPA group compared with HPA group; $^{\#\#}$ p < 0.01 when LPA group compared with HPA group.

[†]Kruskal–Wallis test; [‡]Analysis of covariance.

TABLE 4 | Blood biomarkers with significant difference among athletes and young adults before and after adjusting dietary status.

	N	Ion-adjusted mode	əl		Dietary	/ status adjusted r	nodel [∉]	
Blood parameters	Athlete group $(n = 22)$	HPA group (<i>n</i> = 22)	LPA group (<i>n</i> = 22)		Athlete group $(n = 22)$	HPA group (<i>n</i> = 22)	LPA group (n =22)	
	$\textbf{Mean} \pm \textbf{SEM}$	$\text{Mean} \pm \text{SEM}$	$\textbf{Mean} \pm \textbf{SEM}$	p-value	$\text{Mean} \pm \text{SEM}$	$\text{Mean} \pm \text{SEM}$	$\textbf{Mean} \pm \textbf{SEM}$	p-value
White body cell, (10 ⁹ /L) [†]	4.96 ± 0.20	5.53 ± 0.23	$6.45 \pm 0.41^{*}$	0.014	5.18 ± 0.34	5.57 ± 0.32	6.19 ± 0.33	0.148
Basophils, (10 ⁹ /L) [†]	0.027 ± 0.002	$0.039 \pm 0.003^{*}$	0.034 ± 0.003	0.022	0.028 ± 0.003	$0.038 \pm 0.003^{*}$	0.034 ± 0.003	0.111
Eosinophils, (10 ⁹ /L) [†]	0.136 ± 0.020	0.136 ± 0.015	0.142 ± 0.019	0.886	0.130 ± 0.022	0.141 ± 0.020	0.144 ± 0.021	0.902
Neutrophils, (10 ⁹ /L) [‡]	2.30 ± 0.15	$2.93\pm0.18^{*}$	$3.32 \pm 0.27^{*}$	0.004	2.46 ± 0.23	2.94 ± 0.22	3.15 ± 0.23	0.147
Lymphocytes, (10 ⁹ /L) [†]	2.19 ± 0.10	2.10 ± 0.10	2.62 ± 0.17	0.062	2.25 ± 0.15	2.13 ± 0.14	2.54 ± 0.15	0.151
Monocytes, (10 ⁹ /L) [‡]	0.303 ± 0.016	0.326 ± 0.022	0.343 ± 0.023	0.392	0.311 ± 0.024	0.330 ± 0.022	0.331 ± 0.023	0.818
Immunoglobulin G, (g/L)‡	11.29 ± 0.26	12.07 ± 0.37	11.97 ± 0.47	0.285	11.18 ± 0.44	12.14 ± 0.41	12.00 ± 0.43	0.279
Immunoglobulin M, (g/L)‡	1.46 ± 0.09	1.34 ± 0.09	1.52 ± 0.12	0.412	1.46 ± 0.12	1.34 ± 0.11	1.53 ± 0.12	0.490
C-reactive protein, (g/L)†	0.81 ± 0.22	1.14 ± 0.53	0.74 ± 0.10	0.122	0.97 ± 0.39	1.27 ± 0.37	0.45 ± 0.39	0.324

HPA, high physical activity; LPA, low physical activity; SEM, Standard error of the mean.

*p < 0.05 when HPA or LPA group compared with Athlete group. [†]Kruskal–Wallis test in non-adjusted model; [‡]One-way analysis of variance in non-adjusted model; ^ΨAnalysis of covariance in dietary status adjusted model.



disparity of gut microbiota composition among elite athletes and young adults with different physical activity, particularly after adjusting dietary status.

Diet is an important factor affecting gut microbiota (17). Some previous studies confirmed that the different dietary ingredients have a substantial impact on the gut microbiota (37). Specifically, high-fiber feeding can reshape gut microbiota and promote the release of short-chain fatty acids (SCFAs), which play a role in maintaining the normal functions of the innate and adaptive immune system (38, 39). The intervention of low-calorie weight loss on a high-fat diet induced the growth of bile-resistant bacteria and reduction of bacteria associated with inflammation in humans (40). Moreover, in athletes, high-protein diets may be negatively associated with the diversity of gut microbiota, and a decreased relative abundance of shortchain fatty acid-producing commensal bacteria was observed in a high protein low carbohydrates diet for athletes in resistance sports (41). It is worth noting that athletes often consume

a diet that differs from the general population, including in dietary diversity and total energy consumption. The eating habits of athletes are even different between different events (e.g., increased protein intake in resistance-trained athletes or carbohydrate intake in endurance athletes) (42). Previous studies have shown that there is a rapid change in the composition of the gut microbial and increased abundance of Alistipes, Bilophila, and Bacteroides after consuming a high-fat/protein diet for 5 days (43). Thus, there is a need to consider the influence of an athletic diet when comparing the differences in gut microbiota among athletes of different sports, as well as between athletes and the general population. In our study, 19 taxa of gut microbiota showed no statistical differences, the remaining 6 taxa (Clostridiaceae, Bilophila, Faecalicoccus, Bilophila_wadsworthia, *Campylobacter_jejuni*, *Megamonas_rupellensis*) observed significant differences among the groups after adjusting the covariates of dietary intake. These changes show that dietary intake is also a particularly important factor in regulating microbiota composition of the gut between elite athletes and general young adults.

Previous studies indicated that some abundant gut microbiota in physically inactive young adults of this study may be closely associated with inflammation and immunity. For example, a high abundance of Bilophila_wadsworthia (belong to Bilophila genus) caused a systemic inflammatory response in mice that included elevated IL-6 (44), which was enriched in patients with Behcet's disease (45) and can promote a Th1-mediated immune response in dietary-fat-induced colitis (46). In addition, a recent study demonstrated that Faecalicoccus was considered to be an important factor in the classification of subjects in Crohn's disease and enriched in patients with Crohn's disease (47). Our study showed that a higher abundance of Bilophila and Faecalicoccus was observed in young adults with insufficient physical activity. It is worth noting that Bilophila genus was positively associated with the counts of circulating white blood cells and its subtypes such as neutrophils and lymphocytes. The bacterium Bilophila_wadsworthia can erode the mucus layer on colon surfaces and allow more bacterial flora to approach lining cells, then resulting in inflammation (48). These findings suggest that physical inactivity may be correlated to pro-inflammatory gut bacteria.

It is well-known that physical inactivity is associated with high-grade systemic inflammation (49) and low immune function (50). However, the mechanism by which physical inactivity induces a reduction of immune function has not been fully elucidated. One possible underlying mechanism is that physical inactivity or low physical activity may lead to impaired ability to store fat and inflammation of subcutaneous adipose tissue (51, 52). In addition, the subjects with low physical activity have a higher susceptibility to infection compared to regular moderate exercise subjects (53). The reason may be that the growth hormone, cortisol, adrenaline, prolactin, and other factors showed a decreased release, leading to attenuated immunomodulatory effects in the subjects with physical inactivity (54).

It is well known that, the white blood cell, comprising eosinophils, basophils, lymphocytes, neutrophils, and monocytes, play an important role in the implementation of immune function and anti-infection in humans (55). The leukocyte count can increase in response to infections. Evidence indicated that patients with severe COVID-19 infection tend to have a higher leukocyte count in the Chinese population (56). Moreover, the elevated leukocyte count, particularly neutrophil and monocyte count were reliable inflammatory markers within the normal range, even in physically healthy individuals (57-59). Thus, it may reduce the body's inflammation and the risk of inflammation-induced diseases if the number of leukocytes can be kept at an appropriate level. Studies have reported regular exercise, particularly in more moderate-tovigorous physical activity, can have an anti-inflammatory effect and reduce the odds of elevated white blood cell count (51, 60, 61). Although previous studies focused on elite athletes who practice water sports (62), cyclists who participate in intense endurance exercise (63) have higher levels of inflammation

and low immune function. The reason for these findings could be that exercise-induced immunosuppression makes elite athletes more susceptible to infection symptoms after short-term acute exercise. Our results showed that athletes participating in regular exercise training have better immune function reflected by lower leukocyte count. Conversely, the Clostridiaceae, a bacterium associated with inflammation (64) was more abundant in athletes. As another bacterium relatively abundant in athletes, Megamonas_rupellensis also showed a positive correlation with circulating lymphocytes. These results may be interpreted as injury-induced local inflammation when the athletes are susceptible to sports injury. Evidence showed that muscle injury in basketball players can lead to increased levels of inflammation (65). Due to the lack of data on acute or chronic sports injury among athletes, these speculations could not be confirmed in this study and need to be further clarified in subsequent work.

We have to admit that there are some limitations to this study. First, our elite athletes only include track and field athletes, and the lack of participants from other sports may affect the results of the gut microbiota in different groups, hence similar findings may not necessarily be observed. Second, there was no data on the nutrient supplementation of participants, particularly in elite athletes, hence we cannot rule out the effect of these factors on main observation results (66). Third, we did not analyze the metabolites of gut microbes, which might normally be directly involved in the human metabolism process (67), hence the indepth interpretation of results was limited.

CONCLUSION

These findings indicated that several gut bacteria are inversely associated with immune function and tended to be abundant in physically inactive people, while elite athletes are more likely to have a better immune function and specific gut bacteria composition than general young adults. It is important to note that dietary intakes are potential confounders that may affect the observed association of physical activity with gut microbiota and immune function. Further studies are warranted to determine the correlation between physical activity and gut microbiota. Moreover, considering diet, the effects and mechanisms of long-term habits with moderate and vigorous-intensity physical activity on immune indices and gut microbiota need to be further clarified.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets presented in this article are not readily available without the consent and permission of the study participants. Requests to access the datasets should be directed to Fei Zhong, zf358235743@zju.edu.cn.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Ethics Committee of Department of Psychology and Behavioral Sciences, Zhejiang University. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

YX, XZ, CW, and CH: designing the experiment. YX, FZ, XZ, and H-YL: acquisition of subjects and data. YX, FZ, XZ, H-YL, CW, and CH: statistical analyses and interpretation of data and revision of the manuscript. YX, FZ, XZ, and CH: drafting the manuscript. CH: study supervision. All authors have revised and approved the final version.

FUNDING

This study was supported by the fundamental research funds (204201*172220192) for the Central Universities, China, and the Hundred Talents Program funding (188020*194221802/004/001) from Zhejiang University, China.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We are extremely grateful to all the participants in this study for allowing their data to be published. We would also like to express

REFERENCES

- Mougeot JLC, Stevens CB, Morton DS, Brennan MT, Mougeot FB. Oral microbiome and cancer therapy-induced oral mucositis. *JNCI Monographs*. (2019) 2019:lgz002.doi: 10.1093/jncimonographs/lgz002
- Wu GD, Lewis JD. Analysis of the human gut microbiome and association with disease. clinical gastroenterology and hepatology: the official clinical practice. J Am Gastroenterol Assoc. (2013) 11:38. doi: 10.1016/j.cgh.2013.03.038
- Scott KP, Gratz SW, Sheridan PO, Flint HJ, Duncan SH. The influence of diet on the gut microbiota. *Pharmacol Res.* (2013) 69:52–60. doi: 10.1016/j.phrs.2012.10.020
- Fenneman AC, Rampanelli E, Yin YS, Ames J, Blaser MJ, Fliers E, et al. Gut microbiota and metabolites in the pathogenesis of endocrine disease. *Biochem Soc Trans.* (2020) 48:915–31. doi: 10.1042/BST20190686
- Cani PD, Jordan BF. Gut microbiota-mediated inflammation in obesity: a link with gastrointestinal cancer. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol. (2018) 15:671–82. doi: 10.1038/s41575-018-0025-6
- Brandsma E, Kloosterhuis NJ, Koster M, Dekker DC, Gijbels MJ, Van Der Velden S, et al. A proinflammatory gut microbiota increases systemic inflammation and accelerates atherosclerosis. *Circ Res.* (2019) 124:94– 100. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.118.313234
- Maslowski KM, Mackay CR. Diet, gut microbiota and immune responses. Nat Immunol. (2011) 12:5–9. doi: 10.1038/ni0111-5
- 8. Wu HJ, Wu E. The role of gut microbiota in immune homeostasis and autoimmunity. *Gut Microbes.* (2012) 3:4–14. doi: 10.4161/gmic.19320
- Al Bander Z, Nitert MD, Mousa A, Naderpoor N. The gut microbiota and inflammation: an overview. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. (2020) 17:7618. doi: 10.3390/ijerph17207618
- Wang J, Wang Y, Zhang X, Liu J, Zhang Q, Zhao Y, et al. Gut microbial dysbiosis is associated with altered hepatic functions and serum metabolites in chronic hepatitis B patients. *Front Microbiol.* (2017) 8:2222. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2017.02222
- Zhou C, Zhao H. Xiao XY, Guo RJ, Wang Q, Chen H, et al. Metagenomic profiling of the pro-inflammatory gut microbiota in ankylosing spondylitis. J Autoimm. (2020) 107:102360. doi: 10.1016/j.jaut.2019.102360

sincere gratitude to Li Shu and Ping Wang for their assistance with participants' recruitment and data collection.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fnut.2022. 843076/full#supplementary-material

Supplementary Figure S1 | Principal Coordinate Analysis (PCoA) of gut microbiota. (A) unweighted-Unifrac distance metrics; (B) weighted-Unifrac distance metrics. Each point represents a sample, athlete group in blue, high physical activity group in orange, and low physical activity group in green. The two coordinates are plotted and further indicated the percentage of variability on the axis.

Supplementary Figure S2 | Beta weighted-Unifrac heatmap. The Gradient color in the heatmap represents the degree of difference of each sample among athletes, high physical activity group, and low physical activity group. The distance between samples indicated increases gradually with the color from blue to red.

Supplementary Figure S3 | Differential taxon features were analyzed by linear discriminant analysis (LDA) effect size (LEfSe) analysis among three groups. (A) showing differentially abundant bacterial taxa. (B) indicating LDA scores. Bacterial taxa indicated significantly high when LDA score >2 or LDA score <-2. Athlete, Athlete group; HPA, High physical activity group; LPA, Low physical activity group.

- Deniz E, Guo R. Needle in a haystack: bacteroides fragilis polysaccharide a as the archetypical symbiosis factor. *Ann N Y Acad Sci.* (2018) 1417:116– 29. doi: 10.1111/nyas.13660
- Ischander M, Zaldivar F, Eliakim A, Nussbaum E, Dunton G, Leu SY, et al. Physical activity, growth, and inflammatory mediators in bmimatched female adolescents. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* (2007) 39:1131– 8. doi: 10.1249/mss.0b013e318053e7a2
- Slavish DC, Jones DR, Smyth JM, Engeland CG, Song S, McCormick NM, et al. Positive and negative affect and salivary markers of inflammation among young adults. *Int J Behav Med.* (2020) 27:282–93. doi: 10.1007/s12529-019-09795-2
- Clarke SF, Murphy EF, O'Sullivan O, Lucey AJ, Humphreys M, Hogan A, et al. Exercise and associated dietary extremes impact on gut microbial diversity. *Gut.* (2014) 63:1913–20. doi: 10.1136/gutjnl-2013-306541
- Zhong F, Wen X, Yang M, Lai HY, Momma H, Cheng L, et al. Effect of an 8week exercise training on gut microbiota in physically inactive older women. *Int J Sports Med.* (2021) 42:610–23. doi: 10.1055/a-1301-7011
- Zmora N, Suez J, Elinav E. You are what you eat: diet, health and the gut microbiota. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol. (2019) 16:35– 56. doi: 10.1038/s41575-018-0061-2
- Bolte LA, Vila AV, Imhann F, Collij V, Gacesa R, Peters V, et al. Long-term dietary patterns are associated with pro-inflammatory and anti-inflammatory features of the gut microbiome. *Gut.* (2021) 70:1287– 98. doi: 10.1136/gutjnl-2020-322670
- Bibiloni MDM, Julibert A, Argelich E, Aparicio-Ugarriza R, Palacios G, Pons A, et al. Western and mediterranean dietary patterns and physical activity and fitness among spanish older adults. *Nutrients*. (2017) 9:704. doi: 10.3390/nu9070704
- Maher JP, Harduk M, Hevel DJ, Adams WM, McGuirt JT. Momentary physical activity co-occurs with healthy and unhealthy dietary intake in African American college freshmen. *Nutrients*. (2020) 12:1360. doi: 10.3390/nu12051360
- Zhu Q, Jiang S, Du G. Effects of exercise frequency on the gut microbiota in elderly individuals. *Microbiologyopen.* (2020) 9:e1053. doi: 10.1002/mbo3.1053

- Piercy KL, Troiano RP, Ballard RM, Carlson SA, Fulton JE, Galuska DA, et al. The physical activity guidelines for Americans. *Jama*. (2018) 320:2020– 8. doi: 10.1001/jama.2018.14854
- Craig CL, Marshall AL, Sjöström M, Bauman AE, Booth ML, Ainsworth BE, et al. International physical activity questionnaire: 12-country reliability and validity. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* (2003) 35:1381–95. doi: 10.1249/01.MSS.0000078924.61453.FB
- Gao J. Fei JQ, Jiang LJ, Yao WQ, Lin B, Guo HW. Assessment of the reproducibility and validity of a simple food-frequency questionnaire used in dietary pattern studies. *Acta Nutr Sin.* (2011) 33:452–6. doi: 10.13325/j.cnki.acta.nutr.sin.2011.05.012
- Magoč T, Salzberg SL. Flash: fast length adjustment of short reads to improve genome assemblies. *Bioinformatics*. (2011) 27:2957–63. doi: 10.1093/bioinformatics/btr507
- Edgar RC. Uparse: highly accurate otu sequences from microbial amplicon reads. Nat Methods. (2013) 10:996–8. doi: 10.1038/nmeth.2604
- Edgar RC, Haas BJ, Clemente JC, Quince C, Knight R. Uchime improves sensitivity and speed of chimera detection. *Bioinformatics*. (2011) 27:2194– 200. doi: 10.1093/bioinformatics/btr381
- Caporaso JG, Kuczynski J, Stombaugh J, Bittinger K, Bushman FD, Costello EK, et al. Qiime allows analysis of high-throughput community sequencing data. *Nat Methods.* (2010) 7:335–6. doi: 10.1038/nmeth.f.303
- Edgar RC. Search and clustering orders of magnitude faster than blast. Bioinformatics. (2010) 26:2460-1. doi: 10.1093/bioinformatics/btq461
- Schloss PD, Westcott SL, Ryabin T, Hall JR, Hartmann M, Hollister EB, et al. Introducing mothur: open-source, platform-independent, communitysupported software for describing and comparing microbial communities. *Appl Environ Microbiol.* (2009) 75:7537–41. doi: 10.1128/AEM.01 541-09
- Helsel DR. Fabricating data: how substituting values for nondetects can ruin results, and what can be done about it. *Chemosphere.* (2006) 65:2434–9. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2006. 04.051
- Mishra P, Singh U, Pandey CM, Mishra P, Pandey G. application of student's t-test, analysis of variance, and covariance. Ann Card Anaesth. (2019) 22:407– 11. doi: 10.4103/aca.ACA_94_19
- Segata N, Izard J, Waldron L, Gevers D, Miropolsky L, Garrett WS, et al. Metagenomic biomarker discovery and explanation. *Genome Biol.* (2011) 12:R60. doi: 10.1186/gb-2011-12-6-r60
- 34. Kulecka M, Fraczek B, Mikula M, Zeber-Lubecka N, Karczmarski J, Paziewska A, et al. The composition and richness of the gut microbiota differentiate the top polish endurance athletes from sedentary controls. *Gut Microbes.* (2020) 11:1374–84. doi: 10.1080/19490976.2020.1758009
- Han M, Yang K, Yang P, Zhong C, Chen C, Wang S, et al. Stratification of athletes' gut microbiota: the multifaceted hubs associated with dietary factors, physical characteristics, and performance. *Gut Microbes*. (2020) 12:1– 18. doi: 10.1080/19490976.2020.1842991
- Fart F, Rajan SK, Wall R, Rangel I, Ganda-Mall JP, Tingo L, et al. Differences in gut microbiome composition between senior orienteering athletes and community-dwelling older adults. *Nutrients*. (2020) 12:2610. doi: 10.3390/nu12092610
- Zhang N, Ju Z, Zuo T. Time for food: the impact of diet on gut microbiota and human health. *Nutrition.* (2018) 51:80–5. doi: 10.1016/j.nut.2017. 12.005
- Tan J, McKenzie C, Vuillermin PJ, Goverse G, Vinuesa CG, Mebius RE, et al. Dietary fiber and bacterial scfa enhance oral tolerance and protect against food allergy through diverse cellular pathways. *Cell Rep.* (2016) 15:2809– 24. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2016.05.047
- Makki K, Deehan EC, Walter J, Backhed F. The impact of dietary fiber on gut microbiota in host health and disease. *Cell Host Microbe.* (2018) 23:705–15. doi: 10.1016/j.chom.2018.05.012
- Jaagura M, Viiard E, Karu-Lavits K, Adamberg K. Low-carbohydrate highfat weight reduction diet induces changes in human gut microbiota. *Microbiologyopen*. (2021) 10:e1194. doi: 10.1002/mbo3.1194
- Jang LG, Choi G, Kim SW, Kim BY, Lee S, Park H. The combination of sport and sport-specific diet is associated with characteristics of gut microbiota: an observational study. *J Int Soc Sports Nutr.* (2019) 16:1– 10. doi: 10.1186/s12970-019-0290-y

- Mohr AE, Jäger R, Carpenter KC, Kerksick CM, Purpura M, Townsend JR, et al. The athletic gut microbiota. J Int Soc Sports Nutr. (2020) 17:1– 33. doi: 10.1186/s12970-020-00353-w
- David LA, Maurice CF, Carmody RN, Gootenberg DB, Button JE, Wolfe BE, et al. Diet rapidly and reproducibly alters the human gut microbiome. *Nature*. (2014) 505:559–63. doi: 10.1038/nature12820
- 44. Feng Z, Long W, Hao B, Ding D, Ma X, Zhao L, et al. A human stool-derived bilophila wadsworthia strain caused systemic inflammation in specificpathogen-free mice. *Gut Pathog.* (2017) 9:59. doi: 10.1186/s13099-017-0208-7
- Ye Z, Zhang N, Wu C, Zhang X, Wang Q, Huang X, et al. A metagenomic study of the gut microbiome in Behcet's disease. *Microbiome*. (2018) 6:135. doi: 10.1186/s40168-018-0520-6
- Devkota S, Wang Y, Musch MW, Leone V, Fehlner-Peach H, Nadimpalli A, et al. Dietary-fat-induced taurocholic acid promotes pathobiont expansion and colitis in Il10-/- mice. *Nature*. (2012) 487:104–8. doi: 10.1038/nature 11225
- 47. Forbes JD, Chen CY, Knox NC, Marrie RA, El-Gabalawy H, de Kievit T, et al. A comparative study of the gut microbiota in immune-mediated inflammatory diseases-does a common dysbiosis exist? *Microbiome.* (2018) 6:221. doi: 10.1186/s40168-018-0603-4
- Ribaldone DG, Pellicano R, Actis GC. Inflammation: a highly conserved, janus-like phenomenon—a gastroenterologist perspective. J Mol Med. (2018) 96:861–71. doi: 10.1007/s00109-018-1668-z
- Geffken DF, Cushman M, Burke GL, Polak JF, Sakkinen PA, Tracy RP. Association between physical activity and markers of inflammation in a healthy elderly population. *Am J Epidemiol.* (2001) 153:242– 50. doi: 10.1093/aje/153.3.242
- Brolinson PG, Elliott D. Exercise and the immune system. Clin Sports Med. (2007) 26:311–9. doi: 10.1016/j.csm.2007.04.011
- Petersen AMW, Pedersen BK. The anti-inflammatory effect of exercise. J Appl Physiol. (2005) 98:1154–62. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00164.2004
- Pedersen BK. The diseasome of physical inactivity-and the role of myokines in muscle-fat cross talk. J Physiol. (2009) 587(Pt 23):5559– 68. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2009.179515
- Booth FW, Roberts CK, Laye MJ. Lack of Exercise is a major cause of chronic diseases. *Compr Physiol.* (2012) 2:1143. doi: 10.1002/cphy.c110025
- Handschin C, Spiegelman BM. The role of exercise and Pgc1α in inflammation and chronic disease. *Nature*. (2008) 454:463–9. doi: 10.1038/nature07206
- Ley K, Laudanna C, Cybulsky MI, Nourshargh S. Getting to the site of inflammation: the leukocyte adhesion cascade updated. *Nat Rev Immunol.* (2007) 7:678–89. doi: 10.1038/nri2156
- Qin C, Zhou L, Hu Z, Zhang S, Yang S, Tao Y, et al. Dysregulation of immune response in patients with coronavirus 2019 (Covid-19) in Wuhan, China. *Clin Infect Dis.* (2020) 71:762–8. doi: 10.1093/cid/ciaa248
- Chmielewski PP, Boryslawski K, Chmielowiec K, Chmielowiec J, Strzelec B. The association between total leukocyte count and longevity: evidence from longitudinal and cross-sectional data. *Ann Anat.* (2016) 204:1– 10. doi: 10.1016/j.aanat.2015.09.002
- Mehta JL, Saldeen TG, Rand K. Interactive role of infection, inflammation and traditional risk factors in atherosclerosis and coronary artery disease. J Am Coll Cardiol. (1998) 31:1217–25. doi: 10.1016/S0735-1097(98)00093-X
- Chmielewski PP, Strzelec B. Elevated leukocyte count as a harbinger of systemic inflammation, disease progression, and poor prognosis: a review. *Folia Morphol.* (2018) 77:171–8. doi: 10.5603/FM.a2017.0101
- King DE, Carek P, Mainous AG III, Pearson WS. Inflammatory markers and exercise: differences related to exercise type. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* (2003) 35:575–81. doi: 10.1249/01.MSS.0000058440.28108.CC
- Loprinzi PD, Richart SM. White blood cell counts mediate the effects of physical activity on prostate-specific antigen levels. *Res Q Exerc Sport.* (2014) 85:409–13. doi: 10.1080/02701367.2014.930407
- Belda J, Ricart S, Casan P, Giner J, Bellido-Casado J, Torrejon M, et al. Airway inflammation in the elite athlete and type of sport. *Br J Sports Med.* (2008) 42:244–8. doi: 10.1136/bjsm.2007.036335
- Nieman DC, Konrad M, Henson DA, Kennerly K, Shanely RA, Wallner-Liebmann SJ. Variance in the acute inflammatory response to prolonged cycling is linked to exercise intensity. *J Interferon Cytokine Res.* (2012) 32:12– 7. doi: 10.1089/jir.2011.0038

- 64. Muniz Pedrogo DA, Chen J, Hillmann B, Jeraldo P, Al-Ghalith G, Taneja V, et al. An increased abundance of clostridiaceae characterizes arthritis in inflammatory bowel disease and rheumatoid arthritis: a crosssectional study. *Inflamm Bowel Dis.* (2019) 25:902–13. doi: 10.1093/ibd/i zy318
- Luti S, Modesti A, Modesti PA. Inflammation, peripheral signals and redox homeostasis in athletes who practice different sports. *Antioxidants*. (2020) 9:65. doi: 10.3390/antiox9111065
- 66. Lin CL, Hsu YJ, Ho HH, Chang YC, Kuo YW, Yeh YT, et al. Bifidobacterium longum subsp. longum olp-01 supplementation during endurance running training improves exercise performance in middle- and long-distance runners: a double-blind controlled trial. *Nutrients.* (2020) 12:1972. doi: 10.3390/nu1207 1972
- Zhao X, Zhang Z, Hu B, Huang W, Yuan C, Zou L. Response of Gut Microbiota to Metabolite Changes Induced by Endurance Exercise. *Front Microbiol.* (2018) 9:765. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2018. 00765

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Xu, Zhong, Zheng, Lai, Wu and Huang. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Development and Validation of a Nomogram Based on Geriatric Nutritional Risk Index to Predict Surgical Site Infection Among Gynecologic Oncology Patients

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Chaobin He, Sun Yat-sen University Cancer Center (SYSUCC), China

Reviewed by:

Yi Wang, Huazhong University of Science and Technology, China Xianyan Tang, Guangxi Medical University, China

*Correspondence:

Xiuyang Li lixiuyang@zju.edu.cn Haihong Wang 52005370@qq.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Nutritional Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Nutrition

Received: 28 January 2022 Accepted: 05 April 2022 Published: 27 April 2022

Citation:

Chen Z, Zhong M, Xu Z, Ye Q, Xie W, Gao S, Chen L, Qiu L, Jiang J, Wu H, Li X and Wang H (2022) Development and Validation of a Nomogram Based on Geriatric Nutritional Risk Index to Predict Surgical Site Infection Among Gynecologic Oncology Patients. Front. Nutr. 9:864761. doi: 10.3389/fnut.2022.864761 Zhihui Chen^{1,2†}, Mingchen Zhong^{3†}, Ziqin Xu¹, Qing Ye⁴, Wenwen Xie⁵, Shengchun Gao¹, Le Chen¹, Lidan Qiu¹, Jiaru Jiang¹, Hongmei Wu¹, Xiuyang Li^{2*} and Haihong Wang^{1*}

¹ Department of Infection Control, Wenzhou People's Hospital, Wenzhou, China, ² Department of Epidemiology and Biostatistics, Center for Clinical Big Data and Statistic, Second Affiliated Hospital, Medicine College, Zhejiang University, Hangzhou, China, ³ Scientific Research Center, Wenzhou People's Hospital, Wenzhou, China, ⁴ Xinglin Information Technology Company, Hangzhou, China, ⁵ Department of Gynecology, Wenzhou People's Hospital, Wenzhou, China

Background: The geriatric nutritional risk index (GNRI) is a commonly used method to assess nutritional risk for predicting potential surgical site infections (SSI) in cancer patients. This study aims to create and verify a simple nomogram and a dynamic web-based calculator for predicting the risk of SSI among gynecologic oncology patients.

Methods: A retrospective evaluation was conducted on patients who were admitted into a tertiary hospital in China with confirmed diagnosis of gynecologic cancer between 01 August 2017 and 30 November 2021. A two-piecewise linear regression model with a smoothing function was used to investigate the non-linear association between GNRI and SSI to determine the ideal cut-off point. Three models were developed on the basis of different variables to predict SSI in gynecologic oncology patients. Through a nomogram the concordance index (C-index), the Akaike information criterion (AIC), and the integrated discrimination index (IDI) were used to determine the final model. Finally, the performance of the nomogram was validated using the 1,000-bootstrap resamples method and analyzed using C-index, GiViTI calibration belts, and decision curve. Also, a user-friendly dynamic web-based calculator was developed.

Results: A total of 1,221 patients were included in the analysis. A non-linear association could be observed between GNRI and SSI risk with a GNRI cut-off value of 101.7. After adding GNRI to Model 2 (which comprised Morse Fall Scale score, preoperative length of stay, operation time, and estimated blood loss), the AIC value decreased, the C-index value increased and IDI increased significantly. The nomogram C-index in the development cohort and internal validation cohort demonstrates a moderate-high degree of discrimination. The GiViTI calibrated belt showed a good agreement between

117

the observed and predicted probabilities of SSI. The decision curve validates the clinical feasibility of the nomogram with a threshold value between 0 and 49%.

Conclusion: The GNRI cut-off value of 101.7 allowed for appropriate stratification of patients into distinct SSI risk groups. This study found that including GNRI in the above nomogram (Model 2) would enhance its potential to predict SSI in gynecologic oncology patients.

Keywords: geriatric nutritional risk index, gynecologic oncology, surgical site infection, infection prevention, nomogram, prediction model

INTRODUCTION

With an incidence rate of approximately 5–35% following a gynecologic oncology surgery, surgical site infections (SSIs) are considered one of the most prevalent postoperative complications reported among patients globally (1–4). Also considered as one of the primary etiological factors that leads to postoperative nosocomial infections, SSI will bring about an increased morbidity and mortality rate as well as prolonged hospitalization, and higher healthcare expenditures (5–7). Therefore, it is important to identify patients highly susceptible to SSI.

SSI is the outcome of a complex combination of factors relating to the patient, environment, and to the surgery itself (6). Recent studies have also shown and elucidated that nutritional status is also considered a critical factor that is closely associated with the development of SSI in gynecologic oncology patients (8, 9). This suggests that the assessment of malnutrition could provide clinically valuable information regarding the prediction of SSI in gynecologic oncology patients. The Geriatric Nutritional Risk Index (GNRI) is one of a few established scoring systems for measuring the severity of malnutrition in clinical settings. The GNRI calculation takes into account the serum albumin level, current weight, and optimum body weight based on gender and height, all of which are accessible to most patients prior to therapy (10). GNRI is a simple-tocalculate technique that is sensitive to detecting malnutrition (11-13) and has only recently gained popularity in assessing a patient's nutritional status and in predicting the risk of SSI in cancer patients (14, 15). Some studies have used the GNRI in conjunction with other traditional indicators to predict the development of SSI in gynecologic oncology patients. In combination with the usage of a nomogram as a means of visualization of a mathematical model, may prove beneficial as it incorporates many critical variables rather than analyzing individual risk factors (16). This method provides each patient with personalized, evidence-based, and highly accurate risk estimations that are presented intuitively.

The primary objectives of this study are to (1) investigate potential associations between the GNRI and the risk of SSI in gynecologic oncology patients; (2) investigate the predictive value of including the GNRI in the study models; (3) to develop and validate a nutrition-based nomogram that incorporates the GNRI and clinical risk factors to predict SSI in gynecologic oncology patients.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study Design and Participants

To establish the development cohort herein, a total of 1,561 consecutive gynecologic oncology patients who underwent surgery at Wenzhou People's Hospital between 01 August 2017 and 30 November 2021, were retrospectively evaluated (Figure 1). The following are the inclusion criteria: medically confirmed diagnoses of gynecological (cervix, corpus, ovarian/tubal/peritoneal, vulva, or vaginal) cancer; patients who have received surgery and postoperative care at our institution. Patients under the age of 18 years, patients with a length of stay of less than 48 h, patients who were postoperatively hospitalized for less than 24 h, and pregnant women were excluded from this analysis. For patients admitted more than once during the study period, only the first admission was analyzed. The entirety of this study was approved by the Ethics Review Committee of Wenzhou People's Hospital (approval no. KY-2022-010). Waiver of informed consent was granted due to the retrospective nature of the study.

Candidate Predictors

Expert judgment, extensive literature studies, and the availability of clinical data were used to select all possible candidate predictors for potential operative site infections in gynecologic oncology patients (5-9). The following candidate predictors were included in the study: general information [age, body mass index (BMI), season of admission, surgical history in recent 3 months, comorbidities, and the age-adjusted Charlson Comorbidity Index (aCCI)], preoperative variables [FIGO stage, ASA class, site of cancer, Barthel Index, Morse Fall Scale (MFS) score, preoperative steroid use, laboratory values, preoperative hair removal, preoperative length of stay (LOS), antibiotic prophylaxis within 0.5-1 h before operation, and the modified surgical complexity score (MSCS)], and intraoperative variables (surgical approach, operative time, estimated blood loss, blood transfusion, emergent surgery, and NNIS index). Furthermore, the GNRI was also included as a candidate predictor.

Preoperative peripheral blood samples were drawn from patients no more than 7 days prior to surgery. The comorbidity burden was assessed using aCCI (17). Furthermore, the MSCS was used to classify the extent of surgery into two groups (mild and moderate/severe) with respect to the number and complexity of each surgical procedure (5). According to the



US National Nosocomial Infection Surveillance System (NNIS), the risk index for nosocomial infections is a coherent additive scale that takes into account patient variability in underlying illness severity, surgical wound contamination level, and surgical process complexity (as measured by surgical procedure duration) (18, 19). This risk index is validated to adequately stratify the risk of SSI in some specific surgeries (20). The GNRI was calculated using the following formulas: GNRI = $(1.519 \times \text{serum albumin})$, g/L) + 41.7 × (current body weight [kg]/ideal body weight [kg]) (10). Patients' current body weight was evaluated by competent nurses within 7 days preoperatively following a standardized protocol. The optimal weight for women was determined using the following Lorenz formula: ideal body weight = height (cm) -100 - ([height (cm) - 150]/2.5) (21). When a patient's body weight surpasses the optimal weight, the actual body weight/ideal weight ratio was adjusted to 1. Additional information detailing other candidate predictors is listed in Supplementary Table 1.

Outcome

The SSIs were characterized according to the definitions set by the Centers for Disease Control (22). The SSIs were classified into incisional and organ/space infections. Incisional infections were further subclassified into superficial and deep incisional infections, whereas organ/space infections were further subcategorized into pelvic cellulitis, pelvic abscess, as well as vaginal cuff infections. The detailed criteria for the abovementioned SSIs can be found in Supplementary Table 2. The SSIs data were acquired and analyzed via the Xinglin realtime nosocomial infection monitoring system. In addition, this system is capable of automatically generating infection warning notices in real-time based on the database of different hospitals [Hospital Information System (HIS), Laboratory Information System (LIS), and Anesthesia Information Management System (AIMS)]. Cases of nosocomial infection documented within the Xinglin system, such as SSIs, must be confirmed after verification by a clinician and a senior infection control practitioner, respectively. Inconsistent opinions were resolved through extensive discussions.

Statistical Analysis

This study follows the guidelines outlined in the Transparent Reporting of a Multivariable Prediction Model for Individual Prognosis or Diagnosis (TRIPOD) statement (23). To compare categorical variables [summarized as number (%)], the Chisquare test or Fisher's exact tests were used where applicable. Two-sample Student *t*-test or Mann-Whitney *U* test was employed to compare continuous variables expressed as mean \pm standard deviation (SD) or median [interquartile range (IQR)]. All statistical analyses were analyzed using the R software (version 3.6.3)¹ and a two-tailed *P*-value of \leq 0.05 was considered to be statistically significant.

Missing Data

Prior to data analysis, the distribution of data and missing values for all predictors were examined. The percentage of missing data varied between 0 and 16.5% for each candidate predictor variable. Furthermore, to maximize statistical power and decrease selection bias caused by missing data, we performed multiple imputation with the Multivariate Imputations by Chained Equation (MICE) package in R (**Supplementary Table 3**) (24).

Sample Size Calculation

Based on clinical factors such as MFS score, preoperative LOS, operative time, estimated blood loss, and GNRI, we established a model capable of predicting SSIs in gynecological surgery. The incidence of operative site infection in gynecological surgery is estimated to be 5.3% in this model. The multivariable logistic model included five predictor parameters and had a C statistic of 0.77. We performed a power analysis using the formula developed by Riley et al. (25) and obtained a required minimum sample size for the development of a new model consisting of 851 patients, 46 events (assuming an outcome prevalence = 0.053), and an EPP of 9.02.

The Cut-Off Point for Continuous Variables

All participants were divided into three groups using BMI for Chinese men and women as the criteria (26): underweight $(BMI < 18.5 \text{ kg/m}^2)$, normal weight $(BMI \ 18.5-24.0 \text{ kg/m}^2)$, and overweight/obese (BMI ≥ 24 kg/m²). To categorize the patients, the cut-off point for laboratory values was determined as the upper or lower limit of the normal value. The cut-off point for glucose, albumin, ALT, total bilirubin, platelet count, hematocrit, TLC, WBC was 110 mg/dL, 3.0 g/dL, 40 U/L, 1.1 mg/dL, 350 \times 10⁹/L, 36%, 0.8 \times 10⁹ /L, and 10 \times 10⁹ /L, respectively. The two-piecewise linear regression model with a smoothing function was performed using the GAM package in R to investigate the non-linear relationship between GNRI, preoperative LOS, operative time, estimated blood loss, and SSI. The cut-off point was determined through trial and error, which included selecting turning points within a pre-defined interval and then selecting the ideal cut-off point that produced the highest model likelihood. Furthermore, we ran a log-likelihood ratio test to compare the one-line linear regression model and the two-piecewise linear model.

Variables Selection and Model Development

On the basis of different inclusions of variables, we have developed three models to predict the potential operative

¹https://www.R-project.org

site infections in a gynecologic oncology surgery:(a) candidate predictor for Model 1 was limited to only the NNIS risk index; (b) candidate predictors for Model 2 included all factors indicated in Table 1 except GNRI; (c) candidate predictors for Model 3 included all variables listed in Table 1. To select the most optimal predictive features from the candidate predictors, the least absolute shrinkage and selection operator (LASSO) method was performed using the R package glmnet (9). This method is well-suited for reducing large datasets and reducing the likelihood of collinearity between the variables obtained from the same subject. The 10-fold cross-validation method was also used to determine the ideal value of the penalty parameter λ . Furthermore, the variables with nonzero coefficients in the fitted LASSO model were considered significant predictors. Candidate predictors selected through the LASSO method were used to construct a multivariate logistic regression model, and the Akaike Information Criterion (AIC) was referenced to find the optimal prediction model (12). The above analysis was performed using function glm in the "stats" package and function stepAIC in the "MASS" package. Finally, the Harrell concordance index (C-index), AIC, and the integrated discrimination index (IDI) were used to determine the final model (13, 14).

Based on the regression coefficients of the chosen independent variables, a simple nomogram was established by R package "regplot" to predict the SSIs in gynecologic oncology patients.

Accuracy and Reliability Evaluation of Prediction Model

In order to obtain an unbiased assessment of model performance, 1,000-bootstrap resamples were used for internal validation (27). Discrimination and calibration were used to describe the model's prediction performance. The nomogram's discrimination ability was evaluated using the concordance index (C-index; equal to the area under the receiver operating curve). A value higher than 0.75 indicates relatively good discrimination in the C-index value, which ranges from 0.5 to 1.0. An evaluation of the nomogram's calibration was carried out by plotting the GiViTI calibration belts (28). The 0.95 confidence band of the calibration curve and calibration test was used to detect the discrepancy between predicted and observed probabilities. The 95% CI did not cross the bisector, indicating a statistically significant deviation from the predicted probabilities. The calibration test (P-value > 0.05) suggests that there was no evidence of poor fit of the developed model. In addition, the existing predictors were also evaluated for their accuracy and suitability. A variety of statistical techniques, including the Cook's distance, the studentized residuals, the variance inflation factor (VIF), and the hat value were used to identify the outliers, collinearity, influential observations, as well as data with high leverage.

Clinical Utility

The current study utilizes the decision curve analysis (DCA) to evaluate the clinical efficacy of the established nomogram (29). DCA is a novel method that could be applied to a clinical setting

Characteristic	Non-SSI (<i>n</i> = 1,156)	SSI (n = 65)	Р
General information			
Age (years), median (IQR)	50 (18)	56 (18)	0.010
BMI (kg/m ²), <i>n</i> (%)	· · · ·	()	0.786
<18.5	44 (3.8)	2 (3.1)	
18.5–24.0	662 (57.3)	40 (61.5)	
≥24	450 (38.9)	23 (35.4)	
– Season of admission, <i>n</i> (%)	(,		0.652
Spring	218 (18.9)	11 (16.9)	
Summer	259 (22.4)	12 (18.5)	
Fall	383 (33.1)	21 (32.3)	
Winter	296 (25.6)	21 (32.3)	
Surgical history in recent 3 months, <i>n</i> (%)	45 (3.9)	4 (6.2)	0.366
Comorbidities			
Hypertension, <i>n</i> (%)	290 (25.1)	26 (40.0)	0.008
Diabetes, n (%)	135 (11.7)	20 (40.0) 14 (21.5)	0.000
Coronary artery disease, n (%)	20 (1.7)	3 (4.6)	0.096
COPD/emphysema, n (%)	13 (1.1)	2 (3.1)	0.164
Moderate or severe renal disease, n	32 (2.8)	3 (4.6)	0.385
(%)	02 (2.0)	0 (4.0)	0.000
Liver disease, n (%)	275 (23.8)	23 (35.4)	0.034
Bacterial vaginosis, n (%)	43 (3.7)	1 (1.5)	0.359
aCCI (points), median (IQR)	1 (4)	3 (5)	0.002
Preoperative variables	()	- (-)	
FIGO stage \geq III, <i>n</i> (%)	92 (8.0)	6 (9.2)	0.713
ASA class \geq III, <i>n</i> (%)	58 (5.0)	4 (6.2)	0.685
Site of cancer, <i>n</i> (%)	()	. (0.1_)	0.109
Cervix	792 (68.5)	43 (66.2)	
Ovary/Fallopia	144 (12.5)	4 (6.2)	
Tube/Peritoneum uterus	220 (19.0)	18 (27.7)	
Barthel index, n (%)	- (/		0.102
Independent	1,076 (93.1)	57 (87.7)	
Partially/Totally dependent	80 (6.9)	8 (12.3)	
MFS score, n (%)	()	- (-=)	0.002
No risk	891 (77.1)	39 (60.0)	
Low/High risk	265 (22.9)	26 (40.0)	
Preoperative steroid use, n (%)	13 (1.1)	1 (1.5)	0.760
Laboratory values	10 (111)	1 (1.0)	0.100
Glucose > 110 mg/dL, n (%)	891 (17.5)	14 (21.5)	0.403
Albumin \leq 3.0 g/dL, <i>n</i> (%)	86 (7.4)	6 (9.2)	0.594
ALT > 40 U/L, n (%)	88 (7.6)	5 (7.7)	0.981
Total bilirubin $\geq 1.1 \text{ mg/dL}, n$ (%)	79 (6.8)	4 (6.2)	0.832
Platelet count > 350×10^9 /L, <i>n</i> (%)	47 (4.1)	4 (0.2) 6 (9.2)	0.032
Hematocrit < 36%, n (%)	377 (32.6)	24 (36.9)	0.047
TLC < 0.8×10^9 /L, n (%)	38 (3.3)	24 (30.9) 2 (3.1)	0.926
WBC > 10×10^9 /L, <i>n</i> (%)	48 (4.2)	2 (3.1) 5 (7.7)	0.920
Preoperative hair removal, n (%)	40 (4.2) 1,119 (96.8)	64 (98.5)	0.173
Preoperative LOS (d), median (IQR)	2.0 (2.0)	4.0 (5.0)	< 0.00
Antibiotic prophylaxis within 0.5–1 h before operation, <i>n</i> (%)	815 (70.5)	53 (81.5)	0.056
MSCS>2, n (%)	40 (3.5)	3 (4.6)	0.623
Intraoperative variables	(0.0)	0 (1.0)	0.020

TABLE 1 | (Continued)

Characteristic	Non-SSI (<i>n</i> = 1,156)	SSI (n = 65)	Р
Laparotomy	611 (52.9)	31 (47.7)	
Laparoscopy	545 (47.1)	34 (52.3)	
Operative time (min), median (IQR)	88.0 (130.5)	180.0 (152.0)	< 0.001
Estimated blood loss (mL), median (IQR)	50.0 (90.0)	100.0 (250.0)	<0.001
Blood transfusion, n (%)	55 (4.8)	5 (7.7)	0.287
Emergent surgery, n (%)	185 (16.0)	8 (12.3)	0.427
NNIS risk index \geq 1, n (%)	253 (21.9)	33 (50.8)	< 0.001
Nutrition risk screening tools			
GNRI (points), median (IQR)	102.6 (8.5)	99.9 (6.7)	< 0.001

IQR, interquartile range; SSI, surgical site infection; BMI, body mass index; COPD, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease; aCCI, age-adjusted Charlson comorbidity index; FIGO, International Federation of Gynecology and Obstetrics; ASA, American Society of Anesthesiology; MFS, Morse Fall Scale; ALT, alanine aminotransferase; TLC, total lymphocyte count; WBC, white cell count; LOS, length of stay; MSCS, modified surgical complexity score; NNIS, National Nosocomial Infection Surveillance; GNRI, geriatric nutritional risk index.

to assess the potential advantages of a risk prediction model, and it is derived using the formula provided below:

Net benefit = true positive rate - false positive rate
$$\times \frac{p_t}{1-p_t}$$

where, p_t represents the threshold probability at which the expected benefit of intervention-all-patients is equal to the expected benefit of intervention-none.

RESULTS

Characteristics of the Study Cohort

Among the 1,561 cohort participants, a total of 340 patients of which were individuals who were under 18 years of age (11 patients, 0.7%), patients with the length of stay less than 48 h (143 patients, 9.2%), patients who were postoperatively hospitalized for less than 24 h (3 patients, 0.2%), pregnant patients (13 patients, 0.8%), and as to not introduce bias due to hospital readmissions, another 170 patients (10.9%) were excluded from the study. Finally, the final analysis consisted of 1,221 participants (**Figure 1**). Among them, 65 patients (5.3%) had an SSI within 30 days of gynecologic oncology surgery. Baseline characteristics of the study cohort after imputation in regard to SSI vs. no SSI are listed in **Table 1** and **Supplementary Table 3**.

Association Between Geriatric Nutritional Risk Index and Surgical Site Infections

Before and after adjusting for the factors that impact the association between GNRI and SSI, the results of the logistic regression analysis both revealed that GNRI remained strongly linked with SSI when examined as continuous variables (**Table 2**). Furthermore, a smooth curve fitting graph was used before and

TABLE 2 | Cut-off point of GNRI before and after adjustment of the effect modifier.

		GNRI		
		Crude	Adjusted [†]	
One-line linear regression model	OR (95% CI)	0.95 (0.92, 0.98)	0.92 (0.87, 0.97)	
Two-piecewise	Cut-off point	101.7	101.7	
linear model	OR1 (95% CI)	1.01 (0.95, 1.08)	1.00 (0.91, 1.11)	
	OR2 (95% CI)	0.83 (0.74, 0.93)	0.83 (0.73, 0.94)	
	OR2/OR1 (95% CI)	0.82 (0.71, 0.96)	0.83 (0.69, 1.00)	
	Logarithmic likelihood ratio test	0.006	0.036	

OR, odds ratio; CI, confidence interval; GNRI, geriatric nutritional risk index.

[†]Adjusted for age, BMI, season of admission, surgical history in recent 3 months, hypertension, diabetes, coronary artery disease, COPD/emphysema, moderate or severe renal disease, liver disease, bacterial vaginosis, aCCI, FIGO stage, ASA class, site of cancer, Barthel Index, MFS score, preoperative steroid use, glucose, albumin, ALT, total bilirubin, platelet count, hematocrit, TLC, WBC, preoperative hair removal, preoperative LOS, antibiotic prophylaxis within 0.5–1 h before operation, surgical approach, operative time, estimated blood loss, blood transfusion, emergent surgery, and NNIS risk index.

after all variables were adjusted, and the resultant curve exhibited a two-stage change and a cut-off point (**Figures 2A,B**). Although the SSI risk is lower when GNRI is higher than the cut-off point, there is no discernible difference when GNRI is lower than the cut-off point. The saturation effects were analyzed based on the curve, and the data indicated that the cut-off point was 101.7 (**Table 2**).

Moreover, we used a smoothing function to investigate the non-linear relationship between additional continuous variables (preoperative LOS, operative time, and estimated blood loss), and SSI in a two-piecewise linear regression model in which the results demonstrated a linear relationship between preoperative LOS and the risk of SSI. In contrast, a non-linear relationship could be seen between the duration of surgery and estimated blood loss with the risk of SSI (**Supplementary Figures 1A–C**). Based on the saturation effect of the curve analysis, the operating duration and estimated blood loss thresholds were 145 and 40, respectively (**Supplementary Table 4**).

Feature Selection

Using the LASSO method, five predictive features with non-zero coefficients (including MFS score, preoperative LOS, operation time, NNIS risk index, and estimated blood loss) were screened from the 36 candidate predictors (**Figures 3A,B**), and six predictive features with non-zero coefficients (including MFS score, preoperative LOS, operation time, NNIS risk index, estimated blood loss, and GNRI) were screened from the 37 candidate predictors (**Figures 3C,D**). Besides, the NNIS risk index was excluded in the final constructed multivariate regression model (Model 2 and Model 3) according to the lowest principle of AIC (**Table 3**).

Table 3 compares the predictive effectiveness of adding preoperative and intraoperative indexes, as well as the GNRI, to Model 1 (which only comprised the NNIS risk index) in predicting SSI. Model 1 exhibits the lowest C-index and

the highest AIC values of 0.644 and 487.44, respectively. In contrast, there were four variables (MFS score, preoperative LOS, operation time, and estimated blood loss) that led to a greater risk of SSI in gynecologic oncology patients in Model 2 based on the LASSO and multivariate logistic regression analysis (**Figure 3** and **Table 3**). The elevated C-index value of 0.745–0.770 as well as a decrease of AIC from 468.23 to 458.99 in the development cohort may be attributable to the addition of GNRI to Model 2 containing the aforementioned four variables. To further evaluate whether the addition of GNRI data into the predictors would improve the risk classification with regard to SSI development, IDI was used. After the addition of another factor into the prediction model, the IDI value significantly improved [Model 3 vs. Model 2: 5.42% (1.80–9.03%)].

Development of a Nutrition-Based Nomogram

A unique nutrition-based nomogram was constructed to predict the likelihood of SSI in gynecologic oncology patients using the five independent variables aforementioned (**Figure 4**). In addition, for this particular model, a visual and operational dynamic web-based calculator was created by using the R package shiny Through the use of this calculator, users may easily acquire the SSI prediction probability simply by inputting or selecting a variable in the graphical user interface². For instance, the estimated SSI risk was assessed to be approximately 12% (**Figure 4** and **Supplementary Figure 2**) in the dynamic nomogram for SSI in gynecologic oncology patients with MFS score = Low /High Risk (≥ 25 points), preoperative LOS = 14 d, operative time = 160 min, estimated blood loss = 30 ml, and GNRI = 100.9.

Prediction Model Validation

According to **Figures 5A,B**, the nomogram C-index in the development cohort was at 0.770 (95% CI: 0.718–0.821) and 0.768 (95% CI: 0.716–0.820) in the internal validation cohort, respectively. Based on these findings, the nomogram demonstrates a moderate to high degree of discrimination.

As seen in **Figures 6A,B**, the 95% CI region of the calibrated GiViTI belt did not cross the 45-degree diagonal bisector line in either the development or internal validation cohorts (P = 0.573, P = 0.316, respectively), indicating that the observed and predicted probabilities of SSI in the prediction model were in good agreement. Because the VIF in all predictors was less than 5, no multicollinearity was seen. Moreover, there were also no observable changes and high leverage cases since both Cook's distances and hat values were no more than 0.1 and 0.2, respectively (**Supplementary Figures 3A,B**). Taken together, these findings revealed that the nutrition-based nomogram was a good model for predicting SSI in gynecologic oncology patients.

Clinical Usefulness of the Nomogram

According to DCA, using the nomogram to predict SSI risk is more beneficial than using the "intervention-all-patients"

²https://ssi-prediction.shinyapps.io/DynNomapp/



FIGURE 2 | Two-piece piecewise regression and smooth curve-fitting for association between GNRI and the risk of SSI in gynecologic oncology patients. (A) The two-piece wise models unadjusted for any variables. (B) The two-piece wise models adjusted for age, BMI, season of admission, surgical history in recent 3 months, hypertension, diabetes, coronary artery disease, COPD/emphysema, moderate or severe renal disease, liver disease, bacterial vaginosis, aCCI, FIGO stage, ASA class, site of cancer, Barthel Index, MFS score, preoperative steroid use, glucose, albumin, ALT, total bilirubin, platelet count, hematocrit, TLC, WBC, preoperative hair removal, preoperative LOS, antibiotic prophylaxis within 0.5–1 h before operation, surgical approach, operative time, estimated blood loss, blood transfusion, emergent surgery, NNIS risk index, and GNRI. Note: the red line represents the best-fit line, and the blue lines are the 95% confidence intervals.

or "intervention-none" methods within a range of 0–0.49 (Figures 7A,B).

DISCUSSION

The rise of SSIs has now become a serious safety problem for gynecologic oncology patients since it not only jeopardizes their health with the increase in mortality rate but will also necessitate much greater treatment costs and longer hospitalization. The ability to accurately identify individuals with a high risk of infection and alter therapy measures appropriately offers an improved preventative approach that may improve health outcomes. As a result, it is imperative that those at greater risk should be promptly identified.

Using the five independent predictors listed above (with reference to Results: Development of a nutrition-based nomogram), we developed a simple yet efficient nomogram to predict surgical site infection in gynecologic oncology patients to aid in medical decision-making. In both the training and validation cohorts, the nomogram demonstrated excellent calibration and discrimination performance. Furthermore, as compared to Model 1 (only NNIS risk index included) and Model 2 (without GNRI), the nomogram based on GNRI demonstrated higher prediction reliability, accuracy, and net benefit. This nomogram can assist physicians in making more precise clinical judgments. By only incorporating these five factors in our nomogram and accounting for varied proportions of those variables, we were able to simply and effortlessly provide an accurate forecast of a patient's likelihood of acquiring SSI in a systematic and thorough manner. In addition, the serum albumin level, height, as well as the patient's body weight that make up the GNRI in this study, were routinely assessed before surgery and did not necessitate a special examination, highlighting its feasibility in clinical settings. The GNRI was initially designed to assess malnutrition, as well as its associated morbidity and mortality in elderly patients (10). Numerous studies have shown that GNRI is a suitable predictor for the development of SSI in individuals with various forms of cancer (10, 30, 31). However, the optimal cut-off point value of GNRI for predicting SSIs in cancer patients is still unknown. In a previous study, Sasaki et al. (30) utilized the ROC curve to derive a GNRI cut-off point value of 98 to predict potential prognosis and postoperative complications of elderly patients with colorectal cancer. A similar approach was used to obtain a GNRI cut-off point value of 94 by Funamizu et al. (31) in their study to predict the post-pancreatoduodenectomy development of SSI. In this study, we investigated the non-linear association between GNRI and SSI in gynecologic oncology patients using a two-piecewise linear regression model fitted with a smoothing function and ultimately found the ideal cut-off point value for GNRI was 101.7. There are several possible reasons for the uncertainty surrounding the GNRI cut-off point: Firstly, different malignant tumors exhibit unique biological characteristics; Secondly, the limited number of patients may lead to the bias of the best cut-off value; and finally because there are numerous statistical methods for calculating the best cut-off point value, different cut-off points may be chosen in different studies. For instance, when defining the cut-off value, the ROC curve cannot correct the potential confounding factors within the model, but the two-piecewise linear regression can fully adjust the confounding factors and explain the non-linear connection between the variables (30, 32, 33).





TABLE 3 | Prediction effect of the three models.

Intercept and variable		Model 1 [†] N		Model 2 [‡]	Model 2 [‡]	
	β	Adjusted OR (95% CI)	β	Adjusted OR (95% CI)	β	Adjusted OR(95% CI)
Intercept	-3.34		-4.49	_	-4.49	_
MFS score (Low /High Risk)	_	-	0.50	1.65(0.96-2.78)	0.41	1.51(0.87-2.57)
Preoperative LOS (increase per day)	-	-	0.27	1.32(0.66–2.76)	0.10	1.10(1.02-1.18)
Operative time \geq 145 min	_	-	0.69	1.99(0.91-4.20)	0.70	2.01(1.14-3.65)
Estimated blood loss \ge 40 ml	-	-	1.39	4.01(1.79-10.22)	1.31	3.69(1.65-9.42)
NNIS risk index ≥ 1	1.30	3.68(2.22-6.12)	_	—	_	-
GNRI ≥ 101.7	_	—	_	—	-0.52	0.60(0.35-1.00)
		C ₁ -index		C ₂ -index		C ₃ -index
Primary cohort		0.644		0.745		0.770
Internal validation with 1000 bootstrapping		0.644		0.743		0.768
AIC		487.44		468.23		458.99
IDI (95%CI)		7.28% (3.46%-11.09	9%)*	5.42% (1.80%-9.03	%)**	

LOS, length of stay; NNIS, National Nosocomial Infection Surveillance; GNRI, geriatric nutritional risk index; OR, odds ratio; CI, confidence interval; C-index, concordance index; IDI, net reclassification improvement; AIC, akaike information criterion.

[†]Candidate predictor for Model 1 was limited to only the NNIS risk index.

[‡]Candidate predictors for Model 2 included all factors indicated in **Table 1** except GNRI.

[§]Candidate predictors for Model 3 included all variables listed in **Table 1**.

*for Model 3 vs Model 1.

**for Model 3 vs Model 2.

The Morse Fall Scale score was also included in our nomogram. This score is often regarded as a significant indicator of frailty (34–36). Additionally, this study demonstrated that surgical time might independently predict the development of SSI in patients with gynecologic cancer, with 145 min serving





as the cut-off value for categorization. It has been proven that a prolonged surgical duration increases the incidence of SSI (37). Also, many prior studies have found a link between estimated blood loss and the risk of SSI (38, 39). According to our study, the development of SSI in gynecologic oncology patients may also be determined using predicted blood loss as an independent variable, with the classification cut-off value set as 40 ml. In addition, the preoperative length of stay was also regarded as an independent predictor of the development of SSI in gynecological oncology patients and was included in the model in accordance with a linear relationship. It should also be noted that, although the NNIS risk index was retained in the model after LASSO dimension reduction using, this factor was excluded in the final constructed multivariate regression model according to the lowest principle of AIC. This further establishes that the NNIS risk index is unsuitable for stratifying the risk of surgical site infection across all types of surgery (19, 40). Mahdi et al. (5) found that the risk of developing SSI for endometrial cancer was 0.8 times higher than that for other types of gynecologic oncology patients in the laparotomy group by multivariate analysis (OR, 1.8; 95% CI,1.2-2.6; P = 0.02). However, by multivariate analysis, the above association was not observed in the laparoscopic surgery group (5). Our study showed that the site of cancer was not an independent predictor for SSI in gynecologic oncology patients, which may be attributed to the inclusion of a subset of laparoscopic surgery patients in our cohort.

Additionally, a dynamic web-based calculator was developed to facilitate the use of the nomogram (see text footnote 2). For this particular model, users may easily acquire the SSI prediction probability simply by inputting or selecting a variable in the graphical user interface. Consequently. healthcare providers may conduct a preliminary assessment of the risk of development







FIGURE 6 | The GiVITI calibration belt for the nomogram. (A) The development Cohort. (B) The internal validation cohort. Note: the 80%Cl and 95%Cl calibration belt are plotted, in light and dark gray, respectively. The red diagonal line is the reference line indicating perfect calibration. Note: the red line represents the best-fit line, and the blue lines are 95% confidence intervals.

of SSI in gynecologic oncology individuals and closely monitor those who are more susceptible. A subset of people who would benefit the most from more regular examinations is the high-risk population. In addition, interventions (e.g., nutritional interventions) can be taken more aggressively in high-risk individuals.

There are, however, several limitations that must be taken into account. To begin, this is a retrospective single-center



research, which inevitably has limitations due to its methodology and sample size. Therefore, further research is needed to externally validate the suggested nomogram despite the fact that we employed 1,000-bootstrap resamples for internal validation. Secondly, knowing that the cause of SSI is multifactorial, our research was primarily concerned with patient-related and surgical variables, excluding other elements like the operating room setting. Thirdly, there were too many missing data (>50%) or too few positives in this study to incorporate previously established risk factors for SSI, such as current smokers and intraoperative hypothermia. Fourthly, while each case of SSI was thoroughly evaluated and co-confirmed by a physician and a senior infection control practitioner to avoid misclassification bias in the current investigation, misdiagnosis and missed diagnoses could still have occurred. Finally, even though various assessment tools, such as Barthel Index, Morse Fall Scale, weight, and height, were evaluated by competent nurses in our hospital, we could not rule out the possibility of measurement bias as a result of the screening being performed by different nurses.

CONCLUSION

The current research investigates the use of preoperative GNRI as an independent predictor of SSI in gynecologic oncology patients. We found that a cut-off value of 101.7 for the GNRI allowed for appropriate stratification of patients into distinct SSI risk groups. Moreover, we established and validated a nomogram based on the GNRI to estimate the risk of SSI in gynecologic oncology patients, and proved that incorporating the GNRI into the model may further increase its prediction power.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Ethics Review Committee of Wenzhou People's Hospital. Written informed consent for participation was not required for this study in accordance with the National Legislation and the Institutional Requirements.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

ZC and MZ analyzed the data and drafted the manuscript. ZX, QY, WX, SG, LC, LQ, JJ, and HWu collected and analyzed the data. XL and HWa conceived and designed the study. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

FUNDING

This work was supported by the Medicine and Health Science and Technology Project of the Wenzhou Health Bureau (grant no. 2018B01). The funder was not involved in the design of the study, collection, analysis, and interpretation of data or in writing the manuscript.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fnut.2022. 864761/full#supplementary-material

Supplementary Figure 1 | Two-piece piecewise regression and smooth curve-ftting to analyze the association between preoperative LOS, operative time, estimated blood loss and the risk of SSI in gynecologic oncology patients. (A) The

REFERENCES

- Allegranzi B, Bagheri Nejad S, Combescure C, Graafmans W, Attar H, Donaldson L, et al. Burden of endemic health-care-associated infection in developing countries: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Lancet (London, England)*. (2011) 377:228–41. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(10)61458-4
- Magill SS, Edwards JR, Bamberg W, Beldavs ZG, Dumyati G, Kainer MA, et al. Multistate point-prevalence survey of health care-associated infections. *N Engl J Med.* (2014) 370:1198–208. doi: 10.1056/nejmoa1306801
- Badia JM, Casey AL, Petrosillo N, Hudson PM, Mitchell SA, Crosby C. Impact of surgical site infection on healthcare costs and patient outcomes: a systematic review in six European countries. J Hosp Infect. (2017) 96:1–15. doi: 10.1016/j. jhin.2017.03.004
- Nugent EK, Hoff JT, Gao F, Massad LS, Case A, Zighelboim I, et al. Wound complications after gynecologic cancer surgery. *Gynecol Oncol.* (2011) 121:347–52. doi: 10.1016/j.ygyno.2011.01.026
- Mahdi H, Gojayev A, Buechel M, Knight J, SanMarco J, Lockhart D, et al. Surgical site infection in women undergoing surgery for gynecologic cancer. *Int J Gynecol Cancer Off J Int Gynecol Cancer Soc.* (2014) 24:779–86. doi: 10.1097/IGC.00000000000126
- Steiner HL, Strand EA. Surgical-site infection in gynecologic surgery: pathophysiology and prevention. *Am J Obstet Gynecol.* (2017) 217:121–8. doi: 10.1016/j.ajog.2017.02.014
- Tuomi T, Pasanen A, Leminen A, Bützow R, Loukovaara M. Incidence of and risk factors for surgical site infections in women undergoing hysterectomy for endometrial carcinoma. *Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand.* (2016) 95:480–5. doi: 10.1111/aogs.12838
- Black JD, de Haydu C, Fan L, Sheth SS. Surgical site infections in gynecology. *Obstet Gynecol Surv.* (2014) 69:501–10. doi: 10.1097/OGX.000000000000102
- Shi L, Gu Q, Zhang F, Li D, Ye W, Zhong Y, et al. Predictive factors of surgical site infection after hysterectomy for endometrial carcinoma: a retrospective analysis. *BMC Surg.* (2021) 21:292. doi: 10.1186/s12893-021-01264-6
- Bouillanne O, Morineau G, Dupont C, Coulombel I, Vincent J-P, Nicolis I, et al. Geriatric nutritional risk index: a new index for evaluating at-risk elderly medical patients. *Am J Clin Nutr.* (2005) 82:777–83. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/82.4.777
- Dong W, Liu X, Zhu S, Lu D, Cai K, Cai R, et al. Selection and optimization of nutritional risk screening tools for esophageal cancer patients in China. *Nutr Res Pract.* (2020) 14:20–4. doi: 10.4162/nrp.2020.14.1.20
- Chohan K, Park J, Dales S, Varughese R, Wickerson L, Singer LG, et al. Evaluation of malnutrition risk in lung transplant candidates using the nutritional risk index. *Transplant Direct.* (2020) 6:e574. doi: 10.1097/TXD. 000000000001028
- Wang P-Y, Chen X-K, Liu Q, Xu L, Zhang R-X, Liu X-B, et al. Application of four nutritional risk indexes in perioperative management for esophageal cancer patients. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol. (2021) 147:3099–111. doi: 10.1007/ s00432-021-03585-8
- Sasaki H, Nagano S, Taniguchi N, Setoguchi T. Risk factors for surgical site infection after soft-tissue sarcoma resection, including the preoperative geriatric nutritional risk index. *Nutrients*. (2018) 10:1900. doi: 10.3390/ nu10121900
- Shinkawa H, Takemura S, Uenishi T, Sakae M, Ohata K, Urata Y, et al. Nutritional risk index as an independent predictive factor for the development of surgical site infection after pancreaticoduodenectomy. *Surg Today*. (2013) 43:276–83. doi: 10.1007/s00595-012-0350-2

association between preoperative LOS and the risk of SSI. **(B)** The association between operative time and the risk of SSI. **(C)** The association between estimated blood loss and the risk of SSI. All variables (preoperative LOS, operative time, estimated blood loss) in **Table 1** were adjusted except self.

Supplementary Figure 2 | Screenshot of the online program used for the prediction of SSI risk.

Supplementary Figure 3 | Diagnostic plots of accuracy and suitability of existing predictors. (A) The Cook's distance, the studentized residuals, and the hat value of the model. (B) The variance inflation factor of the model.

- Balachandran VP, Gonen M, Smith JJ, DeMatteo RP. Nomograms in oncology: more than meets the eye. *Lancet Oncol.* (2015) 16:e173–80. doi: 10.1016/ S1470-2045(14)71116-7
- Charlson M, Szatrowski TP, Peterson J, Gold J. Validation of a combined comorbidity index. J Clin Epidemiol. (1994) 47:1245–51. doi: 10.1016/0895-4356(94)90129-5
- Culver DH, Horan TC, Gaynes RP, Martone WJ, Jarvis WR, Emori TG, et al. Surgical wound infection rates by wound class, operative procedure, and patient risk index. National nosocomial infections surveillance system. Am J Med. (1991) 91:1528–7S. doi: 10.1016/0002-9343(91)90361-z
- Gaynes RP. Surgical-site infections and the NNIS SSI Risk Index: room for improvement. *Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol.* (2000) 21:184–5. doi: 10.1086/ 501740
- Roy MC, Herwaldt LA, Embrey R, Kuhns K, Wenzel RP, Perl TM. Does the Centers for Disease Control's NNIS system risk index stratify patients undergoing cardiothoracic operations by their risk of surgical-site infection? *Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol.* (2000) 21:186–90. doi: 10.1086/501741
- Minami-Takano A, Iwata H, Miyosawa K, Kubota K, Kimura A, Osawa S, et al. A novel nutritional index serves as a useful prognostic indicator in cardiac critical patients requiring mechanical circulatory support. *Nutrients*. (2019) 11:1420. doi: 10.3390/nu11061420
- Mangram AJ, Horan TC, Pearson ML, Silver LC, Jarvis WR. Guideline for prevention of surgical site infection, 1999. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) hospital infection control practices advisory committee. *Am J Infect Control*. (1999) 27:97–132; quiz 133–4; discussion 96.
- Collins GS, Reitsma JB, Altman DG, Moons KGM. Transparent reporting of a multivariable prediction model for individual prognosis or diagnosis (TRIPOD): the TRIPOD statement. *BMJ.* (2015) 350:g7594. doi: 10.1136/bmj. g7594
- 24. Azur MJ, Stuart EA, Frangakis C, Leaf PJ. Multiple imputation by chained equations: what is it and how does it work? *Int J Methods Psychiatr Res.* (2011) 20:40–9. doi: 10.1002/mpr.329
- Riley RD, Ensor J, Snell KIE, Harrell FEJ, Martin GP, Reitsma JB, et al. Calculating the sample size required for developing a clinical prediction model. *BMJ*. (2020) 368:m441. doi: 10.1136/bmj.m441
- 26. Zhou B-F. Predictive values of body mass index and waist circumference for risk factors of certain related diseases in Chinese adults-study on optimal cut-off points of body mass index and waist circumference in Chinese adults. *Biomed Environ Sci.* (2002) 15:83–96.
- 27. Efron B, Tibshirani RJ. *An Introduction to the Bootstrap*. Boca Raton, FL: CRC press (1994).
- Nattino G, Finazzi S, Bertolini G. A new test and graphical tool to assess the goodness of fit of logistic regression models. *Stat Med.* (2016) 35:709–20. doi: 10.1002/sim.6744
- 29. Vickers AJ, Elkin EB. Decision curve analysis: a novel method for evaluating prediction models. *Med Decis Mak Int J Soc Med Decis Mak.* (2006) 26:565–74. doi: 10.1177/0272989X06295361
- Sasaki M, Miyoshi N, Fujino S, Ogino T, Takahashi H, Uemura M, et al. The Geriatric Nutritional Risk Index predicts postoperative complications and prognosis in elderly patients with colorectal cancer after curative surgery. *Sci Rep.* (2020) 10:10744. doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-67285-y
- Funamizu N, Nakabayashi Y, Iida T, Kurihara K. Geriatric nutritional risk index predicts surgical site infection after pancreaticoduodenectomy. *Mol Clin Oncol.* (2018) 9:274–8. doi: 10.3892/mco.2018.1671

- Shi P, Jing H, Xi S. Urinary metal/metalloid levels in relation to hypertension among occupationally exposed workers. *Chemosphere*. (2019) 234:640–7. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2019.06.099
- Qu X, Yang H, Yu Z, Jia B, Qiao H, Zheng Y, et al. Serum zinc levels and multiple health outcomes: implications for zinc-based biomaterials. *Bioact Mater.* (2020) 5:410–22. doi: 10.1016/j.bioactmat.2020.03.006
- Noh H-M, Song HJ, Park YS, Han J, Roh YK. Fall predictors beyond fall risk assessment tool items for acute hospitalized older adults: a matched case-control study. Sci Rep. (2021) 11:1503. doi: 10.1038/s41598-021-81034-9
- Nari F, Jang BN, Youn HM, Jeong W, Jang S-I, Park E-C. Frailty transitions and cognitive function among South Korean older adults. *Sci Rep.* (2021) 11:10658. doi: 10.1038/s41598-021-90125-6
- 36. Kutner NG, Zhang R, Huang Y, Wasse H. Falls among hemodialysis patients: potential opportunities for prevention? *Clin Kidney J.* (2014) 7:257–63.
- Cheng H, Chen BP-H, Soleas IM, Ferko NC, Cameron CG, Hinoul P. Prolonged operative duration increases risk of surgical site infections: a systematic review. Surg Infect (Larchmt). (2017) 18:722–35.
- Ejaz A, Schmidt C, Johnston FM, Frank SM, Pawlik TM. Risk factors and prediction model for inpatient surgical site infection after major abdominal surgery. J Surg Res. (2017) 217:153–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jss.2017.05.018
- Okabayashi T, Nishimori I, Yamashita K, Sugimoto T, Yatabe T, Maeda H, et al. Risk factors and predictors for surgical site infection after hepatic resection. J Hosp Infect. (2009) 73:47–53. doi: 10.1016/j.jhin.2009.04.022

 Ercole FF, Starling CEF, Chianca TCM, Carneiro M. Applicability of the national nosocomial infections surveillance system risk index for the prediction of surgical site infections: a review. *Brazilian J Infect Dis Off Publ Brazilian Soc Infect Dis.* (2007) 11:134–41. doi: 10.1590/s1413-8670200700010 0028

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Chen, Zhong, Xu, Ye, Xie, Gao, Chen, Qiu, Jiang, Wu, Li and Wang. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

